

Turkey's Changing Migration Regime and its Global and Regional Dynamics

transcript

Ilker Ataç, Gerda Heck, Sabine Hess, Zeynep Kaşlı, Philipp Ratfisch, Cavidan Soykan, Bediz Yılmaz (Eds.)

Turkey's Changing Migration Regime and its Global and Regional Dynamics

movements. Journal for Critical Migration and Border Regime Studies Vol. 3, Issue 2/2017 Our journal is dedicated to the movements of migration as well as the attempts to control and govern them. *movements* aims at promoting interdisciplinary migration and border regime studies intervening into the knowledge field of migration in a self-reflexive fashion and critical of power relations. As a forum for critical social research, *movements* wishes to contribute to the development of an adequate understanding of the complex realities and power structures of migration and a substantiated critique of the current patterns of the government of migration. The content and strategic focus of the journal is closely related to that of the Network for Critical Migration and Border Regime Studies (kritnet). Its editorial work builds upon this relationship and the established structures of a collaborative peer review, but also early research reports, political, conceptual and methodological debates and interventions. The majority of its contributions are usually in German language. The journal is published in print with *transcript* as well as on our open access website (CC BY-SA 4.0): *movements-journal.org*.

Unsere Zeitschrift widmet sich in zwei Ausgaben pro Jahr den Bewegungen der Migration sowie den Versuchen, diese zu kontrollieren und zu regulieren. *movements* verfolgt das Ziel, eine interdisziplinäre Migrations- und Grenzregimeforschung voranzutreiben, die selbstreflexiv und machtkritisch in das Wissensfeld der Migration interveniert. Im Sinne einer kritischen Gesellschaftsforschung will sie dazu beitragen, ein adäquates Verständnis der komplexen, machtförmingen Realitäten der Migration und eine fundierte Kritik an den gegenwärtigen Formen der Regierung von Migration zu entwickeln. Die redaktionelle Arbeit baut auf die seit Langem im *Netzwerk kritische Migrations- und Grenzregimeforschung (kritnet)* etablierten Strukturen und Erfahrungen kollektiver Wissensproduktion auf. *movements* umfasst wissenschaftliche Aufsätze, die einem kollaborativen *double blind review* unterliegen, aber auch frühe Berichte und Aufsätze aus der Forschung sowie politische, analytische und konzeptionelle Interventionen. Die Beiträge sind überwiegend in deutscher Sprache. Die Zeitschrift erscheint als Druckausgabe bei *transcript* sowie parallel dazu auf unserer open access Webseite (CC BY-SA 4.0): *movements-journal.org*. Vol. 3, Issue 2/2017

movements

Journal for Critical Migration and Border Regime Studies

[transcript]

Editors of the issue

Ilker Ataç, Gerda Heck, Sabine Hess, Zeynep Kaşlı, Philipp Ratfisch, Cavidan Soykan, Bediz Yılmaz

Editorial board of movements

Ilker Ataç, Katherine Braun, Fabian Georgi, Sabine Hess, Juliane Karakayali, Bernd Kasparek, Stefanie Kron, Simona Pagano, Philipp Ratfisch, Lisa Riedner, Mathias Rodatz, Maria Schwertl, Helge Schwiertz, Simon Sontowski, Vassilis S. Tsianos

movements. Journal for Critical Migration and Border Regime Studies is published twice a year, with the majority of contributions usually in German language. We gladly send you your copy post-free (within Germany). You can purchase a year's subscription of the journal directly from the publisher. Subscriptions begin with the current issue and membership will be automatically extended by a further year should no cancellation be received by the publishing house until 1. February of the subscription year. Issues will be delivered to you directly after being released. For additional information see, http://www.transcript-verlag.de/movements. Of course, *movements* is also available at book stores.

© Ilker Ataç, Gerda Heck, Sabine Hess, Zeynep Kaşlı, Philipp Ratfisch, Cavidan Soykan, Bediz Yılmaz as well as the authors of the respective articles Print version published by transcript Verlag 2017

movements is published under the Creative Commons license Attribution-ShareAlike 4.0. You are free to copy and redistribute the material in any medium or format as well as remix, transform, and build upon the material for any purpose, even commercially, as long as you give appropriate credit, provide a link to the license, and indicate if changes were made. For more information see: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/4.0/.



ROSA LUXEMBURG STIFTUNG

Cover design: Kordula Röckenhaus, Bielefeld Interior layout: Bernd Kasparek, Mathias Rodatz English proofreading: Selma Krug, Matt Rees, Christina Rogers

ISSN 2509-8322 | E-ISSN 2364-8732 | Print-ISBN 978-3-8376-3719-9 Printed on age-resistant chlorine-free paper.

Bibliographic information by the German National Library

The German National Library (Deutsche Nationalbibliothek) lists this publication in the German National Bibliography (Deutsche Nationalbibliographie); detailed bibliographic information is available online: http://dnb.d-nb.de.

Contents

| Contested B/Orders. Turkey's Changing Migration Regime. An Introduction | |
|---|----|
| Ilker Ataç, Gerda Heck, Sabine Hess, Zeynep Kaşlı, Philipp Ratfisch, Cavidan Soykan, Bediz Yılmaz | 9 |
| In Solidarity with Purged Academics and Activists in Turkey and Elsewhere | |
| Editorial Board | 23 |
| Shattered Dreams. Syrian Unaccompanied Minors and the EU-Turkey Deal | |
| Eda Elif Tibet | 25 |
| Articles | |
| Tracing the Effects of the EU-Turkey Deal. The Momentum of the Multi-layered Turkish Border Regime | |
| Gerda Heck, Sabine Hess | 35 |
| Toward a New Asylum Regime in Turkey? Elif Sarı, Cemile Gizem Dinçer | 59 |
| Playing Border Politics with Urban Syrian Refugees. Legal Ambiguities, Insecurities, and Humanitarian Assistance in Turkey | |
| Feyzi Baban, Suzan Ilcan, Kim Rygiel | 81 |

Interview

| History matters. Distinct Responses of the Middle Eastern States to Refugee Movements. An Interview with Dawn Chatty <i>Ilker Ataç, Cavidan Soykan</i> | 105 |
|--|-----|
| Interventions | |
| Migration as a Site of Political Struggle. An Evaluation of the Istanbul Migrant Solidarity Network <i>Furat Genç</i> | 117 |
| The Emergence of the Enterprising Refugee Discourse and Differential Inclusion in Turkey's Changing Migration Politics <i>Duygu Gürsel</i> | 133 |
| The Return of the National? Migration, Borders and Nationalism Bernd Kasparek, Maren Kirchhoff, Johanna Neuhauser, Helge Schwiertz | 147 |
| Research Lab | |
| Border Contestations, Syrian Refugees and Violence in the Southeastern Margins of Turkey <i>H. Pinar Şenoğuz</i> | 165 |
| Strategies of Resistance of Syrian Female Refugees in Şanlıurfa <i>Rejane Herwig</i> | 179 |
| Escaping Exclusion. Confused Moralities and Syrian Unaccompanied Minors' Search for Freedom in Turkey Eda Elif Tibet | 195 |
| The EU-Turkey Deal and the Safe Third Country Concept before the Greek Asylum Appeals Committees | |
| Mariana Gkliati | 213 |
| Authors | 225 |

Contested B/Orders. Turkey's Changing Migration Regime

An Introduction

Ilker Ataç, Gerda Heck, Sabine Hess, Zeynep Kaşlı, Philipp Ratfisch, Cavidan Soykan, Bediz Yılmaz

Turkey is currently the biggest refugee hosting country in the world without granting refugee status to any of its asylum applicants (UNHCR 2017: 3). This is without a doubt a direct result of the ongoing Syrian conflict that started in 2011 and the European Union's attempts to contain the onward movements of migrants further west. In addition to being a country with a long history of immigration and emigration, Turkey is still an EU candidate and a crucial partner in the process of externalization of the current EU migration and refugee regime. It is also a country where authoritarianism is escalating, featuring a new record of human rights violations of citizens and noncitizens alike gathered over the course of the last 15 years of uninterrupted single party rule of the AKP, turning Turkey again into a refugee producing country as well. Turkey's unpromising EU accession process, its NATO membership as well as its geopolitical position makes it a unique case of cooperation on migration and border >management< that distinguishes it from other unstable political regimes in the Balkans, MENA, and Eastern Europe.

So how and >where< can we situate Turkey within the larger context of migration and border studies after the beginning of the Syrian conflict? What are the implications of the European border regime's formation and its dominant policy of externalization in the case of Turkey? And vice versa: What effects do the Turkish border regime and migration policies have? How do the global and regional migration policies and institutions affect migrant groups in Turkey, who in return challenge, contest, and negotiate the current migration and border regimes? What are the consequences of legal and institutional ambiguities with regard to refugee protection in Turkey? And how do the continuing anti-democratic and authoritarian developments affect the field of migration? As a collaborative work of migration scholars and activists from Germany, Austria, and Turkey, this special issue seeks answers to these questions.

The idea for such a collection of essays on Turkey's changing migration and asylum regime was born from the urge to criticize the infamous EU-Turkey deal of 2016 and to understand the regional social and political dynamics which made it come into existence and, in one way or another, led to its continuing implementation until now. Shortly after the deal came into force in March 2016, as a group of critical migration scholars and activists from three countries, we came together in Izmir on the Aegean coast of Turkey; the city that has been one of the main >transit< points into the Schengen Area during the last decade. We organized a day-long conference to discuss the recent events in 2015 and their repercussions, when Turkey developed into one of the main gateways to Western Europe with thousands of migrants camping on public places of Turkish coastal cities like Izmir and jumped onto dozens of rubber boats to Greece. These movements of migration made their way to Western Europe and Germany in a breathtaking fashion along the so-called Balkan route, connecting societal developments in Germany with the political events in Turkey in a previously unknown high intensity. Against this background, we, as critical migration scholars in Turkey, Austria and Germany, were searching for ways to strengthen cooperation and to find ways to show solidarity with migrants and refugees who had been severely affected by the political attempts to curb these migration movements that culminated in the EU-Turkey deal (Hess et al. 2016). The organizers and participants agreed to work together to shed a critical light on the background to this deal and to monitor the EU-Turkish border regime.¹ With this aim in mind, this special issue of movements unpacks the processes of constructing the EU-Turkey deal as the >solution< to the so-called >refugee crisis< in Europe with due attention to the multiplicity of actors in different localities in and around Turkey that are involved in the making of the current migration and border regime and its discontents. Against its usual (bilingual) publishing standards, this movements issue will be published in English only.

In the following section, we will summarize the crucial turning points in Turkey's migration and asylum governance from a historical perspective in order to present a rough contextualization of the recent political developments before we briefly introduce the contributions to this issue.

^{1 |} See the HarekAct website: harekact.bordermonitoring.eu.

A SHORT HISTORY OF THE TURKISH MIGRATION AND BORDER REGIME

Turkey's current legal and institutional structure, as well as the public discourses, policies, and practices regarding the governance of migration have developed in tandem with the EU membership negotiations since the early 2000s. At the same time, the harmonization with the EU border regime went hand in hand with decrees and regulations determined by Turkey's own political and economic interests. The increasing number of refugees from Syria since 2011 has deeply complicated the lines of this process. In close interaction with geopolitical dynamics at work in the Middle East, Turkey's migration regime implicates concurrent rigidities and flexibilities, continuities and ruptures, shifting spatialities and temporalities. While the general tendency in migration and border studies literature has been to study the EU's neighborhood as part and parcel of the EU's migration and border regime and its will to externalize it further south and east, the contributors of this volume show that the current practices in Turkey cannot be comprehensively analyzed within a Eurocentric conceptual framework drawing solely on the externalization of the EU border regime as an explanation. Far from being a passive recipient of European policy recommendations, the cross border movements in and through Turkey, which accelerated during the last two decades, have triggered new negotiations and repositionings at the state and societal level.

Turkey has been a country of emigration for decades: of Turkish guest workers or skilled migrants moving to Europe or the US and of refugees who fled from the 1980 military coup. Most recently, added onto the leftists and the Kurdish dissidents who sought asylum in Europe, there are more exiles, including journalists, scholars, and activists who escaped from the growing authoritarianism that became even more severe following the 2016 failed military coup attempt. However, simultaneously, Turkey has also been a country of immigration and refuge — for people of >Turkish descent and culture< from the lost Ottoman territories (Kirişci 2007) and, following the demise of the USSR, for labor migrants from the former Soviet Union countries who found precarious jobs in the extensive informal labor market in Turkey (Akalın 2007; Eder 2007; Yükseker 2004). The last decades have witnessed thousands of asylum seekers fleeing to Turkey from wars in the neighboring countries as well as from the more distant ones in Asia and Africa. The arrival of many Syrians has made the sharpest impact on the newly developing structures of the Turkish migration regime, the labor market, and the public debates.

From 2011 onwards, a deliberate distinction found both in official discourse and in formal rules between the statuses of Syrians — regarded as >guests< — and the

other refugees well defined the logic behind the governing of migration in Turkey. With the approval of the first asylum law in parliament in 2013,² Turkey assured to align its migration and asylum governance with the EU regime. The Law on Foreigners and International Protection was a long-awaited product of a process in which some Turkish civil society organizations were initially invited to participate in and contribute to. Legally speaking, the hope was that the accepted law would bring formality and regulation to the field by founding a responsible civil institution for the first time, i.e. the Directorate General of Migration Management (DGMM) that would replace the police as the main authority. The lack of specific rules applicable to access international protection within the Turkish borders, pushbacks by the Turkish and Greek border guards in the Aegean Sea and the Evros region, the deficit of basic rights for asylum seekers and refugees in the application process, and the security-driven mentality of bureaucracy were some of the problems that the Turkish human rights NGOs expected that the new legal framework would address (see Soykan 2015). However, despite references to international human rights norms in the policy making process, the law problematically combined aspects of protection of human rights and the safety of migrants with discourses of criminalization and practices of control. In practice, the new migration and asylum law contributed mainly to the reorganization of the field of governing migration at the national level. Within the context of >becoming an immigration country.< national interests to >manage< migration stayed in the forefront. As irregular migration is constructed as a risk and threat to national sovereignty, the solution is seen in the categorization and better >management< of migration through the adoption of the new law and the establishment of new institutions (Atac 2016). The discourse surrounding migration law was finally dominated by a framing of >human rights from above< in which a human rights approach was used as a control paradigm with the aim of making migration movements governable. Social networks and organizations working closely with migrants and refugees have become relevant only in so far as they underpin the rhetoric of securitization and >migration management.<

The arrival of Syrians in large numbers starting from 2011 onwards changed the expected outcomes from the new legal framework. The new system was not designed for >mass displacement< situations, combined with the insistence to hold the geographical limitation to the 1951 Refugee Convention which allowed Turkish authorities to grant refugee status only for applicants from European countries. Keeping Syrian refugees out of the framework of this new asylum law was the first step for the

^{2 |} See the Directorate General of Migration Management website: goc.gov.tr [30.08.2017].

government to implement its own policy with regard to the situation in Syria. Hence a new regulation on temporary protection was adopted for Syrians in October 2014. In the beginning, this made the maneuvers of Turkish bureaucracy easier on the ground in coping with the many arriving people. On the other hand, it meant going back to square one in terms of securing basic rights for refugees as the new law and its procedural guarantees were put aside (Soykan 2017). Turkey once again moved into the grey zone of informality in the governing of migration and asylum with a highly differentiated application of rules to different classes, religious groups, LGBTIQs, and social status members.³

THE SUMMER OF MIGRATION OF TURKEY AND ITS AFTERMATH

Also, as of May 2015, Turkey changed its highly appreciated open door policy towards Syria. Syrians then had to pay smugglers and bribe soldiers to cross the border into Turkey. Those who were staying at the camps and in cities started to leave for Izmir and the Aegean coastal towns to cross to Greece. Izmir, specifically the Basmane neighborhood, all of a sudden turned into an open refugee camp along with a disclosed human smuggling business arena. It is argued that more than a million people crossed through Turkey to Greece in 2015 (IOM 2015). In mid-September, soon after 3,700 people reached the Munich train station and were warmly welcomed at the other end of their perilous journey, almost 3,000 people, mostly Syrians, marched to Edirne bordering Greece and Bulgaria. Seeing no possibility of a stable future in Turkey other than temporary protection, their demand was a safe passage to Europe instead of the dangerous sea route; hence, their slogan was »Crossing No More« (Fiedler 2015). While the reasons for joining the march towards Edirne varied, they all boiled down to a lack of social and economic rights in Turkey. A few days later, then prime minister Ahmet Davutoğlu and officials from DGMM in Ankara met a small group of representatives of the thousands waiting in Edirne. The government representatives and bureaucrats stated that the motivations of the marchers were well founded, and they called the European leaders to consider the pressing needs of asylum seekers waiting in Turkey. With that move, Turkish political leaders turned the

³ | For an application of David Lockwood's (1996) and Lydia Morris' (2003) civic stratification model to the Turkish case see Soykan (2015).

movement of migrants into a state's show of solidarity with the Syrians and a leverage to use in the negotiations of the infamous deal (Kaşlı 2017).

Moreover, with the delicate deal on the table, the Turkish government has freed itself of any critique by the European leaders despite the crackdown on media, universities, political parties, and civil society organizations that opposes the government's domestic and international agenda. This already became apparent in the postponement of the European Commission's progress report until after the November 2015 general elections in Turkey. The fragile situation of migrants and refugees as well as the citizens in Turkey exacerbated following the state of emergency that was declared on July 20, 2016, soon after the failed military coup of July 15. The Turkish government engaged in wide-ranging and systematic attacks on the human rights and security of its citizens, mainly from oppositional groups and political dissidents, including academics, trade unionists, and Kurdish activists critical of the authoritarian regime. The state of emergency gave immense power to the government by bypassing the parliament and decreasing the political opposition's scope for action as well as by increasing political pressure on civil society. The government also created a new citizenship regime towards its own citizens: Since July 2016, it has purged more than 100,000 public-sector employees, including over 5,000 academics working at Turkish universities (Amnesty International 2017: 6). In addition to their exclusion from the labor market, dismissed public-sector employees have their passports revoked, which limits their right to movement. Affected academics who have received a job or scholarship abroad cannot leave the country. Moreover, the Turkish government has published a decree in January 2017 (KHK 680), which allows them to arbitrarily deprive Turkish citizens living outside of Turkey of their nationality. It is reported that Turkish citizens living abroad have been denied consular services, that their passports are not extended, canceled, or confiscated (Institutesi 2017). In some cases, ex-Turkish citizens with German or Austrian citizenship have not been allowed to enter Turkey, after being held at the border for days and sent back. German-Turkish journalists such as Deniz Yücel and Mesale Tolu are also kept in pretrial detention in Turkey. This general restrictive atmosphere had also repercussions and consequences for the production of this issue as some authors just could not get their head around writing a proper paper while their friends were being taken to prison, or board members had to manage their new life situation and get acquainted with their new home in exile.

The ongoing state of emergency has also direct implications for refugees and migrants in Turkey. Although the principle of *non-refoulement* is set in Article 4 of the Law on Foreigners and International Protection, a change was made in the law with a decree in October 2016 (KHK 676) with regard to the scope of removal decisions. It is reported by lawyers that removal decisions are now being taken for international protection applicants. Since the deal was agreed, Turkey increased its detention capacity by turning reception facilities into removal centers. With the new centers being built with EU funding, Turkey's detention capacity has been raised to 15,000 people at once (DGMM 2017). Moreover, it is not clear whether all the returnees that have been deported back from Greece under the deal could access the asylum system in Turkey — contrary to what the EU Commission argued, based on the information obtained from the Turkish authorities (European Commission 2017). Since all the non-Syrian returnees are still considered as irregular migrants and put into administrative detention for deportation purposes in a removal center in Kayseri, an inland >satellite city,< it is likely that they might not be provided with the vital information on how to seek international protection in Turkey. The ongoing crackdown on NGOs also makes it nearly impossible for human rights defenders and bar associations to provide legal aid to potential applicants.

In early 2016 Turkey also introduced new visa requirements for Syrian citizens (DW 2016). Additionally, as of summer 2017, the construction of a 590-kilometer long concrete wall has been completed at the Turkish-Syrian border, and the government has started to build another 144-kilometer-long wall at the Iranian border (Hürriyet Daily News 2017). Just as the other asylum seekers who can only acquire conditional refugee status in Turkey, Syrian refugees have been eventually trapped in Turkey.

It is in this political context that, in July 2017, the racist hashtags #suriyelilerevinedonsun (Syrians should go home), #suriyelilersinirdisiedilsin (Syrians should be deported) and #suriyeliistemiyoruz (We do not want Syrians) went viral and became top trends on Twitter in Turkey for nearly a week, and another summer brought racism and hatred against Syrian refugees for the second time in a row. In July 2016, Syrians' shops and homes were attacked and looted by locals after violence spilled onto the streets in the Demetevler district of Ankara. Similar incidents in different cities were followed by a murder of a nine months pregnant refugee with her ten-month-old baby in Sakarya. Emani Arrahman was raped in name of revenge by her husband's two Turkish co-workers and then brutally killed. This case contrarily led to a campaign on social media that called Syrians brothers and sisters of Turkish people. The Ministry of Interior had to issue a statement to make a public call for peace between the citizens and the Syrian >guests.< In 2017, the statement of Prime Minister Binali Yıldırım went into a more nationalist direction. He assured the public that any Syrians stepping out of line would be deported (NTV 2017).

The EU and its member states — above all Germany that had a leading role in the design of the EU-Turkey deal as a way to save the EU-Schengen construct in the

wake of the 2015 events — have remained silent and short-tailed in their critique of the deteriorating democratic situation and the ongoing human rights violations for both citizens and noncitizens in Turkey. It seems that the deal gave Turkey immense power over the EU by making it rather dependent on Turkey — and not the other way round.

Yet, migrants have kept protesting against ill-treatment, human rights abuses, and the general social and political situation — on a daily basis in rather imperceptible ways in their co-ethnic networks and communities as well as on a publically visible level. Afghan refugees had a protest against their exclusion from the UNHCR system with a public hunger strike for weeks in 2014 (Speri 2014); and a self-organization of unaccompanied minors got such a public outreach at least in Istanbul for a time that they rose awareness about their specific case; moreover, there were hunger strikes in different removal centers and campaigns against police brutality and racial profiling. Dozens of solidarity groups, networks, social centers, and human rights-NGOs and mostly religious based relief organizations were founded in the last couple of years addressing especially the situation of the millions of Syrians. In this regard, for a small period of time one could also observe in Turkey the emergence of something like a welcome practice on a grass root level as well as new social-political subjectivities being formulated around the question of solidarity with the movements of migration as Firat Genç and H. Pinar Şenoğuz hint at in this issue.

IN THIS ISSUE

In this volume, we present twelve contributions including papers, interviews, discussions, and an art contribution, which address the above questions from different methodological and disciplinary perspectives.

Relying on their previous and recent multi-sited ethnographic projects on (transit) migration in Turkey, Gerda Heck and Sabine Hess show that Turkey's emerging border regime is a very hybrid figuration in which different intersecting layers, scales, interests, and actors do not produce a linear process. A closer look at migrants' complex itineraries and their feeling of being entrapped in Turkey demonstrates that the deceleration of migrant movements is not only influenced by the EU-Turkey deal, but also by Turkey's own dynamics regarding its asylum system, its regional political aspirations, and other Middle Eastern political dynamics. Finally, Heck and Hess argue that, contrary to the expectations of the EU policy-makers, the externalization politics ironically opened up further space for maneuvers of the Turkish government.

Elif Sarı and Cemile Gizem Dinçer disclose the positions of different actors currently involved in migration/asylum governance in Turkey and assess how institutional and procedural changes towards standardizing and systematizing the processes as well as civilianizing the migration/asylum >management< work out in practice. Sarı and Dinçer argue that the ongoing dual asylum procedures create a »fragmented configuration of the transnational asylum regime,« which has so far worked with the mentality of »mak[ing] it up as you go along« (*kervan yolda düzülür*). According to them, this is giving rise to improvisation, unpredictability, and irregularity in which refugees still occupy ambivalent spaces in-between national and international bodies of law. They also demonstrate that the ongoing state of emergency has further heightened the securitization of migration and asylum matters.

Feyzi Baban, Suzan Ilcan, and Kim Rygiel examine in their contribution the insecurities Syrians face in urban centers in Turkey as a consequence of the ambiguous subject position that has been forced upon them. The latter, they state, is a result of border politics at the national level through Turkey's temporary protection regime, while at the regional level it is consolidated through the EU-Turkey deal. The authors argue that such border politics aim at stripping Syrian refugees of their political subjectivity and ability to claim rights under the international refugee protection regime by reconstituting Syrians — and indeed the figure of the refugee — »as objects of humanitarian assistance, rather than political agents with rights.«

In the interview she gave to us, Dawn Chatty claims that a fundamental right, the right to seek asylum from persecution once guaranteed by the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, is now curbed by states by making this very act illegal. Coming from an anthropology background, she argues that only through an insider's view can we explain our similarities and differences with the >Other< by reducing discrimination and ethnic violence in receiving societies. However, Chatty sees temporary protection offered to Syrians in the Middle East as the best possible option since most of the refugees would prefer to go back to their country when the conflict is over. She argues that as long as one can support her/his family and has basic rights recognized in this system, temporary >citizenship< of refuge and asylum might be the prevailing form of protection in future conflicts. In our view, this point misses that temporary protection has no accepted framework under international law, which makes it an exceptional measure at the state's sovereign discretion. In the Turkish context, although Turkey is party to the 1951 Refugee Convention, Syrians' access to international protection is blocked under the temporary protection system. Until the infamous deal started to be negotiated, Syrians even had no officially recognized right to work in Turkey. As is shown by the authors of this issue, it is this ambiguity, informality, and the selective inclusion of the Turkish system, both for Syrian refugees and all

other asylum seekers, that makes their lives unendurable and let them seek protection elsewhere in the summer of 2015.⁴

The intervention section opens up with Firat Genç discussing the possibilities and limits of migrant (solidarity) struggles in Turkey from the perspective of a member and co-founder of the grassroots organization Migration Solidarity Network (GDA). Contextualizing its formation, trajectory and eventually dissolution against the background of the shifting migration regime as well as the alterations of the radical left in Turkey, he traces the dynamics in the terrain of political contestation, wherein paternalistic, technocratic, and solidarity perspectives are in fierce antagonism. However, he concludes, recent transitions in the field of migration have also provided the ground on which new solidarity initiatives and migrant struggles emerged, that opened spaces for new potentials, encounters, and diversifications.

By looking at the enterprises established by Syrian refugees in Turkey, Duygu Gürsel claims that there is an emerging discourse of (differential) inclusion that does not depict Syrian refugees as victims or guests, but rather as enterprising subjectivities. Drawing on the approach of »autonomy of migration« she critically reflects the ambivalent figure of the migrant entrepreneur and relates it to the experiences and struggles of former migrants and their recuperation in a neoliberal framework. Finally, she argues that recent changes in migration politics with a focus on the >economic potential< is institutionalizing this form of differential inclusion.

Taking recent anti-migrant discourses and political dynamics in Europe after the so-called >refugee crisis< into consideration, Bernd Kasparek, Maren Kirchhoff, Johanna Neuhauser, and Helge Schwiertz discuss the connections between nationalism and racism. Their debate focuses on Germany and the EU, where anti-migrant parties and movements have gained more influence during the last five years. They highlight that in these current anti-migrant mobilizations, gender plays a crucial role, which is also linked to colonial narratives of Western Europe as the origin of >civilizing superiority.< They conclude by discussing modes of subverting and reaching beyond the national by reflecting on struggles against deportations and on rebuilding a Europe from below.

Finally, in the research-lab section, analyzing the tensions and conflicts among Turkish citizens, Syrian refugees, and local authorities in the border city of Gaziantep, H. Pınar Şenoğuz argues that these tensions are not at all the immediate consequences

⁴ Although Turkey is party to the 1951 Refugee Convention, this status was never generously provided. There were only forty-four European refugees known under the Convention status in Turkey. These refugees were from Greece, Bulgaria, Serbia, Azerbaijan, and Albania (UNHCR 2011: 25).

of the encounters among locals and refugees. She rather describes how these tensions are encompassed by the mode in which the emergency and societal responses to the >refugee crisis< are politically used and discursively depicted.

Based on her research in Şanlıurfa, Rejane Herwig explores Syrian women's strategies of resistance in the city, and investigates how these strategies are shaped and limited by their experiences of violence. However, as she depicts in detail, they overcome and modify these limitations by acting as *eigensinnige* (willful) agents, developing everyday strategies to circumvent violence, protect themselves, and resist.

By following the lives of Syrian unaccompanied minors who were able to leave a refugee camp in Adana, Eda Elif Tibet explores the act of »escaping« from different life-threatening conditions, moments, and situations that often prevent minors from participating in daily life, which deny them the rights to access education and other social services as well as having a childhood in general. By doing this, she shows how crossing the fence manifests itself, not only as an act of escaping from state control, but also as an act of reclaiming >freedom< in relation to minors' agency.

From a legal perspective, Mariana Gkliati analyzes the reasoning of the first judgements of the Greek Asylum Appeal Committees, which are part of the Greek Asylum service responsible for the implementation of the EU-Turkey deal. She shows that in 390 out of 393 decisions, the Appeal Committees ruled that Safe Third Country requirements were not fulfilled with respect to Turkey, essentially impeding the application of the EU-Turkey deal. Gkliati also draws our attention to the fact that the timing of the decision to reorganize the initial Appeal Committees coincides with decisions of the Committees blocking returns to Turkey. While the new Committees now seem to be controlled by a majority by the state, she underlines that this can lead to the responsibility of Greece for violating the ECHR and the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights.

Overall, the contributions in this volume demonstrate the impacts of the current migration and asylum policies in and around Turkey on the ground. They also unravel the various ways in which the recent responses of European states to contain migration movements within the region only contribute to the suspension of basic rights of local dissidents as well as refugees and migrants. These analyses will hopefully inspire new practices, creative ideas, and actions, which will proliferate communication and solidarity channels attentive to the dire impacts of the border regime developing at the margins of Europe.

LITERATURE

- Amnesty International (2017): No End in Sight. Purged Public Sector Workers Denied a Future in Turkey. Amnesty International of 22.05.2017. URL: amnesty.org [20.08.2017].
- Akalın, Ayşe (2007): Hired as a Caregiver, Demanded as a Housewife. Becoming a Migrant Domestic Worker in Turkey. In: European Journal of Women's Studies 14 (3). 209–225.
- Ataç, Ilker (2016): Human Rights Discourses in the Context of the Regionalisation of Border Regimes. Comparing Mexico and Turkey. In: Journal für Entwicklungspolitik 32 (1–2). 187–212.
- Deutsche Welle (DW) (2016): Türkiye vize uygulamasına geçiyor. Deutsche Welle of 08.01.2016. URL: dw.com [30.08.2017].
- Directorate General of Migration Management (DGMM) (2017): Geri gönderme merkezleri. URL: goc.gov.tr [30.08.2017].
- Eder, Mine (2007): Moldavyalı Yeni Göçmenler Üzerinden Türkiye'de Neoliberal Devleti Yeniden Düşünmek. In: Birikim 108. 129–142.
- European Commission (2017): Report from the Commission to the European Parliament, the European Council and the Council. Sixth Report on the Progress Made in the Implementation of the EU-Turkey Statement. COM(2017) 323 final. 13.06.2017. Strasbourg.
- Fiedler, Mathias (2015): #Crossingnomore. »We don't want to drown no more!« Bordermonitoring.eu of 17.09.2015. URL: bordermonitoring.eu [25.08.2017].
- Hess, Sabine / Kasparek, Bernd / Kron, Stefanie / Rodatz, Mathias / Schwertl, Maria / Sontowski, Simon (Eds.) (2016): Der lange Sommer der Migration. Grenzregime III. Berlin.
- Hürriyet Daily News (2017): Turkey starts building security wall on Iran border. Hürriyet Daily News of 09.08.2017. URL: hurriyetdailynews.com [30.08.2017].
- Institute on Statelessness and Inclusion (Institutesi) (2017): Arbitrary Deprivation of Nationality and Denial of Consular Services to Turkish Citizens. Policy Brief 17.07.2017. URL: institutesi.org [25.08.2017].
- International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2015): Mixed Migration Flows in the Mediterranean and Beyond. Compilation of Available Data and Information. Reporting Period 2015. URL: doe.iom.int [30.08.2017].
- Kaşlı, Zeynep (2017): (Re)Bordering Territory and Citizenship on the Greek-Turkish Borderland. Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation. Interdisciplinary Near and Middle Eastern Studies Group. University of Washington, Seattle.
- Kirişci, Kemal (2007): Turkey: A Country of Transition from Emigration to Immigration. In: Mediterranean Politics 12 (1). 91–97.
- Lockwood, David (1996): Civic Integration and Class Formation. In: British Journal of Sociology 47 (3). 531–550.
- Morris, Lydia (2003): Managing Contradiction. Civic Stratification and Migrants' Rights. In: International Migration Review 37 (1). 74–100.
- NTV (2017): Başbakan'dan Suriyelilere uyarı: Suç işleyen dışarıda kalır. NTV of 06.07.2017. URL: ntv.com.tr [30.08.2017].

- Soykan, Cavidan (2015): Refuge or Limbo? A Sociological Analysis of the Turkish Asylum System. Unpublished PhD Thesis. University of Essex. Department of Sociology.
- Soykan, Cavidan (2017): Access to International Protection. Border Issues in Turkey. In: O'Sullivan, Maria / Dallal, Stevens (Eds.): States, the Law and Access to Refugee Protection. Fortresses and Fairness. Oxford. 69–91.
- Speri, Alice (2014): Afghan Asylum Seekers in Turkey Are Sewing Their Lips Together in Protest. Vice News of 09.05.2014. URL: news.vice.com [30.08.2017].

UNHCR (2011): Facts and Figures. Vol. 3. Ankara.

- UNHCR (2017): Global Trends. Forced Displacement in 2016. Geneva. URL: unhcr.org [30.08.2017].
- Yükseker, Deniz (2004): Trust and Gender in a Transnational Marketplace: The Public Culture of Laleli. In: Public Culture 16 (1). 47–65.

In Solidarity with Purged Academics and Activists in Turkey and Elsewhere

EDITORIAL BOARD

I Not all authors in Turkey are currently able to publish their articles. Many pages stay empty. As editors of this special issue we express our full solidarity with the Academics for Peace, who had to face dismissal, firing, mobbing and every form of repression by their universities, and with those civil society members in Turkey who are silenced and imprisoned due to the ongoing crackdown on human rights by the Turkish government. If you want to show solidarity with the intellectuals and academics affected by the oppressions of the Turkish state and elsewhere, consider getting involved with the Off-University. It is a Berlin-based initiative aimed to provide new and emancipatory education and research opportunities for academics from Turkey and other anti-democratic regimes who are dismissed, forced to leave their posts or had been prosecuted due to their research and public statements, and for those who want to support these academics. Off-University is designed as an online education model which allows active participation of researchers and students unable to be mobile for various reasons. For further information please visit off-university.de.

Shattered Dreams

Syrian Unaccompanied Minors and the EU-Turkey Deal

EDA ELIF TIBET

Burhan was formerly kidnapped by ISIS from his hometown Manbij and was held captive in an ISIS Child soldiers' camp in Iraq. At the age of 14 Burhan managed to escape from the hands of ISIS and arrived in Turkey alone, after crossing the border from Aleppo to Hatay. Burhan was then sent to a refugee camp in Adana where he stayed for a few months in a tent especially made for unaccompanied minors. There, he met Mazen, who was formerly in the official youth shelter for unaccompanied minors (ÇOGEM) in Istanbul and was then transferred to the refugee camp as of November 2015. Mazen's referral to the camp happened as a side effect of the negotiations beginning between the EU and Turkey on how to curb the migration movements to Europe. As the authorities managing the youth shelter were afraid of having to take in more minors of other nationalities being deported back from the Greek islands to Turkey, they pushed the Syrian minors to the existing refugee camp infrastructure. However, together with Burhan, Mazen escaped from the refugee camp and came back to ÇOGEM Istanbul where I met both of them.

During the crafting of the EU-Turkey deal (October 2015-March 2016), I was conducting participatory youth action research with Burhan, Mazen, Yaman and two other Syrian unaccompanied minors (14-15 years old) temporarily based at the youth shelter (ÇOGEM) run by the (Turkish) Ministry of Family and Social Policies in Istanbul. Together with the participating youth, we conducted radio programs where we shared life stories with each other. Among other topics, migration experiences on crossing borders were extensively discussed, as they have become significant markers of identity (see also paper by the author *Escaping Exclusion* within the issue). Alongside the dialogical conversations that took place throughout the radio shows, we have also practiced photography elicitations where we have been able to collect metaphorical meanings of borders that show how borders have been experienced, not only in physical terms, but also in ways that have been preventing minors' social inclusion into their hosting society and restricting their access to formal education. Burhan's photograph »The Turkish flag« shows how the minor is introduced to the nation state, that is, in the form of a fence. Yaman also shared his escape story with Burhan in one of the radio conversations we made together. Yaman took part in the uprising in Aleppo by chanting songs of liberation during 2011, and he was imprisoned by Assad forces. Like Burhan, Yaman too escaped to Turkey by crossing from the Aleppo border into Hatay.

Prior to the EU-Turkey deal, Burhan dreamt of school and associated it with hope, happiness, and dreams coming true (see his photograph: »rainbow«). Yaman also associated access to education with hope and a positive outlook to future (see his photograph »hope«) and so did Mazen (see his photograph »the sun«). However, with no prospect for schooling, over time, Mazen started expressing his longing to his family. While he was rejected by COGEM for resisting his transferal to the refugee camp for the second time, he also started spending a week on his own staying out in the streets at night, and, sadly, self-harming (by cutting himself and abusing drugs). Due to my inquiries, the refugee camp in Adana initiated a searching operation and found his family. Mazen united with his family members who are among the Doms of Syria. Together with his twelve siblings, he is currently begging in the streets of Van in Turkey. Unlike Mazen, Yaman has not been able to unite with his family as he found out that his mother was killed during an air strike. After realizing that he would not be able to go to school, Yaman became more inclined towards returning back to Syria (see his photograph: »Where is my house?«). Yaman left COGEM and stayed out at the streets in grief. Ever since, he keeps changing low paid jobs and cities. Having troubles with the authorities and other minors in the facility, Burhan was sent back to Adana refugee camp and has been placed into a center for criminalized children. Burhan's family once in ISIS controlled Mimbic area whom tried surviving under siege for many years are now living under the YPG forces.



»Turkish flag« by Burhan (from Mimbic, 15 years old)

»This is the first thing I remember seeing once I arrived in Turkey: the Turkish flag. I was scared but happy and you have no idea how many fences I jumped over.«



»Rainbow« by Burhan (from Mimbic, 15 years old)

»If I go to school, that would be the happiest thing in my life, I will feel like I am seeing rainbows everyday, to go to school is my biggest dream. Inşallah I will go one day.«



»Where is my house?« by Yaman (from Aleppo, 15 years old)

»Where is my house? Where is my mother? Is she still alive? I will go back to Aleppo soon, I will look for her, I only fear that I will find my house destroyed and my mother gone, this is my biggest nightmare. I wake up everyday that I will go back soon.«



»The Sun« by Mazen (from Aleppo, 15 years old)

»The day I unite with my family will be the day of the sun shining back again into my life. I will also see sunny days if I go to school, I really wish to go to school. I can only see the sun then. Now I see no sun.«



»Hope« by Yaman (from Aleppo, 15 years old)

»Like the seagulls on the roof, I am also brave. I am not afraid of anything anymore. To look at birds flying makes me happy.«

Articles

Tracing the Effects of the EU-Turkey Deal

The Momentum of the Multi-layered Turkish Border Regime

GERDA HECK, SABINE HESS

Abstract: Against the background of a recent ethnographic research project on the effects of the EU-Turkey deal and yearlong research activities in Turkey, the article will re-visit the changing dynamics of the recent Turkish border and migration regime in relation to the externalization policies of the EU. We argue that academic narrations, which tend to reduce Turkey's role to a simple externalization of EU border politics, are insufficient to explain the current Turkish migration regime. Rather, the article elaborates how the recent history of Turkey's migration and border regime has become interwoven with other multi-layered dynamics, shaped by different national, regional, and international developments and aspirations. Furthermore, it analyzes the effects of the EU-Turkey deal in regard to the current asylum and migration regime in Turkey.

Keywords: border regime, externalization, EU-Turkey deal, regionalization, deceleration of mobilities

Located on the Turkish Aegean coast near several Greek islands, Izmir has been a springboard for migrants attempting to make their journey to Europe by boat (see also Düvell/Wissink/van Eerdewijk 2013) for many years. Here, migrants generally meet in Basmane, an inner-city neighborhood next to one of Izmir's two main railway stations. The district is a lively agglomeration of Syrian shops and restaurants, tea houses, internet and telephone cafés, and cheap hotels. Long before the onset of the civil war in Syria, there was already a small Syrian community in Izmir (Interview with Muhammed Ali Salih, Association for Solidarity with Syrians, Izmir, May 2, 2016). Now, the cafés around Basmane Square are known for hosting a well-established network of facilitators and smugglers, which the migrants need to cross over to Greece.

During the summer of 2015, the number of transiting migrants rose steeply. About 850,000 people, half of them Syrians, made the crossing from the city (IOM 2016: 5). Almost every day, hundreds of migrants arrived in Izmir to pursue their journeys towards Europe. Since not all of them could find an affordable hotel room, people started to camp in the streets surrounding Basmane Square.

In order to stem these movements, on March 18, 2016, the EU Commission together with Germany and Turkey eventually introduced the so-called EU-Turkey deal, which we will describe in fuller detail later in this article. With its implementation in April 2016, movements through the city slowed down, but they have never completely stopped (UNHCR 2016, 2017).¹

TRAPPED IN LIMBO

It was in this neighborhood that we met Mohammad. He, his wife Mariam, and their two sons arrived in Izmir from Egypt in late autumn of 2015, with the intention of crossing the Aegean to Europe. When they arrived, Syrians still did not need a visa to enter Turkey by air. Three years before, the family had left Damascus for Lebanon, then continued on to Egypt shortly thereafter — quite a familiar step-by-step regional flight-migration biography which corresponds to that of many other migrants we met during our research.

Upon their arrival in Turkey, Mohammad quickly found a job as a cook at a Syrian restaurant in Basmane. While working to save up money for the trip, he and Mariam saw news of fatal shipwrecks and the implementation of the >EU-Turkey statement< of March 2016. Eventually, the couple decided not to risk the lives of their children on a perilous boat trip, just to be stuck once again, this time on a Greek island.

Mohammad and Mariam saw that they were left with no options to move to Europe. However, remaining in Turkey did not offer many prospects either. So, they arranged a trip to go back to Egypt. This time, however, Egyptian border policies towards Syrians had changed following the overthrow of Egyptian President Morsi (UNHCR 2014: 2).² To get back, they would have to be smuggled from Sudan over the border into Egypt. For this journey, they paid a total sum of 4,000 USD. However, before departing Turkey, they realized that they had been cheated, and their money was gone. One year later, unable to move in any direction, Mohammad is saving money once again and still hoping to make it to either Europe or to Egypt. He wants to leave Turkey, as living conditions there remain precarious on several levels (see also Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel in this issue).

¹ According to UNHCR statistics, 1,920 migrants reached the Greek islands in July 2016, and in August the figures increased to 3,447 (UNHCR 2016: 2). In the first five months of 2017, 7,607 migrants arrived in Greece (UNHCR 2017).

² | On July 8, 2013, visa restrictions were imposed on all Syrians entering Egypt (UNHCR 2014: 2).

Mohammad is one interview partner whom we met several times. Like him, many of the others we interviewed expressed a sense of being trapped in limbo. This is certainly due to the introduction of the EU-Turkey deal and its effects on the regional migration and border regime, which gave Turkey a pivotal role in the so-called European >refugee crisis.< But, as we will argue, Turkey is hardly a passive recipient of the EU's will to border its territory and curb the movements of migration.

In spring and summer 2016, we carried out ethnographic research in Ankara, Istanbul, Izmir, and Gaziantep on the »Destabilization and Re-stabilization of the European Border Regime« in the wake of the so-called >refugee crisis.<³ During our research, we learned a lot about the inconsistencies and pitfalls of the various kinds of humanitarianism at play in Turkey, and the complexities of pro-migration political practice. We also observed the harsh effects of the EU-Turkey deal, which we will roughly outline later on. However, several talks and experiences in the wake of our research point to different trajectories of Turkish domestic as well as foreign policy and the importance of the repercussions of the Syrian crisis for/in Turkey. Against this background, we hope to challenge conventional interpretations of the EU-Turkey deal in Western Europe as just another example of the power of the EU to simply externalize its border control policies. Therefore, we will analyze and discuss the changing dynamics of the Turkish border and migration regime, following the question of how much the EU actually drives the Turkish border and migration regime. Looking anew at the genealogy of the Turkish border and migration regime in relation to EU interests and politics as part of the context of EU accession negotiations, culminating - so to speak — in the EU-Turkey deal, we will challenge one of the central paradigms of border studies itself, namely externalization (Lavenex 2004; Lahav/Guiraudon 2000; Bialasiewicz 2012). This has been mainly characterized as a one-way, top-down process, initiated by the European Union on its neighboring countries. As such, we will also draw on research findings we made in the course of previous research projects in Turkey, which reach back to the beginning of the 2000s.

As we witnessed in the first research we did in the context of the Transit Migration Research Group on the implementation of the externalizing EU border regime in the region (Hess/Karakayali 2007), there was hardly any awareness of the topic of migra-

³ This multi-sited research project was funded by the Fritz Thyssen Foundation (transitmigration-2.org.) The research in Turkey was carried out by Firat Genç, Gerda Heck, and Sabine Hess. Alongside participant observation at NGO-run centers and fieldtrips to migrant settlements, we conducted over 30 ethnographic structured interviews as well as conversations with migrants, political activists with Turkish and Syrian backgrounds, workers in international and Turkish NGOs, and representatives of government bodies.

tion and migration politics, either from the Turkish state, or in academia, or among the public up to the first years of the 2000s.⁴ Interest in migration appeared slowly during the course of Turkey's EU accession negotiations, and Europe's pressure on Turkey to regulate migration flows. However, it never has been just a top-down relationship (ibid.; Hess 2012; Heck 2013). Rather, as we will show in the following chapters, academic narrations, which tend to reduce Turkey's role to a simple enlargement of the EU border regime and a passive object of the EU's externalization policies, are insufficient when attempting to explain the current Turkish migration regime. Therefore, in the first part of this article, we will elaborate on how the recent history of Turkey's migration and border regime has become interwoven with other multilayered dynamics. In the second part, we will sketch the effects of the EU-Turkey deal in regard to the current asylum and migration regime in Turkey.

EXTERNALIZATION REVISITED

The arrival of nearly 800,000 refugees, who crossed the Aegean Sea during the >summer of migration< in 2015 (Kasparek/Speer 2015) and targeted northern countries in Western Europe, has not only undermined the basis of the EU border regime. It has also provided an opportunity to reopen the discussion of Turkey's role and position within international migration flows and the EU-driven border regime.

The introduction of the EU-Turkey deal, more accurately the »EU-Turkey statement« (European Council 2016) of March 18, 2016, has again shown the increasingly significant role of Turkey in governing migration at the international and regional level, especially for European governments and international governance institutions. But this is not new. Since the late 1990s, controlling borders and migrants' mobility has been a matter of negotiations between the Turkish state and the EU, with very mixed outcomes (İçduygu/Kirişci 2009; Özçürümez/Şenses 2011). Particularly in recent years, there has been evolving academic interest⁵ focusing on the impact of

⁴ | Some of the few exceptions of people who had already been writing on migration at that time were Ahmet İçduygu and Kemal Kirişci.

⁵ | There are also many research projects that have emphasized the social conditions and realities of migrants and refugees in Turkey (Şenses 2016; Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel 2016; Düvell/Wissink/van Eerdewijk 2013; Heck 2013; İçduygu 2015; Özden 2013; see also Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel in this issue). Another body of research focuses on the legal aspects of the developing Turkish migration and border regime, such as the recent implementation of the Law on Foreigners and International Protection (Soykan 2011, 2012; Kirişci 2012).

European externalization policies on Turkey. These are mainly driven by the question of how the EU and international and intergovernmental organizations have urged the Turkish state to follow the rationale of these policies (Düvell/Wissink/van Eerdewijk 2013; Hess/Karakayali 2007; Kirişci 2007; İçduygu 2007, 2011, 2014; Hess 2010). Thereby, many rely on the paradigm of >externalization< as a more or less top-down, EU-driven process, which according to Lahav and Giroudon (2000) can be regarded as one of the central rationales of the European border regime.⁶ Since the beginning of the 2000s, there have been growing concerns in the EU with respect to irregular migrants transiting through Turkey. This had already been expressed by the British government at the 2002 Seville Summit, which asked for sanctions against Turkey, should Ankara not adopt stricter measures against the uncontrolled movements on the Aegean Sea and the land borders along the Evros River (Hess/Karakayali 2007; İçduygu/Kirişci 2009).

However, though Turkey's legal and institutional architecture in the field of migration and border policies has been constructed within the context of the membership negotiations with the EU since 1999 (Kirişci 2007: 8), there has always been a certain autonomy, and different, endogenous geopolitical interests of the Turkish nation-state in the process.

Therefore, we propose characterizing Turkey's emerging border regime as a much hybridized formation, in which the intersection of different layers, scales, interests, and actors does not produce a linear process. The result, conversely, is a highly contradictory regime, full of cracks and ruptures, leading to a specific securitarian-humanitarian dispositif.⁷ Applying the term >border regime,< we aim to overcome a simplistic understanding of the border as a line surrounding national territories. Instead, we conceptualize it as a deterritorialized and pervasive >borderscape< or assemblage of technologies, laws, institutions, representations, discourses, and practices. The Transit Migration Research group defines the »border regime« as a »more or less ordered ensemble of practices and knowledge-power-complexes« resulting in a space of heightened contestation and conflicts, with the movement of migration as

⁶ | See the formulation of a comprehensive EU externalization policy (European Commission 2005; Home Office 2002).

⁷ | Applying the notion of >securitarian-humanitarian dispositif< we not only refer to the growing literature on humanitarianism within border studies (Fassin 2007; Cuttitta 2014; Ticktin 2011), but also to the understanding that security policies are highly interwoven and entangled with humanitarian policies, best reflected in the case of Greece and the transnational attempts to stabilize and enforce a specific, highly restrictive asylum system.

one of the driving forces of the border regime (Karakayali/Tsianos 2007: 3). The erratic history of the Turkish border regime can be perceived as an exemplary case.

THE RISE OF THE TURKISH MIGRATION AND BORDER REGIME

Since the 1980s, Turkey has been an important link for migration movements towards Europe from neighboring countries in the Middle East and from more distant countries in Asia and Africa. The Özal governments of the 1980s and 1990s pursued a pragmatic approach in their foreign policy, introducing a liberal visa regime to the citizens of Balkan, ex-Soviet, and Middle Eastern countries to enhance cross-border movements and increase trade (Kirişci 2005: 351; Genç 2015: 535). This liberal approach to international migratory flows was based on the idea of the »trading state« (Kirişci 2009), but contained limitations and contradictions within itself. The Turk-ish state's security concerns, especially in regard to its Kurdish population and the transborder activities of their organized factions/parties, had restrictive impacts on bordering processes that targeted certain groups and nationalities (Genç 2015).

Since 2002, the AKP (Justice and Development Party) governments have largely adopted this liberal approach to migration, in accordance with their political, economic, and geostrategic inclinations. At the same time, increased numbers of undocumented migrants in Turkey have become a major theme of the accession negotiations with the European Union (Kirişci 2005; Özçürümez/Yetkın 2014). As such, the economic, political, and geostrategic dynamics that have made Turkey both a transit and immigration country have also led towards a certain institutionalization of the migration and border regime in close interaction with the European Union since 2000.

The accession negotiations for full membership with the EU since 1999 have represented the institutional context of this new phase, as the EU has demanded the adoption of the so-called >Schengen acquis< as part of the *acquis communautaire* regarding visa policy and practice, asylum, border protection, law enforcement, anti-trafficking politics, and the introduction of a new migration law as a requirement for accession (Kirişci 2007: 8). However, from the very beginning, this institutional and political process has intrinsically been accompanied by contradictions, obstacles, and delays (Özçürümez/Yetkın 2014: 448).

On one hand, Turkey has fulfilled crucial demands by the EU, and has introduced a series of new laws in recent years (Tolay 2012: 40); it has revised its laws on work permits and naturalization, adopted the >Palermo Protocols< regarding human trafficking, expanded deportation facilities with the financial support of the EU, and

intensified the >protection< of Turkish borders in 2006 within the scope of the National Action Plan for the Implementation of Turkey's Integrated Border Management (IBM) Strategy (Haase/Obergfell 2013: 35). In order to create an effective coordination and collaboration in accordance with IBM, the Ministry of Interior established the Directorate of Project Implementation on Integrated Border Management in 2004. This unit, responsible for planning, preparing, and administering EU projects on IBM, conceded these tasks to the Bureau for Border Management in 2012 (Sert 2013: 177). Finally, visa regulations have been reformed in accordance with the visa allocation policies of the EU (Tolay 2012: 45).

On the other hand, geopolitical and economic interests within the context of Turkey's approach towards the Middle East and Africa led to a revision of its restrictive visa policy in 2005 (Genç 2015: 536). This turn was driven by Turkey's new foreign policy orientation, which has aimed to intensify trade and investment opportunities, that play a greater role in regional and international affairs, with increasing efforts to align the country with non-Western states (Açıkgöz 2015: 102; Aksel/Danış 2014; Börzel/Soyaltin 2012: 14). Accordingly, Turkey began to establish and intensify economic relations with various African states, and, as part of this endeavor, lifted visa restrictions.⁸

In a similar manner, Turkey and Syria introduced a mutual visa exemption agreement in 2009. This agreement applied to both states and included the formulated aim to create a Schengen-type joint visa policy together with Iran and Iraq, which would be called »Şamgen« (Gökalp Aras/Şahin-Mencütek 2015: 199; Özler 2013: 52). The fact that Turkey maintained visa agreements with a series of third countries that were listed on the EU's >negative list< has caused persistent displeasure on the part of EU authorities (Haase/Obergfell 2013: 6).⁹

The Turkish state's refugee and asylum policy has been another item producing constant tension with the EU. Turkey is a signatory to the UN's 1951 Geneva Convention and the 1967 Protocol, but it has maintained the geographical limitation clause of the Convention. It therefore only accepts applicants coming from Europe — the borders of which are defined by the European Council — as »convention refugees«

⁸ I In 2003, a strategy on the development of the economic relations was compiled by the Undersecretariat for Foreign Trade, and, in 2005, the Turkish government declared the >Year of Africa.< In the following years, the Turkish state put significant effort into a range of different measures to intensify relations with various African states (Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs).

⁹ | Turkey has also abolished visa requirements with countries such as Jordan, Lebanon, Russia, and Serbia, which have been also on the EU's negative list (Canefe 2016: 23).

(Brewer/Yükseker 2009: 650). In the case of non-Europeans, this implies that the procedure to gain refugee status must be channeled through the UNHCR. This geographical limitation to European citizens for the full recognition of refugee status was also retained in the new Law on Foreigners and International Protection, which went into effect on April 12, 2014. The EU has frequently demanded the abolition of this restriction as a requirement for EU accession (Council of Ministers of the EU 2001: 21–22; Kirişci 2012: 75).

Turkey, however, has resisted such demands, arguing that the country could become a reservoir for asylum seekers who have been rejected from the European Union, without having ensured Turkish accession to the EU, since the adoption of the current EU *acquis* would turn Turkey into a so-called >country of first reception < for asylum seekers. Therefore, Turkey, as a third country confronted with deportations from the EU, opted to keep the main lines of its asylum procedure intact before full membership has been granted (Kirişci 2012: 75). Added to that, although the EU had already started negotiating an EU-Turkey readmission agreement in 2002, it took more than a decade until it was finally signed in December 2013 (Kirişci 2014).

In 2013, Turkey passed the Law on Foreigners and International Protection alongside the negotiations with the EU as the primary legal framework on which current regulations on asylum and international protection are based. The Directorate General of Migration Management (DGMM), the main state regulatory institution to administer the field of migration, was established in compliance with this law, and has been given highly centralized authority regarding the registration, protection, detention, and/or deportation of both documented and undocumented migrants.

While in the midst of revising the legal and administrative system regarding migration and asylum, the Syrian civil war erupted in 2011. This has had a huge impact on the orientation and implications of Turkey's new migration and border regime.

THE SYRIAN CRISIS AND THE CREATION OF • GUEST < STATUS

In spring of 2011, the Turkish state's initial response to the growing war in Syria was the introduction of an unconditional >open door policy.< With this, they welcomed all Syrian refugees crossing through the southern land borders *en masse*, formally designating them as >guests< — a category that is not defined in either international or national refugee law.

However, this initially optimistic response began to shift by November 2011, when the government signaled the implementation of >temporary protection status< for Syrians, which was legally defined and later adopted by the Ministry of Internal Affairs in October 2014 (Gökalp Aras/Şahin-Mencütek 2015: 201). The 2013 Law on Foreigners and International Protection introduced two forms of international protection for non-Europeans, which were meant to be temporary: >conditional refugee status< in the case of persons who are under direct personal threat, and >subsidiary protection status< in the case of persons coming to Turkey from countries where a general situation of violence prevails.

Syrian refugees, however, were excluded from these categories, because they have been granted >temporary protection status< (TPS) (see also Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel and Sarı/Dinçer in this issue). This special category refers to the European Council Directive on >Temporary Protection< of 2001 for migration *en masse* (Gökalp Aras/Şahin-Mencütek 2015: 201). The category of TPS creates severe legal, political, and social ambiguities and disenfranchisement, since its temporal scope and prospects for naturalization have not been properly defined (Mülteci-Der/Pro Asyl 2016). In short, the legal framework and practice relating to non-European refugees in Turkey is twofold: Syrians and non-Syrians are subjected to two separate legal and administrative systems, which have varying effects on their statuses, material conditions, daily life experiences, and expectations.

It would be reasonable to argue that the Turkish state's initial >open door policy< towards Syrian refugees implied a different approach from the current global trends in terms of border regimes. It also looked different from Turkey's previous reactions to similar massive refugee movements as exemplified during the first Gulf War in the early 1990s, which had been primarily based on securitization perspectives.¹⁰ Researchers and political analysts have argued that this approach, which was justified by the national authorities on the basis of humanitarian aspirations and geopolitical priorities, enabled Turkey to appear, during the first years of the Syrian civil war, as a regional power and a model state that sought to play the role of a regional mediator in the face of acute humanitarian problems. However, in the wake of the failure of the mediating attempts of Minister of Foreign Affairs Ahmet Davutoğlu in 2011 (Aras 2012), Turkey has increasingly relied on the prospect that the Syrian opposition could gain power soon (Erdoğan 2014; Genç/Öner 2015: 1; Gökalp Aras/Şahin-Mencütek 2015: 201).

By 2013, it became obvious that the war in Syria would not end soon. With that, the >guests,< a term framed and justified in reference to the notion of religious frater-

¹⁰ | In response to Iraqi refugees at the beginning of the 1990s, Turkey intensified its border enforcement and introduced restrictive asylum regulations after 1993 (Şahin-Mencütek 2012: 140).

nity as well as indicating a temporary stay, would not return to Syria soon. Complicated by the shifting balances of military power and increasing geostrategic anxieties spurred by the Kurdish forces' military and political influence in northern Syria, the features of the Turkish state's approach to Syrian refugees began to change in a dramatic way. Consequently, since the beginning of 2014, Turkey has undertaken more systematic steps to register Syrian refugees, and more importantly, canceled the >open door policy< for Syrian refugees (Gökalp Aras/Şahin-Mencütek 2015: 205). This has occurred despite credible accounts demonstrating that the southern land borders were open in a limited and selective way until the autumn of 2015 (ibid.: 194).

Meanwhile, the dynamics of long-term military and political conflicts between the Kurdish population and the Turkish state have had impacts on the AKP's Syrian policy and thus on the border regime in regard to Syrians. In the aftermath of the widespread popular mobilization among Kurdish citizens of Turkey against attacks by the so-called Islamic State (IS) on Kurdish-populated territories in Syria, peace negotiations between the Turkish state and the armed forces of PKK came to an end in 2015. This resulted in an intensification of ethnic rivalries and conflicts, and eventually restrictions on cross-border movements (see Şenoğuz in this issue).

THE EU-TURKEY DEAL

By the summer of 2015, Turkey was once again a focal point for European migration control politics. With a rising number of migrants reaching Europe via the Aegean Sea, the EU Commission discussed including Turkey in the group of >safe countries of origin< as early as June 2015 (Bendel 2015: 25).

In 2015, after several hundred thousand people entered Western Europe via the >Balkan Route,< the EU states and Turkey reached a consensus on an >EU-Turkey joint action plan.< This agreement on migration control came during a special summit held on 29 November in Brussels (European Commission 2015).

The agreement was that Turkey would control its borders facing Europe and improve the conditions for Syrian refugees in the country. In return, Turkey would receive three billion Euros as well as visa liberalization for the Schengen area for Turkish citizens. Furthermore, the EU accession negotiations would be resumed (Müller 2015). In response, on January 8, 2016, Turkey implemented visa restrictions for Syrians entering the country through air or sea borders, aiming to prevent newcomers arriving to Turkey who had the goal of reaching the EU countries in clandestine ways.¹¹

Finally, during a summit in March 2016, the EU countries and Turkey signed a further common statement — the »EU-Turkey statement« (European Council 2016). This action allows the deportation of all migrants who would arrive on the Greek islands via the Aegean Sea after March 20, 2016 back to Turkey. These deportations would follow an asylum fast-track procedure for the migrants based on the question of whether Turkey is a >safe third country< or a >country of first asylum< for applicants. This procedure is based on Article 60(4) of the newly introduced Greek Asylum Law (L 4375/2016), which allows the Greek Ministries of Interior and Defense to implement exceptional measures in cases of large numbers of arrivals filing asylum applications at the border. Only vulnerable applicants (e.g. disabled persons, persons with chronic diseases, or single mothers with children) are exempt from this procedure (AIRE Center/ECRE 2016: 10).

The deal itself lacks any international consensus and is only based on an older readmission agreement between Greece and Turkey. In return, the EU has promised to accept up to 72,000 Syrians from Turkey via quotas; specifically, for every Syrian deported from the Greek islands, another Syrian from the Turkish camps is accepted in the so-called »1:1 Procedure« (Peers 2016). The deal states that migrants who had not tried to reach Europe clandestinely would be prioritized. Furthermore, Turkey would enhance its border controls towards Europe as well as the living conditions for Syrians within the country in order to render crossing a much less desirable option. In response, the EU promised Turkey to increase its financial support to six billion euros to be spent to improve physical infrastructure and the institutional capacity of the Turkish state institutions. In addition to the lucrative monetary incentives, the political discourse employed by the Turkish government to justify the agreement publicly was based on the prospect of visa liberalization for Turkish citizens for the Schengen area and acceleration of the EU accession negotiations.

Regardless of the great expectations projected onto the deal in spring of 2016, it has proven ineffective to some extent. However, one effect of the deal is indeed that the number of crossings drastically diminished, even though they have also been on the rise again since the *coup d'état* attempt in Turkey on July 15, 2016. At that point, Turkish citizens themselves also started to use the same route to escape the

¹¹ However, the government also announced that visa restrictions would not apply to Syrian refugees crossing the Syrian-Turkish border by land to flee the war zones in Syria (Hürriyet Daily News, January 10, 2016).

deteriorating political conditions in the country. It can also be said that as an effect of the deal and the implementation of the EU >hotspot approach< as laid down in the European Agenda of Migration (Antonakaki/Kasparek/Maniatis 2016; Tazzioli 2016), the arriving migrants are generally locked down on the islands under very poor living conditions (Heck/Hess 2016), and the asylum procedure has been reduced to a so-called >inadmissibility<¹² check (Antonakaki/Kasparek/Maniatis 2016).

By the end of April 2017, only 5,035 Syrian refugees had been resettled from Turkey to the EU, since many EU countries refuse to admit them. During the same period, only 1,094 migrants who had arrived on the islands via Turkey had been returned as part of the EU-Turkey statement (Danish Refugee Council 2017). Since its introduction, it has become clear that the deal itself is very fragile and in danger of failing for various reasons. Already in May 2016, a Greek appeals committee stopped the deportation of some Syrian refugees, stating that Turkey is an unsafe country (The Guardian 2016; see Gkliati in this issue). This jurisdictional contingency strikes at the core of the deal.

Meanwhile, the fact that the deal was so deeply connected with the prospect of visa liberalization for Turkish citizens stimulated increased reactions among many local EU citizens. These reactions are due to various political motivations deriving from liberal-democratic objections to manifest signals of mounting authoritarianism in Turkey and to xenophobic and anti-Muslim populist reactions in Europe aggravated by the so-called »migration crisis« (Die Zeit 2016). All of this made the deal a point of contention within Europe.

Following the political turmoil that occurred in the aftermath of the recent *coup d'état* attempt, EU politicians and bureaucrats publicly announced that visa-free travel for Turkish citizens did not seem likely under the resulting circumstances. Ankara has expressed multiple threats in response, saying it would renounce its obligations should there be no progress on the visa waiver front (see Eurotopics 2016). Overall, we can define the effects of the EU-Turkey deal in combination with the hotspot approach and the official closure of the Balkan route as resulting in a manifest deceleration of the migrants' movements. As an outcome, many of our interview partners, such as Mohammad, felt stuck.

¹² Under the conditions of the EU-Turkey statement and the newly introduced Greek Asylum Law (L 4375/2016), Turkey can be considered either a >safe third country< or a >country of first asylum.< A >safe third country< means a country where the applicant could apply for asylum. A >country of first asylum< is a country that has already granted protection status to the applicant. In both cases, the applicant is declared inadmissible to the Greek Asylum system and accordingly has to be readmitted to Turkey (Antonakaki/Kasparek/Maniatis 2016)

The genealogy of the Turkish border and migration regime clearly shows that the implementation and further Europeanization of migration control policies have not followed a clear and straight path in the case of Turkey. Instead, as we have outlined so far, the Turkish border and migration regime can be understood as a contingent product spurred by complex national and international dynamics and political interests in the field of geopolitics, security, the economy, and the biopolitical aspirations of the Turkish state. Paradoxically, the dynamics of externalization of migration control politics have opened up space for a certain degree of autonomy for the Turkish government. There, it strategically and pragmatically seeks to benefit from anxieties triggered by the recent massive migration movements to and through Europe. Especially in the months following the failed *coup* attempt in Turkey, European leaders had been increasingly criticized by human rights organizations and opposition leaders for not speaking up more clearly against the post-*coup* purges, arguing that the EU-Turkey deal made them susceptible to blackmail by Turkey, and that the EU has put itself in a difficult position of dependency (Hauge 2017).

... AND ITS EFFECTS: THE COLLAPSE OF THE ASYLUM SYSTEM IN TURKEY

According to the TPS, Syrians are entitled to access to basic health care services, education and a work permit, and are not forcibly encamped¹³ like most asylum seeking refugees in European countries. Nevertheless, the actual living conditions in Turkey are harsh for all migrants (Şenses 2016), as many interviewees stated during our field research. For Syrians, the main reason to leave Turkey is the temporary nature of their legal status; this entails constant legal and social insecurity (Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel 2016) and casts dark shadows on their future prospects. This is accentuated by the fact that in Turkey, the time spent under the TPS does not qualify them for a long-term residency permit (Boček 2016: 4). Furthermore, it prevents Syrians from applying for >international protection< since the UNHCR and Turkey agreed that persons subject to >temporary protection< would not be registered by the UNHCR and would not be processed for refugee status determination under its mandate (Mülteci-Der/Pro Asyl 2016).

¹³ | Only about 240,000 Syrian refugees, i.e. 10 percent of the Syrian refugee population, live in the camps, which are mostly situated along the Syrian border and run by the Disaster and Emergency Management Presidency of Turkey (AFAD) (European Commission 2017).

As a rule, the UNHCR only resettles Syrian refugees classified as >vulnerable< to third countries.¹⁴ This means for the male Syrians we met, although some of them are prototypical political refugees, who have experienced long imprisonment and torture, they can apply for neither >international protection< nor >resettlement,< since they do not match the vulnerability criteria of the UNHCR (see Fassin 2016 concerning the effects of this humanitarian narrative). Hence, these people are also excluded from the international resettlement program. Being stuck in this state of legal limbo applies not only to Syrian migrants, but also to other international asylum seekers who see themselves trapped under the disempowering circumstances resulting from the EU-Turkey deal, the Turkish bureaucracy, and UNHCR policies.

The current dynamics of the asylum system and the changing policy orientation of the UNHCR involve further obstacles and disenfranchisement for refugees in Turkey. In principle, asylum seekers are eligible for resettlement in third countries according to quotas determined by states such as the US, Canada, or Sweden if they are granted refugee status (Biehl 2015).¹⁵ However, in practice, the scope and limit of the UNHCR's RSD and resettlement procedures have been narrowed to such an extent that asylum for certain nationalities and social groups is no longer a viable option. During our field research, we had the chance to observe that refugees who had been recognized by the UNHCR a few years earlier were still waiting for their resettlement due to the low limits of the quotas.¹⁶

In 2013, the UNHCR suspended asylum applications for Afghans, citing a backlog of cases. They have only been registered by the UNHCR, and RSD interviews have not been conducted. Moreover, as we were told during our interviews with UNHCR

16 | One example is the case of a Congolese refugee, Christian Kinangu, whom we met several times in Istanbul. Although being accepted as refugee by the UNHCR in 2012, he, with his wife and two children, has been waiting for resettlement since 2012, in economically and legally precarious conditions.

^{14 |} The latter category has priority within the scope of the 1:1 procedure defined in the Turkey-EU deal.

¹⁵ The ultimate decision is given after the Refugee Status Determination (RSD) interviews have been completed by the UNHCR. Thereafter, the applicant needs travel documents to be granted by the DGMM, which evaluates each applicant's file separately in order to go on with resettlement. There are documented cases where applicants cannot obtain the travel documents and be resettled, even though they have been granted refugee status. This is due to their unregistered status in Turkey, since they left their assigned >satellite city,< the city in which they have to live during their asylum procedure at some point. The UNHCR has a differentiating policy of application and interviews for different nationalities (also see Sarı/Dinçer in this issue).

officials, due to the tremendous increase in the number of asylum seekers in the last few years,¹⁷ the UNHCR has come to a decision to suspend applications from all nations and restrict access to resettlement only to vulnerable cases that by definition exclude certain profiles.¹⁸ Even in particular cases where the applicant is under a severe and immediate personal security threat, the process might only be initiated after a wait of two years due to the extreme workload of the UNHCR.

INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION VS. OPPORTUNITY

On April 4, 2016, the first migrants were returned from the Greek islands Lesbos and Chios to Dikili under the mandate of the EU-Turkey readmission agreement. Among the 66 migrants deported from Chios was a group of migrants from different African countries with whom we got in contact. Upon their arrival in Turkey, they were directly transferred to the Kirklareli Gaziosmanpaşa Removal Center at the Bulgarian border, which has been in use since 2014.

In the interview, they described in great detail how in Greece they were systematically hindered from applying for asylum and were, without being informed previously, summarily deported back to Turkey. Once in Turkey, national authorities tried to prevent them from seeking >international protection.< Only after the involvement of lawyers connected with a refugee rights organization were they finally able to submit their application after seven weeks of imprisonment. Then, in summer 2016, they were granted >international protection< by the UNHCR according to the Geneva Conventions, released and sent to the satellite city of Konya, where they were obliged to reside and report to the police every week (Interview with M. Elaka, Kirklareli, May 19, and Istanbul, July 5, 2016).

As Turkey only accepts refugees coming from European countries as >convention refugees,< all non-Europeans (except Syrians) must apply at the UNHCR for refugee status, which operates in parallel to the DGMM.¹⁹ Upon the initial registration by the

¹⁷ I In 2012, new asylum applicants at the UNHCR Turkey numbered 26,500; in 2015, the number of new asylum applicants increased to 133,300 (UNHCR 2015: 40).

¹⁸ | The only exception are Iraqi refugees, whose cases are evaluated by the UNHCR under the scope of a procedure termed »simplified RSD« (Interview with UNHCR official, October 15, 2016).

¹⁹ | The primary aim of this initial registration is to record basic information on behalf of the UNHCR and then file a case to be evaluated by UNHCR personnel. At the same time, asylum seekers must register a second time at the DGMM in Ankara.

UNHCR and the DGMM, asylum seekers are obliged to settle in a so-called >satellite city< assigned by the DGMM and must continue to stay there so as not to lose their registration status, and the status of being under >international protection.<²⁰ Like Syrian refugees, they have access to basic health care services and the public education system. After the recent legal changes, which regulate work permits for foreigners, they also have access to formal employment.

Yet in stark contrast to the recent legal reforms, the social realities are very different. The overwhelming majority of the asylum seekers and Syrians under TPS have no access to adequate social and economic opportunities, condemning them to dire, precarious arrangements (Şenses 2016; Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel 2016; Eder/Özkul 2016). Furthermore, residing in a satellite city in inland Turkey, where economic prospects are much more limited, worsens the troublesome circumstances that define migrants' lives. Therefore, risking their legal status, many of them leave the satellite cities for metropolises such as Istanbul, so as to be in an economically viable environment and close to established networks of migrant communities, or they repeatedly try to cross the border.

Not seeing any possibility for making a living in Konya and not knowing when and if they ever would be resettled to another country, our interview partners decided to give up on >international protection status,< moved to Istanbul, and eventually successfully left the country headed towards Europe.

The last news we received from them was to inform us that they had again reached Greece, and some of them even had headed on towards Western Europe.

CONCLUSION

In this article, we described how the dynamics of the EU-Turkey deal have decelerated movements of migration (Panagiotidis/Tsianos 2007). This deceleration is exemplified in the case of Mohammad and his family, who are still waiting for their chance to move on. It is also reflected in the case of the sub-Saharan migrants, who had been deported and detained, and who journeyed on again half a year later.

Despite slowing down, the migrant movements have never stopped, as UNHCR statistics show. We argue that the deceleration of migrant movements is not only influenced by the EU-Turkey deal, but also by Turkey's own dynamics regarding its

²⁰ Even though the implementation depends on attitudes of local officials, refugees are expected to prove their presence by regularly visiting local Foreigners' Police Departments, reporting two or three times a week.

asylum system and other Middle Eastern political dynamics. Furthermore, the case of Mohammad illustrates the complexity of individual cases and conditions, which result in »fragmented journeys« (Collyer 2010). Initially fleeing to Lebanon, the economically extremely precarious situation in which they found themselves led them to move on to Egypt. Following the overthrow of President Morsi in 2013, the hostility against Syrians rose in the country, leading to the exodus of many Syrians, like Mohammad, and the introduction of strict visa obligations against them.

Like them, numerous migrants are trapped both by the EU pressure on Turkey regarding the sea-crossing route towards the Greek islands and its visa policies. At the same time, the most obvious obstacle for Syrians, but also for other non-European refugees, remains their exclusion from rights of citizenship and the prospect of a secure future in Turkey.²¹ Different rationalities and trajectories have led to a highly hybrid formation of legal provisions, and social and political rights. With the implementation of the new immigration law and the system of Temporary Protection Status in 2014, migrants residing in Turkey acquired more rights concerning labor, education, and social health care, with the government endeavoring to implement some integration measures as well. Still, these migrants reside, for the most part, in very precarious social and economic situations (although it has to be stressed that most of the refugees are not encamped and therefore can draw on and live with their communities and networks).

It has become apparent that Turkey is now in a situation in which asylum has essentially collapsed. This has been brought about by the disintegration of UNHCR Turkey, which has been woven into the very nature of the formation of the Turkish migration regime. With the UNHCR no longer capable of dealing with the rising numbers of asylum seekers and a policy of excluding certain nationalities from resettlement, and given that the international community largely refuses to accept more refugees from Turkey, the country and its asylum-seeking population are reaching an impasse.

The cases of most asylum seekers are now no longer being processed, and even if one is granted >international protection< in Turkey, the lack of real prospects and the prevailing social and economic conditions induce people to move on, if or when they can. Added to that, by turning the right to claim asylum into a »favor,« as Didier Fassin has put it (2016), we can observe a paradigmatic shift within the asylum regime

²¹ | Moreover, rights of citizenship are under severe threat and are being radically curtailed for Turkish citizens as well in the context of the state of emergency following the attempted *coup* in July 2016.

towards a shift to >vulnerability< (see further Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel in this issue), since only vulnerable persons have any chance to be resettled in a foreseeable timeframe.

Furthermore, as delineated in this essay, the Turkish border regime has always been shaped by different national, regional, and international developments and aspirations. Therefore, the notion of externalization, that by definition prioritizes the strategic inclinations of the EU, is insufficient to explain the level of autonomy the Turkish state has assumed in a context where the further regionalization of migration politics on supranational and international scales has ironically opened up a space for maneuvers for such transit countries. With respect to Turkey-EU relations, this can be termed a »boomerang effect« (Hess 2008), as the Turkish government has also understood how to use the >migration card< quite well, not just since the recent >European refugee crisis< and the EU-Turkey agreement. Counted together, we are now in a situation where Turkey has gained some sort of a *carte blanche* vis-à-vis the EU.

INTERVIEWS

Interview with UNHCR official, Istanbul, 15.10.2016.

Interview with Mohammad Saleh (pseudonym), Izmir, 20.05.2016 and 10.07.2016.

Interview with Muana Elaka (pseudonym), Kırklareli, 19.05.2016 and Istanbul, 05.07.2016.

Interview with Muhammed Ali Salih, Association for Solidarity with Syrians, Izmir, 02.05.2016.

Interview with Christian Kinangu (pseudonym), Istanbul, 12.03.2016.

LITERATURE

- Açıkgöz, Meral (2015): Turkey's visa policy: A migration-mobility nexus. In: Turkish Policy Quarterly 14 (2). 98–107.
- AIRE Center / ECRE (2016): With Greece: Recommendations for refugee protection, June 2016. URL: ecre.org [16.08.2017].
- Aksel, Damla / Danış, Didem (2014): Diverse Facets of Europeanization at the Iraqi-Turkish Border. In: Baklacıoğlu, Nurcan Özgür / Özer, Yeşim (Eds.): Migration, Asylum, and Refugees in Turkey. Studies in the Control of Population at the Southeastern Borders of the EU. Lewiston. 267–304.
- Antonakaki, Melina / Kasparek, Bernd / Maniatis, Georgios (2016): Counting heads and channeling bodies: The hotspot centre in Vial in Chios, Greece. URL: transitmigration-2.org [16.08.2017].
- Aras, Damla (2012): Turkish-Syrian Relations Go Downhill: The Syrian Uprising. In: Middle East Quarterly 19 (2). 41–50.

- Baban, Feyzi / Ilcan, Suzan / Rygiel, Kim (2016): Syrian refugees in Turkey: Pathways to precarity, differential inclusion, and negotiated citizenship rights. In: Journal of Ethnic Migration Studies 43 (1). 41–57.
- Bendel, Petra (2015): Flüchtlingspolitik der Europäischen Union: Menschenrechte wahren! In: Studie im Auftrag der Abteilung Wirtschafts- und Sozialpolitik der Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung. Bonn.
- Bialasiewicz, Luiza (2012): Off-Shoring and Out-Sourcing the Borders of EUrope: Libya and EU Border Work in the Mediterranean. In: Geopolitics 17 (4). 843–866.
- Biehl, Kristen Sarah (2015): Governing through uncertainty: Experiences of being a refugee in turkey as a country for temporary asylum. In: Social Analysis 59 (1). 57–75.
- Boček, Tomáš (2016): Report of the fact-finding mission to Turkey by Ambassador Tomáš Boček, Special representative of the secretary general on migration and refugees, 30 May — 4 June, 2016. URL: reliefweb.int [16.08.2017].
- Börzel, Tanja / Soyaltin, Digdem (2012): Europeanization in Turkey: Stretching a concept to its limits? KFG Working Paper (36). 1–22. URL: userpage.fu-berlin.de [16.08.2017].
- Brewer, Kelly / Yükseker, Deniz (2009): A survey on African migrants and asylum seekers in Istanbul. In: İçduygu, Ahmet / Kirişci, Kemal (Eds.): Land of Diverse Migrations. Challenges of Emigration and Immigration in Turkey. Istanbul. 637–723.
- Canefe, Nergis (2016): Management of irregular migration: Syrians in Turkey as paradigm shifters for forced migration studies. In: New Perspectives on Turkey 54. 9–32.
- Collyer, Michael (2010): Stranded Migrants and the Fragmented Journey. In: Journal of Refugee Studies 23. 1–21.
- Council of Ministers of the EU (2001): Council Directive 2001/55/EC. URL: eurlex.europa.eu [16.08.2017].
- Cuttitta, Paolo (2014): From the Cap Anamur to Mare Nostrum: Humanitarianism and migration controls at the EU's maritime borders. In: Matera, Claudio / Taylor, Amanda (Eds.): The Common European Asylum System and Human Rights: Enhancing Protection in Times of Emergencies. Den Haag. 21–37.
- Die Zeit (2016): Türkische Regierung droht mit Aufkündigung des Flüchtlingspakts. Zeit online 31.07.2016. URL: zeit.de [16.08.2017].
- Danish Refugee Council (2017): DRC Mixed Migration Monthly Update. April 2017. URL: drc.ngo [16.08.2017].
- Düvell, Franck / Wissink, Marieke / van Eerdewijk, Anouka (2013): Dynamic migration intentions and the impact of socio-institution environments: A transit migration hub in Turkey. In: Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 39 (7). 1087–1105.
- Eder, Mine / Özkul, Derya (2016): Editors' introduction: Precarious lives and Syrian refugees in Turkey. In: New Perspectives on Turkey 54. 1–8.
- Erdoğan, Murat (2014): Syrians in Turkey: Social acceptance and integration research. Hugo Report. Ankara.
- European Commission (2005): Global approach to migration: Priority actions focusing on Africa and the Mediterranean. URL: register.consilium.europa.eu [16.08.2017].
- European Commission (2015): EU-Turkey joint action plan. Press release, Brussels, 15.10.2015. URL: europa.eu [16.08.2017].

- European Council (2016): EU-Turkey statement. 18 March 2016. URL: consilium.europa.eu [16.08.2017].
- European Commission (2017): Echo Factsheet. Turkey refugee crisis. URL: ec.europa.eu [16.08.2017].
- Eurotopics (2016): Europe's press comments. Is the refugee deal with Ankara collapsing? August. URL: eurotopics.net [16.08.2017].
- Fassin, Didier (2007): Humanitarianism as a Politics of Life. In: Public Culture 19 (3). 499–520.
- Fassin, Didier (2016): From right to favor: The refugee question as moral crisis. URL: thenation.com [16.08.2017].
- Genç, Deniz (2015) An analysis of Turkey's bordering processes: Why and against whom? In: Turkish Studies 16 (4). 527–553.
- Genç, Deniz / Öner, Aslı Şirin (2015): Vulnerability leading to mobility: Syrians' exodus from Turkey. In: Migration Letters 12 (3). 251–262.
- Gökalp Aras, Ela / Şahin-Mencütek, Zeynep (2015): The international migration and foreign policy nexus: The case of Syrian refugee crisis and Turkey. In: Migration Letters 12 (3). 193–208.
- Haase, Marianne / Obergfell, Johannes (2013): Türkei. Migrationsprofil und migrationspolitische Entwicklungen. Working Paper 54 der Forschungsgruppe des Bundesamtes, Nürnberg. URL: bamf.de [16.08.2017].
- Hauge, Hanna-Lisa (2017): FEUTURE EU 28 Country Report: Germany. URL: feuture.uni-koeln.de [16.08.2017].
- Heck, Gerda (2013): Ankommen, ohne bleiben zu wollen. Zu Bedingungen und Alltagsstrategien kongolesischer Migrant



nen im so genannten Transitland Türi

Kron, Stefanie / Schwenken, Helen (Eds.): Grenzregime II. Migration — Kontrolle — Wissen. Transnationale Perspektiven. Berlin/Hamburg. 98–111.

- Heck, Gerda / Hess, Sabine (2016): European Restabilization of the Border Regime. A report from the contested borders in the Aegean region. Harek(et)Act. Reporting on the Turkish EU Border Regime of 20.06.2016. URL: harekact.bordermonitoring.eu [16.08.2017].
- Hess, Sabine (2008): Migration and development: a governmental twist of the EU migration management policy. URL: pol.ed.ac.uk [16.08.2017].

- Hess, Sabine (2010): »We are facilitating states.« An ethnographic analysis of the ICMPD.
 In: Geiger, Martin / Pécoud, Antoine (Eds.): The Politics of International Migration Management. London. 96–118.
- Hess, Sabine (2012): De-naturalising transit migration. Theory and Methods of an Ethnographic Regime Analysis. In: Population, Space and Place: Special Issue: Critical Approaches to Transit Migration. Volume 18 (4). 428–440.
- Hess, Sabine / Karakayali, Serhat (2007): New Governance oder die imperiale Kunst des Regierens. In: Transit Migration Forschungsgruppe (Eds.): Turbulente R\u00e4nder. Neue Perspektiven auf Migration an den Grenzen Europas. Bielefeld. 39–56.
- Home Office (2002): Secure borders, safe haven. Integration with diversity in modern Britain. URL: gov.uk [16.08.2017].
- Hürriyet Daily News (2016): Turkey's new visa law for Syrians enters into force. Hürriyet of 10.01.2016. URL: hurriyetdailynews.com [16.08.2017].
- İçduygu, Ahmet (2007): EU-ization matters: Changes in immigration and asylum practices in Turkey. In: Faist, Thomas / Ette, Andreas (Eds.): The Europeanization of National Policies and Polities of Immigration. London. 201–222.
- İçduygu, Ahmet (2011): Europe, Turkey, and international migration: An uneasy negotiation. Paper presented at the EUI Migration Working Group, 26 January 2011. URL: eui.eu [16.08.2017].
- İçduygu, Ahmet (2014): Turkey's Migration Transition and its Implications for the Euro-Turkish Transnational Space. GTE Working Paper (Istituto Affari Internazionali) 7. 1–13.
- İçduygu, Ahmet (2015): Syrian Refugees in Turkey: The Long Road Ahead. Washington, DC: Migration Policy Institute. URL: migrationpolicy.org [16.08.2017].
- İçduygu, Ahmet / Kirişci, Kemal (2009): Introduction: Turkey's International Migration Transition. In: İçduygu Ahmet / Kirişci Kemal (Eds.): Land of Diverse Migrations. Challenges of Emigration and Immigration in Turkey. Istanbul. 1–25.
- IOM (2016): Mixed migration and flows in the Mediterranean and beyond: Compilation of available data and information. Reporting period 2015. URL: reliefweb.int [16.08.2017].
- Karakayali, Serhat / Tsianos, Vassilis (2007): Movements that matter. In: Transit Migration Forschungsgruppe (Eds.): Turbulente Ränder: Neue Perspektiven auf Migration an den Rändern Europas. Bielefeld. 7–22.
- Kasparek, Bernd / Speer, Mark (2015): Of Hope. Hungary and the long summer of migration. URL: bordermonitoring.eu [16.08.2017].
- Kirişci, Kemal (2005): A friendlier Schengen visa regime as a tool of »soft power«: The experience of Turkey. In: European Journal of Migration and Law 7 (2). 343–367.
- Kirişci, Kemal (2007): Border management and EU-Turkish relations: Convergence or deadlock. URL: cadmus.eui.eu [16.08.2017].
- Kirişci, Kemal (2009): The transformation of Turkish foreign policy: The rise of the trading state. In: New Perspectives on Turkey 40 (Special Issue). 29–57.
- Kirişci, Kemal (2012): Turkey's new draft law on asylum: What to make of it? In: Elitok, Seçil Paçacı / Straubhaar, Thomas (Eds.): Turkey, Migration and the EU: Potentials, Challenges and Opportunities. Hamburg. 63–84.
- Kirişci, Kemal (2014): Will the readmission agreement bring the EU and Turkey together of pull them apart? CEPS commentary, 04.02.2014. URL: aei.pitt.edu [16.08.2017].

- Lahav, Gallya / Guiraudon, Virginie (2000): Comparative perspectives on border control: Away from the border and outside the state. In: Andreas, Peter / Snyder, Timothy (Eds.): The Wall around the West. State Borders and Immigration Control in North America and Europe. New York/Oxford. 55–77.
- Lavenex, Sandra (2004): EU External Governance in »Wider Europe«. In: Journal of European Public Policy 11 (4). 680–700.
- Müller, Peter (2015): Vor EU-Türkei-Gipfel: Kommen Sie näher, Herr Davutoglu. Spiegel-Online of 29.11.2015. URL: spiegel.de [16.08.2017].
- Mülteci-Der / Pro Asyl (2016): Observations on the situation of refugees in Turkey. URL: proasyl.de [16.08.2017].
- Özçürümez, Saime / Şenses, Nazlı (2011): Europeanization and Turkey: Studying irregular migration policy. In: Journal of Balkan and Near Eastern Studies 13 (2). 233–248.
- Özçürümez, Saime / Yetkın, Denız (2014): Limits to regulating irregular migration in Turkey: What constraints public policy and why? In: Turkish Studies 15 (3). 442–457.
- Özden, Şenay (2013): Syrian refugees in Turkey. MPC Research Reports 2013/05. Robert Schuman Centre for Advanced Studies, San Domenico di Fiesole (FI): European University Institute. URL: cadmus.eui.eu [16.08.2017].
- Özler, Zeynep (2013): Visa politics under JDO rule with respect to EU visa policies. Perceptions 18 (3). 33–61.
- Panagiotidis, Efthimia / Tsianos, Vassilis (2007): Denaturalizing Camps: Überwachen und Entschleunigen in der SchengenerÄgäis-Zone. In: Transit Migration Forschungsgruppe (Eds.): Turbulente Ränder: Neue Perspektiven auf Migration an den Rändern Europas. Bielefeld. 57–85.
- Peers, Steve (2016): The final EU/Turkey refugee deal: A legal assessment. EU Law Analysis, 18.03.2016. URL: eulawanalysis.blogspot.de [16.08.2017].
- Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs: Turkey Africa Relations. URL: mfa.gov.tr [16.08.2017].
- Şahin-Mencütek, Zeynep (2012): Immigration control in transit states: The case of Turkey. European Journal of Economic and Political Studies 5 (11). 137–163.
- Sert, Deniz (2013): Turkey's integrated border management strategy. Turkish Policy Quarterly 12 (1). 173–179.
- Soykan, Cavidan (2011): The impact of common European Union immigration policy on Turkey. Ethnologia Balkanica: The Journal for Southeast European Anthropology 14. 207–225.
- Soykan, Cavidan (2012): The new draft Law on Foreigners and International Protection in Turkey. Oxford Monitor of Forced Migration 2 (2). 38–47.
- Şenses, Nazlı (2016): Rethinking Migration in the Context of Precarity: The Case of Turkey. Critical Sociology 42 (7–8). 137–163.
- Tazzioli, Martina (2016): Greece's camps, Europe's hotspots. Border Criminologies Blog. URL: law.ox.ac.uk [16.08.2017].
- The Guardian (2016): Syrian refugee wins appeal against forced return to Turkey. The Guardian of 20.05.2016. URL: theguardian.com [16.08.2017].
- Ticktin, Miriam (2011): Casualties of Care. Immigration and the Politics of Humanitarianism in France. Berkeley.

- Tolay, Juliette (2012): Turkey's »critical Europeanization«: Evidence from Turkey's immigration policies. In: Elitok, Seçil Paçacı / Straubhaar, Thomas (Eds.): Turkey, Migration and the EU: Potentials, Challenges and Opportunities, series edition HWWI 5. Hamburg. 39–62.
- UNHCR (2014): Syria Regional Response Plan. Egypt. URL: unhcr.org [16.08.2017].
- UNHCR (2015): Global trends. Forced displacement in 2015. URL: unhcr.org [16.08.2017].
- UNHCR (2016): Refugees & migrants sea arrivals in Europe. URL: data.unhcr.org [16.08.2017].
- UNHCR (2017): Greece data snapshot 08. June 2017. URL: data2.unhcr.org [16.08.2017].

Toward a New Asylum Regime in Turkey?

ELIF SARI, CEMILE GIZEM DINÇER

Abstract: Although Turkey is party to the 1951 Geneva Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, it extends its protection only to refugees with >European countries of origin. Under this regulation, Turkey grants only >temporary asylum < to non-European refugees until the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) resettles them to a third country. In this fragmented configuration, refugees in Turkey occupy ambivalent spaces in-between national and international bodies of law, while navigating both the multiplicity of asylum authorities and the sophisticated techniques meant to evaluate their asylum claims. In line with Turkey's European Union accession, the Turkish government has recently attempted to restructure the country's migration/asylum regime, aiming to provide better protection to refugees in accordance with international human rights standards. This article critically examines the recent changes towards a) standardizing and systematizing the legal and administrative asylum procedures, and b) civilianizing the migration/asylum management that used to be coordinated largely by the police. We argue that, on the one hand, Turkey's asylum regime continues to give rise to uncertainty, unpredictability, and improvisation and, on the other hand, it presents a striking continuity with the previous regime in that it prioritizes securitizing migration/asylum management over ensuring the rights and protections of refugees.

Keywords: migration/asylum management, securitization, uncertainty, state of emergency, Turkey

The asylum regime in Turkey is not a homogenous entity, but rather a complex constellation of local, international, and transnational actors, laws, and policies. As European countries have taken increasingly harsh measures to prevent migration from the Middle East, Africa, and Asia, Turkey has become both a) a transition country for displaced refugees who, trying to make their way West, are waiting in Turkey with unpredictable legal status for an undetermined time period, and b) a transnational legal and humanitarian hub where multiple asylum authorities operate simultaneously. Although Turkey is one of the original signatories of the 1951 Geneva Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, it retains a »geographical limitation« (Kirişci 1991) to the Convention, applying restrictions on non-European asylum applicants' right to seek protection. In line with the >geographical limitation,< which creates a so-called »parallel track« (Zieck 2010) or »dual« (Biehl 2009) asylum system, the Turkish authorities grant non-European asylum applicants the status of >conditional refugee,« enabling them to temporarily reside in Turkey; it is the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) that grants them the status of >refugee,<¹ which ensures their right to seek resettlement in a third country that is willing to receive them (Biehl 2009; Kirişci 1991, 1996; İçduygu/Yükseker 2010).

The breadth and complexity of actors, laws, and policies in Turkey's asylum landscape have substantially broadened in recent years. With support from the UNHCR, the Association for Solidarity with Asylum Seekers and Migrants (ASAM), was established in 1995; it is Turkey's first non-governmental organization (NGO) dealing solely with refugee-related issues (Kirişci 2012: 69). Since 2013, ASAM has worked as UNHCR's implementing partner, registering refugees and settling them into refugee settlement cities (known as >satellite cities<). Additionally, ASAM performs an intermediary role between refugee groups, Turkish authorities, and national and international NGOs.

Furthermore, in line with Turkey's European Union accession, the Turkish government has attempted to restructure the country's migration/asylum regime², aiming to provide better and more effective protection to refugees and migrants in accordance with international human rights standards. Accordingly, it has set up the Directorate General of Migration Management (DGMM), under the Ministry of Interior, to civilianize Turkey's migration/asylum management³, which used to be coordinated largely by special police units called the Foreigners' Police. The DGMM has recently begun to implement Turkey's first asylum and migration law, the Law on Foreigners and International Protection (LFIP), which came into force in April 2014.

Although it is beyond the scope of this article, the >temporary protection< procedures directed at Syrian refugees have further complicated Turkey's asylum terrain. Syrian refugees are neither registered by UNHCR nor offered >conditional refugee< status by Turkey. Instead, the Turkish state grants them >temporary protection,<⁴

¹ We have mostly used the term >refugee< for both groups throughout the article partly in order to challenge the sovereign taxonomies created by the legal terminology of asylum regimes and partly because we believe that every human being has the right to protection regardless of the legal identification status they have.

² Although scholars have often distinguished migration and asylum both legally and analytically, we use \rightarrow migration/asylum< to indicate that the Turkish state does not have separate systems for migration and asylum.

³ We use the phrase >migration/asylum management< to describe how governmental bodies render the phenomenon of human mobility a problem that needs to be managed within a global system of power and control.

^{4 |} For more details: goc.gov.tr.

which provides them access to public services such as education and health care. After they register with the newly established DGMM, Syrian refugees can live in any city that they like, or can settle in camps that are constructed specifically for Syrian refugees and run by the Disaster and Emergency Management Presidency (DEMP).

In this article, we will examine Turkey's recent attempts to reconfigure and consolidate its migration/asylum regime. In the first section, we will present a brief history of Turkey's contemporary migration/asylum regime. In the next section, we will chart Turkey's complex asylum landscape and introduce the dual asylum system that has shaped the terrain upon which refugees in Turkey file their asylum claims and wait until their resettlement into a third country. On the one hand, we will discuss how, despite the new law's aim to systematize and standardize migration/asylum management, Turkey's migration/asylum regime continues to be shaped by multiple asylum actors and their incomplete, unpredictable policies and practices; on the other hand, we will look at the novel indeterminacies and ambiguities the implementation of the new law has introduced. In the third section, we will analyze the recent attempts at establishing a civilian migration/asylum regime for providing better protection to refugees in line with international human rights standards. We will explain how the new migration/asylum regime is, quite paradoxically, emerging in tandem with the increased securitization of the transnational migration/asylum, severely undermining the new law's potential to improve the rights and protections provided to refugees and migrants. In the final section, we will explore how the current state of emergency, implemented in the wake of the military coup attempt of July 2016, has affected the migration/asylum regime in Turkey.

We approach the new asylum law as a »semi-autonomous social field« (Moore 1973), actively produced, interpreted, and negotiated by various actors involved in asylum processes. Because refugees' everyday lives and their temporal experiences of waiting in Turkey are largely shaped by these multiple migration/asylum authorities and their shifting and, at times, contradictory policies and practices, we deliberately chose to present a »thick understanding« (Albahari 2015: 26) of relevant actors, institutions, and policies. In doing so, we keep in mind Maurizio Albahari's warning that in offering a meticulous account of migration, contexts, situations, relations, and mechanisms, they are »not accessory background and minor details,« but, rather, constitute the very fabric of sovereignty — be it national, regional, or transnational — and the human lives it claims to protect (ibid.: 10). Invoking Bruno Latour's insightful argument that the distinction between description and explanation is often a false dichotomy (ibid.: 137), Albahari argues that presenting a »rigorous and honest description [of contexts, situations, relations, and mechanisms] *is* analysis« (ibid.: 25). In the same vein, we contend that investigating the complex and shifting asylum

terrain in Turkey demands, before anything else, a >rigorous and honest description,< which diachronically traces the old and newly emerging migration/asylum agencies, changing asylum laws, and ongoing reconfigurations of legal and administrative practices.

The data on the recent structural changes in Turkey's migration/asylum regime was obtained from our research trip to ASAM's headquarters in Ankara in December 2016, where we interviewed two coordinators and three experts from the Registration and Protection units.⁵ In addition, we interviewed three asylum lawyers in May 2017 about legal changes after the implementation of the new asylum law. The data on the legal and administrative aspects of the asylum regime prior to these recent changes was gathered during our previous research trips to the UNHCR's headquarters in Ankara in 2014, and to local ASAM offices and the Foreigners' Police offices in Ankara, Kayseri, Denizli, and Van between 2014 and 2016. We both have been working on various aspects of the migration/asylum regime in Turkey since 2012. Therefore, our analysis also deeply benefits from our long-term engagement with different refugee and migrant groups (e.g. Syrian refugees, LGBTI refugees, unaccompanied minors, and migrant domestic workers) and multiple migrant rights and advocacy groups operating in different cities.

A BRIEF HISTORY OF THE CONTEMPORARY ASYLUM REGIME IN TURKEY

Turkey is an original signatory to the 1951 United Nations Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees. In 1961, it ratified the Convention and later its 1967 Protocol by adding an optional »geographical limitation, extending its protection only to refugees from Europe.«⁶ Until 1994, the UNHCR was singularly responsible for evaluating refugees' asylum claims and resettling them into third countries. In 1994, with the arrival of a considerable number of refugees fleeing Iraq, the Ministry of Interior passed Turkey's first national legislation pertaining to the treatment of asylum seekers. Accordingly, Turkey started to grant temporary asylum statuses to non-European refugees until the UNHCR would resettle them into a third country willing to receive

⁵ We had tried to conduct research at the UNHCR as well; we used our personal and official contacts and managed to reach to UNHCR staff. However, we never received any feedback, negative or positive, from them over the course of six months.

⁶ I In addition to Turkey, only two other states opted for this geographical limitation, specifically the Democratic Republic of Congo and Madagascar.

them, such as the United States or Canada (Kirişci 1991, 1996; İçduygu/Yükseker 2010). Scholars have pointed out that the 1994 Regulation was informed by the arrival of refugees from Iraq, which »accelerated [Turkey's] security concerns« (Biner 2014: 83). While Kirişci (1996: 294) states that it suggested Turkey's desire to hold control over refugee status determination, Biehl takes this analysis one step further, by arguing that the 1994 Regulation may be seen »as the first marker of the >migration securitization< approach in Turkey« (2009: 4).

The 1994 Regulation has created a so-called »parallel track« (Zieck 2010) or »dual« (Biehl 2009) asylum system, which includes not only a double asylum seeking procedure, but also a double terminology (Biner 2014: 88). First, applicants are supposed to file their asylum claims with both the Turkish authorities and the UNHCR. Second, although they use the same criteria to evaluate asylum claims (i.e. whether there is a »well-founded fear of persecution« based on one or more of the five grounds stated in the 1951 Convention), the Turkish authorities grant non-European applicants >asylum seeker< status (thus the right to temporarily reside in Turkey), while the UNHCR grants them >refugee< status (thus the right to seek resettlement in a third country) (Biner 2014: 87).

At the 1999 Helsinki summit, Turkey »reached a turning point in [its] European Union accession bid« (Öner/Genç 2015: 27), and, as a result, started to implement new migration and asylum laws and policies in preparation for accession negotiations. Scholars argue that the post-Helsinki period can be described as the Europeanization or EU-ization of Turkey's migration/asylum regime (İçduygu 2007; Biehl 2009). In 2005, the Turkish government introduced a National Action Plan for Adoption of Acquis on Asylum and Migration, aimed at modernizing (i.e. Europeanizing) the existing legal structure of migration and asylum. The 2005 National Action Plan was first applied through the 2006 Implementation Drive, which »introduced references to the European Union (EU) Directives as legislation that needs to be incorporated into to the national legal system« (Biner 2014: 83). The 2006 legislation expanded the asylum seeking procedure timeline from the first ten days following the applicants' entry to an unspecified period of time. Moreover, it extended the Foreigners' Police units' legal authority, allowing them to process and evaluate asylum seekers' applications (ibid.: 83; Soykan 2014: 4).

Turkey's most recent attempt to reconfigure its migration/asylum regime in accordance with EU's migration and asylum laws was to prepare *The Law on Foreigners and International Protection* (LFIP),⁷ which was enacted in April 2013 and has been

^{7 |} For English version: goc.gov.tr.

fully enforced since April 2014. Legal scholars, asylum experts, and human rights advocates alike cite the LFIP as the first law that regulates the asylum process and ensures the international protection of refugees in Turkey. The purpose of the law is to regulate the procedures on foreigners' mobility (entry, stay, and exit), as well as the scope and implementation of protection for asylum seekers (Article 1). More importantly, the law seeks to reform the entire structure of migration/asylum, as it aims to: provide better protection for refugees in accordance with international human rights standards; civilianize migration/asylum management, which used to be coordinated largely by the police; and standardize and systematize the legal and administrative asylum procedures.

A significant step towards the establishment of a standardized and civilian regime was the founding, in 2013, of a new migration/asylum authority, the Directorate General of Migration Management (DGMM), operating under the Ministry of Interior. The law recognizes the DGMM as the main authority charged with implementing the asylum law, registering refugees, and evaluating their asylum claims. The DGMM has, for now, taken over the responsibility of overseeing all matters related to asylum and migration from the Foreigners' Police. We should note here, however, that this new legislation has not yet managed to entirely eliminate the dual asylum procedures. Refugees still follow two asylum application processes — one with the UNHCR and its implementing partner, ASAM, and one with the DGMM. In the next section, we will describe the legal and administrative asylum processes in Turkey, while analyzing the efficacy of the recent attempts to systematize and standardize these processes.

Make IT UP AS YOU GO<: SYSTEMATIZING TURKEY'S ASYLUM REGIME

To become a recognized refugee in Turkey,⁸ one needs to go through a lengthy and arduous process, which includes the stages of registration, refugee status determination, and resettlement. As regulated by the new asylum law, refugees entering Turkey need to apply to governorates, and they are informed about the date and place of the status determination interview during the registration (Article 69/5). At the same time as they register with state authorities, refugees must also apply to ASAM to file their

⁸ | By using the term >becoming,< we refer to a critical shift in refugee studies, through which scholars have turned the focus away from studying refugees as a generic, aggregate population, and refugeeness as an ontological given, to the *processes* and *relations* that generated a given group of refugees (Arendt 1951; Malkki 1995; Ong 2003; Peteet 2005).

cases. Since 2013, ASAM has worked as UNHCR's implementing partner, registering refugees and settling them in satellite cities. Any failure to register concurrently with both authorities jeopardizes a refugee's claim and can result in detainment and deportation by Turkish authorities. In Ankara, the first day at ASAM consists of a short >pre-registration interview,< in which asylum applicants are assigned to one of the satellite cities, which are determined by the governorates. Although there are no formal grounds on which the governorates determine the list of satellite cities, one remarkable feature in determining satellite cities and distributing refugees among them is to settle refugees in small cities in the interior of the country. We were told at ASAM that settling refugees in the interior of the country rather than its coastal areas might be a way to prevent them from migrating >illegally< to Europe. It should be added that, since most of the migration and refugee organizations are located in big cities like Istanbul and Ankara, settling refugees in small cities cuts also them off from support mechanisms and social networks.

After being assigned to their cities, refugees must register with the respective local DGMM; the DGMM has therefore becomes the ultimate Turkish authority in coordinating and monitoring all activities of the refugees in satellite cities.⁹ Once relocated, refugees have to sign in regularly at the DGMM and cannot leave their city without travel permits issued by the DGMM. The main purpose of travel permits and regular check-ins is to regulate and control refugees' movements. Our previous fieldwork experiences with different refugee groups reveal that the issuance of travel permits and sign-in procedures are extremely arbitrary and unpredictable, since they differ not just from one city to another but also from refugee to refugee.

The settlement of refugees in satellite cities is just one form of compulsory dispersal among many others used across the world, such as containing them in detention or deportation centers and refugee camps. Whether in the form of an isolated camp, a detention facility, or a satellite city, such dispersal policies serve to separate asylum seekers from support mechanisms and social networks, leaving them to survive on their own; and more importantly, they serve to control every aspect of refugees' daily lives (Agier 2011; Hynes 2011; Zilberg 2011). Although Turkey does not confine refugees in camps or detention centers, the strict control of refugees' freedom of movement in satellite cities through compulsory sign-ins and travel permits blurs the boundary between the camp and the city.

The second — and the main — part of the dual asylum system in Turkey is the status determination process. Both the DGMM and UNHCR conduct their own refugee

⁹ | Coordinating and monitoring all activities in the satellite cities was under the authority of the Foreigners' Police prior to the LFIP.

status determination (RSD) interviews, aiming to understand the reasons of asylum and assess the >credibility< and >authenticity< of the applicant. Even though both institutions recognize the right to asylum, the DGMM only grants non-European applicants >conditional refugee< status, and thus the right to temporarily reside in Turkey, while the UNHCR grants them >refugee < status, and thus the right to seek resettlement in a third country.¹⁰ Waiting times for the UNHCR's RSD process vary depending on UNHCR's human resources as well as the categorization of refugees according to their recognized vulnerabilities. In line with international guidelines, the UNHCR expedites the RSD process for >vulnerable and sensitive cases.< Among them are children who are unaccompanied or separated from their parents or primary caregivers, persons with serious medical and psychological needs, single parents, and survivors of human trafficking, torture, and sexually based and gender-based violence. While vulnerable asylum applicants are usually granted refugee status in >the first instance interview, for those who fall outside of vulnerability categories, RSD processes often last for years, during which time their claims are evaluated with increasing scrutiny. Our long-term engagement with refugees living in multiple satellite cities shows us that usually cases are not followed up on a regular basis and refugees lack transparent and reliable knowledge about their cases.

Asylum seekers who are finally granted refugee status by the UNHCR face yet another lengthy and ambiguous process, namely the >resettlement process,< which often spans over a year or more. The waiting period for resettlement greatly varies among different refugee groups, again, according to their vulnerabilities. To give one example that illustrates differential resettlement policies, the UNHCR expedites LGBTI refugees' resettlement to a third country (one to three years), whereas it has indefinitely suspended Afghan refugees' asylum claims.¹¹ The unpredictability and ambiguity of the resettlement process comes also from the fact that the third countries are under no legal obligation to accept asylum applicants for resettlement and are free to apply their own criteria for selection. Once an applicant is deemed eligible for asylum, the UNHCR refers his/her file to the embassies of the resettlement countries. To qualify for the third country's asylum requirements, refugees must undergo additional interviews and medical examinations by the third countries. Therefore, as Biner aptly points out, whe applicant once again finds him or herself in the position of

¹⁰ | It should be noted here that positive RSD outcome rates are remarkably low. For instance, between 1990 and 2010 there were almost 77,400 asylum applications and just over 39,000 of them were recognized as refugees (for more details, see Kirişci 2012).

¹¹ | Although it is beyond the scope of this article, how particular refugee groups have become >vulnerable and prioritized< have yet to be addressed.

an in/eligible subject and often tries to rearrange his or her personal and professional profile to suit those of the proposed resettlement countries« (2009: 31). Indeed, as we were informed by the UNHCR and different ASAM branch offices, in the exact same words, »resettlement is not a right.« Therefore, even after being granted asylum, refugees might not be eligible for resettlement into a third country.

Once refugees complete all these complicated processes and eventually gain the right to resettlement, they must obtain a so-called >exit permit< from the Turkish authorities, allowing refugees to exit Turkey for a third country for the purpose of resettlement. To be eligible for an >exit permit,< the applicant must be recognized as a >refugee< by the UNHCR and as a >conditional refugee< by the DGMM. Furthermore, he/she must complete all sign-ins with the DGMM in their satellite cities. Indeed, during our previous research trips, we met several refugees whose plane tickets were postponed due to missing signatures and who had to wait as many additional weeks as required to complete their missing sign-ins. Additionally, asylum lawyers mentioned that DGMM's recent caseload leads to delays in the issuance of >exit permits,< even for those who complete all required sign-ins, suspending the determination of their travel date.

Having analyzed the timeframe before the implementation of the LFIP and the DGMM, Kristen Biehl argued that »protracted uncertainty,« characterized by indefinite waiting, limited knowledge, and unpredictable legal status, is a primary characteristic of Turkey's asylum regime, governing the everyday lives of refugees and shaping their future orientations (2015: 69). We contend that Biehl's argument continues to mark Turkey's asylum landscape despite its recent restructuring, since the above-described asylum processes are best characterized by their lengthy, arduous nature on the one hand, and their unpredictability and ambiguity on the other. The main reason for the continuous uncertainty is that the new legislation does not lift the »geographical limitation« that Turkey brought to the 1951 Convention (Soykan 2017: 69). Thus, the new regime continues to embrace the dual asylum procedures, in which non-European refugees' asylum claims continue to fall under the mandate of the UNHCR and its domestic implementing partner, ASAM; Turkey's new migration/asylum authority, the DGMM; and third countries' domestic migration/asylum laws. In this fragmented arrangement of the transnational asylum regime, refugees in Turkey still occupy uncertain spaces between national and international bodies of law, continuing to navigate both the variety of asylum authorities and the sophisticated techniques meant to evaluate their asylum claims.

It should be noted here that although it has been more than three years since the LFIP was passed, Turkey's migration/asylum regime has not yet been completely reconfigured, as the government's attempts to establish a standardized and central-

ized migration/asylum regime is ongoing. Our interlocutors at ASAM, along with asylum lawyers, all agreed on the necessity of a standardized and centralized migration/asylum regime in Turkey. Indeed, they argued that particularly the registration of refugees should be done by state authorities for an important reason: the Turkish government, the UNHCR, and ASAM's data on asylum seekers in Turkey do not always match, and this statistical confusion creates grave problems during the issuance of >exit permits,< Furthermore, asylum lawyers we interviewed pointed out that there have been numerous asylum cases that were recognized by the UNHCR but had been rejected by the DGMM — leaving refugees stranded in Turkey for an undetermined time, with no clearly defined legal status and without proper rights and protections.

Our interlocutors believed that registration and RSD procedures headed by a single agency would put an end to these discrepancies between different asylum authorities. However, they were also deeply concerned that the DGMM would be unlikely to share its data with UNHCR and ASAM in an attempt to establish itself as the single national authority in managing displaced populations. Second, they mentioned that the DGMM has also sought to conduct RSD interviews itself, reducing UNHCR's scope of authority solely to the resettlement of refugees to third countries. ASAM staff and asylum lawyers found this problematic since, they argued, the DGMM suffers from technical incompetence, as it does not have qualified personnel. They drew attention to the fact that the DGMM recruits its employees based on the test scores they get in the Public Personnel Selection Examination. As a result, the majority of DGMM employees are young and incompetent civil servants, who have neither work experience nor knowledge in matters of migration and asylum, and who, most of the time, have language barriers. Asylum lawyers worried that the DGMM personnel would be likely to conduct unfair and ineffective RSD interviews, as they do not have expertise on the country of origin necessary to evaluate the five grounds of persecution — race, religion, nationality, membership in a particular social group, and political opinion — listed in the 1951 Convention.

In addition to lack of expertise, ASAM staff and asylum lawyers alike emphasized that DGMM personnel is not appropriately sensitive to the >vulnerable refugee groups.< Although the UNHCR has held information and sensitivity trainings at the DGMM branch offices to explain its own guidelines for working with vulnerable refugees, it is not clear whether the DGMM will continue to implement UNHCR's guidelines or it will bring its own criteria to interpret >vulnerability.< Of critical importance here is that the civil servants at the DGMM are likely to rely on their own everyday reasoning, affective reactions, practical concerns, and moral and political positions in RSD processes to decide who qualifies as an >authentic< refugee, a >vulnerable< case, or a >victim< of violence to determine eligibility for asylum and aid and support services. Second, since neither the Turkish constitution nor the LFIP legally recognizes gender identity and sexual orientation, another important question is whether and how the DGMM will conduct the RSD interviews with LGBTI refugees. Nonetheless, our interlocutors from ASAM believed that, if and once the DGMM becomes the sole authority, because the UNHCR will continue to resettle refugees to the third countries, it is likely that the UNHCR will still retain a certain amount of control over the RSD process, at least for >vulnerable and sensitive cases.<

The sole fact that all this insider information about the possible future of Turkey's migration/asylum regime relies on guesses, speculations, and rumors speaks to how the ongoing restructuring has indeed introduced novel ambiguities and uncertainties to the asylum procedures, not only for refugees but for the actors surrounding the asylum procedure themselves. An anecdote from our visit to ASAM headquarters is illustrative of this growing uncertainty: we were shown the hallway designated for RSD interviews. The layout of the interview rooms was in line with UNHCR's guidelines; the rooms were small and well protected with security cameras and panic buttons, and they were separated from each other to ensure that asylum seekers could communicate with ASAM staff in confidentiality. Our guide remarked that the DGMM plans to move into the ASAM's headquarters: »We don't know how we will all fit here when they come,« she said jokingly; »We don't know if they want to use some of these rooms for registration or for interviewing refugees. We don't even know what ASAM's role will be then.«

The lack of information and clarity about one's roles, duties, and responsibilities is not limited to the relation between the DGMM and ASAM; rather, our research reveals that it characterizes the entirety of the recent migration/asylum regime in Turkey. The new legislation holds responsible numerous state actors to provide refugees with more effective and better protection and access to healthcare, education, shelter, and legal assistance. Among them are Ministry of Health, Ministry of Education, Ministry of Family and Social Policies, and the Bar Association. However, ASAM staff and asylum lawyers alike noted that, although the LFIP passed three years ago, none of these actors have yet a clear idea of what their responsibilities and duties are in the field of migration/asylum. One lawyer pointed out that the government neither informed these actors about their new responsibilities, nor conducted any preliminary preparation for how to coordinate them or how to supervise if and how they implement the law. Another lawyer argued that the new law was enacted with the mentality of »make it up as you go« (kervan yolda düzülür), giving rise to improvisation, unpredictability, and irregularity. ASAM coordinators remarked, quite discontentedly, that in addition to its official roles, ASAM has had to play unofficial roles too in order to make this uncoordinated and fragmented asylum regime work. First, ASAM must bridge these multiple actors by facilitating an all-encompassing coordination between them and by informing them about each other's operations. Second, ASAM must remind them of their duties and responsibilities as defined by the LFIP. The labor that ASAM's staff pours into this kind of bridging and informing work is striking; they seem to spend more time making phone calls to these actors to »push them to do their work,« rather than directly working on refugees' cases.

All our interlocutors were in favor of a more systematized regime, for they found the number of actors, their lack of expertise and experience, the lack of coordination between them, and the unpredictability of the roles they play (or fail to play) highly problematic. Taken together, this fragmented and ambiguous structure creates confusion, which, in turn, misdirects and/or misinforms refugees, sometimes even amounts to jeopardizing their asylum cases and hindering their access to rights and protections.

PROTECTING THE STATE(S) FROM REFUGEES

We passed through barbed-wired, fortress-like walls and took the entrance designated for staff and visitors at ASAM's headquarters in Ankara. Refugees who come to ASAM for registration take the other entrance gate on a parallel street, easily recognizable by the long queues, and sometimes by the demonstrations held by refugees, in front of it. Our guide offered us the >package tour,< given to all visitors ranging from researchers to EU Human Rights Commissioners, walking us through all departments. As we climbed down stairs to the registration unit, we suddenly found ourselves in a spacious basement that lacked windows and was much colder than the other parts of the building. Here, refugees lined up on seats, waiting for lodging their first registration with ASAM.

The multiple guarded doors and restricted gates we passed through, as well as the private security guards standing at every corner in the designated reception and waiting area for refugees, were perplexing: it seemed that the recent attempts to bring Turkey's migration/asylum regime in line with international human rights standards were taking place in a context in which refugees were subject to increasing policing and surveillance. Indeed, Turkey's new migration/asylum regime seems to prove true to Didier Bigo's critique that while states often pay lip service to recognizing their commitments in the field of international protection and human rights, they continue to manage asylum and migration matters primarily through policing refugees and migrants (2009: 584). In line with Bigo's analysis of the securitization of Europe's migration and asylum policies, in the context of Turkey too, it is important to

acknowledge the tension between the new law predicated on the protection of foreigners, on the one hand, and security-driven policing and surveillance that continue to control refugees' bodies and movements, on the other.

Obviously, our discussion on policing and surveillance of refugees is not only informed by the heightened and visually striking security measures we encountered in ASAM's basement. It is deeply rooted in the overall structural problems that mark the institutionalization of the DGMM. It is noteworthy that although the police are no longer in charge of asylum and migration matters, the act of policing refugees' movements itself has remained intact. Accordingly, it is the DGMM that now manages the registration of refugees and their regular sign-ins, as well as the issuance of permits they need to leave their respective satellite cities. This indicates that the attempts at civilianizing Turkey's migration/asylum regime do not necessarily put an end to the policing and securitization of asylum matters.

It would be highly misleading to assume that civilianization of migration/asylum regime would automatically bring better treatment of migrants and refugees. However, establishing a civilian migration/asylum institution is indisputably an important step in ensuring refugees' right to protection, since, first and foremost, it ceases to treat refugees and migrants as criminals. Yet, ASAM staff and lawyers drew attention to the continuing influence of the police in Turkey's new migration/asylum regime that claims to be civilian. First, since DGMM officials are not knowledgeable and experienced about migration/asylum management in Turkey, police officers from the Foreigners' Police have been temporarily assigned to the DGMM to offer training and consultancy to the new employees. One lawyer remarked that although police officers have lower ranks than DGMM officials (who started their positions as >experts<), they nonetheless act like chiefs and mentors, transferring former asylum practices to DGMM officials »as if [they are] passing on a tradition to the next generation.« However, these training and consultancy sessions have not been and are not supervised, and thus their quality remains entirely subject to individual police officers' knowledge and experience, as well as their personal and political stance on asylum issues.

Second, the asylum lawyers mentioned a worrisome development: some refugees are being assigned numerical codes, which are transmitted to the DGMM's database from the Directorate General of Security. Asylum lawyers did not know when, why, and by whom these codes were assigned, what they stand for, and what their purposes are; they came to learn about them only by coincidence while following up on several detention and deportation cases at the DGMM. They believed that these codes must have been determined through collaboration between Turkey's National Intelligence Organization, the Directorate General of Security, the DGMM, and the intelligence services in the refugees' countries of origin. As lawyers have remarked, the main problem here is that these arbitrarily and surreptitiously assigned codes categorize certain refugees — even infants — as »security threats,« flagging them as »terror suspects,« and, thus, justifying their unlawful detention and deportation.

Indeed, one important change the new law brings for ensuring refugees' right to protection is to define and regulate the duration and conditions of detention, which were not clearly defined prior to the LFIP.¹² Recognizing the principle of *non-refoulement*¹³ in the new law marks an important turn towards the protection of foreigners against the possible infringement of human rights violations. However, the LFIP includes legally ambiguous definitions in the parts that outline the conditions for deportation. For example, it states that those who »pose a threat to public order or public security or public health« (Article, 54/2) will be subject to deportation, but it does so without specifying who, and according to what criteria, will decide what counts as such threat. These empty and vague phrasings give enormous discretionary powers to the administrative units, which can detain or deport anyone (even those who have been granted international protection, by first canceling their statuses) (Görendağ 2016). Furthermore, judicial supervision over these decision-making processes is completely nullified by the LFIP. Judicial mechanisms only come into play during the appeal after the administrative units decide to detain or deport an individual.

It is noteworthy that the Foreigners' Police governed Turkey's migration/asylum regime for decades on the basis of administrative discretion and without proper institutional capacities or judicial supervision. It seems that although the new law replaced the Foreigners' Police with the DGMM, the DGMM's continuing collaboration with the Directorate General of Security indeed engendered a »mutant structure, civilian in itself, but at the service of the police force,« as one lawyer sarcastically commented. Furthermore, ASAM staff claimed that civil servants at the DGMM are »paid for implementing the international refugee protection law, and yet they think their job is to protect the Turkish state from refugees.« Therefore, the common conclusion at ASAM was that although the new system enlarged the scope of refugees' right to protection, the DGMM's alarming discretionary practices of detention and deportation in tandem with the lack of judicial supervision often violate this right.

Critical security scholars have long showed the mutually reinforcing relationship between detention and deportation of refugees and sovereignty — be it national, regional, or transnational (Albahari 2015; Bigo 2009; De Genova/Peutz 2010). Fur-

^{12 |} For more details, see Soykan 2017.

¹³ | Article 4 guarantees the protection of refugees from being expelled to places where their lives are in danger.

thermore, Albahari rightly argues that deterring, detaining, or deporting migrants and refugees without the need to document or justify such practices »stands as a measure and a constituent of sovereign power« (2015: 134). In the same vein, we contend that the arbitrarily assigned security codes, ambiguously codified deportation policies, and the lack of judicial supervision suggest that the new migration/asylum regime continues to be concerned more with consolidating Turkey's sovereignty than ensuring the protection of refugees.

In addition, the new migration/asylum regime also serves to fulfill EU Member States' desire to »externalize migration control tools and restrictive asylum policies to neighboring countries in order to raise the borders of the EU against irregular migration« (Soykan 2017: 73). Through its relationship to the EU, Turkey has become a buffer state that is responsible for protecting EU's external borders by keeping refugees — particularly Syrians — within its own borders. According to the EU-Turkey deal signed in 2016, Turkey agreed to guarantee that refugees would be registered, kept within its borders, and given access to public services. As of June 2017, Turkey has completed a three-meter high and 650-kilometer long wall on its border with Syria, and President Erdoğan has announced that similar walls would be constructed along the Iranian and Iraqi borders (Rudaw 2017). On the other hand, the EU side agreed to contribute to strengthening the Turkish Coast Guard and its capacity to prevent refugees from crossing the border to Europe. Furthermore, the EU also committed to dispatch a FRONTEX liaison officer to Turkey to enhance the exchange of information and experience (Ruhrmann/FitzGerald 2016: 13).

EU's and Turkey's security agendas, novel border control policies and technologies, and increased deterrence, detention, and deportation practices reveal that the new migration/asylum regime in Turkey is emerging, quite paradoxically, not in line with international human rights standards, but in tandem with national, regional, and international security concerns. Needless to say, this severely undermines the new legislation's potential to improve the rights and protections provided to refugees and migrants. Furthermore, these measures taken to increase the securitization of borders force refugees to attempt even more dangerous journeys, instead of protecting them.

ASYLUM MANAGEMENT IN THE STATE OF EMERGENCY

On 15 July 2016, select elements of Turkey's military attempted a *coup* against the country's elected Justice and Development Party (AKP) government. Five days after the foiled *coup* attempt, on 20 July, the government imposed a state of emergency to

crack down on a network supposedly linked to Fethullah Gülen¹⁴, who was accused of orchestrating the military *coup*. The state of emergency, still in effect as we write this article, allows the government to bypass the parliament when drafting new laws and issuing emergency decrees. The emergency decrees written so far have resulted in the restriction of rights and freedoms, the arrest of over 40,000 people, 100,000 civil servants getting fired, and the shutdown of hundreds of media outlets and associations that allegedly have ties to terror organizations. While President Erdoğan emphasized that the state of emergency's sole purpose was »to remove swiftly all the elements of the terrorist organization involved in the *coup* attempt« (Yeğinsu 2016) the government seems to use the emergency rule to also criminalize, silence, and eradicate other opponents, including pro-Kurdish, Alevi, LGBTI, feminist, and leftist politicians, academics, journalists, and activists.

The targeting of civil society by the AKP government, particularly the shutdown of civil society organizations, has cut off asylum authorities like the UNHCR and ASAM from their prior civil society support and collaborations. For instance, two NGOs that were shut down by a November 2016 decree — the Children's Agenda Association (Gündem Cocuk Derneği), which protects and advocates for children's rights and the Van Women's Association (VAKAD), a local feminist organization aiming to eradicate discrimination and violence against women - were collaborators with ASAM, working to find practical solutions for children and women refugees. ASAM staff noted that in the absence of a well-established migration/asylum regime that would provide refugees with the necessary social, psychological, and financial support, such collaborations with rights-based civil society organizations have been one of the few available means to solve refugees' problems. By the same token, the shutdown of NGOs in the wake of the military coup attempt has made it difficult, if not impossible, for ASAM to provide refugees with various forms of help and the support they need. On the other hand, it should also be noted that ASAM has always closely collaborated with various state institutions and organizations, including the DGMM. After the enactment of the new asylum law, the DGMM and ASAM have run several joint capacity building and training workshops, and as we write this article, they have signed a »Cooperation Protocol,«¹⁵ which is aimed to strengthen their relations and facilitate their collaborative works. It could be argued that its close relations and cooperation with state institutions have enabled ASAM to continue its

^{14 |} Gülen is the founder of the >Hizmet< (Service) movement — a religious and social movement that has spawned think-tanks, businesses, and schools across the globe.

^{15 |} For more details, see goc.gov.tr.

operations in the aftermath of the failed *coup* attempt, although losing its civil society partners have interrupted those operations to a great extent.

Given the lack of a coherent and standardized asylum regime with strictly defined roles and responsibilities, ASAM staff and lawyers used to primarily rely on their personal relationships and semi-institutional partnerships with particular individuals in units of the Foreigners' Police, the DGMM, governorates, and municipalities in satellite cities. However, many civil servants and police officers, with whom our interlocutors previously worked, were dismissed from their positions during the postcoup state of emergency. Losing these key personal contacts has significantly slowed down ASAM's and lawyers' works. ASAM coordinators argued that, because of the surveillance atmosphere created by the post-coup emergency rule, civil servants in key national migration/asylum institutions »have become afraid of their own shadows.« Since civil servants are afraid of and hesitant to take any individual initiatives and make decisions, certain legal and administrative practices have slowed down, if not completely stopped. Issuing identity cards for refugees is one of these practices that have been disrupted during the state of emergency. This, as ASAM staff have pointed out, has created a significant non-registration problem, which, in turn, has prevented refugees from accessing their already limited rights and benefits.

Domestic NGOs and public institutions, however, are not the only ones adversely affected by emergency rule. The AKP government has emphasized from the beginning that the *coup* attempt was not executed just domestically, but rather orchestrated by >the foreign powers.< As our interlocutors at ASAM stated, in tandem with the use of >the foreign powers< rhetoric, a widening web of suspicion towards international organizations has started to dominate the migration/asylum regime in Turkey. The first observable impact is the marginalization of international non-governmental organizations (INGOs). Since January 2017, the Turkish government has ended the activities of four INGOs operating in Turkey on issues concerning refugees on the grounds of >national security,< including the US-based Mercy Corps and Business Software Alliance Incorporation, the Italy-based Coordination of the Organizations for Voluntary Service, and the UK-based International NGO Safety Organization. The government has further scrutinized domestic NGOs' collaborations with foreigners, such as restrictions on employing foreigners and making international money transfers (Stockholm Center for Freedom 2017). As a result, ASAM staff reported, like the loss of domestic partners and collaborators, emergency rule has made it difficult for ASAM and the UNHCR to continue their collaborations with INGOs.

The state of emergency has also further heightened the securitization of migration and asylum matters. With *Decree Law No. 676*, in October 2016, the government expanded the scope for deportation. Accordingly, anyone who has applied for international protection in Turkey, including even those who have received refugee, conditional refugee, or temporary protection status already, can be deported if they are a »leader, member or supporter of a terrorist organization, or of a benefit-oriented criminal organization,« or »related to terrorist organizations defined by international institutions and organizations« (Görendağ 2016). Moreover, even if the person in question lodges an appeal against a deportation decision, the deportation will be executed without having to wait for a trial.

We argued in the previous section that although the new asylum law aims to safeguard refugees' right to protection, the DGMM's discretionary power in detaining and deporting refugees and the lack of judicial supervision indeed serve to protect Turkey's national interests, consolidating the state's sovereignty, while severely undermining refugees' right to protection. The frequent invocation of the >national security< rhetoric under the state of emergency has exacerbated and justified these often-unlawful practices. Within this context, similar to other dissent elements of society in Turkey, migrants, asylum seekers, refugees and national and international bodies fighting for their rights have also been marginalized, criminalized, and ultimately silenced.

CONCLUSION

In this paper, we examined Turkey's recent attempts to establish a standardized and civilian migration/asylum regime, by exploring both the potentials and the limits of the new law, the LFIP, and the new migration/asylum authority, the DGMM. The LFIP did not lift the >geographical limitation< that Turkey had brought to the 1951 United Nations Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees and its 1967 Protocol (Soykan 2017: 69). Thus, the current regime continues to embrace the dual asylum procedures, in which non-European refugees' asylum claims continue to fall under the mandate of the UNHCR and its domestic implementing partner, ASAM, as well as with Turkish authorities, and third countries. In this complex and fragmented terrain, refugees in Turkey must continue to navigate a variety of asylum authorities, sophisticated techniques meant to evaluate their asylum claims, and numerous legal ambiguities ingrained in all stages of the asylum seeking process. Second, we argued that Turkey's ongoing attempts to restructure its migration/asylum regime have indeed littered the migration/asylum landscape with novel uncertainties and ambiguities. In the absence of properly defined roles and responsibilities, qualified and experienced personnel, and effective networks of coordination and information among different actors surrounding the asylum process, Turkey's current migration/asylum management is marked by unpredictability, improvisation, and irregularity.

Furthermore, we suggested that while the new system replaced the Foreigners' Police with a new civilian institution, the DGMM, in an attempt to ensure refugees' right to protection, it has not put an end to the act of policing as such. We showed how, on the contrary, the new asylum law (the LFIP) and the new migration agency (the DGMM) treat foreigners as an administrative problem that should be dealt with through administrative measures, on the one hand, and as a security problem that should be controlled through harsh security measures, on the other hand. A careful analysis of the LFIP's implementation reveals that while the LFIP is meant to overhaul and reform Turkey's migration/asylum regime, current asylum management presents a striking continuity with the previous regime in that it prioritizes securitizing asylum matters over ensuring refugees' rights to education, health care, full economic, social, and political participation, and freedom from violence. We argued that, on the one hand, the DGMM's discretionary detention and deportation practices and strict border controls aim to consolidate the Turkish state's sovereignty by serving Turkey's national security interests; on the other hand, they aim to fulfill EU Member States' desire to externalize migration to neighboring countries and securitize its borders.

Finally, we examined how the ongoing state of emergency in Turkey has accentuated the >national security < rhetoric and, in turn, both exacerbated and justified the often unlawful and violent practices of detention and deportation. It is important to emphasize that while the government has aimed to standardize and systematize asylum laws and procedures, emergency rule has created quite paradoxical consequences; the widening atmosphere of fear, surveillance, and suspicion, the marginalization and shutdown of existing important actors in the migration/asylum regime, and the imposition of radical changes in the governing structures have all exacerbated the existing unpredictability, ambiguity, and arbitrariness of Turkey's migration/asylum regime.

The enactment of a new asylum law and the establishment of a civilian asylum organization are undoubtedly important steps in standardizing Turkey's asylum procedures, bringing them in line with human rights standards, and safeguarding refugees' right to protection. However, it seems that refugees in Turkey continue to be caught between national and international bodies of law, pursuing their asylum claims under multiple authorities' highly arbitrary and scrutinized terms. Cut off from access to transparent and reliable knowledge about their asylum cases, refugees often establish alternative support and solidarity networks to inform each other about changing asylum laws and procedures, and prepare each other for RSD and resettlement interviews. Nevertheless, no matter how skilled they may be in navigating the law, the variety of asylum authorities and the ambiguity built into the foundation of the entire migration/asylum regime make asylum laws and procedures elusive to refugees, ultimately obscuring their access to rights and protection.

We would like to thank the ASAM staff for their time and helpful insights. We also thank the asylum lawyers we spoke to, not only for sharing their field experiences with us, but for their relentless immigrant rights and advocacy works. We thank Volkan Deli for facilitating our research visits. Our special thanks go to Mariangela Mihai Jordan, Gerda Heck, Zeynep Kaşlı, Christina Rogers, and our two anonymous reviewers for their invaluable feedback on different versions of this article.

LITERATURE

- Albahari, Maurizio (2015): Crimes of Peace: Mediterranean Migrations at the World's Deadliest Border. Philadelphia.
- Agier, Michel (2002): Between War and City: towards an Urban Anthropology of Refugee Camps. In: Ethnography 3 (3). 317–341.
- Agier, Michel (2011): Managing the Undesirables: Refugee Camps and Humanitarian Government. Cambridge.
- Allan, Diana (2013): Refugees of the Revolution: Experiences of Palestinian Exile. Stanford.
- Bigo, Didier (2009): Immigration controls and free movement in Europe. In: International Review of the Red Cross 91 (875). 579–591.
- Biehl, Kristen (2009): Migration >Securitization< and its Everyday Implications: an examination of Turkish asylum policy and practice. CARIM Summer School 2008 — Best Participant Essays Series, Robert Schuman Centre for Advanced Studies, San Domenico di Fiesoli (FI): European University Institute.
- Biehl, Kristen (2015): Governing through Uncertainty: Experiences of Being a Refugee in Turkey as a Country for Temporary Asylum. In: Social Analysis 59 (1). 55–75.
- Biner, Özge (2014): From Transit Country to Host Country: A Study of >Transit< Refugee Experience in A Border Satellite, Van, Eastern Turkey. In: Karaçay, Ayşem Biriz / Üstübici, Ayşen (Eds.): Migration to and From Turkey: Changing Patterns and Shifting Policies. Istanbul. 73–119.
- Biner, Özge (2016): Türkiye'de Mültecilik-İltica, Geçicilik ve Yasallık: Van Uydu Şehir Örneği. Istanbul.
- De Genova, Nicholas / Peutz, Nathalie (2010): The Deportation Regime: Sovereignty, Space, and the Freedom of Movement. Durham, NC.
- Görendağ, Volkan (2016): 676 Sayılı KHK ile Mülteci Hukukunun Temel İlkeleri Askıya Alınıyor. URL: amnesty.org.tr [28.01.2016].
- Horst, Cindy (2006): Transnational Nomads: How Somalis Cope with Refugee Life in the Dadaab Camps of Kenya. New York, Oxford.

- Hynes, Patricia (2011): The Dispersal and Social Exclusion of Asylum Seekers: Between Liminality and Belonging. Bristol.
- İçduygu, Ahmet (2007): EU-ization Matters: Changes in Immigration and Asylum Practices in Turkey. In: Faist, Thomas / Ette, Andreas (Eds.): The Europeanization of National Policies and Policies of Immigration. London. 201–222.
- İçduygu, Ahmet / Yükseker, Deniz (2010): Rethinking Transit Migration in Turkey: Reality and Re-Presentation in the Creation of a Migratory Phenomenon. In: Population, Space and Place. 18 (4). 441–456.
- Khosravi, Shahram (2009): Sweden: Detention and Deportation of Asylum Seekers. In: Race & Class. 50 (4). 38–56.
- Kirişci, Kemal (1991): The Legal Status of Asylum Seekers in Turkey: Problems and Prospects. In: International Journal of Refugee Law 3 (3). 510–528.
- Kirişci, Kemal (1996): Is Turkey Lifting the >Geographical Limitation?<: The November 1994 Regulation on Asylum in Turkey. In: International Journal of Refugee Law 8 (3). 293–318.
- Kirişci, Kemal (2012): Turkey's New Draft Law on Asylum: What to Make of It?. In: Elitok, Seçil Paçacı / Straubhaar, Thomas (Eds.): Turkey, Migration and the EU: Potentials, Challenges and Opportunities. Hamburg. 63–83.
- Malkki, Liisa (1995): Purity and Exile: Violence, Memory, and National Cosmology among Hutu Refugees in Tanzania. Chicago.
- Öner, N. Aslı Şirin / Genç, Deniz (2015): Continuity or Change in Turkey's Mass Migration Policy: From 1989 Émigrés to Syrian >Guests<. In: Şeker, Güven / Tilbe, Ali / Ökmen, Mustafa / Yazgan Hepgül, Pınar / Eroğlu, Deniz / Sirkeci, Ibrahim (Eds.): Turkish Migration Conference 2015 Selected Proceedings. London. 23–39.
- Rudaw (2017): Erdoğan: We will build walls with Iraq and Iran. The Rudaw News 02.06.2017. URL: rudaw.net [01.08.2017].
- Ruhrmann, Henriette / FitzGerald, David (2016): The Externalization of Europe's Borders in the Refugee Crises. Working Paper 194. Center for Comparative Immigration Studies. URL: ccis.ucsd.edu [04.03.2017].
- Soykan, Cavidan (2014): A New Era after a New Law? A Sociological Analysis of the Turkish Asylum System in Times of Transition. Unpublished Paper. In Motion: Movements, Crossings and Transfers in Turkey, International Workshop. Ankara.
- Soykan, Cavidan (2017): Access to International Protection Border Issues in Turkey. In: Stevens, Dallal / O'Sullivan, Maria (Eds.): States, the Law and Access to Refugee Protection: Fortresses and Fairness. Oxford. 69–91.
- Stockholm Center For Freedom (2017): Turkish Government Closes Four Foreign Humanitarian Organizations in Turkey. 13.04.2017. URL: stockholmcf.org [01.08.2017].
- Whyte, Zachary (2011): Enter the Myopticon: Uncertain Surveillance in the Danish Asylum System. In: Anthropology Today 27 (3). 18–21.
- Yeginsu, Ceylan (2016): Turkey Expands Purge, Shutting Down News Media Outlets. The New York Times 27.07.2016. URL: nytimes.com [01.08.2017].
- Zieck, Marjoleine (2010): UNHCR and Turkey, and Beyond: Of Parallel Tracks and Symptomatic Cracks. In: International Journal of Refugee Law 2 (4). 593–622.
- Zilberg, Elana (2011): Space of Detention: The Making of a Transnational Gang Crisis between Los Angeles and San Salvador. Durham, NC.

Playing Border Politics with Urban Syrian Refugees

Legal Ambiguities, Insecurities, and Humanitarian Assistance in Turkey

FEYZI BABAN, SUZAN ILCAN, KIM RYGIEL

Abstract: The attempted military coup in Turkey on July 15, 2016 was also a time of rioting in Ankara's Önder neighborhood, with many Syrian businesses vandalized. Attacks against Syrians have also occurred periodically in other Turkish cities. With over three million Syrians living in Turkey, such attacks are rare, and yet their occurrences are an example of the insecurities facing Syrians as a result of national, regional, and international border politics. This paper discusses the insecurities facing Syrians in urban centers in Turkey as a consequence of the ambiguous subject position that has been forced upon them as a result of border politics at the national level through Turkey's temporary protection regime, and solidified at the regional level through the EU-Turkey deal. We argue that such border politics aim to strip Syrian refugees of their political subjectivity and ability to claim rights under the international refugee — as objects of humanitarian assistance rather than political agents with rights.

Keywords: Syrian refugees, citizenship, humanitarian assistance, border politics, temporary protection

Under Turkey's temporary protection regime, Syrians in Turkey are not recognized as refugees under international refugee law. Instead, they are afforded the legal right to temporarily reside within Turkey. This situation forces many Syrians into low-paying work in the informal economy, while living with limited rights to health, food, and education. Given such insecurities, some Syrians choose to undertake dangerous journeys crossing into Europe, where they attempt to claim rights to international protection as internationally recognized refugees. Rather than acknowledging the insecurities caused by Turkey's temporary protection regime, the EU-Turkey deal solidifies this new norm of turning refugees from political subjects into objects of humanitarian assistance. The deal trades in lives; it has enabled some selected Syrian (and other) refugees to move, but leaves most to live in Turkey, facing insecurities under temporary protection.

At the local level, this constitution of Syrian refugees as objects of humanitarian assistance rather than political subjects has played out in a form of >ping-pong< politics. The Turkish government has at times addressed Syrians as political subjects, promising them citizenship or the right to legally work. Yet at other times, it revokes such promises, offering limited aid and devising policies that restrict Syrians' mobility. The result is an ambiguity surrounding Syrian refugees in Turkey, which manifests itself in local, reactionary responses, including violent attacks on Syrians. This paper analyzes the impact of border politics on Syrians in Turkey in terms of the insecurities they face. Our analysis draws on fieldwork and interviews conducted in the summer of 2015 in Istanbul, Kilis, and Gaziantep, and in the summer of 2016 in Istanbul, Gaziantep, and Ankara, with Syrian refugees and representatives of Syrian and Turkish humanitarian and relief organizations. We used a multi-methods approach. consisting of 55 semi-structured interviews, as well as informal conversations, field observations, and critical discourse and policy analysis. Our interviews with Syrian refugees centered around questions about their living conditions, the challenges they faced, their temporary protection status, and possibilities for more permanent status — either as refugees in Europe or as citizens in Turkey or elsewhere in Europe. We focus in this paper on the effects of government policies and politics on Syrians in Turkey, rather than their precarious living conditions, which we have analyzed elsewhere (Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel 2017; Ilcan/Rygiel/Baban forthcoming). However, the ethnographic skills of interviewing and probing, as well as being attentive to cultural sensitivities and power dynamics in the refugee context, were imperative to our engagement with refugees whom we view, following others (Atac/Rygiel/Stierl 2016; Biehl 2015; Oliveri 2012), as active subjects rather than victims. Our interviews with Turkish humanitarian and relief organizations covered similar questions, but also looked at the types of services provided to Syrians. Our analysis also draws on additional sources, including civil society and media reports, and governmental, policy, and program documents.

RECONSTITUTING REFUGEES: FROM POLITICAL AGENTS TO OBJECTS OF HUMANITARIAN ASSISTANCE

Refugee scholars, including James C. Hathaway and Thomas Gammeltoft-Hansen (2015), Liza Schuster (2011), and Audrey Macklin (2005), have all made the persuasive argument that the turn towards border politics and increased securitization of migration over the past several decades has transformed the international refugee regime from one of protection towards what Hathaway and Gammeltoft-Hansen (2015) refer

to as a »non-entrée regime.« As both authors note, wealthier countries have »embraced the politics of non-entrée, comprising efforts to keep refugees away from their territories but without formally resiling from treaty obligations« (ibid.: 235). Practices of non-entrée, such as visas, carrier sanctions, international zones, and bilateral readmission agreements — and here we would add the EU Turkey Joint Action Plan, commonly referred to as the >EU-Turkey deal<¹ — work to prevent refugees from accessing territory, in this case of the EU, which is necessary to make asylum claims. Schuster observes that restrictive border controls, in effect, make it nearly impossible for many of those in need to lodge asylum claims, thereby »turning refugees into >illegal migrants<« (2011: 1392). Moreover, as Macklin (2005: 365) points out, it is not just that the »cumulative impact of the various measures designed to deter asylum seekers is to drive them deeper into the hands of smugglers and the world of clandestine, illegal and dangerous modes of travel.« Rather, the consequences of this reality lead to »the erosion of the idea that people who seek asylum may actually be refugees« (ibid.). As Macklin explains:

»[R]efugees are increasingly being erased from our discourse, and further [...] this erasure performs a crucial precatory step towards legitimating actual laws and practices that attempt to make them vanish from reality. While such policies can never entirely succeed in preventing entry, they may reduce numbers, and then can and do consign a growing proportion of entrants to the illegal category. As the number of illegals increases so does the public clamor for more restrictionist measures, which further augments the illegal populations. Refugees do not cease to enter, but they decreasingly enter as refugees.« (Ibid.: 369–370)

Arguments like the above point out that border controls fail in preventing people from entering. Rather, their >success< lies in changing the status of people upon entering, often placing them in more vulnerable positions and with fewer rights than would be afforded to them under international law as recognized refugees.

¹ We follow the common practice of many academics and NGOs of referring to this as >the EU-Turkey deal.< Yet the deal is more accurately a >statement.< The legally binding nature of the deal is a subject of debate among scholars since »[a]pparently, the EU's procedure for negotiating and concluding treaties with third countries, laid down in Art. 218 TFEU, has not been followed« (Den Heijer/Spijkerboer 2016). On the other hand, »[b]oth the text and context of the EU-Turkey Statement support the view that it is a treaty« (ibid.). For details on the deal see European Commission (2015, 2016). For an analysis of the deal, also see Heck/Hess in this issue.

In the case of Turkey, Syrians living under desperate conditions of poverty and instability may decide to leave for Europe, but are often forced to do so through illegal means. As outlined in the Law on Foreigners and International Protection (LFIP), Turkey rarely provides exit visas to Syrians (Republic of Turkey 2013). As of January 2017, if a Syrian under temporary protection travels from Turkey to another country, their protection will be canceled. Moreover, if a Syrian wishes »to exit Turkey permanently,« they »need to obtain an exit permit from the Directorate General of Migration Management through the Provincial Directorate of Migration Management« of the city in which they are registered (UNHCR 2017a; Republic of Turkey 2013). Faced with difficulties reaching Europe, many Syrians live with temporary protection status in Turkey rather than as refugees with the international rights afforded (at least in theory) to them. More than this, though, while temporary protection affords limited rights to Syrians in Turkey, it frames these merely as temporary measures of humanitarian assistance.

Like the erasure of the idea of the refugee, brought about through »consign[ing] a growing proportion of entrants to the illegal category« (Macklin 2005: 365), we argue here that there is a second way this erasure is occurring: this is through the failure to address Syrians as refugees in favor of assisting Syrians through temporary protection and humanitarian assistance. Based on interviews with Syrians living in Turkey, and with those working in the field providing humanitarian assistance, our research shows that the very idea of >the refugee< as a political figure with a right to have rights is being replaced with the notion of the refugee as an object of humanitarian assistance. Providing such aid to Syrians is not a problem in and of itself. They desperately need it. Rather, our concern is with the easy acceptance within the international community of the idea of assisting Syrian refugees via short-term humanitarian relief rather than as internationally recognized persons with a right to protection (in addition to other rights — see Hathaway 2005). The approach taken by the Turkish government in handling Syrians using temporary protection rather than refugee status, as we discuss below, is one that restricts Syrians' ability to claim status and rights as refugees. This set of rights includes meaningful protection. It also, importantly, includes a pathway towards a new life, whether through third-country resettlement in which return is impossible, as in the case of Syria, or a pathway to becoming a citizen of that new country.

Humanitarian assistance has been criticized for relying on and constituting the refugee as a helpless victim rather than a political actor. Refugee scholars Liisa Malkki (1996) and Heather Johnson (2011) have documented, for example, how humanitarian assistance »depoliticize[s] the refugee category,« creating in its place an »ahistorical universal humanitarian subject« (Malkki 1996: 378). This subject be-

comes one imbued with an »institutional, international expectation of a kind of *help-lessness* as a refugee characteristic« (ibid.: 388). Paraphrasing Stein (1981: 327), Malkki notes: »refugees are helped because they are helpless« (ibid.). From this perspective, portrayed as victims, Syrians may need temporary protection and humanitarian assistance, but not rights. Building on Malkki, Johnson (2011: 1027) observes that »victimization removes political agency from the figure of the refugee by establishing a condition of political voicelessness,« but also that it »firmly locates the refugee >problem< in the developing world« (Ibid.: 1028). Reflecting on the Syrian refugee crisis, Syrian refugees become victims to whom European countries may provide humanitarian relief, but which absolves them from responsibility and finding political solutions to what is viewed as being not their >problem.< It enables European countries to remain signatories to the 1951 Refugee Convention, claiming to provide refugee protection and rights, while in reality ensuring that only a few actually arrive in Europe as legal refugees with rights. The EU-Turkey deal is a prime illustration of how this occurs, as illustrated in greater detail below.

As we show, the constitution of Syrian refugees as humanitarian objects rather than political subjects ultimately leaves Syrians in positions of much greater insecurity; first, through the changing whims of Turkish government policies, and second, through legal ambiguities created by the framework of temporary protection and the arbitrary bureaucratic processes that make access to social security provisions difficult.

CITIZENSHIP? NOT SO FAST: CREATING INSECURITY THROUGH POLICY ARBITRARINESS

The coup attempt of July 15, 2016 marked a further point of insecurity in the lives of Syrian refugees in Turkey. That same night in Ankara, a large mob attacked and looted businesses belonging to Syrian refugees in Ankara's Önder neighborhood, where more than 40,000 Syrians live. Prior to the attacks, a well-orchestrated and coordinated campaign was disseminated using Twitter, inviting people at a specific time and place to take revenge on Syrians (Estukyan 2016). According to a report prepared immediately following the attacks by MAZLUMDER, a human rights organization (2016), the police and other local authorities were aware of the threats; many Syrians stated that at the time of the attacks, police cars were patrolling the area but did not stop the looters. During our visit to the area, we observed several hundred stores with shattered windows. Syrians whom we interviewed stated that tensions had been growing in the neighborhood over recent months. They had received mes-

sages just days before the attacks through social media and neighbors, warning them not to go out at night because of a possible attack. One Syrian mother described the night as follows:

»They hit our neighbors with stones, they broke the glass [...], and my son got sick because he was so terrified. [...] The whole neighborhood turned off the lights and hid. They broke [the windows] of all Syrian shops. Any Syrian they saw, they wanted to kill; that's what they said. They sent text messages [saying] to hide in your homes, stay at home and don't leave, there's a terrorist gang going to do this and, actually, that Saturday at 8:30 pm, 60 to 70 men were there.« (Interview, Ankara 26.07.2016).

This was not the first violent incident against Syrians; similar acts had occurred in Gaziantep, Izmir, Konya, and Istanbul on various occasions (MAZLUMDER 2016; for Gaziantep, see Şenoğuz in this issue). This recent attack, however, emerged following President Tayyip Erdoğan's announcement that it was time to give citizenship to Syrian refugees, noting that the Ministry of the Interior was working on this initiative (Arslan 2016). Immediately after this announcement, the issue of granting citizenship to Syrian refugees became a topic of heated public debate, resulting in a public outcry against the initiative. For many Turkish citizens, the President's announcement came as a surprise. Without any previous public discussion of the idea, the President's announcement largely backfired and fueled an already growing climate of public hostility towards Syrians. According to the International Crisis Group (2016: 12), anti-refugee sentiment has increased in Turkey over the past few years. The report notes:

»Surveys repeatedly find a widely-held view that refugees are a burden. In 2013 nearly 60 per cent of the population thought immigration negatively impacted tourism, labour and the economy broadly. A seminal 2014 study underscored these findings as well as the cultural distance and other insurmountable barriers to integration host communities perceived. Over 80 per cent of respondents opposed citizenship; roughly 70 per cent wanted more restrictive policies, even sending Syrians home.« (ICG 2016: 12)

Given this situation, it is not surprising that this simmering hostility quickly transformed into open hostility towards Syrians as seen in the attacks in Ankara. One Syrian refugee summarized the situation as follows: »Before President Erdoğan came up with this announcement, we had great relationships with Turks. Now everybody turned against us. These days, when I take a taxi, I try to hide that I am a Syrian. As soon as they find out that I am a Syrian, they show great hostility. This was not the case before. Erdoğan made us more vulnerable than we were before. Why did he do this?« (Interview with a Syrian refugee, Istanbul, 14.06.2016)

The hostility and violence towards Syrian refugees, fueled by the President's announcement, is a perfect example of the type of insecurity facing Syrians in Turkey, regardless of the different cities and conditions in which they live. Their day-to-day lives are governed by and subject to the government's constantly changing rulings, whether through legal changes, government circulars, or bureaucratic procedures. As one representative of a well-established NGO summarized, »one of the things we have been hearing is that there is a complete lack of clarity, especially for Syrians, to find out what legal processes are changing. So for them... [there] is a great deal of difficulty in terms of navigating the bureaucratic procedure« (Istanbul, 16.07.2016). Kristen Biehl (2015: 58-59) has argued that »protracted uncertainty,« associated with »indefinite waiting, imperfect knowledge, and the volatility of legal status« is a defining characteristic of being an asylum seeker in Turkey and one that »invades asylum seekers' everyday lives« with a »powerful governing effect, serving to contain, demobilize, and criminalize them through the production and normalization of uncertainty.« Temporary protection status for Syrians does nothing to alleviate this norm, but instead institutionalizes uncertainty and the status of being in limbo waiting to return to Syria while making a temporary life in Turkey.

The pathway towards citizenship for Syrian refugees should begin with official recognition of their right to make a refugee claim, followed by a clear process outlining how they might obtain refugee status, accompanied by rights mandated under international protection. Upon receiving refugee status, refugee-accepting countries normally outline a further pathway for refugees to obtain permanent residency and, in many cases, citizenship. Rather than illustrating such a clearly defined legal pathway and process towards citizenship, President Erdoğan's announcement was, instead, largely influenced by the political circumstances of the day. However, once it became clear that there was widespread hostility to the idea of granting citizenship to Syrians, spilling over to social media through rapidly expanding Twitter campaigns, the government quickly changed its tune (Arslan 2016). Rather than granting citizenship to all Syrians, the government announced that only highly skilled and qualified Syrians would be granted it, and that the total number of Syrians who would eventually receive citizenship would be around 300,000 individuals; with their families also receiving citizenship, the total number may well exceed a million or 1.5 million Syrians (Sabah Newspaper 2016).

As the above discussion illustrates, the Turkish government's announcement of the idea of granting Syrian refugees citizenship was determined less by a policy decision to create a pathway for those living under temporary protection to become permanent residents, and more by short-term political calculations and the influence of regional border politics played out through the EU-Turkey deal. Policies at both the EU level and in Turkey might indeed be driven by competing interests in attracting and keeping those Syrians who are highly skilled or professional classes of Syrians. Ultimately, however, with no clear policy direction, the reality is a great deal of ambiguity in what the potential future holds for Syrians in Turkey. Moreover, the >ping-pong< politics on the issue of citizenship places Syrians in more precarious positions, as it feeds into generating public hostility rather than sending a clear message that Syrians are to be integrated into Turkish society. Furthermore, as the attacks in Ankara show, it is Syrians who ultimately become the target of further violence due to such policy ambiguity.

TURKEY'S TEMPORARY PROTECTION REGIME: CREATING INSECURITY THROUGH LEGAL AMBIGUITY

The type of arbitrary statements and policy decisions pertaining to the citizenship question, which is influenced by the political priorities of the day, is but one example of how Syrians with temporary protection become subject to the whims of the government and thus more vulnerable as a result. In the absence of any clearly defined legal process granting and protecting Syrians rights in Turkey, Syrians are made more vulnerable to various forms of precarity, whether in employment, education, or housing (Ilcan/Rygiel/Baban forthcoming).

Since the beginning of the civil war in Syria, when Syrians began arriving in large numbers in Turkey, the Turkish government has changed its legal approach to Syrian refugees several times. First, the government defined new arrivals as >guests,< a designation that bears no standing under international law and within the international refugee protection regime. Turkey does not grant refugee status to individuals seeking asylum coming from non-European countries. Although Turkey is a signatory to the 1951 Convention and the 1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, Turkey has maintained a geographic limitation following Article 1b of the Convention (Zeldin 2016). This limitation restricts refugee status to »persons who

have become refugees as a result of events occurring in Europe« (UNHCR 2017b). Thus, in Turkey, eligibility for refugee status is limited to individuals coming from European countries.² This is despite the fact that the majority of asylum seekers originate from non-European countries. As İcduygu (2015: 7) notes, »[c]onsidering its geographical proximity to conflict-ridden states, Turkey's geographical limitation disqualifies a vast number of asylum seekers and refugees seeking permanent protection from the Turkish state.« In order for non-European asylum seekers to be recognized as refugees, they must undergo a refugee status determination (RSD) process through the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) in Turkey. This RSD process (commonly referred to as a >parallel procedure<) occurs alongside Turkish asylum procedures. Under the 1994 Asylum Regulation, all asylum seekers must also register with the Foreigner's Police and with local authorities. In the case of Syrians, although the Turkish government's first response was to recognize Syrians merely as guests, the numbers of Syrians in Turkey rapidly increased. With too many to be processed through the UNHCR RSD process, the Turkish government issued a new circular in March 2012, defining the status of Syrians in Turkey as being one of >temporary protection. < In April 2013, it passed the Law on Foreigners and International Protection (LFIP) (see Republic of Turkey 2013).

The LFIP legislation recognized the principle of non-refoulement and institutionalized the status of >subsidiary protection < (or >secondary protection of conditional refugee status(), creating a General Directorate on Migration Management under the Ministry of the Interior to centralize asylum procedures (Tolay 2014: 3). On October 22, 2014, the Turkish government passed further legislation in line with Article 91 of the LFIP, entitled the Regulation on Temporary Protection, which, while not specifically referencing Syrians, applies to those forced to leave their countries in search of protection and arriving en masse (Zeldin 2016; see also Republic of Turkey 2014; for further discussion of this, see Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel 2017). While the temporary protection regime grants Syrians certain rights and provides protection in terms of a legal framework of international protection, it falls significantly short of the protections that would be granted to Syrians under the international refugee regime. The temporary protection framework allows for a greater degree of arbitrariness in terms of residency, employment, and access to social services. In fact, this arbitrariness leading to instability and vulnerability is one of the most important reasons why Syrians choose to undertake the perilous journey to Europe. In interviews, Syrians shared their beliefs that they would be better off claiming refugee status in Europe, a status

² | Turkey signed the Convention on August 24, 1951, and ratified it on March 30, 1962 (see UNTC 2016b); Turkey acceded to the Protocol on July 31, 1968 (see UNTC 2016a).

that would enable them to have a more stable future in Europe rather than a precarious life in limbo in Turkey, with little knowledge of whether this might ever translate into the possibility of achieving long-term residency there (Interview with Syrian lawyer, Gaziantep, 22.06.2015). In this respect, by keeping Syrians in Turkey and preventing them from reaching the EU where they might claim refugee status, the EU-Turkey deal (discussed in detail in the final section) makes one of the very few avenues for improving their lives much more difficult.

Through our field research in various cities across Turkey, we have tracked some of the vulnerabilities emerging as a result of temporary protection. As European governments and the international community increasingly accept temporary protection as a solution to dealing with Syrian refugees, the vulnerabilities accompanying this status also come to be *de facto* accepted. The EU-Turkey deal builds on the temporary protection of Syrians rather than challenging it. As noted below, many perceive greater mobility restrictions on Syrians (whether they are new restrictions, or simply previously existing restrictions newly enforced) to have coincided with the deal. What is certain is that the deal makes it much more difficult for Syrians to leave Turkey, irregularly, to reach Europe with the hope of making an individual refugee claim there.

The lack of stability in terms of claiming residency, obtaining employment rights, and accessing social services starts with the registration process. According to the temporary protection regime, every Syrian who enters Turkey is required to register and receive an identity card (kimlik) in order to be eligible for temporary protection. Upon receiving the kimlik, Syrian refugees can access certain social services. While under temporary protection, they are included within the existing social safety network to varying degrees. For example, they have access to education and basic health care available to Turkish citizens, including visits to doctors, necessary surgery, and 80% coverage of all drug costs (Kutlu 2015). Yet, having to personally pay even 20% of drug costs is almost impossible for many Syrians who live in abject poverty (Interview with Syrian refugee family, Istanbul, 17.06.2015). Moreover, the Turkish healthcare system is a hybrid system where public and private service providers offer different levels of service and are paid for through a combination of government sources and private insurers. In addition, each hospital has a different agreement with these insurers that covers and delivers different sets of services. This complicated system is difficult for Syrians to understand, as the services are often delivered by different agencies, at different government levels, and with very little coordination between agencies to help newcomers understand and access these services.

Yet, even before Syrians can access these limited social services, they must navigate the ever-changing, arbitrary registration process required to access them. Since

the start of our field research in June 2015, the registration process and the identity cards have changed several times, thus leaving Syrian refugees in limbo without status and rights. For instance, the initial stages of registration were chaotic. Different government offices, in different districts, applied contradictory criteria in order to register Syrians. According to Amnesty International, in some cities single men were denied registration while in other cities they faced little difficulty. Similarly, in some cities, the speed of registration was fairly quick, while in other locations refugees faced extremely long delays such that, by the end of 2014, only approximately 50% of refugees were registered (Amnesty International 2014: 20-23). The Association of Turkish Medical Practitioners (TTB 2014) also observed similar problems with the registration process. Different government officials and agencies applied different registration processes and requested different documentation (ibid.). In some cases, refugees were asked to first register with the police and then with the Turkish government's Disaster and Emergency Management Agency (AFAD),³ while in other cases local district administrators (Muhtar) registered refugees, and despite the fact that it was stated by government officials that registration was to be free of charge, in some cities refugees were asked to pay between 170 to 200 TRY (48 to 57 USD, 41 to 48 EUR) as a registration fee (ibid.: 31-35). Various reports by NGOs working with Syrian refugees have reported similar observations about chaotic registration processes before and after the 2014 Temporary Protection Regulation, resulting in a great deal of confusion about what rights Syrians can claim in Turkey (HRW 2015; IGAM 2013; USAK 2013).

Finally, after this initial chaos surrounding the registration process, the government declared in the summer of 2015 that Syrian refugees would be given new identity cards. This resulted in a further delay in providing Syrians with registration, leaving them without access even to limited social services. When we returned to Turkey in the summer of 2016, the rules related to the registration process and the identity cards had yet again changed, further adding to Syrians' state of uncertainty. In this case, the registration process and the identity cards had created serious restrictions on mobility for some Syrian refugees. According to the rules, Syrian refugees would be entitled to social services in the city where they are registered. If they decided to move to another city for employment or family reasons, they would have to repeat the registration process, which could take months, leaving them without any access to social services. In 2016, the government changed the rules again to require Syrian refugees to obtain new identity cards similar to those provided to Turkish citizens, with differ-

³ | AFAD is the government agency responsible for the administration of issues related to all refugees in Turkey.

ent numbers indicating their foreigner status and requiring them to obtain permission in order to travel from one city to the other. As one humanitarian assistance worker explained, »If it is written >Istanbul< in my protection I.D., I should first approach PDMM⁴ in Istanbul, then PDMM should let me travel to Izmir if I want to change my residence city to Izmir actually. Then, when I [...] go to Izmir, I should first approach PDMM in Izmir and change my residence city in my temporary protection I.D.« (Istanbul, 16.07.2016). However, we also heard from Syrian refugees of cases where they were asked to get permission to travel to another city simply for travel purposes. One Syrian refugee with an established business in Istanbul and familiar with navigating the system explained the recent changes as follows: »I am running a business, but I cannot go to other cities to conduct business because in some cases the bus companies will not sell tickets unless I have permission from the authorities. How can I run a business if I need a permission each time I need to travel somewhere else?« (Interview with business owner, Istanbul, 13.07.2016).

This example of restrictive mobility may not be legal policy but rather, as one humanitarian agency worker explained, merely an »individual arbitrary application of the rules« (Istanbul, 16.07.2016). As noted earlier, in addition to registering with the Foreigner's Police and local authorities, non-Europeans must also register with the UNHCR office, upon which they are sent either to detention centers or to »satellite cities« (Article 6) (Soykan 2010: 13; on the Turkish asylum system also see Sarı/Dinçer in this issue). Satellite cities are 51 designated smaller cities lying outside the major cities of Istanbul, Izmir, and Ankara, and asylum seekers are »required to regularly report to local police for the duration of their residence in the city« and »may leave the city temporarily with written permission from the local police« (ibid.). Under the temporary protection system, Syrians are not supposed to be subject to the mobility restrictions of the satellite city system. Yet, as this humanitarian agency worker explained, it seems that after the EU-Turkey deal, the satellite city system is being applied by some authorities to Syrians and in non-satellite cities like Istanbul, Ankara, and Izmir since »[a]uthorities don't want Syrians to always move around because there is no obligation to sign [a document] for Syrians, they can travel wherever they want« (Interview, Istanbul, 14.07.2016).

Moreover, in the summer of 2016, the Turkish government stopped registering new arrivals altogether, thus leaving them in an even more vulnerable state, without the ability to even claim the limited social services available to other Syrian refugees who

⁴ | PDMM refers to Provincial Directorate of Migration Management and is the provincial representative of the Directorate General for Migration Management (Refugee Rights Turkey 2016).

had arrived and registered prior to this time period. Furthermore, again in 2016, the Turkish government began requiring visas from Syrian refugees coming from third countries, thereby effectively making it impossible for Syrians to re-enter Turkey or relocate to Turkey from third countries such as Lebanon or Jordan. Unaware of such policy changes, Syrians who had left for other countries to see relatives during the holiday period at this time were suddenly unable to return due to these new visa requirements, finding themselves stranded and in some cases separated from their families (Interview with business owner, Istanbul, 13.07.2016; HRW 2016).

Despite the fact that many of these changes are specified in the LFIP, during our interviews, several Syrian refugees and relief agencies perceived these changes to be introduced after the signing of the EU-Turkey deal, believing them to be aimed at curtailing the mobility of Syrians so that they could not move easily to get to coastal regions in order to cross the Aegean Sea and travel to Europe. As one relief agency worker explained their understanding of such changes:

»We cannot keep track of changes sometimes; so how can Syrian refugees who may not even have access to the internet stay on top what they need to do to have access to social services or travel? This is a serious challenge for them. We believe that travel restrictions are influenced by the new deal with the EU and they are in place to prevent Syrians to get to the coast easily.« (Interview with a relief agency, Istanbul, 13.07.2016)

Here, again, regional border politics play out in national policy and administrative decisions, with Syrians in Turkey bearing the brunt of the impact of these changes through the increased insecurity experienced in their daily lives.

Rather than addressing Syrians as refugees or as people who might obtain permanent residency and possible citizenship in Turkey, Syrians instead are governed through temporary protection and humanitarian assistance. As the discussion above has shown, such assistance is often distributed in confusing, conflicting, and arbitrary ways through a range of different organizations and governmental levels, with the result being that Syrians often lack the assistance they need for basic services and daily living. Moreover, as objects of humanitarian assistance, rather than refugees, Syrians are not viewed as political subjects who have the right to make claims to rights but rather as victims, who are in Turkey as guests who should be thankful for the *ad hoc* charity they receive.

THE EU-TURKEY DEAL: CREATING INSECURITY THROUGH REGIONAL BORDER POLITICS

Rather than acknowledging the insecurities associated with Turkey's temporary protection regime, as discussed above, with EU countries honoring their commitment under international refugee law to provide protection to Syrians as refugees, the EU-Turkey deal solidifies a new norm of turning refugees from political subjects into objects of humanitarian assistance, forcing most to remain in Turkey, where they face greater insecurities living under temporary protection. Following Didier Fassin (2011), we view humanitarian assistance as a mode of governing that concerns victims of war, disaster, poverty, exile, and famines. It involves individuals, states, and international organizations, and its sites of action range from refugee camps to clinics for the poor, to the social administration of policies and programs allegedly designed to protect vulnerable populations.

The International Organization for Migration reported that as of October 28, 2016, 332,046 migrants entered Europe by sea in 2016, with the vast majority arriving in Greece and Italy, and some 689,000 arrived during the same period in 2015 (IOM 2016). In both years, numerous people died crossing the Aegean and Mediterranean seas (Wauters/Cogolati 2016: 4) in search of safety and protection. Many of these migrants consisted of refugees from Syria who entered the EU through Turkey, often through the Greek islands of Kos, Chios, Lesvos, and Samos. Upon their arrival to the Greek islands, they began seeking asylum within the EU (Ataç 2016). However, the refugee route of Syria-Turkey-Greece, in addition to the overall rise in refugee arrivals in 2015, became a concern to both the EU and Turkey. The EU emphasized that it was incapable of monitoring its borders in the Aegean, when more than 150,000 non-registered entries to Greece occurred in September 2015 (ibid.; see also Kirişci 2016). To reclaim control over the borders and over the movements of irregular migrants, the EU and Turkey implemented a new arrangement for those asylum seekers and would-be refugees traveling from Turkey to Greece.

On March 18, 2016, the EU Member States signed an agreement with Turkey to curtail migration to the EU, including into Greece. A report by the European Commission (2016: 2) notes the success of the deal in lowering the numbers of irregular arrivals to Greece from Turkey from »865,425 arrivals during the eight months before the EU Turkey Statement« to »22,838 arrivals during the eight months thereafter.« The deal places an emphasis on supporting Syrians living under temporary protection

in Turkey through financial support,⁵ humanitarian assistance and closer cooperation with Turkish authorities, particularly in preventing irregular migration (European Commission 2015). The deal also involves trading one migrant for another, or a >one in, one out deal, in which one refugee in Europe would be sent to Turkey, and one refugee who is already in Turkey would then be resettled in Europe (European Commission 2016).⁶ The deal aims to prevent irregular migrants from traveling across the Aegean from Turkey to the Greek islands by permitting Greece to return to Turkey all irregular migrants arriving after March 20, 2016. In exchange, the deal claims to offer »migrants an alternative to putting their lives at risk« (European Commission 2016), as EU Member States would increase resettlement of Syrian refugees residing in Turkey, lift visa requirements for Turkish citizens and provide financial support for Turkey's Syrian refugee population. Human Rights Watch has emphasized that the EU would also work with Turkey »to create a >safe zone< in Syria in which to contain the displaced and to which refugees could be returned from Turkey« (HRW 2016: 7). However, rather than providing safe passages into the EU and increasing refugee resettlement for asylum seekers and refugees arriving from Turkey and other front-line states, the EU-Turkey deal limits arrivals to the EU, deters asylum claims, controls refugee mobility, and conveys the message that Syrian refugees are exchangeable. Such conditions relate to the way the deal solidifies a new norm for treating refugees, one that involves viewing refugees not as political subjects with rights under the Refugee Convention, but rather as helpless victims through the use of discourses of compassion, suffering, and humanitarian assistance (see Fassin 2011: 2). This kind of victimization permits the erasure of the Syrian refugee as a political subject with rights. It bears similarity to the kind of discursive disappearance of the refugee that Macklin demonstrates takes place under various »legitimating actual laws and practices« that are designed to constrain the movement of asylum seekers (Macklin 2005: 369).

At the outset, the deal embraced the »politics of non-entrée« (Hathaway/Gammeltoft-Hansen 2015), which lent support to viewing Syrians (and others) not only as a potential security threat to the EU and its borders (see Vaughan-Williams 2015 on EU border security and migration management) but also simply as passive victims requir-

⁵12.2 billion of the promised three billion euros has been distributed to the Facility for Refugees in Turkey (European Commission 2016: 2).

⁶ Under the deal, governments agree »to return all new irregular migrants crossing from Turkey into the Greek islands with the costs covered by the EU« and »to resettle, for every Syrian readmitted by Turkey from Greek islands, another Syrian from Turkey to the EU Member States, within the framework of the existing commitments« (European Council 2016).

ing help. Enmeshed in regional border politics, the deal is premised on an exchange agreement that involves trading in lives, which enables only some migrants and selected Syrian refugees to access EU territory and forces many (Syrians and others) to move to or stay in Turkey to seek help (European Commission 2015, 2016). On the one hand, those permitted to access EU territory through the deal can experience tremendous hardship. For example, according to Human Rights Watch (HRW 2016), »over 15,000 are living in squalid, unsafe camps on the islands awaiting decisions on their asylum application. Overall an estimated 60,000 migrants and asylum seekers are stranded in Greece« (HRW 2016: 8). On the other hand, most Syrians who are unable to access EU territory face insecure and challenging living conditions, since they are denied formal refugee protection status but are provided access to humanitarian assistance in Turkey for which, it is understood, they should be obliged to accept.

Under the deal, Syrians (and others) are compelled to relocate from Greece to Turkey and live under the insecurities of the country's national policies⁷ and humanitarian assistance practices. Upon their arrival in Turkey, Syrians can access the country's humanitarian assistance services which operate in fluid, messy, and arbitrary ways, and include faith-based organizations; local community and national NGOs that provide health care, skills training, and rights-based education; and, international aid organizations, such as the UNHCR, that offer legal support and protection services. Based on our field observations, many humanitarian assistance organizations are more commonly set up to view Syrian refugees as passive victims — the quintessential »suffering subject« (Robbins 2013), and to deliver short-term relief. This can be depoliticizing if it forces Syrians in Turkey to become responsible for their own survival rather than having a system of support in place such that Syrians might also be in a position to challenge their temporary protection status and focus on the long-term aspects of their lives.

Through our interviews, many Syrian refugees expressed having limited access to humanitarian assistance to meet their basic human needs. Some emphasized concerns about accessing certain kinds of humanitarian assistance for their families. For example, a mother in Istanbul stressed that she and her family must navigate the complex network of charities and NGOs, which provide piecemeal aid services and, often, in uncoordinated ways. Since they do not speak Turkish, they bypassed the Turkish humanitarian assistance organizations altogether and visited several Syrian aid or-

⁷ Upon their return to Turkey, Syrian refugees often confront delays in the registration process that grants them an identity card to be eligible for temporary protection. The delays not only interrupt the implementation of protection measures, but they also subject many Syrians to extreme forms of poverty and exploitation (see HRW 2016: 17).

ganizations that in the end were unable to help because, as she was told, they had reached their assistance capacity. In echoing concerns over the relationship between humanitarian assistance and Syrians' insecure living conditions, another interviewee remarked: »Syrian refugees have [...] surrendered and entered the tunnel of waiting for humanitarian relief. This is a very dangerous transformation. After more than four years in the crisis, Syrian refugees are accepting to be beggars in the streets« (Lawyer, Gaziantep, 22.06.2015). In the broader political context, even if humanitarian assistance was reliable and easily accessible, Turkish state authorities can shift, reduce, and control the nature of this assistance; such interventions occur under the guise of national security and the current state of emergency agendas which can render the work of humanitarian actors challenging, and can lead to a reduction of the humanitarian assistance which Syrians had previously received.

Humanitarian assistance practices put Syrians in positions where they need to negotiate for meager levels of assistance under the conditions of a deal that grants them fewer rights than would be afforded to them under international law as recognized refugees. Consequently, Syrians face ominous insecurities upon their return to Turkey from Greece and, unfortunately, similar outcomes have manifested themselves elsewhere, since humanitarian assistance has long been employed to explain and rationalize a broad scope of international, regional, and national policies and practices. Such policies and practices range from »the treatment of poverty [...] to the justification of public actions, political causes and even wars« (Fassin 2011; see also Barnett/Weiss 2008), potentially permitting any political agenda to become connected to issues of humanitarianism.

The EU-Turkey deal entails the use of legal principles that contribute to quashing the idea of Syrians as recognized refugees. There are two legal principles that can and have been used by Greece to return asylum seekers to Turkey without examining the merits of their asylum claims. The first principle is the >first country of asylum,< under which asylum seekers can be returned to a country if they already have accessible and sufficient protection there, which also includes protection from *refoulement*, as defined in Article 35 of the EU Asylum Procedures Directive (APD) (see also UNHCR 2016). In UNHCR's view, >sufficient protection(see also UNHCR 2016). In UNHCR's view, >sufficient protection(under which includes adequate standards of living, working rights, health care, and education (UNHCR 2016). The second principle is that of the >safe third country,< under which asylum seekers can be returned to a country where they could have requested and received refugee status, as defined in Article 38 of the APD (HRW 2016 5; UN-HCR 2016). The understanding of >safe< means more than being safe from war or persecution. A >safe third country< must offer the individual applicant the chance to</td> request and receive refugee status in line with the 1951 Convention and international human rights standards, including protection from *refoulement*.

While Syrians (and others) traveling from Turkey to Greece have been and continue to be returned to Turkey under the provisions of the deal, they are being returned to a country where there is evidence of push-backs and deportations,⁸ mostly of Syrians (Amnesty International 2016; Wauters/Cogolati 2016; Kirişci 2016), and a long record of refoulement practices (HRW 2016a). The latter contradicts the criteria to be considered a >first country of asylum.< Furthermore, refoulement practices do not speak to Syrians as political actors who can demand their rights for protection, but instead they render them as having no voice or role in their forcible return to Syria, where they can be subjected to persecution. In other words, these practices establish a condition of »political voicelessness« (Johnson 2011: 1027) for Syrians. In response to these legal principles, scholars, refugee activists, and human rights and international organizations have raised questions about Turkey being a first country of asylum and a safe third country for Syrian refugees. For example, Kemal Kirişci, Director of the Turkey Project at the Brookings Institution, notes that while the EU considers Turkey a safe country of asylum, serious concerns have been raised about the role of Turkey's democracy and its rule of law in the context of the country's contemporary political milieu (Kirişci 2016: 83). Similarly, in our interview with the Secretary General of Amnesty International Canada, Alex Neve pointed out that Amnesty International has repeatedly highlighted the distinct ways that refugee rights have been inadequately protected in Turkey. In the context of the EU-Turkey deal, he claims that »Turkey is not a safe place for all Syrian refugees and therefore [...] the right of Syrian refugees to seek safety elsewhere is totally understandable.[...] It's something that needs to be respected.« In his words, the deal »decides that the refugee who has embarked on a journey is suddenly somehow now not a person with rights but a commodity that now can be swapped back into Turkey while we bring out another refugee.« For him, the deal »violates international law because of the notion that the refugee, who is being forced back to Turkey, is being forced back to a country which we do not believe can be considered safe« (Interview with Alex Neve, Amnesty International Canada, Waterloo, Canada, 06.13.2016).

The EU-Turkey deal does not provide meaningful protection and security to wouldbe refugees such as Syrians who are escaping massive conflict and internal displacement in their search for protection. It creates insecurities for Syrians (and others)

⁸ | In April 2016, Amnesty International reported large-scale deportations of Syrians in Hatay Province. Those deported were mainly unregistered refugees or refugees apprehended without their identification documents (Amnesty International 2016; HRW 2016).

by limiting arrivals to the EU, deterring asylum claims, and trading in lives. Such conditions relate to the way the deal solidifies a new norm for regarding refugees that treats them as victims of occurrences whose suffering is addressed through humanitarian assistance rather than through international refugee law stipulating refugee rights. The EU-Turkey deal is clear about its intent for asylum seekers and would-be refugees: that their safety and protection can be ignored, hindered, and outsourced.

CONCLUSION

In contributing to the critical migration and border scholarship literature (e.g., Hathway/Gammeltoft-Hansen 2015; Johnson 2011; Macklin 2005; Malkki 1996; Schuster 2011), this paper advances the argument that Syrian refugees are enmeshed in a kind of border politics that strips them of their political subjectivity and ability to claim rights under the international refugee protection regime. This situation, we contend, is accomplished by reconstituting Syrians as objects of humanitarian assistance rather than political agents with rights. Through our engagement in a multi-methods approach of interviews, field observations, and critical discourse and policy analysis, we have demonstrated how this reconstitution produces a life of insecurities for urban Syrian refugees in Turkey, which occurs at local, national, and regional levels. At the local level, the Turkish government handles Syrians by, on the one hand, promising them citizenship or working rights, and, on the other hand, by restricting their movements through policies. This form of >ping-pong< politics on the issue of citizenship results in the emergence of local, reactionary responses, including violent incidents, widespread hostilities, and anti-refugee sentiments. At the national level, we have demonstrated that Syrians experience insecurities through Turkey's temporary protection regime, a regime that puts in place a legally ambiguous way to manage the status of Syrian refugees. Under this regime, Syrians are not recognized as refugees according to international refugee law, but are given the legal right to reside within the country. Having temporary protection status, however, provides them with a greater degree of arbitrariness in terms of residency, legal employment, and access to social services. At the regional level, the insecurities that Syrians experience through Turkey's temporary protection regime are solidified through the EU-Turkey deal, an agreement EU Member States signed with Turkey to curtail migration to the EU, including flows to Greece. While embracing the ideals of humanitarianism, the deal nevertheless trades in lives by permitting some people and selected Syrian refugees to move but leaves most would-be refugees to live in Turkey, facing insecurities through both the temporary protection regime and humanitarian assistance. Moreover, the

deal's supporting legal principles have contributed to quashing the notion of Syrians as recognized refugees.

The research for this paper has been funded by a four-year grant (2015–2019) from the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada (#435-2015-0802). We would like to thank the refugees and representatives of organizations for their valuable insights. We would like to acknowledge the research assistance of doctoral candidates Maissaa Almustafa, Laura Connoy, and Derya Tarhan, and research assistants Saadet Can and Engy Nouhy. Lead authorship rotates with every study produced through our collaboration.

LITERATURE

- Amnesty International (2014): Struggling to Survive: Refugees from Syrian in Turkey. London, UK. Index: EUR 44/017/2014 English. URL: amnestyusa.org [10.08.2017].
- Amnesty International (2016): Turkey. Illegal mass returns of Syrian refugees expose fatal flaws in EU-Turkey deal. Amnesty International of 01.04.2016. URL: amnesty.org [06.08.2017].
- Arslan, Rengin (2016): Suriyelilere vatandaşlık: AKP seçmeni ne diyor? BBC Türkçe of 13.07.2016. URL: bbc.com [06.08.2017].
- Ataç, C. Akça (2016): Forced population movements as a current ethical dilemma and the possibilities of collection action. In: Istanbul Kemerburgaz University Journal of Social Sciences 1(1). 7–21.
- Ataç, Ilker / Rygiel, Kim / Stierl, Maurice (2016): Introduction. The contentious politics of refugee and migrant protest and solidarity movements. Remaking citizenship from the margins. In: Citizenship Studies 20 (5). 524–544. URL: dx.doi.org [06.08.2017].
- Baban, Feyzi / Ilcan, Suzan / Rygiel, Kim (2017): Syrian refugees in Turkey. Pathways to precarity, differential inclusion, and negotiated citizenship rights. In: Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 43 (1). 41–57.
- Barnett, Michael N. / Weiss, Thomas G. (Eds.) (2008): Humanitarianism in Question. Politics, Power, Ethics. New York.
- Biehl, Kristen Sarah (2015): Governing through uncertainty. Experiences of being a refugee in Turkey as a country for temporary asylum. In: Social Analysis 5 (1). 57–75.
- Den Heijer, Maarten / Spijkerboer, Thomas (2016): Is the EU-Turkey refugee and migration deal a treaty? In: EU Law Analysis of 07.04.2016. URL: eulawanalysis.blogspot.ca [06.08.2017].
- Estukyan, Vartan (2016): Suriyelilere linç planı. Agos of 15.07.2016. URL: agos.com.tr [06.08.2017].
- European Commission (2015): EU-Turkey Joint Action Plan Factsheet of 15 October. Brussels. URL: europa.eu [06.08.2017].
- European Commission (2016): Fourth Report on the Progress made in the implementation of the EU-Turkey Statement. Communication from the Commission to the European

Parliament, the European Council and the Council. COM(2016) 792 final. URL: ec.europa.eu [06.08.2017].

- European Council (2016): Statement of the EU Heads of State or Government of 07.03.2016. URL: consilium.europa.eu [06.08.2017].
- Fassin, Didier (2011): Humanitarian Reason. A Moral History of the Present. Berkeley.
- Hathaway, James C. (2005): The Rights of Refugees under International Law. Cambridge, New York.
- Hathaway, James C. / Gammeltoft-Hansen, Thomas (2015): Non-Refoulement in a World of Cooperative Deterrence. In: Columbia Journal of Transnational Law. 53 (2). 235–284.
- Human Rights Watch (2015): Geleceğimi Hayal Etmeye Çalıştığımda Hiçbir Şey Göremiyorum.
- Human Rights Watch (HRW) (2016): EU Policies put Refugees at Risk. An Agenda to Restore Protection. Human Rights Watch of 23.11.2016. URL: hrw.org [06.08.2017].
- İçduygu, Ahmet (2015): Turkey's Evolving Migration Policies. A Mediterranean Transit Stop at the Doors of the EU. In: Instituto Affari Internazionali Working Papers. 15 (31). URL: iai.it, archived at perma.cc [06.08.2017].
- Ilcan, Suzan / Rygiel, Kim / Baban, Feyzi (forthcoming): The Ambiguous Architecture of Precarity. Temporary Protection, Everyday Living, and Migrant Journeys of Syrian Refugees. In: International Journal of Migration and Border Studies.
- İltica ve Göç Araştırmaları Merkezi (IGAM) (2013): Sivil Toplum Orgutlerinin Turkiye'deki Suriyeli Multeciler Icin Yaptiklari Calismalar Ile Ilgili Rapor. Ankara. Iltica Ve Goc Arastirmalari Merkezi.
- International Crisis Group (ICG) (2016): Turkey's Refugee Crisis. The Politics of Permanence. 30 November. Europe Report No 241. Brussels. URL: refworld.org [06.08.2017].
- International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2016): Missing Migrants Project. URL: missingmigrants.iom.int [06.08.2017].
- Johnson, Heather L. (2011): Click to Donate. Visual Images, Constructing Victims and Imagining the Female Refugee. In: Third World Quarterly 32 (6). 1015–1037.
- Kirişci, Kemal (2016): Turkey's Role in the Syrian Refugee Crisis. In: Georgetown Journal of International Affairs 17 (2). 80–85.
- Kutlu, Zümray (2015): From the Ante-Chamber to the Living Room: A Brief Assessment of NGO's Doing Work for Syrian Refugees. Anadolu Kultur. Acik Toplum Vakfi (Open Society Foundation). URL: anadolukultur.org [06.08.2017].
- Macklin, Audrey (2005): Disappearing refugees. Reflections on the Canada-US Safe Third Country Agreement. In: Columbia Human Rights Law Review 36. 365–426.
- Malkki, Liisa (1996): Speechless Emissaries. Refugees, Humanitarianism, and Dehistoricization. In: Cultural Anthropology 11 (3). 377–404.
- MAZLUMDER (2016): 16 Temmuz 2016 Tarihinde. Siteler Bölgesinde Yaşayan Suriyeli Sığınmacıların. Maruz Kaldıkları Toplu Şiddet Olayları. URL: ankara.mazlumder.org [06.08.2017].
- Oliveri, Federico (2012): Migrants as Activist Citizens in Italy. Understanding the New Cycles of Struggles. Citizenship Studies 16 (5–6): 793–806.
- Refugee Rights Turkey (2016): International Protection Procedure in Turkey. Rights and Obligations. Questions and Answers. URL: mhd.org.tr [06.08.2017].

- Republic of Turkey (2013): Yabancilar ve Uluslararasi Koruma Kanunu [Law on Foreigners and International Protection]. 4 April 2013 (most provisions in force on 11 April 2014). Resmî Gazete [Official Gazette]. No. 28615 (11 April 2013). URL: perma.cc Law on Foreigners and International Protection (LFIP). Law No. 6458, art. 1(1). 4 April 2013. Ministry of the Interior. Directorate General of Migration Management. URL: perma.cc (unofficial English translation) [06.08.2017].
- Republic of Turkey (2014): Geçici Koruma Yönetmeliği [Temporary Protection Regulation], 22 October 2014. URL: goc.gov.tr (English translation) [06.08.2017].
- Robbins, Joel (2013): Beyond the suffering subject. Toward an anthropology of the good. In: Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute 19 (3). 447–462.
- Sabah Newspaper (2016): Kac Suriyeli Vatandaslik Alacak? Iste Detaylar. Sabah Newspaper of 09.07.2016. URL: sabah.com.tr [06.08.2016].
- Schuster, Liza (2011): Turning Refugees into >Illegal< Migrants. Afghan asylum seekers in Europe. In: Ethnic and Racial Studies 34 (8). 1392–1407.
- Soykan, Cavidan (2010): The migration-asylum nexus in Turkey. Enquire 3 (1): 1–18.
- Stein, Barry N. (1981): The Refugee Experience. Defining the Parameters of a Field of Study. In: International Migration Review 15 (1–2). 320–330.
- Tolay, Juliette (2014): The EU and Turkey's Asylum Policies in Light of the Syrian Crisis. Policy Brief 10 (January). Stiftung Mercator Initiative, Instituto Affari Internazionali, Istanbul Policy Centre Sabanci University.
- Turkish Medical Association (TTB) (2014): Suriyeli Siginmacilar ve Saglik Raporu. Ankara. Turk Tabipleri Birligi.
- Uluslararasi Stratejik Arastirmalar Kurumu (USAK) (2013): Sinirlar Arasinda Yasam Savasi. Suriyeli Multeciler. Ankara.
- United Nations Treaty Collection (UNTC) (2016a): Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees. URL: perma.cc [06.08.2017].
- United Nations Treaty Collection (UNTC) (2016b): Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees. URL: perma.cc [06.08.2017].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) (2017a): Syrian Refugees in Turkey Frequently Asked Questions. January 2017. URL: unhcr.org [06.08.2017].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) (2017b): Convention and Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees. URL: unhcr.org [06.08.2017].
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) (2016): Legal considerations on the return of asylum-seekers and refugees from Greece to Turkey as part of the EU-Turkey Cooperation in Tackling the Migration Crisis under the safe third country and first country of asylum concept. December 2016. URL: unhcr.org [03.03.2016]
- Vaughan-Williams, Nick (2015): Europe's Border Crisis. Biopolitical Security and Beyond. Oxford.
- Wauters, Evelien / Cogolati, Samuel (2016): Crossing the Mediterranean Sea. EU Migration Policies and Human Rights. Working Paper No. 180. November 2016. Leuven Centre for Global Governance Studies. Institute for International Law.
- Zeldin, Wendy (2016): Refugee Law and Policy Turkey. Library of Congress. Washington, DC. URL: loc.gov [06.08.2017].

Interview

History matters. Distinct Responses of the Middle Eastern States to Refugee Movements

An Interview with Dawn Chatty

ILKER ATAÇ, CAVIDAN SOYKAN

Abstract: Dawn Chatty claims that today the world is far away from ensuring a fundamental right to all that was once guaranteed by the Universal Declaration of Human Rights: the right to seek asylum. Refugee Studies as a multi-disciplinary project and specifically anthropology as a discipline can tell us an insider's view of those migrants' journeys and their exile in other societies. According to her, although refugees are stripped of their agency and depicted as needy by the humanitarian aid regime, there is a growing scholarship on their plight and of their problems. Since Syrians' hope of being able to return to their country has rather been dashed, Chatty argues that a type of temporary protection would be the best solution to provide basic social and economic rights to Syrians. This type of protection should guarantee the right to work and basic education for Syrian youth as well.

Keywords: refugee studies, anthropology, Middle East, Syrian refugees, temporary protection

»When one understands the outsider, and the ›Other,< they no longer seem strange.« (Dawn Chatty)

Ilker Ataç (Vienna) and Cavidan Soykan (Izmir) spoke with Dawn Chatty for *movements* via e-mail in June and July 2017. Dawn Chatty is Emeritus Professor in Anthropology and Forced Migration and former Director of the Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford, United Kingdom. Her research interests include refugee youth in protracted refugee crises, conservation and development, pastoral society, and forced settlement. She is the author of *Displacement and Dispossession in the Modern Middle East*, Cambridge University Press, 2010, *From Camel to Truck*, White Horse Press, 2013, and *Syria: The Making and Unmaking of a Refuge State*, Hurst Publishers, forthcoming in October 2017.

Ilker Ataç & Cavidan Soykan: We are witnessing the biggest human displacement in the world since the Second World War. As you say, the emergence of Refugee Studies as a multi-disciplinary project was a late response to the devastating issue of human displacement associated with the war, European fascism, and decolonisation. Refugees were rarely a matter of scientific interest until the 1950s, when the iconic work of Arendt's The Origins of Totalitarianism was published. We are talking of another >refugee crisis< today and the failure of European states in responding to it. Where do you see Refugee Studies as a scientific project in light of today's mass displacement that is mostly from Syria?

Dawn Chatty: The mass displacements we are seeing on the shores of the northern Mediterranean are not new. Nor are they a crisis. But they do reflect a grave situation that the European states are not prepared to deal with. After WWII, the world's leaders came together to draft declarations and resolutions for the United Nations to address the horrors of the previous half century: mass evictions, displacement and statelessness, genocides, and the Holocaust. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights, adopted by the United Nations in 1948, set out, among other elements, in Articles 13 and 14, the right to leave and to return to one's country and the right to seek asylum from persecution in another country. Yet today, we have made the very act of seeking that protection illegal. Refugee Studies has a large role to play in educating not only the academe but the general public in the international human rights and refugee rights we have all signed up to as well as in understanding the significance of the journey into exile, the migration networks, and the general contribution that refugees and other forced migrants make to their places of sanctuary as well as for those left behind.

You are trained as an anthropologist, and your work in the field of forced migration carries the perspective of this discipline. Compared to other disciplines that work on forced migration and refugees, how does Refugee Studies benefit from anthropology? What are/what can be the main contributions of anthropology to the study of today's urban refugees in Turkey?

Anthropology offers an emic perspective: it offers an insider's view of human society and explains our differences and similarities. Anthropology, engaged anthropology, offers opportunities for the public to develop a greater understanding of other peoples, cultures, and societies. When one understands the outsider, and the >Other,< they no longer seem strange. It is the beginning of acceptance and reduces discrimination as well as ethnic violence. There has been a lot of discussion on the failure of international refugee law in providing protection to Syrian refugees. Thousands of people lost their lives in search of a safe place in the Mediterranean within the past decade. What do you think about the basic premises of Refugee Studies today both in terms of its moral imperative and its scientific interest in refugee experience? Do you think scholars working on Syrian forced migration could convey/respond to refugees' needs and voices, or does the project of >political humanitarianism< govern the field right now?

Scholars working with displaced Syrians in Turkey, Lebanon, and Jordan are producing scientific papers which show that first the Syrians are making significant contributions to the countries — often in the informal economy. But a lack of understanding of their predicament has meant that social discrimination has emerged in each of these countries. Scholars have also revealed the shortcomings of the humanitarian aid regime in its insistence on a template for providing assistance; a template which strips Syrians of agency and reduces them to vulnerable and needy people. More scholarship is emerging which shows that, notwithstanding the enormous pressure that these countries face, local civil society is emerging and working with the displaced to improve their situation and help prepare them for returning one day through effective education programmes and active engagement in building a civil society.

Political humanitarianism, European policy of containment in the region, is unsustainable in the long term. Europe needs migrants — skilled and unskilled — and Syrians realize that they cannot return home anytime soon. A compromise will emerge soon which recognizes that third country resettlement is not generally in the interest of either the displaced Syrians or the states of Europe. Instead, a form of temporary protection, of complementary or subsidiary protection, will start to be negotiated, allowing more Syrians access to Europe's labor market. Here, basic economics or economic humanitarianism will prevail, where countries needing certain skills will be matched up with Syrians (and other refugees) who have those skills on a temporary — not permanent — basis.

You argue that refugee crises in past centuries shaped contemporary refugee movements and regimes in the Middle East. On the one hand, you emphasize the importance of social relations and transborder movements, which go back to the late period of the Ottoman Empire. On the other hand, we can see that each country bordering Syria has responded differently to this complex emergency. Can you clarify your argument that >History matters< for explaining the responses by Lebanon, Turkey, and Jordan towards refugees from Syria?

First of all, each country has originally received the displaced Syrians who are most closely related to its own citizens on the other side of the border. Take for example Turkey, the first wave of Syrians was from Aleppo and Idlib provinces, and they sought sanctuary and safety in the Hatay Province of Turkey. Many had close social (kinship) and economic ties in Hatay and were treated as temporary guests (misafir), just like those who were there in the 1938–9 period of time, when the Hatay provinces were transferred from French mandated Syria to Turkey. So the social links were strong. Furthermore, places like Gaziantep were largely developed from a provincial town to an important city with Syrian investment from Aleppo businessmen. So, the relations were already there to accept these not so strange >strangers< and provide them with sanctuary. In Lebanon it is the same. Greater Lebanon was created by the French mandatory authorities from Mt Lebanon (a special Ottoman self-governing region in the late 1800s) and added to it the Syrian city of Tripoli as well as the agricultural lands of the Syrian Bekaa. So, people were already related to each other and had strong social and economic ties. It is thus no surprise that so many Syrians from Homs came to Lebanon for safety. Once in Lebanon, they were treated as guest workers. Before 2011, there were times when Lebanon had as many as 400,000 Syrian workers in the agricultural and construction industry. These close economic ties as well as social ties meant that Syrians were not turned back when they sought safety from the violence in Syria. Jordan saw the same. The first Syrians to flee to Jordan were from Dara'a, a town near the Jordanian border where many tribal links exist with the tribal community of Dara'a. Thus, in all three cases, we can see that the partition of the Ottoman Greater Syria (or Bilad al-Sham) resulted in many families, communities, and tribes seeing their rootedness and territory suddenly divided into and across several new nation-states. The recent historical memory of earlier times still holds.

When you refer to the term tribe here, are you making a reference to a specific social group? Do you mean ethnic communities in this case or do you imply that this group of people belongs to a minority? Because the term tribe has colonial connotations, and, once, there was a long discussion on its usage in the field.

It is an issue I have long dealt with, as it is very common in contemporary anthropology to avoid the term >tribe< especially in African anthropology where the colonial impact was particularly savage. However, in the Middle East — specifically the Arabian Peninsula — there was really only the neo-colonial impact after World War I and the fall of the Ottoman Empire. The term tribe, here, is not an imported European colonial construct, but rather a local and regional one. The tribes — Bedouin — call themselves ashira and asha'iri (tribe/tribal) or qabila and qaba'li, and this social construction refers to the segmentary lineage groups that make up the ashira/qabila. Thus, when I mentioned the tribes of Northern Arabia and the close kinship ties/tribal ties across Der'a and Ramtha and northern Jordan, I am looking at locally constructed social grouping.

Not all people in Syria are tribal, seeing themselves as belonging to specific kin groups and lineages, but many are and most go by the term of bedouin. There are many ethno-religious social groups in Syria, too, such as the Armenians, the Assyrians, and even the Isma'ilis. You can also count the Druze in this category. But I would say the Kurds are an ethnic group (with numerous religious affiliations) and they too are organized tribally — think the Barzani and the Talabani. So too are the Circassians of Syria. Thus, Syria is made up of many ethno-religious social groups, tribes, ethnic nations, and other social groups and communities.

In 2011, Turkey declared an open door policy towards refugees from Syria. Nevertheless, it is difficult to call Turkey a >refugee-friendly country.< Syrian refugees usually receive temporary protection status with limited economic and social rights, and these rights are not based on the Geneva Refugee Convention. Besides, Syrians work in precarious jobs with high exploitation and precarious standards. The question of Syrian refugees also divides the Turkish society, which regularly shows itself in attacks on Syrians. Moreover, the open border policy seems to come to an end and a high wall is constructed along the Turkish-Syrian border. How do you contextualize these developments in the broader context of the Middle East and Turkey-EU relations?

First of all, Turkey has signed the 1951 Convention and the 1967 Protocol. Only it has limited it — made a reservation — to only consider Europeans for refugee status. So, Turkey has provided refugee status for people from the Balkans, especially Bulgarians in recent conflicts. Maybe as part of the earlier pre-accession talks, Turkey has also adopted domestic asylum law. It is the only country in the Middle East to do so. This asylum law tries to regularize the status and conditions of displaced Syrians in Turkey. It has provided far superior temporary accommodation in temporary camps for nearly 250,000 Syrians — something Lebanon has not done, and the Jordanian government has done badly. Most Syrians in Turkey are permitted entry, given ID cards that grant them free health care and also access to education. For the first three to four years, that education was in Arabic in the Temporary Education Centres (TECs). But now that the crisis continues, Turkey is beginning to insist that education must be in Turkish. It has also permitted the issuing of work permits. But here, there

is little that can be done. Most Syrians work in the informal economy. It is tolerated, and most employers do not want to see Syrians have work permits as then it means the employers have to pay higher salaries and also government benefits. The point I want to make is that employment is the key to successful temporary protection/temporary integration. When a Syrian can support his or her family, he/she knows they are safe then until it is possible to return to their country. If they cannot work, or if they might be arrested for working (as happens in Jordan, if one works without a work permit), then safety is compromised and insecurity continues.

Is it surprising that after six years of hosting nearly three million Syrians, there are, at the local level, real signs of social discrimination and concern over local jobs and other social issues? These need to be addressed by the government, to persuade Turkish people that Syrians are not taking their jobs, or causing them to be unemployed, that their own jobs are not under threat, and that their wages, in the informal economy, are not being depressed by the presence of Syrians. The Agreement to halt the flow of Syrians to the EU is not a solid >contract.< I don't believe that Turkey has been paid what it demanded, and I am not sure whether visa free travel will be granted from the EU. So, I think we are going to see many more changes. Building a wall to keep out desperate people doesn't work. It doesn't work along the US/Mexico border, and it would not work across the Syria/Turkey border. The frontier is too long; the threat of violence behind it is too strong to stop people looking for safety — where they may live without fear of death on a daily basis.

You argue that temporary protection, rather than resettlement, is the main aspiration of those who flee Syria. However, the war in Syria seems to have no end in the near future. In this context of changing temporalities, what should be the priorities of the host countries of Syrian refugees: should they see them as future citizens or as temporary >guests<? Do you think there should be differences in these policies between countries such as Lebanon, Turkey, and Jordan on the one hand, and, on the other hand, countries like Germany, Austria, Sweden, and the United Kingdom? Moreover, do you think that new transnational migration patterns will emerge as a consequence of the Syrian civil war?

Temporary protection is perhaps the most rewarding and useful form of >international< protection that someone escaping war can aspire to. The Syrian conflict has seen this form of protection emerge as the most sought after for very good reasons. Syrians fleeing into Lebanon, Jordan, and Turkey, have been very reluctant to >register< officially with the UN agencies as refugees. They have instead sought out arrangements where they could work, where their families were safe, and where they could access health and education possibilities for their children. In other words, they were searching for ways to sit out the armed conflict and were ready to return. Many Syrians understood that if the government did not fall, if there was no regime change, their only hope of being able to return to Syria after the conflict would be if they were not seen as >traitors< by the Asad regime. In other words, if they either were not officially out of the country for any other reason than to work. A good example is a case that has been repeated many times over of a professional Syrian couple and their children who arrived in France in 2013. They wanted only permission to work (they were doctors trained in France). They intended to remain in France - but not to become French citizens — until the fighting in Svria ended. They wanted to work and send their children to school. But the French government wanted them to apply for asylum as refugees. There was a stalemate: the Syrian couple did not want to be refugees, they just wanted temporary protection and permission to work to support themselves. They knew that if they became formal refugees in France, they would be unlikely to return to Syria if the Asad government did not fall. Now, in 2017, it looks very unlikely that President Asad and his regime will collapse, and so those who did go abroad for work know they will be able to return. But those who have claimed asylum abroad may never be able to return while he remains in power.

Of course, there are those not as highly skilled who have been unable to support themselves and have registered with UN agencies for third country resettlement. Only a small percentage will receive it; the remaining will be left in limbo for a very long time. Already Lebanon and Jordan want to send Syrians back to Syria, but the Asad government is not interested in receiving them back. Rumours abounded in 2015–16 that the UNESCWA team working on the post conflict Syria were only looking at a population of 17 million — minus the five million that had fled abroad. In Turkey, we know that Syrian refugees have become political pawns and that some of the more skilled and better educated may be offered citizenship. Whether this will be permanent or temporary citizenship remains to be seen. Certainly, temporary >citizenship { for this new form of refuge and asylum is a distinct possibility in future conflicts.

According to UNICEF, six million Syrian children are directly affected from the conflict, and more than half of the refugees outside of Syria are children. Nearly half of the registered Syrian refugees in Turkey are under the age of eighteen. You have pointed out that Syrian refugee children have access to education in Turkey. However, only one third of the school age children are enrolled in public schools. The enrolment rate remains quite low despite all the efforts of NGOS, UNICEF, and the government. On the other hand, some Syrian parents might prefer their children to have an education in Arabic with the fear that they otherwise might forget their native language. You are known by your workings on refugee youth. What could be the reasons of this low enrolment rate in Turkey based on your research? And how do you think this problem of learning one's native language and access to education be compromised in the long-term?

Yes, nearly 50% of Syrians who have taken refuge outside of Syria are under the age of 18 and in some places more than 60% of these are not enrolled in education (e.g. Lebanon). There are many reasons for this. In some cases, the families need the older children to work in the informal economy to help the families eat and pay rent. In other cases, it is the lack of sound education facilities with curriculum of meaning. In Jordan, for example, second shift schools for Syrians were set up for three hours in the afternoons. But they could not teach to a level that would give most of the students a fair run at the national end of year exams (the Tawjihi). If the school becomes more like a baby-sitting service, then it is not surprising that students drop out. In Turkey, the situation is more complex. At the beginning of the crisis, the Turkish government permitted Temporary Education Centres (TECs) to open, which taught in Arabic and used a modified Syrian state curriculum. This was very popular, and many NGOs supported this. It gave Syrians hope that their children could be educated and at some point slip back into the Syrian run system at the end of fighting. But as we move deeply into the sixth year of the conflict, many are asking themselves whether they shouldn't learn Turkish, too. A bi-lingual curriculum is ideal in such a case. But unfortunately the Turkish government seems to have decided that enough time has been given to Arabic instruction and is now insisting that Syrians must study the Turkish language and curriculum. That is understandable politically. But socially, a bi-national curriculum would be preferred, certainly by Syrians. It gives them a chance to temporarily be >citizens< of Turkey, but also the option to return to Syria one day when the fighting stops — being still fluent in Arabic but also in Turkish, too.

You have a new book coming out titled Syria: The Making and Unmaking of a Refuge State this October. Could you please tell us how the idea of this book was shaped and realized?

As Syrians began to flee the country looking for safety elsewhere, I was struck by the irony of a state that had offered sanctuary for so many millions of people from the middle of the 19th century to the present time and that was now producing forced migrants seeking sanctuary among neighboring states. I had already interviewed the

oldest living members of Circassians, Chechnyans, Armenians, and Kurds who had found safety and sanctuary in Greater Syria from the middle of the 1850s to the 1920s. And I thought that if I also looked at the Palestinians and most recently the Iraqis who found refuge in Syria, I would have the basis for a book which revealed the unique character of the Syrian people, shaped very much by their recent history. Then, by also interviewing displaced Syrians in Turkey, Lebanon, and Jordan, I would be able to show other aspects of forced migration, accommodation, integration, and hospitality which is so very much present in the Middle East region and has shaped the response to the Syrian humanitarian crisis.

You place the Syrian forced migration into a larger context of widespread migrations that shaped the region within the past 150 years in your new book. Could you please tell us more about your arguments in the book, specifically with regard to the remaking of Syria?

The argument I try to make is that the legacy of the Ottoman millet (ethno-religious communities) was such as to disperse belonging among a network of similar co-religionists. So, throughout the region, Greek Orthodox, Jews, Catholics, Protestants saw themselves as tied to their own religious hierarchy but not necessarily specific territory. So members of these ethno-religious communities tended to live side by side with others (strangers), not necessarily their co-religionists. This co-habitation produced a local conviviality, a cosmopolitanism, which made receiving other people — forced migrants from other armed conflicts — natural. These same events also supported the social institution of Karam (hospitality, generosity) or the duty to be hospitable. These same notions, which are also found regionally, help explain why nearly five million Syrians are being largely successfully accommodated and hosted in the neighboring states of Turkey, Lebanon, and Jordan.

Interventions

Migration as a Site of Political Struggle

An Evaluation of the Istanbul Migrant Solidarity Network

FIRAT GENÇ

Abstract: In order to introduce a discussion on the possibilities and limits of the migrant struggle in Turkey, this article examines a particular grassroots organization — the Migrant Solidarity Network — that was formed to confront the cycle of uncertainty and precariousness that defines the migrant experience. By contextualizing its emergence, trajectory and ultimately dissolution in the shifting framework of the migration regime as well as in alterations of the radical left scene in Turkey in the 2000s, this article traces structural and contingent dynamics that characterize a terrain of political contestation wherein paternalistic, technocratic, and solidarity perspectives are in fierce antagonism.

Keywords: migrant activism, migration regime, charity, Syrian refugees, Turkey

Today, the dynamism of international migration has become the topic of a protracted, international struggle involving many actors on different scales and, therefore, different institutionalisms. The regulations, practices, and tools regarding migration can only be understood in terms of this ongoing struggle. For instance, as de Genova (2016) argues in regards to the discussion around the recent European >refugee crisis, < »[b]orders are not inert, fixed or coherent >things.< Rather [...] borders are better seen as socio-political *relations*. What is at stake in these relations, which are indeed relations of *struggle*, is the rendering of borders into seemingly fixed and stable thing-like realities with a semblance of objectivity, durability and intrinsic power.« The instruments developed by states and international institutions, their practices and discourses, aim to >naturalize< a set of phenomena that cannot be assumed and which therefore have a social-political character. Yet, this effort to naturalize is a subject of struggle in itself, and migrants themselves are the prevailing side of it (Friese/Mezzadra 2010; Ataç et al. 2015).

When we take migration as a site of struggle and we take migrants as the subject of this struggle, we come one step closer to understanding both the actions of those migrants in their daily lives as well as the meaning, within the context of present-day relations of power and exploitation, of the emergence of political-social movements around the concept of migration. In today's world, characterized by a multitude of (economic, ecological, and democratic) crises, migration occupies the intersection of number of axes of conflict that traverse the global political topography from one end to the other.

Departing from this particular point of view, in this article I aim to introduce a discussion on the possibilities and limits of the migrant struggle in Turkey, a country that has recently become one of the main sites of global migration. It should go without saying that such a discussion has more than one aspect. Because of this, at this juncture, I limit myself to evaluating a particular organizing experience. I focus on the Migrant Solidarity Network (MSN), a group that has aimed to stand in solidarity with the increasing numbers of migrants, by regarding migration as a site of political conflict. This must inevitably be a retrospective evaluation, since the MSN, after emerging in the fall of 2009, was only three years in existence. Also, just when the arrival of Syrians changed the migratory dynamics of Turkey, its regular activity ended. Therefore, I not only examine the conditions that led to the formation of the MSN, the group's structure, discourse and practice, and the social needs it responded to, but I also try to understand the reasons for its inability to adapt to new conditions. As one of its members who witnessed the period from its inception to its dissolution, I attempt to place the MSN experience within the context of a newly emerging migrant struggle in Turkey and interpret its lasting organizational forms, discourses, and practices as products of a transitional period.

BACKGROUND

In the 2000s, Turkey, a country that was to have one of the highest populations of refugees following the arrival of Syrians in 2011, witnessed the maturing of migratory dynamics that had started in the 1980s. During this period, the quantity and pattern of migration, and relatedly the migration regime and ultimately the migrant experience itself became fundamentally complex. The factors that led to the birth of the MSN, and shaped it, are directly related to this complexity.

Migration to the country during the 20th century was mostly based on the movement of groups of Turkish origin living in nation-states formed out of the dissolution of the Ottoman Empire. Since this kind of migration allowed the Turkification of the newly formed nation-state of Turkey, it was accepted as state policy. Since those arriving (from Balkan countries such as Bosnia, Kosovo, and Bulgaria, for instance) were seen as >acceptable migrants< from the point of view of religion and ethnicity, they were incorporated into a relatively tolerant migration regime (Danış/Parla 2009). After the 1980s, both the identity of those migrating to Turkey as well as the pattern of migration changed in an unprecedented manner (Erder 2000; Kirişci 2000). First of all, in accordance with past laws that only defined ethnic Turks in Turkey as »immigrants,« those arriving in this latest phase of migration were not immigrants but »foreigners« (Parla 2011: 74). A process of citizenship for those coming from wartorn countries such as Iraq or Afghanistan, or from ex-Soviet states like Armenia, Moldova, or Georgia, or those coming from countries in Sub-Saharan Africa had not been prepared politically or legally, as had been with the previous migrants. Second of all, the motivation of those who were migrating was changing, which meant that the pattern of migration was changing as well. Even if in reality there has been a constant flux between these categories, this new migrant population consisted of those who were coming to Turkey to work, who were applying for international asylum, or who were only going to stay temporarily on their way to Europe. And so, a group emerged who found themselves, starting with their legal status, imprisoned in uncertainty (Danış/Soysüren 2014: 19). The majority of this group consisted of undocumented migrants that were officially categorized as >illegal,< >unregistered,< or >irregular.< The official estimates on the ratio of >irregular< immigrants among the whole migrant population indicate that Turkey progressively evolved into both an immigration and a transit country in the 2000s (İçduygu 2015).

But what sets the 2000s apart is not only that the amount of migration to Turkey had increased, it is also that the state, in trying to effectively manage and regulate population flows to the country, started to institutionalize, albeit sometimes slowly and inconsistently, a new migration regime. In reality, the formation of an >effective< migration regime in terms of functioning only occurred after 2010 within the context of the shake-up caused by the Syrian refugees (Akalın 2016). However, one could claim that even prior to this turn of events, and more so due to the imperatives of the continuing relationship with the EU, the Turkish state had realized the changing position and role the country had taken within the global movement of migrants. The legal accords and regulations, the increasing number of detention centers, the signed agreements of readmissions, and the harsher border protections have all come about within this context. According to the security-focused »fortress Europe« paradigm dominant in EU institutions, the externalization of the European border regime to include neighboring countries necessitated a more rigid migration regime in Turkey (Hess 2010). Nevertheless, this is not just a top-down relationship; the main factor determining the character of Turkey's new migration regime has been the tense and mutually pragmatic relationship with the EU (Genç/Heck/Hess, forthcoming).

The most direct effect that the strengthening of the migration regime had on the lives of migrants was that they were imprisoned into a constantly repeating state of uncertainty (Biehl 2015). The migrant, whether in the relationship entered into with

official institutions or within various public arenas, is in a constant cycle of precarity (Eder/Özkul 2016; Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel 2017).

FORMATION OF THE MSN

On September 20, 2009, a small uprising took place at the immigrant detention center in Kumkapı, Istanbul. More than a hundred migrants protested against the harsh conditions inside, the obstacles to legal assistance, and the administrative supervision measures, which led to unknown detention periods. In these days Iranian migrants held at a different center on the border with Bulgaria went on a hunger strike. A similar uprising had taken place a year before, also in Kumkapı, and almost a thousand migrants tried to make their voices heard to the outside world. A cry was arising from the detention centers, yet it did not reach beyond a small number of civil society organizations.

Despite the structural transformations in the 2000s in terms of the quantity/pattern of migration and the migration regime in Turkey, the left had been inattentive to the needs and demands of migrants at that time. One might justify such inattentiveness by referring to the radical left's decreased organizational capacity — which indeed got worse than in the years following the 1980 coup d'état — or to challenging topics that it had to tackle with — e.g. the spiraling effects of the state violence against the Kurdish political opposition and the sheer political and economic repression that the organized working class felt due to the neoliberal offense. Notwithstanding the severity of the political climate of the period, however, I believe deep-seated ideological tendencies of the leftist scene in Turkey have to be taken into account as well to grasp the roots of this indifference. Since major strands of the radical left have traditionally developed an inward-looking orientation and not regarded internationalism as a genuine matter of political-strategic principle, issues relating to migration could not have been translated into terms of labor exploitation and political/economic domination and were hence neglected to a great extent or regarded at best as a matter of legal procedure to be left to NGO's.

Against this backdrop, as a group of activists who had met for the first time on September 17, we issued a solidarity call following the uprising and organized a protest for September 26. The statement which was read at the protest stated that »everyone has the unconditional and unregulated freedom of movement and the freedom to live wherever they want, and whether adult or child, nobody should be detained for using these rights and freedoms.« A call was issued to close the detention centers and to start mobilizing to end the migrant repression, imprisonment, and deportation. The first meetings and solidarity events came out of a summer campaign, DirenIstanbul (*ResIstanbul*), leading up to the protests of the IMF-WB summit set to happen in October 2009. But the positive reception the call received allowed the initiative to continue after the summit, and the group named itself the MSN in February of 2010.

Our goal identified during the first discussions was to construct a solidarity network confronting the cycle of uncertainty, futurelessness, and precariousness that defined the migrant experience. It is possible to untangle the two basic political arguments inherent in this perspective.

First, despite their differences in terms of legal categories, we assumed that migrants, due to their connection through migration, were subjects of the same struggle — as underlined in one of our main slogans, »Nobody escapes without reason!« (*Kimse nedensiz kaçmaz!*). The state institutions, international organizations, and mainstream civil society organizations who regulate the area of migration are inclined to translate the analytical distinctions between various migrant categories into political distinctions. The aim of this rhetorical maneuver is to criminalize and control the movement of migration and the migrants themselves, and consequently it allows the appearance of dichotomies widely accepted by the public. Thus, the >deserving< refugee is placed in a position as opposed to the >bogus< migrant looking to exploit the asylum system, or similarly, the political refugee escaping persecution is placed in a privileged position as opposed to the economic migrant searching for narrowminded material benefits (Fassin 2016). Conversely, we argued that in practice these distinctions were senseless, and that the common struggle of migrants was vital in order to undercut institutional interventions into the sphere of migration.

Second, we asserted that since citizens and migrants are subjugated to common relationships of exploitation and power, although in different spheres of social life, then the struggle they set out on should also be a common one. We thus formulated a second slogan that points to the common fate of migrants and citizens: We are all migrants; we are here, we will stay here, we will live! (*Hepimiz göçmeniz; buradayız, kalacağız, yaşayacağız!*). Undoubtedly, the different legal statuses between migrants and citizens determine the forms of exploitation and domination. Therefore, the two categories can never be reduced to one another. While not ignoring this reality, we argued that the division between citizen and non-citizen could only be overcome by a partnership in struggle. With this perspective in mind, we issued a call to build a common struggle against labor exploitation, patriarchal and heteronormative domination, and ecological destruction.

STRUCTURE OF THE MSN

In its basis, the MSN was the organizing of a network. In principle, decisions and the direction were determined in weekly meetings open to all. The necessary steps for advancing the decisions were taken by the various working groups of the network (groups that aimed to organize among lawyers, medical staff, and teachers, for instance), while discussions and evaluations that were larger in scope took place in forums with a more general call. Additionally, in terms of the participants of the network, I can argue that throughout the four years of the MSN's activity there was a great deal of continuity. This continuity allowed the different circles within the network, which normally only interacted loosely, to simmer and with time form a common political vision.

Moreover, one must acknowledge a new political generation that shaped the profile of the activists, their repertoire of action, the representations and narratives they created. The majority of those who attended the meetings of the MSN were individuals who became politicized in the 2000s in Istanbul. We, while feeding off of different spaces of struggle such as student movements, environmental struggles, urban movements, or the feminist movement, also saw ourselves as a part of the anti-globalization movement that was born in the late 1990s. The anti-war movement of the first half of the 2000s, social forums, summit protests, the movement of the squares that emerged from the anger created by the 2008 global economic crisis, and the Arab uprisings from 2011 all influenced our political biographies. This common generational consciousness was one of the factors that facilitated the understanding of the migrant struggle as being a part of the anti-capitalist struggle. In contrast to the traditional lines within the radical left that I previously pointed to, we conceived changing dynamics of migration on both a national and global scale in their implicit relation to the contradictions of contemporary capitalism. Especially by being familiar with the migrant struggle in Europe, we had ideological and political tendencies that allowed us to see the migrant struggle as not only an issue of discrimination but as a zone of conflict inherent to the daily functioning of capitalism (Genç 2011). Moreover, such an inclination has allowed us to go beyond organizational and political limits of NGO-based migration work. Many of us, having being involved in such organizations that had proliferated in the 2000s parallel to Turkey-EU negotiations, had progressively become conscious of the fact that many of the NGOs would perform a kind of intermediary role between the Turkish state or international institutions and migrants.

A DUAL STRATEGIC DIRECTION

In retrospect, it can be said that from the fall of 2009 until the Gezi Resistance in May of 2013 (when the regular meetings of the MSN had ended) the MSN acted along two principal aims.

Migration as a Political Terrain of Struggle

The first of the main tasks facing us was to make migration a topic of public discussion. In fact, migration — up until the arrival of Syrian refugees that I discuss below in detail — was not something discussed beyond certain professional spaces. If migration was to be constructed as a political terrain of struggle, such an intervention was crucial in a society where racism, xenophobia, and discrimination were part and parcel of the dominant political and social culture, and where these perspectives went unchallenged also among those in the leftist opposition.

This is the context that the first MSN campaign, which started in February 2010 and continued until the summer months, came to light. The campaign, centered around detention centers, aimed to expose the arbitrary security practices targeting migrants and to make the problems faced by migrants with the changing migration management visible to a wider public. During this period, and especially when looking at the events taking place in front of the Kumkapı detention center¹ or in interviews given to the press, we see that the discourse developed by the MSN emphasized the unacceptability of state intervention against people's movements.

It is clear that this attitude leans on a normative proposition. At the center of this discourse, as summarized by the »No Borders« motto, is the demand to abolish all borders forever and to open the way for the transnational movement of migrants without conditions. As a matter of fact, the reactions to two events that took place during this period carry the traces of this line of thinking.

The first occurred during the period when our >guesthouse< campaign had just begun. On March 16, 2010, as a response to the legislatures of some European states beginning to discuss resolutions concerning the Armenian Genocide, Prime Minister Erdoğan declared that tens of thousands of undocumented Armenian workers in Turkey could be deported. The statement said that the presence of non-citizen Armenians was »being managed« but could be put to an end if deemed necessary (Alkan 2010). This statement, which was a clear indication that migrant populations could

¹ | Ironically, until recently, detention centers were described as >guesthouses< (*misafirhane*) by the Turkish state institutions.

be used as >pawns< within the complicated dynamics of international politics, did lead to, though limited, rejection among the public.

A much clearer sign that migrants were being used as >pawns< in international politics emerged during the last months of 2010. A bargaining point since the beginning of discussions concerning Turkey's full membership to the EU, the Readmission Agreement, requiring the return back to Turkey of migrants caught in EU countries and who were shown to have entered from there, was back in the spotlight. However, the agreement was being discussed in the mainstream media in terms of the visa exemptions that would be provided to Turkish citizens. Following this, the MSN started a petition campaign:

»We believe that everyone has the right to free movement and the freedom to live where they want and that nobody can be detained for exercising these rights and freedoms or be held in a constant state of deportation. Regardless of whether or not we will benefit from the benefits presented, we are against this discriminatory practice and say >No to the visa bribe!<«

Yet, I must emphasize that the normative claim shaping this statement was overly abstract and was felt as a well-intentioned fantasy in the face of the prevalent acceptance of the immutability of borders. Because of this, although our intervention gained visibility within certain leftist opposition spaces, it was mostly seen as a principled *moral* stance. From the point of how the discourse was perceived, what was able to in part remedy the tension between the political and the ethical space was a case that we had been actively following, that of Festus Okey. An undocumented Nigerian migrant, Okey was killed by a police officer at a police station in Beyoğlu in 2007. Even though it was clear that Okey was killed while being detained, the judicial process after the incident showed yet again that impunity is the norm when it comes to police violence.

In order to show that when it came to police violence, the mentality controlling the security and judicial bureaucracies became even darker for migrants, we launched an extensive series of events. This campaign not only allowed the case of Okey to become a solemn symbol of the state violence migrants feel, but also allowed the discourse of the MSN to become more concrete and its practice more encompassing. Maybe for the first time the presence of migrants living in Turkey, their problems and demands, were recognized to a degree by a larger segment of the public. The campaign assumed a certain visibility, even in mainstream media outlets. Moreover, the case has caused a symbolic shift within the broader leftist space in terms of political perception of migrants. While in the 2000s migrants' problems were mostly

ignored or regarded at best as a matter of legal technicality to be dealt with by experts or NGOs specialized in the field, the campaign that brought together a wide array of actors on the left — e.g. political parties and initiatives, professional organizations, university circles, teacher unions, and grassroots groups — opened up a space to tackle international migration as a political issue. In short, the campaign expanded the boundaries of the migrant struggle in Turkey to a certain extent, and demonstrated what solidarity movements in this sphere could accomplish.

Migrants and Self-Organization

Throughout the MSN's campaigns, we mostly used classical methods of social movements, such as press releases, street action, interviews, visits to institutions, radio programs, breakfast meetings, solidarity nights, film screenings, and panels. But such an orientation leads to dead ends. First of all, even if these methods create sensitivity and awareness among the public, in many cases it is unable to reach the subjects of the struggle — the migrants themselves. The structural constraints, which determine the conditions of daily life for migrants, prevent such calls (aimed at citizens) from reaching them. Since the public space is defined by a set of power relations, those who are at the edges of these relationships are structurally prevented from moving towards the center. Secondly, an effort to raise awareness among non-migrants always carries the risk of recreating the relationship of domination between migrants and citizens. Even in moments where much more oppressive reactions such as xenophobia, discrimination, and racism are overcome, due to the tendencies of the already present and powerful political cultures, the relationship between migrant and citizen is often formed on the basis of charity. Today, the presence of Syrian refugees has made it extremely clear that in situations where a position of solidarity is not able to displace one of charity, the migrant will be dependent on the >grace, patience, and tolerance< of the citizen.

We were aware of these limitations from the onset. This is why we saw the creation of tools for the self-organization of migrants as an essential part of constructing a solidarity movement. We tried to contact the small number of migrant associations or groups without official status, such as the Union of Young Migrants in Turkey (UJRT), an initiative started by a group of Congolese and Afghan youngsters who organized at a center for unaccompanied minor refugees. In addition, in order for the voices of migrants to reach those outside of their community in an unmediated manner, we tried to spearhead the creation of communication tools such as newspapers and websites. But such initiatives often ended up incomplete.

As opposed to these first attempts, what became more long-lasting, and is still functioning today, is the MSN Kitchen, which was formed to fill this critical space. Launched in March of 2012, it aimed to create a spatial node that would establish and spread the type of solidarity relation I describe above. What we envisioned was that the presence of a physical space that would be shaped through the participation of migrants and would create connections between disparate migrant groups, as well as with members of the MSN and the residents of the neighborhood. Because of this, even though the neighborhood of Kumkapı — where the migrant population is higher — was initially identified as the best location, the neighborhood of Tarlabaşı-Beyoğlu was ultimately chosen. At that time, Tarlabaşı was a neighborhood where a large number of Sub-Saharan Africans in particular were residing. This population was sharing the same space as the Kurds, who were the principal population in this central neighborhood and who had also arrived as victims of forced migration. On the other hand, another important driver behind this choice in location was the accelerating rate of urban transformation projects in Tarlabaşı. We conceived the Kitchen as both a building of strength, with a social center formed by migrants themselves, as well as a space of interaction where different struggles would interact and have a propagative quality.

The Kitchen was an experiment where the monetary relations of daily life were practically abolished, interpersonal relations were formed on the basis of solidarity, and the voluntary reciprocity between migrants and non-migrants was a central theme. Through free Turkish, Kurdish, and English classes, meetings to discuss working conditions, or consultations with lawyers to provide legal consultations, the aim was for migrants to become the founders and active participants of this experiment. The Kitchen, in terms of its aims, mechanisms, and principles, was a point of inspiration to similar experiences that would arise as part of the Gezi Resistance.

In hindsight, I cannot say that this way in which it was conceived was fully put into action. Even though, through activities such as language courses, the Kitchen has continued past the functional period of the MSN, it has not created a space of interaction for the migrant community of the neighborhood to the degree that had been desired. That the migrant population grew over time with the addition of an extensive population of Syrians did not change the situation for the better either. Here it is possible to mention some of the subjective factors, such as practical/material operational problems, or the slow erosion of the MSN's sustainability. Yet, as related to the discussion above, I must add more »structural« factors, which are harder to overcome, to this picture. Consequently, even though we diligently struggled, we as Kitchen activists were unable to create the tools that would break the way the networks that formed over years operated in the Kurdish neighborhood; these networks found the activists themselves to be >foreign,< and they excluded migrants, especially those arriving from Africa, keeping them at the periphery. Even more important, the tension between solidarity and charity was also unable to be broken in the experience of the Kitchen. Under conditions where effective and egalitarian social policies were not present to meet the urgent daily needs of migrants, the gap between the expectations of migrants and the solidarity perspective put forth by us continued to widen. In the end, the migrant population of the neighborhood, struggling with overwhelming material conditions and observing how charity networks provided much faster immediate solutions to their everyday problems, found such a discourse of solidarity too abstract.

The resolution of this tension, often discussed through the false dichotomy between micro relationships of support vs. macro political proposals, was a topic of constant discussion for the MSN. This is why, in expanding our communication network, we tried to establish a long-lasting relationship with certain trade sectors we prioritized. Our goal here was to partially provide for the daily needs of migrant groups we were in contact with, while at the same time expand the struggles concerning rights to those particular sectors to include migrants. The solidarity perspective had to break out of an abstract principle, which would ultimately disappoint migrants, and instead had to become reified in ways that would affect their lives. On the other hand, our goal was to refrain from attempting to provide services that should be the purview of state anyway, and instead to emphasize the responsibilities the state had towards migrants. From this double framework, we attempted to create regular relationships of cooperation with individuals in health, law, and education and with unions and professional associations organized in these sectors. But factors, such as the massive scope of the problems faced by migrants as well as the low number of lawyers specializing in international migration, prevented these efforts from continuing past a certain point.

Deadlocks and Syrian Refugees

The viciousness of the political climate following the Gezi Resistance was an important factor in ending how the MSN had functioned up until then. Since many of us were also taking roles in other areas of struggle, the regular meetings, which ensured the continuity of the network, fell by the wayside. But the real factor that brought the end of the MSN experience, was the contradictions within our discourse and practice that were made clear by the structural conditions brought forward by the arrival of Syrian refugees.

Syrian refugees took the period of transformation Turkey had been going through in the 2000s to a new level, both in numbers and in terms of lived experience. The flow of migrants, which began in April of 2011, reached tens of thousands within months and three million by 2016, not only brought the concept of refugees suddenly into the public eye, but also created new problems that have been insurmountable with the present public policy directions, institutional mechanisms, and physical infrastructure. Under these circumstances, the experiences of those living in refugee camps or in the southern cities, as well as the hundreds of thousands of those who came to Istanbul of course, had to become part of the MSN's agenda. Thus, since January of 2011, our main topics of discussion in the network were access to health care, education, and work for those in the camps and the cities, the meaning and validity of the government's declared »open door« policy, and the legal status of Syrians.

During this phase, we could not construct a thorough discourse allowing for discussions around the problems of Syrian refugees from a perspective of solidarity, and could not create an effective action agenda. The reasons behind this impasse are multilayered. First of all, the character of the political and military developments in Syria, and topics such as the political, ethnic, or religious affiliations of those who were arriving, led to discussion which revealed clear differences within the Turkish left. In resonance with its prevailing inward-looking and anti-internationalist tendencies that I previously touched upon, the overwhelming majority of the radical left — in a similar fashion with the Kemalist/republican mainstream left - regarded the events in Syria as a planned step towards the further destabilization of the Middle East in accordance with an offensive taken by the imperialist powers. Against this backdrop, a second and more important fault line emerged within the MSN. Some of us regarded the initial popular mobilizations in Syria as a moment of the recent Arab uprisings and asked the network to take an open supportive position, while others opposed such a position that they believed would locate the issue of migration within the context of existing broader fault lines and harm the immediate interests of migrants. In other words, the primary line of division within the network was among those that tended to conceive migration as a crucial moment of broader political dynamics and ones that apted for delinking migration from other lines of political contestation. In fact, both parties agreed upon the fact that Syrian refugees had tremendous problems and right-violations in Turkey and that they had to be supported to gain further rights in terms of refugee law. Yet, we could not reach a common understanding regarding the nature of migration as a terrain of political struggle, and this prevented us to take more active stance in our daily interactions with Syrian refugees.

As a result, the inner discussions within the network both created a certain inertia regarding the routine activities of the network and paved way to discontent among the regular activists.

In the face of such a deadlock, the position taken by the MSN, which had held consensual decision-making to be a main principle, was to approach the issue of Syrian refugees outside of these political discussions as much as possible, and to take as the bare minimum a position that would bring to light the hardships faced by migrants in their daily lives. However, this attitude led us to yet another dead end. Above all, the arrival and presence of Syrian refugees made the effort to make their problems and demands visible in that initial phase of the network meaningless. The extent and tragedy of what was transpiring had already created both a positive and negative type of visibility in the public eye. In this new context, we needed to overcome the paternalistic and pragmatic rhetoric of the AKP concerning Syrians. Moreover, we had to take steps to overturn the discourse and positions against migrants that were also highly prevalent in anti-government circles. At that time, the common perception of both the Kemalist/republican parliamentary opposition and the non-parliamentary socialist left to a certain extent was to perceive Syrian refugees as Islamist militants against the Syrian regime and/or a tool to be deployed by the AKP government to change the demographics of some regions in Turkey.

Even if it was impossible to replace the charity mechanisms developed by civil society organizations with strong organizational capacities and close ties to the state, what needed to happen to move forward in order to overcome the paternalism was to put forward a practice which could demonstrate that an empowering solidarity perspective — an immature example of which I discussed above in the case of the Kitchen — was possible and sustainable. Yet, we did not have the material means or networks of affinity to make its central principles of solidarity and self-organization a reality.

To move forward in the second direction of combating anti-refugee sentiments, a solid political discourse had to be formulated which had as much clarity and resiliency as the dominant political discourses surrounding the issue of Syria and Syrians. However, the bare minimum consensus identified to move beyond the deadlock of the MSN was not conducive for such a discourse to arise from. Even further, the normative claim we expressed with the slogans »No borders« or »No one escapes without reason« was not translatable to a detailed and understandable political proposition in a context where borders were being opened by the state for certain interests and expectations. As such, the structural transformation brought about by the arrival of Syrian refugees made the tensions inherent to political and discursive line of the initial phase of the MSN unbearable. In the absence of a revival that allowed us to overcome these contradictions, the MSN experience, at least as we had come to know it, ended.

IN PLACE OF A CONCLUSION

The type of analysis I have conducted here will only make sense by understanding the opportunities and limits of initiatives that were formed in the aftermath of the MSN. In fact, the completion of the transitional period I have discussed has not only provided the conditions that ended the MSN experience, but has also created other initiatives for creating common lives in solidarity with migrants. Even if the MSN-Istanbul is not as active today as it used to be,² there are new initiatives which have appeared — for instance, *Halkların Köprüsü* in Izmir, *Mülteciyim Hemşerim* in Istanbul, *MSN-Ankara* in Ankara, and *Kırkayak* in Gaziantep, among others. Just as the MSN Kitchen is continuing on its path, there are other formations attempting to provide solutions to problems ranging from daily nutrition and clothing needs, to shelter and education of migrants living in the periphery neighborhoods of major cities. The marches launched by the thousands of migrants in the summer of 2015 have led to the birth of new solidarity initiatives.

Turkey today is without a question a country of migration. The presence of millions of migrants has launched dynamics impossible to roll back. New social and political spaces of clashes, some that are apparent already, and some that are only appearing on the horizon, are growing in the midst of these dynamics. Yet, the future is not only open to new clashes but also to new potentials, encounters, and diversifications. While struggling to break free from the grueling circumstances, which have led them to embark on a journey full of unknowns, migrants are also transforming the places of their arrival. Solidarity movements that are able to embrace these clashes, limits, and opportunities will give direction to these transformations.

A longer version of this article will appear in Taşğın/Tekin/Ahi (forthcoming). I own a debt of gratitude to Ayşe Akalın, Kristen Biehl, Meral Candan, Begüm Özden Fırat, Ezgi Güner, Ali Tonak and Zeyno Pekünlü for reading and sharing their suggestions on this version of the text. I would also like to thank the editors of movements for their wise feedback.

² | There have been various attempts in the last three years to reenergize the MSN-Istanbul, yet they have proved inconclusive in contrast to the initiatives I list here.

LITERATURE

- Akalın, Ayşe (2016): Son Düzenlemeler Işığında Göçmen Ev İşçileri Piyasası. In: saha (2). 40–45.
- Alkan, Hüseyin (2010): Erdoğan: Yüz bin Ermeni göçmeni sınır dışı edebiliriz. BBC Türkçe of 16.03.2010. URL: bbc.com [07.07.2016].
- Ataç, İlker / Kron, Stefanie / Schilliger, Sarah / Schwiertz, Helge / Stierl, Maurice (2015): Struggles of Migration as in-/visible Politics. In: *movements*. Journal für Kritische Migrations und Grenzregimeforschung 1 (2). 1–18.
- Baban, Feyzi / Ilcan, Suzan / Rygiel, Kim (2017): Syrian Refugees in Turkey: Pathways to Precarity, Differential Inclusion, and Negotiated Citizenship Rights. In: Journal of Ethnic Migration Studies 43 (1). 45–57.
- Biehl, Kristen (2015): Governing through Uncertainty: Experiences of Being a Refugee in Turkey as a Country for Temporary Asylum. In: Social Analysis 59 (1). 57–75.
- Danış, Didem / Parla, Ayşe (2009): Nafile Soydaşlık: Irak ve Bulgaristan Türkleri Örneğinde Göçmen, Dernek, Devlet. In: Toplum ve Bilim (114). 131–158.
- Danış, Didem / Soysüren, İbrahim (2014): Giriş. In: Danış, Didem / Soysüren, İbrahim (Ed.): Sınır ve Sınırdışı: Türkiye'de Yabancılar, Göç ve Devlete Disiplinlerarası Bakışlar. Ankara. 15–38.
- de Genova, Nicholas (2016): The »Crisis« of the European Border Regime: Towards a Marxist Theory of Borders. In: International Socialism (150). URL: isj.org.uk [07.07.2016].
- Eder, Mine / Derya, Özkul (2016): Editors' Introduction: Precarious Lives and Syrian Refugees in Turkey. In: New Perspectives on Turkey (54). 1–8.
- Erder, Sema (2000): Uluslararası Göçte Yeni Eğilimler: Türkiye Göç Alan Ülke mi? In: Atacan, Fulya / Ercan, Fuat / Kurtuluş, Hatice / Türkay, Mehmet (Ed.): Mübeccel Kıray İçin Yazılar. Istanbul. 235–261.
- Fassin, Didier (2016): From Right to Favor: The Refugee Question as Moral Crisis. The Nation. URL: thenation.com [02.08.2016].
- Friese, Heidrun / Mezzadra, Sandro (2010): Introduction. In: European of Social Theory 13 (3). 299–313.
- Genç, Fırat (2011): Göçmen Mücadelesinin Güncelliği Üzerine. In: Yeni Yol (43). 64-72.
- Genç, Fırat / Heck, Gerda / Hess, Sabine (forthcoming): The Multilayered Migration Regime in Turkey: Contested Regionalization, Deceleration and Legal Precarization. In: Journal of Borderlands Studies.
- Hess, Sabine (2010): »We are facilitating states«. An ethnographic analysis of the ICMPD. In: Geiger, Martin / Pécoud, Antoine (Ed.): The Politics of International Migration Management. London. 96–118.
- İçduygu, Ahmet (2015): Türkiye'ye Yönelen Düzensiz Göç Dalgaları: »Transit Göç«. In: Erdoğan, M. Murat / Kaya, Ayhan (Ed.): Türkiye'nin Göç Tarihi: 14. Yüzyıldan 21. Yüzyıla Türkiye'ye Göçler. Istanbul. 277–294.
- Kirişci, Kemal (2000): Disaggregating Turkish Citizenship and Immigration Practices. In: Middle Eastern Studies 36 (3). 1–22.
- Parla, Ayşe (2011): Undocumented Migrants and the Double Binds of Right Claims. In: differences: A Journal of Feminist Cultural Studies 22 (1). 64–89.

Taşğın, Neşe Şahin / Tekin, Uğur / Ahi, Yasemin (Ed.) (forthcoming): Sosyal Hizmetleri Yeniden Düşünmek. Ankara.

The Emergence of the Enterprising Refugee Discourse and Differential Inclusion in Turkey's Changing Migration Politics

DUYGU GÜRSEL

Abstract: Tracing the reactions to the high numbers of enterprises established by Syrian refugees in Turkey, this paper claims that there is an emerging discourse of (differential) inclusion, which does not depict Syrian refugees as victims and guests, but rather as enterprising subjectivities. In order to do this, it first introduces a critical theoretical discussion on the ambivalent figure of the migrant entrepreneur. Adapting the approach of autonomy of migration, the emerging discourse on the enterprising refugee is discussed in relation to historical references to the experiences and struggles of former migrants and their recuperation in a neoliberal framework. This paper then presents the initial forms of inclusion of this figure into information and expert systems. Finally, it argues that recent changes in migration politics with a focus on the >economic potential< is institutionalizing this form of differential inclusion.

Keywords: migrant entrepreneur, differential inclusion, autonomy of migration, migration politics in Turkey, Syrian refugees

»After the Soviet Union collapsed, many people came with cash money from countries of poverty to Turkey. They brought products, which they had bought in Laleli and Aksaray in their suitcases to their countries and sold there. During this time, we did not prevent this trade. Even to let it flourish further, we eased the custom regulations and tried to regulate this trade at least partially. Now many of them have become important entrepreneurs in Russia. And the small business owners in Turkey who sold them products became exporters. So, I see this process happening also for Syrians. I think we should open the ways for Syrian entrepreneurs.« (Kürsat Tüzmen, former finance minister interpreting the increasing numbers of Syrian entrepreneurs, in Doğan 2015)¹

^{1 |} Translated by author.

Since 2011, Syrian refugees have established more than six thousand enterprises in Turkey and their investment has reached over three hundred million dollars (Building Markets 2017). They make up almost half of the firms with foreign capital in 2016, far exceeding Germany, Iraq, Iran, and Azerbaijan.² One in every 40 enterprises established in Turkey is now Syrian, which is more frequent in southeastern cities; one in every six companies in Gaziantep and one in every three companies in Kilis are now established by Syrians (Sak 2015). Besides the official numbers, there are also many informal small enterprises, which are mostly the target of racist attacks (Şimşek 2015; Migrant Solidarity Network/Ankara 2016).³ According to earlier estimations (Ceylan 2015), the total number of Syrian businesses, including informal enterprises or those registered under a Turkish partner,⁴ has exceeded ten thousand and has probably increased in the last two years.

The reactions to these numbers indicate an emerging political discourse that interpellates Syrian refugees as enterprising subjectivities going beyond the dominant political discourse depicting Syrian refugees as victims and guests. This has also been presented as transformation from >Turkey hosting the Syrians< to >Syrians earning their livelihoods< with a new focus on their qualifications, networks, and entrepreneurial tradition (Kaymaz/Kadkoy 2016).

Research in the field of migration studies mostly discuss the relation of migrants to the labor market in Turkey by highlighting their role as a worker and not as an entrepreneur (Akalın 2007; Akpınar 2010; İçduygu 2006; Danis 2016; Lordoğlu 2005; Toksöz/Erdoğdu/Kaşka 2012). The studies mostly focus on migrant workers in the in-

3 I In the night of the military coup attempt of summer 2016, a group organized through social media attacked the shops of Syrians in the Önder neighborhood in Ankara. They were calling for revenge of a Turkish young man who was allegedly injured in a fight in the neighborhood. They were calling out for Syrian shops to be attacked. Almost 100 shops run by Syrians were attacked and had damages during the whole night whereas none of the Turkish shops got damaged. According to the report of the Migrant Solidarity Network/Ankara, while some neighbors marked houses and shops belonging to Syrians or hung the sign >this is a Turkish shop, don't throw stones< to protect themselves, some other neighbors showed solidarity with Syrian shop owners and tried to protect them from attacks (Migration Solidarity Network/Ankara 2016).

4 This is a common strategy among refugees who can not get a work permission (Deniz/Ekinci/Hülür 2016).

² According to the data of The Union of Chambers and Commodity (TOBB), Syrians established 81 firms in 2011, 165 in 2012, 489 in 2013, 1257 in 2014, 1599 in 2015, and 1764 in 2016. Construction and real estate are the first choices, which are followed by restaurant business, consulting services, travel agencies, wholesale, and retail (Aksam 2016).

formal sector; as caregivers in households, textile workers in sweatshops, as seasonal workers on the field. One common element is regarding them as victims; as victims of borders, the capitalist system, of racism, and sexism. Another is their invisibility;⁵ they work in private households, in cellar sweatshops, in the fields far from the urban city center. In other words, the focus has been mostly on how they are being regulated, controlled, exploited, and excluded. However, a focus on the technologies of inclusion and how the knowledge and expert systems are formed to generate or foster self-governing, self-optimized, self-enterprising refugees remain missing.

First, this paper introduces a critical theoretical discussion on migrant entrepreneurship. Following this introduction, the emerging discourse on the enterprising refugee is discussed in relation to historical references to the experiences of former migrants and their recuperation. This paper then presents the initial forms of inclusion of this figure into information and expert systems. Finally, it argues that changing migration politics with a focus on the >economic potential< institutionalizes differential inclusion.

THE MIGRANT ENTREPRENEUR AND DIFFERENTIAL INCLUSION

The migrant entrepreneur, whose emergence coincides with the postfordist transformation, represents a figure in which the migrant status does not refer to a repressive exclusion, but rather to productive inclusion practices. The construction of their >ethnicity< that prevents them from >integrating< turns into an economic resource, a surplus value, which should be activated in the neoliberal market. Their >entrepreneurial potential< is addressed by the neoliberal state via support programs for self-employment in order to activate this potential (Gutiérrez Rodríguez 2003: 174–175). Successful role models are introduced and celebrated as desired subjects.

This form of inclusion involves »various degrees of subordination, rule, discrimination, racism, disenfranchisement, exploitation and segmentation« as the concept of differential inclusion helps us acknowledge (Casas-Cortes et. al 2014: 25). Contrary to the assumption that neoliberalism flattens different forms of labor regime and rights, transnational striated spaces have emerged, which combine different forms of

⁵ | Erder (2016) argues that until the arrival of Syrian refugees, migrants in Turkey remained invisible for the public gaze, finding jobs in the informal economy (ibid.: 124). Of course, the high numbers of Syrian refugees also play a role for the increasing visibility of migrants/refugees in the public.

labor regimes and hierarchized forms of citizenship. These lateral spaces are not only governed through modes of regulatory control, based on autonomy, flexibility, and creativity, but also through >older< >carceral modes of discipline« (Ong 2006).

However, it would be mistaken to analyze this transformation as just a result of neoliberal forces. Rather, it takes place in an immanent field of tension between inclusion and exclusion. The struggles of migration involving lines of flight, everyday practices, and self-organization also belong to this field and transform it. The approach of autonomy of migration offers a method that brings these struggles into the foreground keeping the tension between the flight from exploitation and oppression and its recuperation (Bojadžijev/Liebelt 2014: 341). Challenging the classical theories of migration, it discusses migration as a constitutive force that can not be reduced to economy and politics (Papadopolous/Stephenson/Tsianos 2008), but moves transversal to these (Tsianos/Karakayali 2012: 20). The figure of the enterprising migrant that fosters new relations, manages to transform urban space, and is at the same time becoming integrated in the neoliberal framework through technologies of subjectivity, finds itself in this field of tension. There are two reasons why this approach would be fruitful to discuss this figure. First, it reveals the ambivalent character of the migrant entrepreneur who resists and challenges neoliberalism, but at the same time reproduces and pluralizes it from below.⁶ Second, it provides an alternative understanding of history which is necessary to unfold the role of struggles of migration in the formation of »selective, hierarchical and spatially and temporarily heterogeneous nature of migration management characterized by differential inclusion« (Bojadžijev/Mezzadra 2015).

This paper delivers a discourse analysis on the emergence of the figure of the entrepreneur refugee. In order to do this, it traces reactions to statistics on enterprises established by Syrian refugees in Turkey, which, as this paper claims, has generated a dispositif of differential inclusion. The analysis contextualizes this newly forming inclusion discourse by relating it to to the politics and history of migration in Turkey.

⁶ | Gago (2015) discusses this ambivalent character of migrant economies in Latin America; among other activities, of marginalized groups that used to be considered insignificant and unwanted and then started to become integrated in capitalist valorization.

THE EMERGING DISCOURSE ON THE ENTERPRISING REFUGEE

Although Syrian small-medium enterprises (SMEs) emerging in the urban economies have already gained visibility, Syrian refugee entrepreneurs first received attention in terms of economic contribution after Turkey's Union of Chambers and Commodity Exchanges (TOBB) announced with their statistics that they became the largest group of foreign entrepreneurs registered in 2014. In the following year, the statistics on Syrian export rates, which reached the lowest state due to war and ongoing crisis between Turkey and Syria, surprisingly showed an increase. Gaziantep also replaced Istanbul in terms of highest export rating city (Koru/Kadkoy 2017:121).⁷ This has mostly been explained by the increase of Syrian entrepreneurs in the southeastern region who »bring with them the know-how and familiarity of their home market« (ibid.).

Güven Sak, founding director of TEPAV-The Economic Policy Research Foundation of Turkey, a TOBB affiliated think tank interpreting the surprising statistics on the Syrian refugee entrepreneurship, draws a parallel to the history of internal migration:

»The relationship of Turkey with Syrian immigrants is like its relation with the rural-to-urban migrants. Turkey has always said that those who migrate from rural areas to cities disrupt the cities. It always considered them a disturbance term. It said they broke the laws. It supposedly managed the rural-to-urban migration with urban development amnesties. Rather than adjusting its regulations according to real life, it sort of sought to adjust real life to its own regulations. It failed. But Turkey experienced rapid growth thanks to rural-to-urban migrants. We have come to this point by relocating millions from the country to urban centers.« (Sak 2015)

Whereas the early comers climbed the social ladder, they did this at the expense (the exploitation) of the newcomers; the migrants are >taking turns in poverty< in these informal economies as a study suggests (Isik/Pinarcioglu 2001). On the other hand, the presence of informal economy provided economic survival for irregular migrants in the absence of integration policies. Danis (2005) gives the example of

⁷ | »Before the war, Istanbul was the export leader to Syria, with 616 million dollars in 2011. Now, it is Gaziantep with 426 million dollars in 2016. Hatay exports 214 million dollars.« (ibid.).

138 | Duygu Gürsel

Afghan migrants creating informal employment opportunities in the leather trade for the newcomers who cannot access the regular labor market. She argues that this has been »a source of possibility and in an odd sense protection to international migrants« (ibid.: 88). Informal economy, which emerged in the process of urbanization and economic survival activities of internal migrants, is reproduced with the transnational networks of newcomers, creating precarization and exploitation but at the same time protection from and resistance to these.

Kürsat Tüzmen, former finance minister, who developed the >Trading with neighbors< strategy of the Justice and Development Party governments in 2002 and 2007, welcomes the rising numbers of Syrian entrepreneurs and export rates (Doğan 2015). He explains that the >trade with neighbors< strategy was initiated by the trade of people from the southeastern region with their relatives in Aleppo, Humus, and Damascus, and adds that the Syrian refugees who are coming to Turkey also have relatives left in Syria. Reinforcing the mythos of Lebanon and Syria as merchant nations, he racializes their trade tradition: »They have trade in their genes« (ibid.). He gives the example of the >successful< »shuttle trade« in the 1990s in Laleli (a district in Istanbul) and regards it as role model.

The Laleli shuttle trade provides an interesting case and can be discussed as an early form of migrant entrepreneurship in Turkey. In a period of liberalization of trade and finance starting in the 1980s, three different migrant groups »who have been marginalized from formal wage employment and entrepreneurship« met in the district Laleli and transformed this space into a transnational market space, fostering new relations and networks (Yükseker 2004: 53). Laleli district has come to be known as >little Russia< in Istanbul or been called »Tower of Babel,« in which actually different groups of migrants live and work (Danis 2005). The most visible migrant group were (mostly) women from the former Soviet Union, who were circular migrants performing shuttle trade. Together with the Turks from Bulgaria who had migrated to Turkey, and the displacement of Kurds from Eastern Turkey, who later became small shop owners, they created an informal transnational business district as »the new vibrant picture of Turkey's famous entrepreneurial spirit« (Eder/Öz 2008).⁸

The emergence of this transnational community marks Turkey's transformation from a country of emigration to immigration which can also be traced by money; rev-

⁸ | Bulgarian Turks had the advantage of speaking Slavic language and were experienced in informal trade, whereas the Kurds coming from border cities had the experience of informal border trade. Also, the shuttle traders from Russia were already experienced before the collapse of the Soviet Union to create informal trade networks in order to get the rare consumption goods. Laleli has created a transnational community (Eder/Öz 2008).

enue from the >suitcase trade< proved to be higher than the total income of remittances starting from the mid-1990s on.⁹ Due to Syrian refugees, the circular character of the Laleli phenomenon as a transnational market space has settled and even proliferated, diffusing to other districts, and overcoming the monopoly of Istanbul as a global city. These developments have steered the attention towards small and medium sized cities in the southeastern region.

These historical references to experiences of internal migrants and the transnational space of Laleli show how the figure of the enterprising migrant is actually not solely designed by neoliberal forces, but that it rather emerged in the process of transformation of social structures through the struggles of migration. Demonstrating that the spaces of migrant economies are historically contested is important in two ways to understand the emerging discourse on the enterprising refugee. First, it reveals the struggles of migrants behind the new forms of inclusion promoting Syrian refugee entrepreneurs, celebrating their self-organized economic activities. Second, it unfolds the process of extraction¹⁰ of these migrant economies which were initially either unwanted, unrecognized, or ignored and that are now becoming included in capitalist valorization. Both examples of discourses referring to migrant economies acknowledge their economic contribution and call for regulations and support programs. The interpellation of these economic survival strategies in the political discourses aims to turn them into a potential resource of refugees which can be activated in a neoliberal framework.

⁹ Although it started to decrease in the late 2000s because of the restriction of the flexible visa regime and as part of the policy measures against irregular migration (Icduygu 2009: 24), it may have increased again due to Syrian refugees.

¹⁰ Extraction started to be discussed recently as more than an economic activity. Entering the language of critical theory; the meaning of extraction is expanded to understand the new forms of exploitation in contemporary finance capitalism which functions through extracting value from social cooperation (Sassen 2014; Mezzadra/Neilson 2017; Gago 2015).

THE NEOLIBERAL ENGINEERING OF THE ENTERPRISING REFUGEE

The Think 20 $(T20)^{11}$ proposals of Turkey in the policy area of \rightarrow forced migration < presented by TEPAV introduce the economic potential of enterprising refugees and how this should be activated (TEPAV 2017):

»When refugee entrepreneurs are displaced, they do not always have the opportunity to transfer their capital from one country to another. However, refugee entrepreneurs bring with them their web of relations, a culture of doing business and sector-specific expertise. As such, refugee entrepreneurship has the potential to facilitate private sector development, not only through employment generation, but also through the diversification of existing production and trade capabilities.« (ibid.)

According to this proposal, refugee entrepreneurs could be supported by G20 countries in two ways: One is to launch startup visa programs for refugees; the other one is the mobilization of the private sector and multinational companies for the establishment of Made by Refugee Zones. These could then bring procurement contracts for the SMEs of refugees (or refugee partnered SMEs) in the refugee hosting countries. For Turkey, it would be a >Made in Turkey by Syrians<-program by creating a unique certificate of origin, securing bulk orders from large retailers such as Ikea and Walmart (Sak 2016). The special economic zones have been criticized as new forms and spaces of exploitation with >exceptional< labor contracts and rights, governed by overlapping forms of regulatory and disciplinary controls (Ong 2006). Although there is no concrete project of Made by Refugee Zones in Turkey initiated by G20 countries yet, the proposal of supporting refugee entrepreneurs is happening through the mediation of international organizations and NGOS.

The programs to support the entrepreneurship of refugees already started right after the >Regulation on Work Permits of Foreigners under Temporary Protection< (15 January 2016), initiated by international organizations, NGOs, and NPOs. In summer 2016, ILO-Turkey together with the Syrian Friendship Association organized a workshop under the title »Labour Market Problems Faced by Syrian Workers, Employers and Entrepreneurs and Suggestions for Solution« (ILO 2016a). The increase in numbers of enterprises with Syrian partners was drawn attention to in the opening speech of the director of ILO Ankara. He emphasized that the »facilitation of investments

¹¹ | Think 20 consists of global think tanks and high level experts analyzing the ongoing G20 discussions and presents their conclusions as policy options to G20 working groups.

and business initiatives by Syrians will contribute to the employment, foreign trade, and economic growth« (ibid.). ILO also offered entrepreneurship trainings, besides vocational, technical, and skills development, to Syrian refugees through their project »Improving Livelihoods and Decent Work Opportunities for Syrian Refugees and Host Communities« (ILO 2016b). IOM launched a program in early 2017, distributing professional toolkits to 300 Syrian refugees selected for the initial pilot project who are starting up small businesses in Turkey (IOM 2017). They also provided entrepreneurship trainings for Syrian refugee students in Gaziantep in cooperation with innocampus (Innocampus 2015). İmece is another project organized by UNHCR and Habitat, which is an NGO in the field of sustainable development, for Syrian entrepreneurs or entrepreneur candidates (80%) who »want[s] to contribute to the growth of Turkey with their skills and economic resources for a common future« and for Turkish entrepreneurs (20%) (İmece 2016). A non-profit organization with close ties to the leading private sector called the Young Guru Academy and that aims at raising >leaders with social responsibilities,< organized the project >Not for Syrians, We work with Syrians. As a result of field research conducted by young Syrian YGA volunteers who were mentored by leading figures from the private sector, including a scientist and a writer, WeTalk technology is being developed which translates written and oral messages from Turkish to Arabic (Millivet 2017). There are also research projects gathering information on refugee enterprises for the purpose of policy recommendations (İncesulu 2017). A recent research project by an NPO suggests that Syrian refugees spur entrepreneurship and job creation in Turkey (Building Markets 2017). The success stories are circulated in the media and in conferences. Promoting refugee entrepreneurship takes the neoliberal discourse on the upward mobility of migrant entrepreneurs a step further: precarity, which would describe the situation of many Syrian refugees in Turkey, turns into a resource that has to be channeled economically. Honig (2001) argues that the guideline (or slogan) if they can do it, anyone can do it< underlining this form of promotion and reveals the fact that it not only functions as a way to govern migrants, but also the whole society. The inclusion of the economic survival activities of Syrian refugees in the knowledge and expert systems of the migration regime via the mediation of NGOs constitutes a part of governing refugees to take care for themselves; a mode of governing that holds the potential to expand into the whole society.

CHANGING MIGRATION POLITICS

In addition to the discourse on the enterprising refugee, there is also a parallel discourse emphasizing the skills and qualifications of refugees. Erdoğan's call for naturalization, which he first announced during a fast breaking organization for Syrian refugees in Kilis a few months after the EU-Turkey migration deal, does not cover all Syrian refugees. He deliberately draws attention to highly qualified refugees, such as doctors and architects, with a focus on common values, which explicitly refers to Sunni Syrian refugees (NTV 2016). In the speeches in which he calls for naturalizing Syrian refugees, he underlines the rising costs of humanitarian aid for refugees, which has reached 25 billion dollars and offers citizenship as a solution to this >cost problem< (ibid.). The striking aspect of this argument is that citizenship is offered in order to minimize the state's >burden,< responsibility, and costs of humanitarian aid.

In contrast to the initial open door policy, to the pro-refugee political discourse of the government, and the call for naturalization, there is no sufficient plan, regulation, or legal framework to facilitate participation of Syrian refugees — especially regarding the labor market, education, health services, or housing. This issue has been labeled as pseudo integration (Icduygu/Millet 2016) and criticized by pointing out the emerging securitization and preventive measures (Toğral Koca 2016) of >generosity<-based politics (Özden 2016).

However, due to the de facto participation of Syrian refugees and pressure from the EU, the government has started to take certain legal steps. In January 2016, after five years of the arrival of Syrian refugees, the Regulation on Work Permits for Foreigners under Temporary Protection has been passed.¹² There are certain conditions to apply for a work permit: One should be registered for the status >under temporary protection< for more than six months, apply for a position that is in the city where the applicant is registered, not be paid less than minimum wage, and one should not surpass ten percent of the number of Turkish citizen employees. The seasonal work-

¹² According to the statistics of the Ministry of Labor and Social Security, 14,063 work permits for Syrians have been granted in 2016, which is three times more than the previous year, but still makes only approximately 0.5 of the Syrian population in Turkey (The statistics are acquired by using the Statistical Management Information System of the Ministry of Labor and Social Security). In spite of the newly introduced work permit, the majority of the Syrian refugees are working in the informal sector. According to estimations as of 2015, at least 300,000 Syrians work in Turkey — which makes ten percent of the Syrian refugees in Turkey (Erdogan/Ünver 2015: 45) and one third of the working Syrians are paid less than minimum wage without the social benefits (Pinar/Siverekli/Demir 2015: 25).

ers in agriculture and stockbreeding are exempted from the work permit. In addition to this, and to attract highly qualified migrants, an International Labour Force Law was passed in July 2016. Here, the guidelines of international labor politics are introduced: the education level, occupational experience of the applicant, contribution to science and technology, the impact of the planned activity or investment in Turkey to the economy and employment, and the capital share is to be evaluated if the applicant is a foreign company partner.

These changes in migration politics demonstrates the institutionalization of differential inclusion creating »different degrees of precarity, vulnerability and freedom by granting and closing access to resources and rights according to economic, individualizing, and racist rationales« (Casas Cortes et al. 2014: 25). The figure of the refugee entrepreneur, unfolded in the history of struggles of migration and captured in knowledge and expert systems of the migration regime — as this paper claims plays an ambivalent role in the discursive formation of differential inclusion; on the one hand by creating spaces of resistance and protection opening a way for inclusion and, on the other hand, by creating new forms of exploitation and precarity that go along with further stratification and hierarchization.

CONCLUSION

The changing migration politics in Turkey show that the right to access the labor market, which used to be very difficult, is proliferating, though fragmented in a form of differential inclusion. Temporary work permits for Syrian refugees who are under temporary protection, exemptions to seasonal workers among them, a selective policy for highly qualified people and entrepreneurs are introduced according to the needs of labor management. As I discussed it with the emergence of the discourse on the enterprising refugee, there are also struggles of migration behind this form of differential inclusion. However, new neoliberal forms of knowledge and expert systems capturing these experiences to generate self-governing, self-optimized, self-enterprising refugees are emerging through the mediation of international organizations, NGOs, and NPOs. Whereas the Syrian refugee entrepreneurs (and the ones with qualifications) are being celebrated/welcomed in the emerging discourse and selectively included in the neoliberal framework, the cheap labor of refugees remains rather silent in this developing dispositif.

In spite of the formation of striated spaces with the dispositif of the refugee entrepreneur, there are also emerging smooth spaces, such as »Kadın Kadına Mülteci Mutfağı.« Women refugees cook home-made marmalade and sell it with the solidarity of supporters (Besler 2017). They not only make a living without a boss, but also make connections with other women and create transnational solidarity networks. Further research could explore whether this form of refugee enterprise that generates solidarity instead of exclusion and exploitation remains marginal or whether there are more fractions to the neoliberal migration politics.

LITERATURE

- Akalın, Ayse (2007): Hired as a caregiver, demanded as a housewife: Becoming a migrant. European Journal of Women's Studies 14 (3). 209–225.
- Akpınar, Taner (2010): Türkiye'ye yönelik kaçak işgücü göçü. SBF Dergisi 65(3): 1–22.
- Aksam (2016): Türkiye'de Suriyelilerin kurdugu sirket sayisi 5 bine yaklasti. Aksam of 17.11.2016. URL: aksam.com.tr [27.07.2017].
- Besler, Efe (2017): Receller, Mülteciler ve Kadin Dayanismasi. Gazete Duvar of 07.02.2017. URL: gazeteduvar.com.tr [27.07.2017].
- Bojadžijev, Manuela / Liebelt, Claudia (2014): Cosmopolitics, oder: Migration als soziale Bewegung: Von Bürgerschaft und Kosmopolitismus im globalen Arbeitsmarkt. In: Nieswand, Boris / Drotbohm, Heike (Eds.): Kultur, Gesellschaft, Migration. Die reflexive Wende in der Migrationsforschung. Wiesbaden. 325–346.
- Bojadžijev, Manuela / Sandro Mezzadra (2015): >Refugee crisis< or crisis of European migration policies? URL: focaalblog.com [27.07.2017].
- Building Markets (2017): Another Side to the Story. A Market Assessment of Syrian SMEs in Turkey. URL: buildingmarkets.org [27.07.2017].
- Casas-Cortes, Maribel / Cobarrubias, Sebastian / De Genova, Nicholas / Garelli, Glenda / Grappi, Giorgio / Heller, Charles / Hess, Sabine / Kasparek, Bernd / Mezzadra, Sandro / Neilson, Brett / Peano, Irene / Pezzani, Lorenzo / Pickles, John / Rahola, Federico / Riedner, Lisa / Scheel, Stephan / Tazzioli, Martina (2014): New Keywords: Migration and Border. Cultural Studies 29 (1). 55–87.
- Ceylan, Handan Sema (2015): Suriyeli firma sayısı 10 bini aştı. Dunya of 02.09.2015. URL: dunya.com sayisi-10-bini-asti-haberi-290981 [22.07.2017].
- Danış, Didem (2005): Integration in Limbo. Iraqi, Afghan, Maghrebi and Iranian Migrants in Istanbul. Mirekoc Research Project Report. URL: portal.ku.edu.tr [27.07.2017].
- Deniz, Caglar / Ekinci, Yusuf / Hülür, Banu (2016): »Bizim Müstakbel Hep Harap Oldu«. Suriyeli Siginmacilarin Gündelik Hayati. Antep-Kilis Cevresi. Istanbul Bilgi Üniversitesi Yayinlari. Istanbul.
- Doğan, Zülfikar (2015): Türkiye-Suriye arasındaki ticaret savasa ragmen artiyor. Al-Monitor of 11.11.2015. URL: al-monitor.com [27.07.2017].
- Erder, Sema (2016): Preliminary thoughts on the Syrian refugee movement. New Perspectives on Turkey 54. 119–130.
- Eder, Mine / Öz, Özlem (2008): Spatialities and the Making of Transnational Communities. The Case of Shuttle Traders in Laleli, Istanbul. Workshop on >Transnational Communities< April 17–18, 2008. Max Planck Institute for the Study of Societies, Cologne.

- Erdogan, Murat / Ünver, Can (2015): Perspectives, Expectations and Suggestions of the Turkish Business Sector on Syrians in Turkey. TISK. Ankara. URL: tisk.org.tr [27.07.2017].
- Gago, Verónica (2015): Financialization of Popular Life and the Extractive Operations of Capital: A Perspective from Argentina. The South Atlantic Quarterly 114 (1). 11–28.
- Gutiérrez Rodríguez, Encarnación (2003): Gouvernementalität und die Ethnisierung des Sozialen In: Pieper, Marianne / Gutiérrez Rodríguez, Encarnación (Eds.): Gouvernementalität. Eine sozialwissenschaftliche Debatte in Anschluss an Foucault. Frankfurt am Main. 161–178.
- Honig, Bonnie (2001): Democracy and the Foreigner. Princeton.
- Isik, Oguz / Pinarcioglu, Melih (2001): Nöbetlese Yoksulluk. Gecekondulasma ve Kent Yoksullari: Sultanbeyli Örnegi. Iletisim Yayinlari.
- İçduygu, Ahmet (2006): The labour dimension of irregular migration in Turkey. CARIM Research Reports 2006/05, Robert Schuman Centre for Advanced Studies, San Domenico di Fiesole: European University Institute. URL: cadmus.eui.eu [27.07.2017].
- İçduygu, Ahmet / Millet, Evin (2016): Syrian Refugees in Turkey. Insecure Lives in an Environment of Pseudo-Integration. Working Paper 13. Instituto Affari Internazionali. URL: iai.it [27.07.2017].
- ILO (2016a): Joint workshop by ILO Office for Turkey and Syrian Friendship Association: Syrian Workers', Employers' and Entrepreneurs' Problems Encountered in the Labour Market and Solutions. ILO of 24.06.2016. URL: ilo.org [27.07.2017].
- ILO (2016b): ILO Turkey office provides skills training for 1,330 Syrian refugees and Turkish citizens. ILO of 29.09.2016. URL: ilo.org [27.07.2017].
- İmece (2016): İmece Vakti For a Shared Future. URL: en.imecevakti.org [27.07.2017].
- İncesulu, İpek (2017): National Needs Analysis Report of Turkey. URL: makroconsult.com.tr [27.07.2017].
- Innocampus (2015): Entrepreneurship for Refugees with InnoCampus. URL: innocampus.org [27.07.2017].
- IOM (2017): IOM Backs Syrian Small Business Development in Turkey. 14.03.2017. URL: iom.int [27.07.2017].
- Kaymaz, Timur / Kadkoy, Omar (2016): Syrians in Turkey. The Economics of Integration. Alsharq Forum. URL: tepav.org.tr [27.07.2017].
- Koru, Selim / Kadkoy, Omar (2017): The new Turks. How the Influx of Syrians is changing Turkey. Turkish Policy Quaterly 16 (1). 113–122. URL: tepav.org.tr [27.07.2017].
- Lordoglu, Kuvvet (2005): Türkiye'de Yabancıların Kaçak Çalışması ve Bu Çalışmaya İlişkin Bir Araştırma. Toplum ve Bilim. İstanbul.
- Mezzadra, Sandro / Neilson, Brett (2017): On the multiple frontiers of extraction: excavating contemporary capitalism. Cultural Studies 31 (2–3). 185–204.
- Migrant Solidarity Network/Ankara (2016): Önder'de Neler Oluyor Raporu 2: 16 Temmuz Irkçı Saldırılar. URL: gocmendayanisma.org [27.07.2017].
- Milliyet (2017): Suriyeli Gençler, Yga İle Sesli Tercüme Teknolojisi Geliştirdi. Milliyet of 14.01.2017. URL: milliyet.com.tr.
- NTV (2016): Cumhurbaskani Erdogan'dan Suriyelilere vatandaslik aciklamasi. NTV of 05.07.2016. URL: ntv.com.tr [27.07.2017].

- Ong, Aihwa (2006): Neoliberalism as Exception. Mutations in Citizenship and Sovereignity. Durham.
- Özden, Senay (2016): Mülteciler Konusunda Muhalefet Sinifta Kaldi. Interview by Ayse Cavdar. In: Saha. Helsinki Yurttaslar Dernegi. 12–18.
- Pinar, Abuzer / Siverekli, Esra / Demir, Murat (2015): Sanliurfa'da Isverenlerin ve Iscilerin Suriyeli Istihdamina Bakisi. ILO. Ankara. URL: ilo.org [27.07.2017].
- Sak, Güven (2015): 1 out of every 40 companies established in Turkey is now Syrian. URL: tepav.org.tr [27.07.2017].
- Sak, Güven (2016): Contextualizing Syrian Refugees in Turkey. URL: tepav.org.tr [27.07.2017].
- Sassen, Saskia (2014): Expulsions: Brutality and Complexity in the Global Economy. Cambridge.
- Şimşek, Dogus (2015): Anti-Syrian racism in Turkey. Open Democracy of 27.01.2015. URL: opendemocracy.net [27.07.2017].
- TEPAV (2017): Forced Migrants: Labour Market Integration and Entrepreneurship. URL: g20-insights.org [27.07.2017].
- Toğral Koca, Burcu (2016): Syrian refugees in Turkey. From »guests« to »enemies«?. In: New Perspectives on Turkey 54. 55–75.
- Toksöz, Gülay / Erdoğdu, Seyhan / Kaşka, Selmin (2012): Irregular Labour Migration in Turkey and Situation of Migrant Workers in the Labour Market. Ankara: International Organisation for Migration. URL: lastradainternational.org [27.07.2017].
- Tsianos, Vassilis / Karakayali, Serhat (2012): Autonomie der Migration. Annäherung an einen umstrittenen Begriff. Prager Frühling 10. 18–21.
- Papadopoulos, Dimitris / Stephenson, Niamh / Tsianos, Vassilis (2008): Escape Routes. Control and Subversion in the Twenty-first Century. London.
- Yükseker, Deniz (2004): Trust and Gender in a Transnational market. The Public Culture of Laleli, Istanbul. In: Public Culture 16 (1). 47–66.

The Return of the National?

Migration, Borders and Nationalism

Bernd Kasparek, Maren Kirchhoff, Johanna Neuhauser, Helge Schwiertz

Abstract: The discussion approaches current forms of nationalism and racism in Europe in regard to the political dynamic after the so-called refugee crisis in 2015. It is structured around guiding questions about the relationship between restrictive asylum policies, racist discourses and mobilizations as well as the increasing invocation of national identity. Thereby, the debate especially focuses on Germany, where anti-migrant parties and movements have become stronger during the last five years. This contemporary conjuncture is analyzed in relation to economic and racist structures of the last decades as well as in the light of theoretical reflections on Balibar's concept of the >national social state< and on global inequality. In the current anti-migrant mobilizations, gender plays a central role, linked also to colonial narratives of Western Europe as the origin of civilizing superiority. Furthermore, the discussion deals with ways of subverting and going beyond the national by reflecting on struggles against deportations and on a Europe from below.

Keywords: nationalism, racism, anti-migrant movements, gender and migration, borders and deportations, global inequality, Europe from below

In the summer of 2015, hundreds of thousands people reached the Schengen territory and claimed their right to mobility. These cross-border movements, which were highly visible in public, led to a brief opening of national borders for migrants who have usually been kept away from the EU and a previously unknown level of commitment to refugees. However, we have also witnessed a massive return of >the national < in Europe and beyond. From 2013 onwards, right-wing movements and parties in Germany have become stronger, and several restrictions of basic asylum rights have been enforced without major counter-protests. Ever since the beginning of 2016, anti-migrant discourses have become omnipresent in the German media public as well. These anti-migrant discourses prepare the ground for restrictions of international mobility that were unthinkable prior to the so-called >refugee crisis.< These developments are not limited to Germany: the rise to power of Trump and Orban, or the Brexit are all phenomena indicating a re-nationalization in Europe and beyond. Accordingly, current debates about migration and nationalism have not been limited to the national scale, but have also focused on their relation to the European Union and the Global South. Taking these developments into consideration, the following discussion on the connections between nationalism and racism initially took place in May 2017, at the most recent conference of the Network for Critical Migration and Border Regime Studies (kritnet) in Osnabrück, Germany. Thoughts and discussions expressed at the conference have been put into writing for this *movements* issue. The aim was to continue and deepen the ongoing debates in the context of critical migration research: What is the relationship between restrictive asylum policies, the strengthening of racist discourses and movements, and the increasing invocation of national identity? How can the current developments be confronted with a (pro-)migrant perspective and position? By incorporating gender into the analysis of current migration discourses and relating central migration policies such as deportations to the structures of globalized capitalism, it was intended to open an even more complex debate.

In order to provide an impetus for discussions at the kritnet conference and beyond, Bernd Kasparek, Maren Kirchhoff, Johanna Neuhauser, and Helge Schwiertz discussed these issues from different perspectives under the heading >the return of the national. Bernd Kasparek has been working on the transformations and crisis of the European border regime for more than ten years, focusing especially on the Frontex border agency and the Southeast European region. He recently co-edited a volume on the »summer of migration« (Hess et al. 2016) as well as a movements issue on racism (Espahangizi et al. 2016). Maren Kirchhoff has worked on a research project on protests against deportations in recent years (Kirchhoff 2017) and continues to explore the topic. She is also interested in the possibilities of solidarity in the context of European crisis policy. Johanna Neuhauser has recently dealt with the connection between gender, migration, and policies of migration (Neuhauser et al. 2016). In her research, she pays particular attention to global inequalities and the inclusion of perspectives from the Global South into migration research. Helge Schwiertz combines empirical studies about migratory struggles in Germany and the US with theoretical reflections of radical democracy and citizenship. Regarding the events culminating in the so-called >refugee crisis< of 2015, he has analyzed the relationships of anti-migrant policies and mobilizations, as well as the potential of various counterhegemonic projects (Schwiertz/Ratfisch 2016, 2017).

Maren Kirchhoff (**MK**): Helge, how do you explain the recent strengthening of nationalist and racist positions in Europe and beyond?

Helge Schwiertz (HS): German society has of course not become racist all of a sudden. However, the public articulation and mobilization of racism have been severely increasing in recent years. Current conjunctures of racism and nationalism in Germany are therefore strongly related to a problematization of migration. Ever since 2014, this has become obvious through at least three interrelated developments: First, new right-wing groups and organizations have emerged, for whom it is a key issue to frame migration as an existential threat for the nation. The political party Alternative for Germany (Alternative für Deutschland, AfD) as well as the movement Pegida (Patriotic Europeans against the Islamization of the Occident, Patriotische Europäer Gegen die Islamisierung des Abendlandes) are the most visible actors of this new conjuncture. Second, mobilizations and attacks against refugees have escalated at the same time. In the year 2016 alone, there were more than 3,500 attacks against refugees and refugee accommodations — which comes down to an average of ten racist acts of violence per day (WAZ 2017). Third, the German Bundestag has passed four anti-migration reforms since 2014, which substantially restrict the rights of refugees. In their common problematization of migration, these three developments can be seen, I would argue, as part of a comprehensive anti-migrant movement¹

When looking at the strengthened nationalism and pogroms after the German reunification in the 1990s, parallels to the contemporary anti-migrant movement are striking. Nevertheless, we have to take a closer look and ask: What is the specific constellation of different developments in the current situation of the 2010s?

In contrast to the 1990s, a relatively open media discourse developed well into the second half of 2015. The reemergence of intra-European borders and the dying in the Mediterranean were criticized, the so-called >Welcome Culture< (*Willkommens-kultur*) of the civil society in Germany and other countries was celebrated, and even the antiracist slogan >Refugees Welcome< became part of the hegemonic discourse for a short moment. However, since at least the beginning of 2016, an anti-migrant discourse has played out in the media as well, with support from protagonists of all political parties. Right-wing movements have pushed this shift in discourse, and, at the same time, they have profited from it.

Pegida and AfD were severely weakened with decreasing numbers in demonstration turnouts and opinion polls during the first half of 2015. However, with the racist discourse focusing on the so-called >refugee crisis,< they were able to strengthen again. The >refugee crisis< has emerged as an opportunity structure that has en-

¹ I draw on analyses developed together with Philipp Ratfisch (Schwiertz/Ratfisch 2016, 2017).

abled right-wing mobilizations to become more effective as an anti-migrant movement. Now, the open question remains: how will the framing of migration in public discourses develop and what effects will this have on right-wing mobilizations and organizations? Todays less prominent anti-migrant discourse could be related to a stagnation of the AfD and other right-wing mobilizations in 2017. However, a new boom in the anti-migrant discourse could rematerialize quickly.

Bernd, I have referred to the much-debated comparisons with the racist violence and the strengthened nationalism in Germany during the 1990s. Where do you see continuities and differences compared to the 1990s? In the *movements* issue that you co-edited (Espahangizi et al. 2016), you describe various conjunctures of racism: how do they relate to transformations of the nation form?

Bernd Kasparek (BK): Indeed, looking at Germany, and of course unsurprisingly, we currently find ourselves in a different political conjuncture than in the 1990s. The political discourse back then was dominated by the reunification of Germany, the ensuing nationalist delirium, and the collapse of the Eastern Bloc, which led to a major realignment of the global political landscape. Differently than in the 1990s, there is no heightened interest in a racist mobilization in Germany by the parties in government. Back then, the counter-factual dogma of Germany not being a country of immigration predominated, and the call for the creation of so-called >nationally liberated zones< by the neo-Nazi movements was a mere echo of the more official political belief that the migrants of the era of Fordist migration (>Gastarbeiter<) would eventually return to their countries of origin. Today, Germany does understand itself as a country of immigration, and the creation of a >Welcome Culture< is an official aim. Despite a new and reinforced practice of deportation and despite the harsh new realities of the German asylum system, this is not mere cynicism or lip service. The fact that migration is happening and will happen has prevailed, but the price is a more brutal and Europeanized migration and border regime, with the strongest consequences observable at the external borders of Europe.

At the same time, an analysis of the »conjunctures of racism« (Demirović/Bojadžijev 2002; translation by the authors) must not be equated with analytically essentializing racism by reducing it to a state genealogy between nationalism and colonialism. This would mean discounting and ignoring the complexities of the different racisms, the dynamics in their structures, discourses and practices, and (last but not least) the importance of antiracist struggles and the social movements around migration. For Germany, this means taking into account the profound societal transformations of the last few decades. The perseverance of the social movements of migration has not only led to a pluralization of societies, and an implicit and lived everyday practice of multiple belongings. We can even go further: the struggles connected to these transformations have left visible traces in the political, cultural, and social landscape of Germany and its institutions. In conjunction with other social relations, such as class and gender, boundaries are constantly contested, shifted, and warped.

These developments, as sketched out above, are of course (nationally) specific to the history and present of the German migration regime, the German manifestations of racism and the current role Germany occupies within the European border regime. But its abstract tendencies can similarly be detected in other countries, such as Austria and Switzerland, or any other immigration country worldwide.

If we look at the shift of the public discourse towards an anti-migrant agenda since the end of 2015, it becomes clear that Pegida, AfD, and others do not only mobilize socially rooted racisms, as Helge explained, but they also rely on gender relations. Johanna, together with others from *kritnet*, you have worked on this issue in joint publications and conferences. Can you briefly consider which role gender plays in the current >return of the national<?

Johanna Neuhauser (JN): By now, much has been said about the New Year's Eve in Cologne in 2015/2016 and the construction of the >danger of male refugees traveling alone.« Like other feminist scholars, we have criticized the instrumentalization of gender for an anti-migrant agenda (Neuhauser/Hess/Schwenken 2016; Hess/Neuhauser/Thomas 2016). In the discourse, the frequent statement that there are predominantly men coming to Europe is linked to the topos of the invisibility of female refugees. It is easy to see that the discourse is strongly gendered, and the so-called >refugee crisis< is portrayed as male. This representation is based on well-known narratives of the patriarchal Islam and the passive refugee woman. Postcolonial perspectives reveal that arguments for the protection of women of the South are embedded in the construction of »Cultural Others« (Spivak 2008; Castro/Dhawan 2009), in this case of North African Muslim men. The resulting dichotomy of civilized/uncivilized has always served the construction of borders and, as it is visible in the current discourse, especially of national border security. This use of gender for nationalist purposes is not new, but follows a long tradition of the narrative of Western Europe as the origin of modernity, progress, and civilizing superiority.

However, the great attention placed on gender in relation to migration also has more ambivalent effects, as, for example, the increased sensitivity to the need for women-specific protection and support programs show. Violence prevention measures or refugee shelters for women only are crucial elements of the political agenda (e.g. BMFSFJ/UNICEF 2016). From a feminist point of view, this sensitivity must be judged positively, since it increases the scope for action of women's rights organizations. However, if we take a closer look at the programs, major deficits become visible and — as feminist initiatives have criticized — the implementation of measures lags behind the political promises (e.g. medica mondiale 2017). In addition, the tightening of asylum laws goes into the opposite direction, specifically towards a massive deterioration of the situation of women who have fled along the officially closed >Balkan Route< since the beginning of 2016 (UNHCR/UNFPA/WRC 2016). In particular, the tightening of the requirements for family reunion prevents the entry of women and children, whose invisibility and oppression is discursively deplored at the same time.

We have spoken a lot about the increasing anti-migrant mobilizations. Bernd, in the anthology »The Long Summer of Migration« (Hess et al. 2016), you are not so much interested in dominant discourses and politics as in the social movements and organizations of the migrants themselves. When we look at the current developments from a perspective of migration: what is the relationship between the rise of nationalism and the migratory movements in the recent years?

BK: The connection between the current rise of nationalism and the movements of migration is complicated. We should under no circumstances assume a strict causal link between increased migration and increased nationalism. For one, we should not underestimate the mechanism of scapegoating migration, which is a constant thing in national politics. If we talk about the new rise of nationalism, we have to take the relevant scales into account. If we refer to the old, post-Westphalian nationalism that emerged over the last few centuries and came to dominate global history in the 20th century, nationalism was both a scaling up of the relevant political entity, as for example the case with Germany, France, Italy, and Spain, as well as a scaling down from the larger empires, such as the Ottoman Empire in the case of Greece, and even Turkey itself, or India with respect to the British Empire. Today, it seems to me that the rise of nationalism in countries of the EU implies only a scaling down, a withdrawing from supranational entities, as witnessed in Brexit, or at least in reacquiring political powers from Brussels by national capitals. However, the larger entities to withdraw from are not empires, but more diffuse international orders, which are strongly connected with the advance of neoliberalism and especially neoliberal globalization: regimes of free trade, of climate regulation, of international legal regimes.

And this diffuse scaling up of the international order has aligned itself mainly with an ideology of the free market, not with global democracy or global political and social rights. And what is evident at least since the global financial crisis in 2008: the promise of prosperity and wealth for everybody has not been delivered, much rather the opposite. Even in the global centers, the former middle classes have lost; or more importantly: there is no promise of a brighter future anymore. So the desire that is fueling the rise of nationalism is a double desire, one of restoring political control, perhaps even democracy to a well-known scale, i.e. the nation-state, as well as one of returning to the class compromise of the Fordist era. If we add these components, i.e. all the insignia of Benedict Anderson's (1983) »imagined communities« and the ever-present and ever-implicit racism and sexism of the Fordist order, we arrive at the particular nastiness and ugliness that we witness in the neo-nationalist movements these days.

And, to answer the second part, what is the relation with the movements of migration? Of course, migration challenges the national social order, but not in the way of the racist argument, i.e. that it increases the competition within the national container. But rather that it dissolves the convenient abstraction of the national container, shielding its occupants from the global social and economic order on which its prosperity is based, and which makes it a desirable destination for migration in the first place. We have to emphasize, again, that migration is not the root of the problems diagnosed above, such as the continuing demise of the remaining institutions of the Fordist welfare state, the widening gap between the rich and the poor, or the increased importance of global supply chains, which have transformed European labor markets.

When we talk about nationalism and the >return of the national,< we refer to the nation as a politically and theoretically heavily charged concept. Which theoretical approaches to the concepts of >nation< and >nationalism< do you, Helge, think are particularly appropriate to capture the >return of the national< in relation to migration?

HS: For understanding this relation, many analyses refer to Étienne Balibar. I think with him we can also find an answer to a question that is decisive for our subject: how can we explain the current successes of nationalist movements without one-sidedly reducing them to either racism or neoliberal politics?

To approach Balibar's concept of the nation, I would like to take a short detour. Politicians in Germany have been saying it again and again: that in regards to migration, one should take the >anxieties and concerns< of citizens seriously. This rhetoric obviously turns a blind eye to the widespread racism of the perceptions and paranoia in the population when it comes to migration. And above all, it disregards the fears of all those marked as migrants, who have to deal with racist situations every day. It is nevertheless worthwhile to take the so-called >anxieties and concerns< of German citizens seriously for analytical purposes — to investigate how they are embedded in social structures. And this is where the concept of the nation comes into play.

The nation form provides a sense of affinity and relative privilege to all those who are counted in. On the one side of its bordering processes, this is enforced by marking non-members, partially excluding and subordinating them. On the other side, and closely connected to this, subjects pass according to a partly vague, partly precisely regulated national norm of belonging, which is essentially informed by racism. To some extent, this formation of »the social« that Balibar (2014: 155) describes as a »national-social state« can compensate for discrimination due to other structures of domination, such as class or gender. Thereby, those who belong to the nation enjoy symbolic as well as material privileges that moderate their subordination in the social hierarchy.

Throughout the established common sense and mainstream discourses in Germany, this security of the national subject and its privileges are now perceived to be in danger. Migration is thereby constructed and perceived as a major threat. Following the national logic in Germany, the >citizens of fear and anger< (>*Angst- und Wutbürger<*) are not fighting for a good life, but for being better off than others — for a hierarchical order, where they are subordinated, but nevertheless in a position above others. This is connected to what Bernd has called the >double desire< of restoring the political and economic order of the Fordist era.

However, people rarely relate their fears of being excluded and losing privileges to the prevailing structures of the dominant society — which is an ever-remaining task for the left. Mediated by discriminatory discourses, those fears are instead turned into a concrete hatred of the >other.< This hatred is directed against all those pretended to be a threat, but also against those who are perceived as responsible for it. In the words of Pegida: *>die da oben*< (>the people on top<), *>das Merkel*< (chancellor Angela Merkel, with a neutral grammatical gender added in place of a female one) and the *>Lügenpresse*< (>lying press<). Alleged >gender mania,< the >islamization of the West,< or >uncontrolled migration< become the focus according to shifting political circumstances. AfD, Trump, Le Pen, and other right-wing populists have success by presenting themselves as strong sovereigns against these alleged threats and as a true alternative to the weak political establishment.

JN: May I add something to this point? I find your analysis of the so-called fears of the relatively unprivileged citizens with Balibar very illuminative. However, it is important to mention that many research projects focus on right-wing mobilizations

and neglect to consider nationalism as a broad social phenomenon. Furthermore, it is crucial to analyze nationalism from a global perspective.

Nationalism cannot be reduced to right-wing ideologies, but must be seen as deeply embedded in the everyday life of people. Precisely what Balibar has called the privileges of the >social and national state< are taken for granted by a large majority in the Global North on a daily basis. The philosopher Thomas Pogge (2011) calls this »ordinary nationalism«: the tacit acceptance of the given structures of nation-states and the legitimacy of a policy oriented towards national interests. This is particularly visible in the unequal chances of mobility, which are deeply connected with the unequal distribution of wealth as the inequality of visa rights around the world clearly reveals. How mobile you are is very closely related to where you were born. This »birthright lottery« (Shachar 2009) is hardly questioned in practice, but the comfort of the jackpot to live in the right place at the right time is considered to be a given. The concept of the »imperial way of life« (Brand/Wissen 2011) is also revealing in this context, since it indicates that capitalist patterns of production and consumption are deeply embedded not only in the everyday practices of the upper and middle classes in the Global North, but also in the emerging countries of the Global South.

MK: So you are strongly advocating to expand the view to the Global South. How do you think critical migration research will benefit from this perspective?

JN: The shift in perspective from migration to Europe towards unequal rights of moblity worldwide, draws attention to historically produced inequalities and calls into question Occidentalist perspectives. It is therefore a matter of pointing to global relations, which is, for example, already done in research on the causes of flight, such as expropriations of land and resources, European military equipment exports, neoliberal structural adjustment measures, etc.

In the scientific field, I think it is important to break with the dominant divisions of labor, as, for example, the separation between research on migration regimes on the one hand and on global inequality and therefore on questions of international development and politics on the other hand. The increased inclusion of politicaleconomic perspectives in critical migration research could contribute to link these fields of research.

But what seems even more important to me is that by shifting the view to the global, the ethical question about the entitlement of unequal mobility opportunities and the differentiation between first-class and second-class citizens is accentuated. Nevertheless, I ask myself how we can bring this fundamental question, why some people are free to travel, while others are forcibly denied this right, into the public

debate. At the moment, the discourse and the policies seem to go exactly in the opposite direction.

HS: You are definitely right, Johanna, that this question of global inequality, which is highlighted by many refugee activists as well, should be raised more prominently in migration research and left-wing movements. Furthermore, what seems crucial to me as well is the question of emerging local spaces that contest the national-social form by developing alternative modes of belonging. Many have hopes in the movement for Solidarity Cities that could offer an approach for producing the common without national exclusions.

As a resistance to the allegedly self-evident nature of national borders, protests against deportations are a good example. Maren, you've worked a lot on such protests in recent years, can you expand on this?

MK: Deportations have been the subject of less visible resistance and public protest in the Federal Republic of Germany since the 1960s. On a daily basis, people defend themselves against deportations in various ways or repeatedly organize, e.g. protests by school classes in order to obtain a residency permit for their classmates. In doing so, regarding the definition of membership, state sovereignty has been questioned over and over again.

However, the connection between anti-deportation protests and nationalism is far from being straightforward. The >State Project Europe< research group has outlined a concept of the »deeply anchored hegemony« (Buckel et al. 2014: 40; translation by the authors) of migration controls and thus of the border, which I find very help-ful. Such a >hegemony of the border< is expressed by the fact that national borders are regarded as quasi-natural in the public debate. Johanna has already mentioned this in relation to >ordinary nationalism.< Because of this deeply anchored hegemony, the acceptance of the notion of the border is hardly affected by most social disputes. Interestingly, this is often true for anti-deportation protests, too. Frequently, deportations are questioned if they appear to be particularly brutal or unjust or if the persons concerned are perceived as very vulnerable and worth protection. Protests against such deportations often refer to specific argumentative frames pointing out why a *particular* person, family, or group should not be deported — without questioning deportations in general.

In some cases, this is even based on a very special idea of merit. In the interviews I conducted for our research project, I spoke with a politician of the Christian Democratic Union of Germany (CDU) who regularly got involved in protests against the deportation of pupils in Hamburg. In the interview, he uses the term >Leistungsdeutsche,< which could be translated as >Germans by merit.< To me this term symbolizes quite well the shift in relations of force in the area of migration policy in Germany, which resulted in a neoliberal >migration management< system in the mid-2000s. Residency permits and options for naturalization were linked in part to (expected) economic performance. This was accompanied by a change of how belonging is conceptualized, which did not necessarily imply a fundamental limitation or questioning of deportations or national borders. And in particular, the basic exclusion from rights is not attacked thereby. This exclusion is a central feature of the nation-state, though, as Helge has already pointed out.

Nonetheless, there have always been protests against and resistance to deportations, which take the demand for equal rights as a starting point. Examples from the past 20 years are campaigns and actions by initiatives like *The Voice, alle bleiben!* (all stay!) or *no one is illegal* as well as the marches for the rights of refugees or the protests by the alliance against deportations in Osnabrück since 2013. If someone said >I do not want to be deported,< the alliance was there, trying to prevent the deportation. No one asked why or how the person deserved to remain or why deportation would be inappropriate. Instead, they tried to assert a normative right to remain.

HS: You have now spoken about the connection between nationalism and protests against deportations. Can you briefly say something about the relationship between the nation and deportations?

MK: You, Helge, referred to Balibar's concept of the >national-social-state< before. In connection with deportations, this is relevant in two ways: On the one hand, deportations make abstract civic rights come alive as both symbolic and material privileges. On the other hand, the circle of those to whom material concessions must be made is kept small by deportations. In this regard, what matters more than the specific deportation of people is the possibility to be deported at any time. Nicholas de Genova (2002) introduced the concept of »deportability« to emphasize this. Through deportability, illegality is established and maintained as a deeply internalized way of life. Thus, internalized in a quite similar manner to what Johanna has just said of the >imperial way of life.

JN: I also find it important to emphasize that this fundamental inequality of the ways of life is not a coincidence, but politically promoted by dominant forces. By means of >deportability,< people are taught: >Hey, you do not really have the right to be here, unless you are useful to us.< Clearly, the definition of >useful< corresponds to the principle of capitalist accumulation, hence the increase of profit. From the migrants' point of view, it seems contradictory that on the one hand globalization creates a world market for labor and thus motives and opportunities for migration, and on the other hand, national border regimes decide who will gain access to the national territory and labor markets. While this might be contradictory on the subjective level, it is not so much on the structural one, since, even in globalized capitalism, the labor market logic is anything but >limitless.< Rather, it follows selective mechanisms of openings and closures for capital, goods, and labor. Furthermore, precisely because of its crises, capitalist accumulation needs regulation, and therefore migration policy is a crucial element. Despite this connection, it is important not to fall into the trap of economism, but to consider also the subjective dimensions of migratory movements.

HS: Besides those structures of regulating migratory labor forces in the interest of exploiting them, we have to keep in mind the struggles related to them, the relative autonomy of migration that subverts attempts of control — but also creates conflicts between different hegemony projects. This could result, for example, in restrictive migration policies following the preferences of nationalist forces, which are inefficient in the logic of more neoliberal forces.

Maren, we have talked a lot about nationalism and the connection with capitalism. In this context, the relation to the European level is crucial, too. Lately, I have the impression that the discourse tends towards the direction of presenting the EU and a pro-European policy as opposed to nationalism and right-wing politics.

MK: I would absolutely agree with you, and this is clearly reflected in the French presidential elections, which in the public discourse were directly linked to the future of the European Union. I was also relieved that Le Pen did not win the first round with a clear majority, and that Macron won the election. Still, I find the discourse about the election in France and also about the previous elections in the Netherlands problematic. In a way, this also shows how marginalized we are as left-wing movements in Europe. The question >Yes or no to the EU< falls way too short. >Yes to the EU< can mean exactly: >Yes to the EU-Turkey deal,< >Yes to the Dublin Regulation and the externalization of migration control,< >Yes to the European austerity policy,<

et cetera. Asking >Yes< or >No< does not at all tackle the orientation of these European policies. In my opinion, this is also a weak point of the Pulse of Europe movement.

In my view, the essential question is not: EU — yes or no? But rather: In what kind of society do we want to live, and how can living together in solidarity be developed in Europe and beyond? What would a policy look like that neither reverts to national positions, nor continues with the disastrous European policies that try to regulate the multiple crises that we have been experiencing since 2009? In recent years, there have been numerous discussions among the radical left under the slogan >Europe from below.<

I believe that the movements of migration and solidarity are a good example of such a Europe from below. However, from my point of view, the question that is still open is: How can this be sustained and stabilized? And what does this mean for the constitution of the EU?

BK: What is missing these days is not only a left-wing political project for Europe, but even a vision. Certainly, none of us would like to return to the era of the nation-state in Europe, but an uncritical affirmation of the European Union as it is, is also not an option. But it is exactly this perceived binary opposition that has hindered the development of such a vision. European social democracy has largely followed the neoliberal agenda of the European project, especially in the last couple decades, and even on the level of organization, the social-democratic left has not kept up with Europeanization around the classical fields of left-wing politics, such as labor and social security. In consequence, these are also the fields that have undergone the least Europeanization. Labor market and welfare policies remain firmly in the hands of the nation-state within the EU.

The results of this become most evident in regards to migration. During the era of Fordist migration, migration policy was largely set by the labor and welfare ministries in the nation-state. It was only in the 1970s that this competence gradually passed to the ministries of the interior, resulting in what we today call the securitization of migration policy. This is why today in Europe migration policy is nearly synonymous with border, with police, with Schengen.

What does this mean for a left-wing project for Europe? From a perspective of migration, the European project as it stands is highly ambivalent. For the migrations that preceded the formation of the EU were largely migrations within the larger European space. The creation of European citizenship and the establishment of the freedom of movement as well as the freedom to settle have erased these migrations as

migrations. Today, they are perceived as European mobility, and one that is actively encouraged, at least in Western and Central Europe (though people from Eastern European countries are confronted with the >poverty migration< discourse, see Fiedler et al. 2017). For all the migrations from outside the European Union, however, migration has become increasingly problematized, even though the particular genesis of social and political rights for European citizens could function as a model for a different Europe. Once we again erase the — in the end — arbitrary distinctions drawn up by the category of migration and return to the question of rights and belonging in Europe, a different vision for society in Europe would emerge. In the end, it is not about drawing up a different, more humanitarian migration policy for Europe, but rather to take the experiences and the history of migration in and to Europe seriously in order to arrive at a different post-national project for Europe.

LITERATURE

- Anderson, Benedict (1983): Imagined Communities. Reflections on the Origin and Spread of Nationalism. London.
- Balibar, Étienne (2014): Equaliberty: Political Essays. Durham.
- BMFSFJ / UNICEF (2016): Mindeststandards zum Schutz von Frauen, Jugendlichen und Kindern in Flüchtlingsunterkünften. URL: bmfsfj.de [29.07.2017].
- Brand, Ulrich / Wissen, Markus (2011): Sozial-ökologische Krise und imperiale Lebensweise. Zu Krise und Kontinuität kapitalistischer Naturverhältnisse. In: Demirović, Alex / Dück, Julia / Becker, Florian / Bader, Pauline (Eds.): VielfachKrise im finanzdominierten Kapitalismus. Hamburg. 78–93.
- Buckel, Sonja / Georgi, Fabian / Kannankulam, John / Wissel, Jens (2014): Staat, Europa und Migrationskontrollen. Theoretische Grundlagen einer materialistischen Perspektive. In: Forschungsgruppe >Staatsprojekt Europa (Ed.): Kämpfe um Migrationspolitik. Theorie, Methoden und Analysen kritischer Europaforschung. Bielefeld. 21–41.
- Castro Varela, María do Mar / Dhawan, Nikita (2009): Europa provinzialisieren? Ja, bitte! Aber wie? In: femina politica 13 (2). Special Issue on »Feministische Postkoloniale Theorie. Gender und die (De-)Kolonialisierungsprozesse.« 9–18.
- De Genova, Nicholas (2002): Migrant »illegality« and deportability in everyday life. In: Annual Review of Anthropology 31: 419–447.
- Demirović, Alex / Bojadžijev, Manuela (2002) (Eds.): Konjunkturen des Rassismus. Münster.
- Espahangizi, Kijan / Hess, Sabine / Karakayali, Juliane / Kasparek, Bernd / Pagano, Simona / Rodatz, Mathias / Tsianos, Vassilis (2016): Rassismus in der postmigrantischen Gesellschaft. Zur Einleitung. In: movements 2 (1). URL: movementsjournal.org [29.07.2017].
- Fiedler, Mathias / Georgi, Fabian / Hielscher, Lee / Ratfisch, Philipp / Riedner, Lisa / Schwab, Veit / Sontowski, Simon (2017): Contested Movements to and through Europe. In: movements 3 (1). URL: movements-journal.org [29.07.2017].

- Hess, Sabine / Kasparek, Bernd / Kron, Stefanie / Rodatz, Mathias / Schwertl, Maria / Sontowski, Simon (Eds.) (2016): Der lange Sommer der Migration. Grenzregime III. Berlin / Hamburg.
- Hess, Sabine / Neuhauser, Johanna / Thomas, Tanja (2016): Gender und Politiken der Migration. Editorial. In: Feministische Studien 34 (2). 177–188.
- Kirchoff, Maren (2017): Vor und nach dem Willkommen. Zur Geschichte und Aktualität von Protesten gegen Abschiebungen. In: Bund demokratischer Wissenschaftlerinnen und Wissenschaftler (BdWi) / freier zusammenschluss von studentInnenschaften (fzs) / GEW / ÖH / Rosa Luxemburg Stiftung (RLS) / StuRa Uni Heidelberg (Eds.): Krise der EU. Kontroversen — Perspektiven — Linke Alternativen. Studienheft 11. 50–52.
- medica mondiale (2017): Für eine feministische Außen- und Asylpolitik! Forderungspapier der Frauenrechtsorganisation *medica mondiale* zur Bundestagswahl 2017. URL: medicamondiale.org [29.07.2017].
- Mezzadra, Sandro / Neilson, Brett (2008): Border as Method, or, the Multiplication of Labor. URL: eipcp.net [29.07.2017].
- Neuhauser, Johanna / Hess, Sabine / Schwenken, Helen (2016): Unter- oder überbelichtet. Die Kategorie Geschlecht in medialen und wissenschaftlichen Diskursen zu Flucht. In: Hess, Sabine / Kasparak, Bernd / Kron, Stefanie / Rodatz, Mathias / Schwertl, Maria / Sontowski, Simon (Eds.): Der lange Sommer der Migration. Grenzregime III. Berlin. 176–194.
- Pogge, Thomas (2011): Weltarmut und Menschenrechte. Kosmopolitische Verantwortung und Reformen. Berlin.
- Schwiertz, Helge / Ratfisch, Philipp (2017): Rassismus und anti-migrantische Bewegungen im deutsch-europäischen Migrationsregime. In: Hess, Sabine / Kasparek, Bernd / Kron, Stefanie / Rodatz, Mathias / Schwertl, Maria / Sontowski, Simon (Eds.): Der lange Sommer der Migration. Grenzregime III. Berlin. 151–162.
- Schwiertz, Helge / Ratfisch, Philipp (2016): Antimigrantische Politik und der »Sommer der Migration.« RLS Analysen. URL: rosalux.de [29.07.2017].
- Shachar, Ayelet (2009): The birthright lottery. Citizenship and global inequality. Cambridge/London.
- Spivak, Gayatri Chakravorty (2008): Can the subaltern speak? Postkolonialität und subalterne Artikulation. Wien.
- UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) / United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) / Women's Refugee Commission (WRC) (2016): Report warns refugee women on the move in Europe are at risk of sexual and gender-based violence. URL: unhcr.org [29.07.2017].
- WAZ (2017): 2016 mehr als 3500 Angriffe auf Flüchtlinge und Unterkünfte. WAZ of 26.02.2017. URL: waz.de [29.07.2017].

Research Lab

Border Contestations, Syrian Refugees and Violence in the Southeastern Margins of Turkey

H. PINAR ŞENOĞUZ

Abstract: Although the tensions and conflicts between the local population and the refugees at the border regions do erupt at times, they are by no means the immediate consequences of the encounters among locals and refugees. Rather, they are mediated by the ways in which the emergency and societal responses to the >refugee crisis< are politically deployed and discursively narrated. Drawing on Walters' distinction between three historically different trajectories of territorial borders, namely >geopolitical borders,< >national borders,< and >biopolitical borders,< this paper argues that the emergency and societal responses to the Syrian refugees at the Syrian-Turkish border express the trajectory of Turkish-Syrian border as a geopolitical and national border. Focusing on the contestations among Turkish citizens, Syrian refugees and local authorities in the context of refugee reception in the border city of Gaziantep, the paper demonstrates that >geopolitical

Keywords: Syrian refugees, Turkish-Syrian border, geopolitical border, national border, border and migration control, local conflicts

In the context of emergencies, borderlands are very often the first regions to turn into temporary sanctuaries for fleeing refugees. Borderlands therefore allow researchers to instantly observe early states of emergency and societal responses as well as the conflicts erupting from the discourses, ideologies, and practices underlying these responses. Although the eruption of tensions and conflicts between the local population and the refugees at the border regions do occur at times, these tensions are by no means the immediate consequences of the encounters among locals and refugees. Rather, they are mediated by the ways in which the emergency and societal responses to the >refugee crisis< are politically deployed and discursively narrated. As such, exploring these tensions and conflicts informs us about the nature of nation-state borders and political anxieties of the state revolving around them. Such anxieties about borders often address the questions of migration, citizenship, and belonging. To observe these tensions, this paper focuses on the Turkish-Syrian border and the reception of

Syrian refugees fleeing conflict and violence by the Turkish society. It explores how the reactions among the local population at the border have been shaped and turned into struggles over the definition and meaning of society — over the question who belongs and who does not.

There is an increasing scholarly emphasis laid on the concept of »biopolitical power« (Foucault, 1998 [1976]) in analyses of the border and migration regimes in the European context in recent years.¹ William Walters (2002), for instance, is among the pioneering scholars who have drawn attention to the recent deployment of the border as a site of »biopolitical management.« His study of border controls within the framework of the European Union calls for a genealogical analysis as a methodology to >denaturalize< territorial borders and highlight their historicity and changing functionality. Walters' analysis reveals the contingency of the configuration of sovereignty, territory, and population associated with the modern state (ibid.: 576).

Walters distinguishes between three more or less historically different trajectories underlying territorial borders: »geopolitical borders,« »national borders,« and »biopolitical borders« (Walters 2002). According to him, the geopolitical border, prevalent in the 17th and 18th century of European colonialism, implies the state's interest in gaining total control over its territory with borders clearly defined at its limits. Thus, the demarcation of borders expresses states' desire to achieve power, peace, and security. The >national border< has a homogenizing and standardizing role. It demarcates a population and turns it into a >nation.< In an enclosed political territory, the national border has the function of providing national unity, by removing ethnic enclaves or assimilating them into the nation. Lastly, the biopolitical border - as the main characteristic of the contemporary border - brings to the fore the filtering function of border controls. Walters views it as an instrument of >biopower< in a Foucauldian sense, the biopolitical border being the site for the regulation of a national and transnational population. The biopolitical border is to be understood as an assortment of old and new technologies to produce a population as a knowable and governable entity (ibid.: 573).

Nevertheless, the border is not a homogeneous unit and there can be many borderlands along a geopolitical frontier with particular and distinct »border cultures«

¹ For a reference to EU borders as biopolitical borders within the context of recent refugee migration to Europe after summer 2015, see Vaughan-Williams 2015. Recently, a few references have appeared regarding the notion of biopolitical governance in the analysis of Turkish migration and borders in general; see, for instance, Toğral-Koca 2014; Topak 2014; Fine 2013; Kaşlı/Parla 2009; Biehl 2015.

(Donnan/Wilson 1999). The borderlands, with multiple actors and straddling ties across the border, affect the display of state power. Against the backdrop of recent social dynamics along the Syrian-Turkish border, I will problematize whether this conceptual framework — focusing on the biopolitical border as the main trajectory of borders today - could be embraced in the analysis of Turkish migration and border control. Following Walters' distinction, I suggest to regard the emergency and societal responses to the Syrian refugees rather as expressions of geopolitical and national trajectories of the Turkish-Syrian border that are distinguished from his conception of a biopolitical border. Walters defines >the border < as a larger heterogeneous assemblage of discursive and nondiscursive practices (Walters 2002). In the scope of this paper, I refer to the everyday practices of urban dwellers at the Turkish-Syrian border as well as activities of local political actors and humanitarian NGOs. From the vantage point of the border, the reception of refugees in Turkey will be conceived as a complex issue, calling for an examination of the ongoing debates about Syrian refugees. While the debates appear to be dominated by biopolitical reasoning deploying knowledge and resources to regulate and manage the refugee population, a closer look will bring the geopolitical sentiments and national belongings beneath these debates to the surface. These sentiments indicate that the Turkish border and reception policies concerning Syrian refugees are highly influenced by the delicate issue of >national unity< and the long-lasting fractions and conflicts about the Kurdish question.

To support my discussion, I focus on the contestations among Turkish citizens, Syrian refugees, and local authorities in the context of refugee reception in the border city of Gaziantep. Through these contestations, the locals draw boundaries between >deserving< and >undeserving< refugees, while they also seek to challenge the state in an attempt to redefine the society and its members. These contestations also demonstrate that >geopolitical< and >national< borders in southeastern Turkey should not be conceived of as being firmly in place. Rather, they are quickly upended by nationalist violence and transborder ethnic ties, compelling state authorities to seek stability and assimilation among the border populations.

With its geographical proximity to Aleppo, Gaziantep ranks fourth among Turkish cities in terms of the population of Syrian refugees. In a city of nearly two million people, the General Directory of Migration Management estimated the number of Syrian refugees to be 329,670, including camp refugees, in March 2017 (Basın İlan Kurumu 2017). This means that the total amount of Syrian refugees presently makes up 16.7% of the city's inhabitants. The primary data of my research stems from a month-long fieldwork including semi-structured interviews with both Turkish locals and Syrian refugees. I conducted them during the summer of 2016 in the old city

center and the city's slum areas, which are populated by an old migrant community of mixed ethnic and religious backgrounds with differing neighborhood identities. Working-class Syrians reside in these neighborhoods, thanks to the affordable housing and shops as well as its proximity to industrial workplaces.

I illustrate the contestations among the urban dwellers of Gaziantep by presenting two cases that followed each other in a short time span in late summer 2014: first, the widespread anti-Syrian sentiments and hostility — particularly dominating the slum areas — and second, the affection and grassroots humanitarianism, fostered by crossborder solidarity with refugees from the Syrian town of Kobanê. It was in this setting that the events, which tainted the city slums with violence and that demonstrated the level of contestations, took place. In the former, the hostility towards the Syrians momentarily culminated in widespread attacks against them. In the latter case, the bitterness among Kurdish citizens about the apparent alignment of the AKP government with the Islamic State attacking Kobanê, a small border town with a strategic location in the north of Syria bridging the Kurdish autonomous zones, unleashed violent confrontations between Kurdish protestors and the Turkish authorities.

ANTI-SYRIAN HOSTILITY

The anti-Syrian hostility in Gaziantep can be best attested by the riots that broke out on the night of August 11, 2014, after the alleged murder of a Turkish landlord by his Syrian tenant. The events sparked or unleashed hatred against Syrians among the Turkish locals. Youth mobs attempted to lynch Syrians and vandalized their shops and cars. Even Syrian homes were looted by unknown assailants (see MAZLUMDER 2015 for a detailed account of the attacks). The tumultuous situation lasting several days caused the enraged youth carrying Turkish flags to terrorize the Syrians on the street, and many of the wounded ended up in hospitals. Although the police forces eventually got the riot under control on the third day, sporadic attacks still continued in the aftermath, and, according to the interview accounts, the Syrians, threatened by mass violence, were compelled to shut themselves in their homes in the following weeks.

Accounts gathered in the interviews reflect how the Turkish locals developed anti-Syrian hostility when Syrians were conceived as crossing moral lines. For instance, a Syrian refugee sitting on the lawn to enjoy an urban park, launching a small business to compete with Turkish locals, occupying the waiting line in public hospitals or the pavement space of narrow alleys in slum areas were interpreted by some (Turkish) interviewees as Syrian transgression of Turkish hospitality. The following account of a $mukhtar^2$ in the Karayılan-Türkmenler area is illustrative. In this part of the city, Syrians' housing was brutally attacked and small shops run by Syrian refugees in the neighborhood alleys are barely left, except for a few grocery stores and tailor shops.

The *mukhtar* introduced himself as the man who guided the police forces when the locals rioted against the Syrians and the latter were evicted from the shops they had rented. Apparently, the hot summer nights did not allow the tenants, mostly male bachelors, to take shelter in the shop, and they needed to open the pull-down shutters. According to the *mukhtar*, the Syrians started to sit on the pavement during the nights and smoked water-pipe tobacco, for the locals a symbol for how different the Syrian culture allegedly is. The slum dwellers normally have a habit of sitting on the pavement day and night, since the slums often lack green spaces and parks. According to the *mukhtar*, the Syrian tenants sneaked into the midst of slum dwellers by gradually and mischievously occupying more space on the sidewalks, a space that was apparently not designated for Syrians.

For the *mukhtar*, the Syrians disturbed the order and acted immorally by slipping into the common space of the alley. Since I recognized a common (racist) cliché about Syrians, I tried to provoke him by asking whether the Syrian culture did not include any element that the locals could appropriate. He repudiated by saying: »The Syrians do not have anything nice that we [the Turkish people] can borrow.« Similar to the mukhtar's account, many interviewees draw on the negative stereotypes and images of Arab identity historically produced by Turkish nationalism. The rise of >nationalist consciousness« at the Turkish-Syrian border dates back to the early nineteenth century and was reinforced by the mutual rise of Turkish and Arab nationalist waves during the dismantling of the Ottoman Empire (Watenpaugh 2005). World War I and the Entente Powers demarcating an Arab nation-state in the Ottoman Syria and Iraq under their own auspices further helped to anchor the perception of Arabs among the local community, which has indoctrinated by the way history has been written during wartime and early Republican period.³ The city of Gaziantep, involved in the War of Independence against the occupation of Entente Powers between 1919 and 1921. is named after the exalted status of >veterans< (gazi in Turkish). The wartime history still resonates today in the popularized accounts and urban iconography glorifying the >heroic< resistance against the would-be enemy.

^{2 |} A mukhtar is an elected head of a village or neighborhood.

³ | Çiçek (2012) brilliantly demonstrates, for instance, how the trope of >Arab treason during the World War I< is effectively reproduced during the early Republican period in the Turkish schoolbooks as part of nation-building process.

Furthermore, it should be remembered that the arrival of Syrian refugees triggered discontent among the locals as early as they started to cross the border. This happened despite the strong kinship and trade bonds revived by the economic and political convergence between Turkey and Syria in the past decade and until the reversal in the relationship of the two governments due to the war in Syria and the Turkish government's aim to topple Assad. Rumors about the alleged unreliability, lewd demeanor and misbehavior of the Syrian refugees widely circulated the border regions (Şenoğuz 2014). Özden (2013), for instance, stated in her 2013 report on the situation of Syrian refugees in the border city of Hatay that the talk among the locals could verge on hate speech when they spoke about their cultural differences with the >peasant,< >non-urban,< and >uneducated< Syrians (ibid.: 10).

In the neighborhoods I visited, the stigmatization of Syrian refugees embodying stereotypes associated with Arabic identity could be particularly observed among my Turkmen interviewees. As they put it, the ethnic Turkmen used to suffer from discrimination in Syria because of their >non-Arab< background, while, after their immigration to Gaziantep, they were harassed by their Turkish neighbors because they were perceived as >Arab.< >We have become Arab here [after we came to Gaziantep], « a Turkmen woman asserted. Still, the linguistic affinity between the Syrian Turkmen and Turkish locals has helped the former to elude the sporadic attacks on the street. Several Turkmen interviewees told me that they could prevent being attacked during those tumultuous days because they could respond in Turkish to the local youth who intercepted them on their way to their home or work and pretend to be Turkish natives.

The emergency responses to the anti-Syrian riot reinforced >national< boundaries between locals and refugees. For example, the mayor of Gaziantep, Fatma Şahin, announced preparations under the roof of governorship to replace Arabic signs with Turkish ones (Posta 2014). The authorities announced to the public that Syrian housing characterized by unhealthy conditions would be evicted. The mayor promised an immediate solution to the problem by saying: »Our priority is our *own* citizens« (Milliyet 2014; emphasis added by HPŞ).⁴ According to the local press, the authorities identified 7,800 Syrians living in the conflict-ridden areas (Gaziantep Güneş 2014). The police forces detained Syrian families living on the ground floors of unplastered and cheaply built apartments, in ruined factory and housing buildings, makeshift tents

⁴ However, the MAZLUMDER report states that while about 7,000 Syrians had to move within the city, 3,250 of them were resettled in the camps. During these tumultuous days, the mayor announced that the İslahiye tent camp in Gaziantep near the Syrian border would be enlarged to a capacity of 25,000 (see MAZLUMDER 2015).

in the parks, or on the street collecting garbage and relocated them to refugee camps. According to the locals, some families who refused to live in the camps were compelled to leave the city or return to Syria (Zete 2014; MAZLUMDER 2015). As a remedy to anti-Syrian hostility, the authorities initiated the replacement of Arabic signs by Turkish ones in Syrian shops as well as the replacement of Syrian license plates by Turkish car licenses, while still marking the owner as Syrian by only issuing temporary license plates (Hürriyet 2015).

The emergency measures also point to the ease of local authorities in co-opting the anti-Syrian rioters, who undid the state practices of control and law enforcement, by containing the Syrian refugees and not the attackers. That governmental measures result in the incrimination of violence victims rather than the lynching mobs is far from rarely seen in Turkish history. The Turkish scholar Zeynep Gambetti (2013) asserts in a discussion about the legitimate use of violence passed on to society from the state's monopoly, that the extralegal violence committed by lynch-attempting mobs - as they attack dissenters or would-be enemies of the state - points to the limits of state sovereignty. Such attacks open the path to negotiations on the definition of legitimate violence, while the assailants can move on with impunity. To her, legitimate violence turns the mob into an »officer-citizen« challenging the law enforcement officials and replacing them in their function as officers (ibid.: 130). She argues that this means the pluralization of sites of regulation, which are - following Das/Poole (2004) - construed as lying outside, or prior to, the state, but do not necessarily undermine state power. In light of Gambetti's argument, I assert that the rioters assume the authority to set limits to and impose spatial control over the refugees. Hence, the co-opting of emergency measures serves to incriminate Syrian refugees as >troublemakers< in the slum areas.

GRASSROOTS HUMANITARIANISM FOR KOBANÊ REFUGEES

An offensive launched by the so-called >Islamic State< (IS) against the town of Kobanê in north Syria in September 2014 caused a high number of refugees fleeing to the Turkish border crossing in Suruç, a district of Şanlıurfa bordering Syria. The town of Kobanê is largely populated by the Kurdish Syrians and is a stronghold of the Democratic Union Party (*Partiya Yekîtiya Demokrat*, PYD). PYD claims an ideological affiliation with the political platform of Abdullah Öcalan, the leader of PKK, and the town is a strategic location for the territorial unification of the three Kurdish cantons in the north of Syria. Therefore, the IS offensive against the small town, threatening atrocity and slaughter, was regarded by Kurdish political circles in Turkey and elsewhere as a threat to the Kurdish existence in the region. It was reminiscent of the recent massacre against the Yazidi community by the IS in the Iraqi city of Shingal in early August 2014.

When the fleeing Kobanê refugees rushed to the border crossing, the border authorities did not initially allow them to enter (Tait/Al-Qasem 2014). The Kurdish political actors compelled the Turkish government to yield control at the border when the Kobanê crisis erupted and to accept the refugees.⁵ They also undertook diplomatic attempts to prevent the Turkish government from backing the IS militants and to open Turkey's border to the delivery of arms sent by Masoud Barzani, the President of Kurdistan Region of Iraq, to the Kurdish militia forces fighting in Kobanê. The Kurdish actors expected that the ongoing peace negotiations between the Kurdish movement and the Turkish state might raise the prospects for a solution in the case of Kobanê. Nevertheless, these attempts proved futile and the intensified assault of IS in Kobanê led to street protests and violent clashes between Kurdish protestors and law enforcement in the southeastern part of Turkey as well as in major cities in western Turkey.⁶

The reluctance of the Turkish government to open the borders to the refugees, following President Erdoğan's notorious speech in a refugee camp of Gaziantep about the fall of Kobanê (Saul 2014), helped the genesis of grassroots humanitarianism. As a result, a grassroots humanitarianism, which entailed the charity activities of Kurdish as well as Turkish leftist political actors as well as the locals who sympathized with them, together with resistance efforts against the IS siege by Kurdish militia in Kobanê, highlighted the cross-border affection among the Kurdish people. Here, a mental map of Kurdistan was drawn, including the Syrian *Rojava* — in Kurdish, this word means >the West< and it is a metonym standing for West Kurdistan. Taking advantage of the geographical proximity, the Kurdish political actors were able to

⁵ According to my interviewees, the clashes with Turkish law enforcement resumed at the border when the Kurdish opposition decided to march to the border in order to cross to the other side and join the local militia in Kobanê, or help refugees and wounded fighters enter. Additionally, the pro-Kurdish Democratic Regions Party (Demokratik Bölgeler Partisi, DBP) organized its regional forces to set up vigils in the border villages day and night in order to stop IS fighters from sneaking onto the Turkish side and from going behind the Kurdish fighters in Kobanê, who were stranded in the town, wedged against the closed Turkish border in the north, and besieged by IS all around.

⁶ During October 5–6, 2014, a large-scale protest and associated violence resulted in more than 40 deaths, including five civilians being killed in the city of Gaziantep (Amnesty International 2015).

mobilize a local solidarity campaign in Gaziantep and recruit party members to join the opposition at the Kobanê border.

Amnesty International (2015) reported the total number of Kobanê refugees entering across the Turkish border in the aftermath of the IS attack to be 200,000. Kurdish political actors accused the Turkish government of hampering their humanitarian efforts to provide assistance to Kobanê.⁷ According to a former HDP head in Gaziantep, only one-fourth of Kobanê refugees were provided resettlement and aid by the national authorities in the border camps, while the rest were taken care by the HDP-run Suruç municipality, Kurdish associations and local families. According to a crisis response report by a Syrian NGO, the tension between the Kurdish humanitarian actors and state actors providing aid to Kobanê refugees was quite clear, so that the international NGOs had to choose between them in order to cooperate extensively and deliver aid (Bihar Relief Organisation 2014).

Kobanê refugees maintained their kinship ties and sought temporary refuge in Gaziantep, with the old migrants of Suruç (the Kurdish of Turkey) in Gaziantep as the largest migrant group, becoming a pull factor for their relatives from Kobanê. A DBP member estimated that one thousand families from Kobanê had temporarily immigrated to Gaziantep. As he noted, the party commissioned a working group to launch a humanitarian campaign for helping these families, gathering provisions mainly among the >old< Kurdish migrants dwelling in the city. Supervised by DBP, the humanitarian campaign leveraged the Kurdish grassroots, who assumed that the AKP government and its politics of assistance would discriminate against the Syrian refugees on the basis of their ethnicity. Though unable to find corroborating evidence from my interviews with the humanitarian institutions, the aid distribution was questioned not only by the Kurdish citizens of Turkey, but also by the Syrian Kurdish interviewees. Both groups tended to think that the ethnic identity of Syrian refugees had mattered for receiving humanitarian aid either from the governmental or non-governmental organizations, and that the Kurdish Syrians might be discriminated against. Hence, the ethnic identification encouraged the Kurdish locals, themselves old migrants in the slum areas, to open their houses or rent their property for lower prices to Kobanê refugees. The staple goods distributed to the Kurdish refugees from Kobanê were also donated by Kurdish locals.

My interviewees suggest that the AKP stance on the Kobanê siege led to strong resentment among its Kurdish citizens and discredited Erdoğan's commitment to the

⁷ | A HDP board member in Gaziantep indicates that the Turkish government tried to hinder their assistance to Kobanê refugees by cutting off the electricity of the camps and by attempting to seize the winter tents sent by a Kurdish NGO from the Netherlands.

ongoing peace negotiations with the Kurdish insurgency. The former HDP head, for instance, argued that the Kobanê protests raised awareness amongst the Kurdish dwellers in Gaziantep to a large degree and raised >Kurdish consciousness< with the street protests in the city as well as in the larger southeast area of Turkey in light of the calls of HDP, PKK leader Öcalan and other political organizations linked with the Kurdish insurgency. As the interviewees asserted, the Kobanê protests helped spread Kurdish politicization beyond the urban outskirts of Gaziantep and helped to downplay the class divisions among the Kurdish residents. For the Kurdish insurgency, where its former cadres were mobilized. According to the former HDP head, the protestors who took to the street even included the Kurdish constituencies of the ruling party AKP, which signified a cleavage on the assimilation of Kurdish identity by Turkish nation-building.

Although local Kurdish entrepreneurs disapproved of the Kobanê protests as a return to violence at the expense of peace negotiations, the protests brought the selective humanitarianism of the government to the businesspersons' attention, thus, resulting in fostering care to Kobanê refugees among the larger Kurdish community. As a local HDP member in Düztepe area suggested, the campaign to provide help to Kobanê immigrants received a lot of financial aid from the Kurdish tradespeople and shopkeepers in the neighborhoods. I also observed that the Kurdish middle class and industrial entrepreneurs in the more developed areas of the city not only supported the Kobanê refugees but also began to finance the reconstruction of the almost completely destroyed town of Kobanê as well as the Kurdish militia's warfare in Syria. Backed by the optimism of the ongoing peace negotiations between the Kurdish insurgency and the Turkish state at that time, it clearly meant a reversal of the tendency among the local Kurdish bourgeoisie, which used to deny any affiliation or support to Kurdish political actors for their commercial interests.

The role of Kobanê resistance locates Syrian Rojava not only as a strategic point for publicizing the Kurdish model of >democratic self-government< to European eyes. It also serves as a symbol for the Kurdish >homeland,< drawing on a narrative of an epic battle by young >martyrs.< For instance, the humanitarian campaign led by the Kurdish political actors for Kobanê refugees highlights their vulnerability, and prioritizes aid on the basis of >martyred< family members. In their viewpoint, the >martyrs< in the family signify their participation in the Kobanê resistance and indicate their shared consciousness for the Kurdish political struggle. According to interviews and media accounts, many Kobanê refugees have returned to Syria following the call of PYD. Thus, the campaign remained limited to the aid given to the Kobanê refugees until their return in May 2015 and did not cover those who remained in and those who came back to Gaziantep after returning to Kobanê. Compulsory military service and the economically dire straits in the Kurdish cantons may affect the decision of Syrian Kurds to cross over to Turkish soil. These refugees are viewed among the Kurdish political circles in Gaziantep as >economic migrants< and deemed to be >undeserving< refugees.

CONCLUSION

In this paper, I framed the emergency and societal responses related to the incoming Syrian refugees in the border city of Gaziantep with reference to Walters' distinction between different trajectories of territorial borders. Considering his accentuation of the contingent nature of how sovereignty, territory, and population can be associated in the modern state, I suggested to regard the local tensions and conflicts among the Turkish citizens, Syrian refugees, and state authorities in the southeastern borderlands of Turkey in terms of the >geopolitical< and >national< border. In other words, the Turkish state does not embrace a >biopolitical< governance of migration control by producing the Syrian refugees as a knowable and governable population, as much as it invests in retaining its territorial control and national integrity.

As the Turkish state continues to invest in achieving what it sees as >peace and security< which is the definition of state geopolitics according to Walters, and by denying the >Kurdish question < its southeastern borderlands as well as metropolitan cities will be doomed to unrest. Although the peace negotiations between the AKP government and the Kurdish insurgency have failed and the semantic field opened up by the Kobanê resistance no longer helps to mobilize larger segments of Kurdish workingclass people and entrepreneurs, the frame of collective action, which emerged with the Kobanê protests, will remain a dormant force in the city. However, it is still possible to observe an increased tendency of anti-Syrian sentiments among the Kurdish grassroots. For instance, an established parallelism among the Kurdish grassroots, between the neo-conservative AKP rule and the IS' self-proclaimed caliphate as well as the IS-led violence in Gaziantep, like the recent suicide attack during a Kurdish street wedding, are likely to increase the worrisome anti-Syrian sentiments in the slum areas that Kurdish political actors should take as a warning. As the border city of Gaziantep, host of the Syrian Interim Government set up by the Syrian National Coalition and an alleged stronghold of the IS financial operations, turns into a black box, one must wonder about the possible compromises between Turkish and various other actors operating in the region. Nobody knows yet whether the emergent actors of the region will trigger new violent clashes and further highlight this zone as contested frontier of identity. Nobody knows yet whether the >Syrian spaces,< where the refugees might build a community, will emerge or prevail in this border region together with the help of Syrian economic positions or businesses and the international humanitarian sector, despite the careful delineation between the >deserving< and >undeserving< refugees.

In the light of this discussion, I am prompted to suggest a further research agenda that investigates in what ways Turkey and other Middle Eastern countries receiving large numbers of refugees in recent decades differ in terms of governmental technologies and practices from their Western counterparts. Transborder and transregional networks, the pluralization of regulatory authorities in the border zones, local actors, and sophisticated patronage relationships with the central power also characterize modern governance in these countries. The future will show how the relationships between sovereignty, territory, and population will be re-configured in the Middle Eastern context unsettled by conflicts and war, displacement and new formations of trade geographies. Also, this geography may teach us novel methodologies and conceptual framings that help to investigate these configurations.

This research is realized as part of the Project »LAJEH - Time of conflicts / time of migration: Reflections on the categories and genealogy of migration in the Middle East« (ref. ANR-15-CE28-0005) funded by the French National Research Agency. For more information, visit the project blog: lajeh.hypotheses.org.

LITERATURE

- Amnesty International (2015): Kobani Protests in Turkey. Human Rights Failures. London, UK. URL: amnesty.ch [03.08.2017].
- Basın İlan Kurumu (2017): Hangi İlde Ne kadar Suriyeli Var?. Basın İlan Kurumu of 05.04.2017. URL: bik.gov.tr [03.08.2017].
- Biehl, Kristen (2015): Governing through Uncertainty. Experiences of Being a Refugee in Turkey as a Country for Temporary Asylum. In: Social Analysis 59 (1). 57–75.
- Bihar Relief Organisation (2014): Kobani Crisis Response. Multi-Sector Initial Rapid Assessment. URL: reliefweb.int [03.08.2017].
- Das, Veena / Poole, Deborah (2004): State and Its Margin: Comparative Ethnographies. In: Das, Veena / Poole, Deborah (Eds.): Anthropology in the Margins of the State. Santa Fe. 3–34.
- Donnan, Hastings / Wilson, Thomas M. (1999): Borders. Frontiers of Identity, Nation and State. Oxford.
- Çiçek, Talha M. (2012): Erken Cumhuriyet Dönemi Ders Kitapları Çerçevesinde Türk Ulus Kimliği İnşası ve »Arap İhaneti«. In: Dîvân Disiplinlerarasi Çalışmalar Dergisi. 17(32). 169–188.

- Fine, Shoshana (2013): The Christianisation of Afghan and Iranian transit migrants in Istanbul. Encounters at the biopolitical border. Centre On Migration - Policy & Society (COMPAS) Working Paper 104. University of Oxford. URL: compas.ox.ac.uk [31.07.2017].
- Foucault, Michel (1998 [1976]): The History of Sexuality. The Will to Knowledge. Volume 1. London.
- Gambetti, Zeynep (2013): »I'm No Terrorist, I'm a Kurd.« Societal Violence, the State, and the Neoliberal Order. In: Gambetti, Zeynep / Godoy-Anativia, Marcial (Eds.): Rhetorics of Insecurity: Belonging and Violence in the Neoliberal Era. New York. 125–152.
- Gaziantep Güneş (2014): Kampı İstemeyen Suriyeliler Gaziantep'ten Ayrılıyor. Gaziantep Güneş of 16.08.2014. URL: gaziantepgunes.com [03.08.2017].
- Hürriyet (2015): Suriyelilere Geçici Plaka Verilmeye Başlandı. Hürriyet of 07.07.2015. URL: hurriyet.com.tr [03.08.2017].
- Kaşlı, Zeynep / Parla, Ayşe (2009): Broken Lines of Il/Legality and the Reproduction of State Sovereignty. The Impact of Visa Policies on Immigrants to Turkey from Bulgaria. In: Alternatives 34 (2). 203–227.
- MAZLUMDER (2015): Gaziantep'te Suriyelilere yönelik Saldırılar ve Toplumsal Nefretin Sebeplerinin Analizine Yönelik Rapor. Mazlum-Der Gaziantep Şubesi.
- Milliyet (2014): Başkan Fatma Şahin'den >Gaziantep'teki gerginlik< açıklaması. Milliyet of 13.08.2014. URL: milliyet.com.tr [03.08.2017].
- Özden, Şenay (2013): Syrian Refugees in Turkey. Migration Policy Centre Research Report No. 2013/05. Robert Schuman Centre for Advanced Studies. European University Institute. San Domenico di Fiesole (FI). URL: cadmus.eui.eu [03.08.2017].
- Posta (2014): Fatma Şahin. Gaziantep'te Arapça tabelalar kaldırılacak. Posta of 16.08.2014. URL: posta.com.tr [03.08.2017].
- Saul, Heather (2014): Erdoğan warns Kobani is »about to fall to Isis« as militants advance on Syria-Turkey border town. Independent of 07.10.2014. URL: independent.co.uk [03.08.2017].
- Şenoğuz, Hatice Pınar (2014): Demarcating Kilis as a Border Town: Community, Belonging and Social Mobility among Socio-Economic Strata on the Syrian Border of Turkey. Unpublished PhD thesis. Middle East Technical University (METU). Turkey.
- Tait, Robert / Al-Qasem, Jomah (2014): Turkey faces refugee crisis as 135,000 Kurds flee Isil. The Telegraph of 22.09.2014. URL: telegraph.co.uk [03.08.2017].
- Toğral-Koca, Burcu (2014): Biyopolitika, güvenlik ve Frontex'in Türkiye-Yunanistan sınırındaki rolü. In: Göç Dergisi 1 (1). 57–76.
- Topak, Özgün E. (2014): The Biopolitical Border in Practice. Surveillance and Death at the Greece-Turkey Borderzones. In: Environment and Planning D: Society and Space 32 (5). 815–833.
- Vaughan-Williams, Nick (2015): Europe's Border Crisis. Biopolitical Security and Beyond. Oxford.
- Walters, William (2002): Mapping Schengenland. Denaturalizing the border. Environment and Planning D: Society and Space 20 (5). 561–580.
- Watenpaugh, Keith (2005): Cleansing the Cosmopolitan City. Historicism, Journalism and the Arab Nation in the Post-Ottoman Eastern Mediterranean. In: Social History 30 (1). 1–24.

Zete (2014): Kamplara Gitmek İstemeyen Suriyeliler Gaziantep'ten Kaçıyor. URL: zete.com [08.06.2017].

Strategies of Resistance of Syrian Female Refugees in Şanlıurfa

REJANE HERWIG

Abstract: The experiences of Syrian female refugees in Turkey are strongly characterized by a multifaceted quality of violence, which intersects with discrimination and other difficulties stemming from a lack of education, a lack of financial means, ethnicity, and the precarious situation of being a >guest< in Turkey. In the scope of my master thesis research, I went to Şanlıurfa in order to find out more about their situation. I realized that the omnipresent violence certainly limits the field of possibilities that Syrian women in Şanlıurfa can move within. However, their narratives also showed that these limitations are not deterministic, they are breached and modified through *eigensinnige* (willful) interpretations that open up possibilities to act. They are active willful agents that develop strategies in their everyday life to circumvent violence, to protect themselves from it, and to resist.

Keywords: Syrian female refugees, violence, everyday resistance, willful agents

»Perhaps some accept to get married with you. For me, I prefer to stay alone all my life and I don't want to get married with someone of you, « Manon¹ says, looking disdainfully into her *çay* glass, as if talking directly to the Şanlıurfa men that want to take Syrian women as second wives, rather than to me.

For about an hour, we sit across from each other, talking, drinking ice tea in a lousy attempt to fight the heat. On this July afternoon, we met in an alternative café in the center of Şanlıurfa, one of the few places in the city where the presence of women is not unusual or eyed with suspicion. Manon is 25 years old. In 2013, together with her parents, she came to Şanlıurfa in southeastern Turkey, from Hasaka, a city in north-eastern Syria. She had started studying philosophy, but had to leave her studies when the war broke out. Recently, her brother and his three daughters moved in with them. Because of an illness for which he cannot afford the treatment, he is unable to work. Her parents are also well into old age, leaving her as the sole provider for the family. The seven of them live in a one-room apartment without a bathroom, which they can barely afford, since landlords charge exploitatively high rents to refugees. Of-

^{1 |} All names of my interlocutors were changed.

ten such dwellings, marketed as >apartments,< are actually garages or old basements (MAZLUMDER 2014). Manon, who is responsible for the well-being of her family and refuses to beg for help from NGOs, never really thought about starting to study again since they arrived in Turkey.

This article is based on my master thesis research. I want to make the perspectives of female Syrian refugees visible, giving particular attention to their experiences of violence and modes of resistance. Despite the importance of their perspective in developing a comprehensive understanding of migration, refugeeness and border regimes, as well as the production of direct and structural violence by state and nonstate actors (Gerard/Pickering 2013: 338; Freedman 2012: 38), the experiences of female migrants are still largely neglected in academic discourse. I explore Syrian women's strategies of resistance, and the way these strategies interact with a field of possibilities that is shaped by their experiences of violence. I see agency and resistance as interconnected with violence and vulnerability in complex ways (Gilson 2016). To think about these qualities as two extremes of one line, picturing women either as solely victims or invincible agents is a dangerous oversimplification.

REFUGEES, WOMEN, FEMALE REFUGEES IN Şanlıurfa and Turkey

With 2.8 million registered individuals, the world's largest community of displaced Syrians (as of January 2017) lives in Turkey (DGMM 2017), a country which is regarded as a safe third country< by the EU. A small amount (9%) lives inside camps, the other 91% in cities and villages in Turkey (IOM 2016). Women and children make up 77% of this population (UNHCR 2016 quoted according to K1v1lcim 2016: 2). Turkey does not have an established asylum system, and until recently referred to Syrian refugees as >guests.< There is still only an exceptional legal regime of temporary or subsidiary protection under which Syrian refugees cannot access international protection. This puts them in a position of limbo in which they have fewer rights and entitlements than refugee status holders (K1v1lcim 2016: 2; Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel 2016: 2).

Şanlıurfa is a province and city in southeastern Turkey, close to the Syrian border, with a population of about 1.9 million people. After Istanbul, Şanlıurfa has the second-largest population of Syrians in Turkey, with 428,838 registered Syrians, representing 21.38% of the total Şanlıurfa population (DGMM 2017).

Upon arriving in the city, people from the first NGO I visited told me early on how I should not behave (»Don't smoke on the street!«) and how I should not dress

(»I know it's hot already, but better not wear short things, for your own good.«). Several people advised me to say that I have a husband, since I was constantly going to be asked if I am married, and would be eved with suspicion — and pity — if I answered that I was not. Despite my generally defiant attitude, I acquiesced to some of these conditions, wore only long pants and blouses and went to the back balcony to be minimally visible when I wanted to smoke. Nevertheless, I did not lie about being married and also walked around the city by myself. I often found myself being the only woman sitting in a *cay* garden otherwise packed with men. I was told several times that I should not roam around by myself, or at all, and was stopped and questioned several times by plain-clothed police officers. Of course, not everyone shared this conservatism. I also got to know some very open-minded people, and they themselves shared my impression of Sanliurfa. I experienced the city's conservatism moving within it myself - conservatism which not only influences the people living there, but also my interactions with them, dictating the possibilities of my movement as a researcher. I have lived in Turkey for a year and a half now, traveling around the country, observing these momentous political and social changes, and seeing and experiencing the masculinization and militarization of public spaces in Istanbul. Yet after all this, my experiences and perception of Şanlıurfa concerning masculinity, social control and conservatism are still unique to me.

Discrimination, oppression, and the violation of women are global issues. Miriam Ticktin emphasizes that oftentimes when women in the Middle East are written about, their narrative »resonates with Orientalist fantasies that turn on the idea that non-Western and particularly Muslim cultures are more patriarchal than Western ones. These fantasies have clear plotlines, with Muslim men as villains, and they conclude with Westerners coming to the rescue of oppressed, veiled women« (Ticktin 2011: 145). I do not have any intention to perpetuate such a representation. I cannot go into detail about the situation of women in Turkey more generally in the scope of this article. Nevertheless, the »dominant patriarchal and heterosexist societal culture,« as Özgül Kaptan (2015) from the Women's Solidarity Foundation (KADAV) puts it, provides necessary context for the situation of Syrian women in the country. In 2010, then-Prime Minister Erdoğan declared that he did not believe in the equality of men and women (ibid.). One-third of all marriages in Turkey are early marriages and one-third of women get married under the age of 18 (Akyol 2014). According to Gaziantep University research from 2013, the proportion of early marriages in Şanlıurfa is around 60% (Haberler 2013). In 2016, the governing Justice and Development Party (AKP) sought to introduce legislation which would have made child rape no longer punishable in caspanses where the perpetrator would offer to marry his victim; this was withdrawn after a public outcry against what was widely seen as an attempt at »legitimising rape and encouraging child marriage« (Cookman 2016). The Gender Inequality Index, a composite measure reflecting inequality between women and men in the dimensions of reproductive health, empowerment, and labor market participation, ranks Turkey 71st out of 152 countries (UNDP 2015). Within the Global Gender Gap Index (World Economic Forum 2016), which benchmarks national gender gaps on economic, political, education and health criteria, the country ranks 130th out of 145. Currently, only 27% of Turkish women have a paid job, and the illiteracy among women is about 10% (Schick 2016). Since 2002, the rate of femicide rose by 1400% (ibid.). According to reports that Bianet compiled from national and local newspapers, news websites, and press agencies, men killed 261 women and girls, raped 75 women, harassed 119 women, sexually abused 417 girls, and injured 348 women in 2016 (Tahaoğlu/Baki 2017).

METHODOLOGY AND THEORETICAL APPROACH

Before I started my research, I considered only conducting expert interviews with NGO employees. I gave Szczepanikova's (2010) argument about NGOs' power to shape societies' impression of refugees a lot of thought. NGOs are almost always the first contact for state authorities, media, and researchers. They are therefore influential on knowledge production concerning refugees. However, I was deeply concerned about talking to women about violent experiences while having nothing to offer as support, being neither a psychologist nor a social worker. I was sure that the risk of re-traumatization was not worth the potential benefits of my master thesis research, and so I entered the field initially by approaching NGO employees. I spent time in organizations' offices and social centers to observe how they work. My presence there raised curiosity and led to brief conversations with Syrian women, who worked at or frequented the places, who would inevitably ask about my reasons for being there. After several such conversations, someone who would later become one of my interlocutors asked me why I was not talking to them for my research. I remember her partially confused, partially skeptical facial expression asking: »So you want to write about our situation here but not talk to us?« What followed was a long conversation, another reflection process, and my final decision to include in my research those women that had of their own accord decided to talk to me. This did not avoid possible trauma, but my interlocutors had decided to talk to me, and the risk of pressuring people was minimized.

The women I had conversations with were between 19 and 35 and were from different parts of Syria, but mostly from urban areas. They all had at least completed

high school, some had started studying before leaving Syria, one was carrying on with her studies in Turkey, and three held a degree. Those who I met in one-on-one situations could all speak English. I met with my interlocutors in the café mentioned above. I had certain questions in mind, but we had slightly structured conversations rather than structured interviews. Rana, one of my interlocutors, asked if she could bring other women along, which led to a group conversation. At this occasion, non-English speakers were present, but they could still take part in the discussion thanks to the women supporting each other with translation. Both methods give more control to the interlocutors over the interview situation (Oakley 1981; Wilkinson 1999). In this article, I include the insights of two NGO employees: Ece, from Turkey, a Gender-Based Violence Officer and Liha, from Syria, who coordinates workshops and vocational training for women. Of the fifteen Syrian women I spoke to, I refer to Manon, with whose narrative this article begins as well as Rana, Tara and Basma, who took part in the group conversation. Though I focus and largely rely on the narratives of my interlocutors, I contextualize those within the broader discussion about Syrian female refugees in Turkey.

VIOLENCE AND VICTIMIZATION

»Beyond stories of victimhood, yet being informed by them.« (Kwapisz Williams 2014: 437)

Left as the sole provider, Manon took the jobs she could find — »often blatantly underpaid and where she was being mistreated.« She started out working as nurse in a hospital full-time with the promise of earning 700 Turkish lira a month. After a month they let her go, explaining there had been too many complaints about her, only giving her 300 TL. The rest of the money found its way to the Turkish men who had >helped< her find the job. Finding work as a >guest< from Syria, and especially as a woman, is rather difficult (Kıvılcım 2016: 19). After the hospital, Manon found a job at a small factory. After staring at her for a couple of days, the factory owner called her to his office:

»So, I went there, he just came and closed the door. I remember I was wearing a dress, it was a long dress, and he just tried to take it off like this and he put his hand on my ass and I pushed him and I started to scream, to shout, shout at him, >don't do that! Just let me go or I will call the other staff.<«

She left and did not tell anyone. She later explained that there would not be any reason to go to the police as they would not help anyway. So, Manon stopped working at the factory, and again started to worry about how to manage her family's financial situation. She even begged her parents to go back to Syria, which they refused. After a while, she found a job with a humanitarian aid organization, where she worked for about a year before transitioning to another. She was jobless when we met. She quit both NGOs because of similar reasons. She explained to me: »There is a line, you are Syrian refugee and they are [nationality], so they are like a manager [...] and I am a refugee, I cannot ask for anything. So really, I'm stuck. I said, >It's enough, I cannot continue like this.<«

Manon's personal insights shed light on the multifaceted quality of violence in Şanlıurfa that Syrian women deal with, both from other Syrians and from Turkish society. This violence intersects with discrimination and other difficulties stemming from a lack of education, a lack of financial means, ethnicity, and the precarious situation of being a >guest< in Turkey (Baban/Ilcan/Rygiel 2016). My interlocutors spoke about domestic violence, harassment and assault as major issues, and called out the lack of support from state authorities. They also described forced, polygynous, and early marriage as very problematic, but at the same time acknowledged it as a strategy for survival. Though polygynous marriages are largely socially accepted in Şanlıurfa, often justified on cultural grounds, my interlocutors explained that Turkish women see >the potential Syrian second wives< as a threat, creating another field of tension. Considering this violence, discrimination, and insecurity, one should avoid an oversimplified impression of women as passive victims without any strategies or resources.

RESISTANCE: STRATEGIES OF WILLFUL AGENTS

»Where there is power there is resistance.« (Foucault 1978: 95)

Certainly, the omnipresent violence limits the field of possibilities (Foucault 1987) that Syrian women in Şanlıurfa can move within. However, their narratives also showed that these limitations are not deterministic, they are breached and modified through *eigensinnige* (willful) interpretations that open up possibilities to act. *Eigensinn* (willfulness) (Lüdtke 1989) describes practices with a certain dissidence: Subjects are not detached from history, structures, and the »practiced< ways connected to them; however, they are able to create something new, something willful (Benz/Schwenken 2005: 374). They are active willful agents that develop strategies in their everyday life to circumvent violence, to protect themselves from it, and to resist.

The word >resistance< may call to mind highly visible actions such as demonstrations, strikes, or riots. I follow the invitation of the concept of Alltagsgeschichte (history of everyday life) (Lüdkte 1989) to examine everyday life for evidence of resistance. Alltagsgeschichte considers continuously shifting historical structures, processes, and relationships of power. I combine these concepts with Scott's (1985) idea about small moments of resistance in the practice of everyday life, which he calls the weapons of the weak, and connect these to de Certeau's (1984) thoughts about everyday practices as political resistance. Opposing Scott's characterization of everyday resistance as necessarily deliberate and his assumption of a self-determining subject, de Certeau argues that agents build upon strategies and tactics that do not necessarily seek success. Nor do they have to be the result of planning, but depend on the given situations and opportunities. Resistance by people and groups and their awareness of it varies. Some may actively seek to resist the dominant ideology, while others are content with their position in society, yet subvert it unknowingly. Resistance can thus take many different forms, including ones as subtle as contesting public transcripts (established ways of behaving and speaking) through rumor, gossip, disguises, metaphors, euphemisms, sarcasm, and humor (Scott 1985: 137).

»Every joke is a tiny revolution.« (George Orwell 1945: 484)

A fleeting grimace, the raise of an eyebrow, or the derogatory looks and sounds of my interlocutors made it, even without their verbal explanations, more than obvious that they not only do not agree with the situation as it is, but oppose it. Those very small acts, sometimes subconscious and uncontrollable, render emotions of inner resistance visible. I was not really surprised to observe these expressions of disagreement. What surprised and further impressed me was the laughter, the irony, and the jokes they made concerning the violent situation they live in. To my question during the group conversation of whether they feel like getting treated differently because they are Syrian women, Rana laughingly explained: »Of course, because Turkish men like Syrian women, that's the case.« Despite the harassment they experience daily, they make fun of and ridicule the ones who inflict violence on them. Billingsley (2013) argues »that humor is a promising method of feminist resistance, allowing women to shift oppressive scripts of discourse that discourage women from speaking to a context where women can speak on their own terms.« Even under extreme circumstances, people creatively use humor and comedy to cope and resist. Humor can provide relief, it can change the »social dynamics of the speaker, and the audience [...] which amounts to a change of context« (Weaver 2010: 31), and is a way of fighting back. Indeed, »The

>Other< Laughs Back« (ibid.). It may have to be hidden, only to be released under guarded circumstances, with those one can trust, but it is there. It symbolically cuts the oppressor down to size, while supporting the spirits of the oppressed, »serving as a true >weapon of the weak<« (T'Hart 2007: 1). Humor was and is used by oppressed peoples as one form that Hewitt (1986: 237) describes as »reverse-humor.« It picks up an attached stereotype, mocks the oppressor, and transforms racism »into a play-thing, in an attempt to acknowledge its social presence while rendering it meaning-less« (ibid.). Illustrating this, when I posed a question during the group conversation about whether most of them had been accused of stealing husbands or flirting openly, the whole group laughed out loud, and one of them imitated a Turkish woman by squinting her eyes and shouting »Thiefs!« before herself bursting into fits of laughter.

PASSING AS RESISTANCE

»Without *hijab*, they cannot figure out if you are Syrian or Turkish until you start speaking, but for us they immediately, they just recognize that girl is Syrian. [...] They just focus on the Syrian girl and try to bother her, or any other kinds of abuse that you can imagine. Even the ones that are just saying, you are Syrian >Suri, Suri, < this is very awful. OK, I'm Syrian, what's the problem? But they feel that they want to bother you, so they say that just kind of as a humiliation or something.« (Rana)

Basma tries to handle both working and studying at the local university. She had to learn Turkish well to be able to follow her classes. She found out that with her language skills and by changing her *hijab*-style, she can easily blend into Turkish society. Syrian women who wear the *hijab* do so differently than Turkish women, which makes them more easily recognizable, and thus an easier target for harassment. My interlocutors pointed out that Turkish men feel less restricted about their behavior when they realize that a woman is Syrian. Basma often had to work late, and even with Turkish women still on the street she felt not only unsafe, but targeted. Blending in gives her a sense of security and makes it possible for her to study more easily. She counters othering and harassment with a strategy of »passing,« »a performance in which one presents [one]self as what one is not, a performance commonly imagined along the axis of race, class, gender or sexuality« (Rohy 1996: 219, quoted according to Kanuha 1999: 28). Some judge this as surrender, but it helps her to reach her goal: to feel safer, continuing with education and graduating. This narrative does not fit in the general (widespread) idea of agency. But through her performance as a

Turkish woman at some points in her daily life, passing partially, she avoids the risks that come with being a Syrian refugee woman. Her friends also do not see this as surrender, but admire her for her fast language comprehension and her diligence, and they gleefully enjoy that »they [Turkish people] cannot figure out that she is Syrian.«

This strategy, its reasons, as well as its negotiation, also reminded me of Bhabha's (1994) idea about mimicry (and mockery). He describes upper-class African women who would use wigs in order not to show their curly hair. They imitated the colonizer to blend in, yet also made fun of them.

»The effect of mimicry is camouflage. [...] It is not a question of harmonizing with the background, but against a mottled background, of becoming mottled.« (Lacan 1978: 99)

Basma's way of dealing with the situation is one individual example. For all women with a *hijab*, with a changed *hijab* or without one, language can be revealing. This is why, some of my interlocutors explained, in certain situations they would avoid talking at all so not to >blow their cover.< In her study on lesbian and gay men of color, Kanuha (1999) says »the maintenance of a false performance [is] for the purpose of opposing those forces that would threaten or harm them in specific encounters,« again describing passing as a form of resistance.

THE AMBIGUITY OF POLYGYNOUS MARRIAGE

»Strategies, subtle >combination< (>action is tortuous<), >navigate< among the rules, >play with all the possibilities offered by traditions,< make use of one tradition rather than another, compensate for one by means for another. Taking advantage of the flexible surface which covers up the hard core, they create their own relevance within this network.« (de Certeau 1984: 54)

Polygynous marriages² are one of the biggest problems for Syrian women in Urfa. Such weddings are socially accepted and often justified as part of the culture; however, they »are based upon imbalances concerning gender and sexuality rather than simply being a reflection of culture« (Dauvergne/Millbank 2010: 57 quoted according to Kıvılcım 2016: 14). All my interlocutors opposed the practice, arguing against

² | I clearly cannot speak for all, yet an argument that denies agency within this context cannot either.

it in terms resembling Kıvılcım, who says that these women get »exploited as sexual and house workers at the service of Turkey's men« (2016: 14). Kıvılcım, further, uses a framework of legal violence to explain what kind of disadvantages women face, since such marriages are not legal in Turkey, and they do not obtain any rights from a religious marriage.

However, my interlocutors also acknowledged this kind of marriage as a strategy for survival. They described it as a kind of trade, because the possible husbands offer a lot of money and often will support the woman's family. Freedman (2012: 47) points out a similar ambiguity, referring to sexual »transactions« or »survival sex« being reported »as part of women's strategies for survival lin return for safe passage at the border], and thus in some ways as a reclaiming of agency and a move away from passive victimhood.« Considering the highly unequal power relations and extreme insecurity, she claims there is an absence of choice, which precludes agency. These situations are far from identical, but I would like to draw on Freedman's example to propose the use of the term >agency< in the sense of a strategy for survival. I reject a romanticized understanding of agency that assumes that an agent's actions must have a good outcome and if not, they are to be held accountable for it. Some women use those marriages to secure their own and their families' situations, but also to shield themselves against harassment from random men, who only see a woman as >offlimits< when she belongs to another man. Liha argued that many women are well aware what they are getting into. Annoyed, she explained, »If they say it's not good, they have to give other solutions! Of course, it's not good. [...] It's still better than being a single and jobless mother.« She not only points out the possibility of decision making within a field of possible action, but also calls for a change of that field itself.

I would like to suggest that we should not simplify the decision to enter a religious polygynous marriage by always labeling it >forced,< thereby leaving no room for agency or resistance. This simplification diminishes the actions that some women take to secure the welfare of their family and improve their situation. Especially here, the complexity of women's lived realities and the possible simultaneity of victimhood and agency is rendered visible. Although some women enter very consciously in a polygynous marriage to support themselves and their family or to be less targeted by other men, one should not hold them responsible for the possible negative consequences: an agent can be a victim; a victim can be an agent.

THE EXPANSE OF RESISTANCE

»With a Turkish woman, I was sitting in a garden and she was with her husband and she came to me and she said, >Why are you looking at my husband?< I said, >No, I'm not looking at your husband, your husband is looking at me. This is very different.< She said, >no, you are looking at my husband, and I saw you, why are you sitting here alone.< I told her that I was waiting for my friend: >This is not your place, this is not your house, this is a local place for everyone, you cannot say that to me and I'm not looking at your husband and if you want your husband to stop looking at other women, please take care of it yourself.< It was very rude, I know, but she was also, she came to me, said, >why are you sitting here?< like I was sitting in her house. This is not your house, this is a local place, this is a garden for everyone.« (Rana)

During all my conversations, I recognized nothing like acceptance, but outright disagreement with the current circumstances. Scott (1985) argues that oppression and resistance are in constant flux, and that by focusing on visible historic »events« like rebellions or collective action, subtle but powerful forms of »everyday resistance« are easily neglected. Rana took a stand for herself speaking up against the woman in the *çay* garden; she claimed public space and shifted the responsibility for the situation to the gazing man. Yet, what is also revealed here is the ambiguity of such resistance. By saying »take care of it yourself,« Rana not only shifted responsibility back to the staring man but also to his wife, as if she was responsible for his behavior:

»What appears to be resistance from one point of view becomes a form of co-operation from another. [...] [The oppressed] adopt the language of the oppressor and use it for their own ends, and in so doing are themselves implicated in reproducing the structures of domination.« (Howe 1998: 532)

The other women taking part in the conversation were congratulating Rana under laughter for being that bold. They were supporting each other. A couple of them during the conversation had frequently mentioned »their net.« Within this group, as is often the case for women's personal networks, similar experiences and challenges can be talked about more freely. These are even used as a source of strength. Although they were not built on purpose, those groups or networks are a form of selforganization. Such informality is not unusual, as the division of labor in both public and private realms make community networks more accessible to women. Additionally, under authoritarian conditions, »dissent is likely to take the form of small, personalistic groups based on informal ties and loyalties« (Denouex, quoted according to Kuumba 2001: 54). For the national/racial liberation movements in the US and South Africa, informal women's self-organization played a key role (ibid.). Kaplan (1990 quoted according to Kuumba 2001: 54) calls those neglected layers of social struggle »communities of resistance.«

NAMING, SHAMING, DISMANTLING

»Naming the harm gives all women the tools with which [it] can be dismantled and gives them the strength to speak out, up, loud, and in response to [it].« (Davis 1994: 223)

My interlocutors were not only aware about the violence that is happening, but they also point it out, name it, shame it, and call for change. Living in a situation in which one cannot be certain if speaking up brings improvement or worsens the situation, because of possible reprimand or worse, makes the very act of naming violence crucial. It is the first step of making it visible, stating that something we are used to, that is perceived or acted out as <code>>normal< as >custom,< is in fact not. Naming violence is resistance.</code>

Not everyone perceives simply naming as a form of resistance, since it can be born out of desperate situations. As Ece, the NGO officer who worked on GBV that I talked to, pointed out: »One good thing about the state of crisis seems to be that women talk more about their experiences, they don't have a lot to lose so they also can talk about those things.« Yet whatever its cause is, naming shows disagreement and can set a cornerstone for opening a discussion and change.

Different acts, like Rana standing up to the woman in the *çay* garden, ridiculing Turkish women that call Syrian women >stealers,< or Manon quitting her jobs at the NGOs because she refused to be treated as a second-class person just because she was a refugee, are all forms of resistance against an assigned identity. These women resist »the application of representations which casts them as« (Howe 1998: 532) unaware of the violations they are affected by, as >easy to get,< as potential second wives, (men) stealers, or second-class persons. Other times, they may refuse to work with an NGO due to the NGOs' perpetuation of power imbalances, as Manon did, or on account of the generally patriarchal assumptions often at the basis of humanitarian aid.

»But the point is that we are not looking for providing jobs at home for females. We are aiming, or as much as we can, to create a safe environment or safe jobs outside of our houses. It's not possible to stay at home all the time if you are not safe.« (Tara) Explicitly, they criticize the NGOs' approach to distributing sewing machines to enable women to work at home, since it is often an unsafe environment, either because of dangerous housing conditions or the risk of domestic violence. They oppose the still widespread assumption that women are generally safe in the private sphere, and claim a place in public for women.

CONCLUSION

In this article, I shed light on the ambiguity and violence that characterize Syrian women's life in Sanlıurfa and the strategies of resistance they develop. The narratives of my interlocutors rendered visible two categories often understood as strictly opposed to each other, that of victimhood and vulnerability, and that of agency and resistance, are in fact interconnected and can trigger each other. I oppose a »perpetual retelling of uncontextualized stories of victimhood and necessity of saviour« (Miller 2004:31) because it in fact reproduces violence by propagating the narrative of refugee women's homogenous passive victimhood. However, we must speak about such experiences of violence, to contextualize it, and to call out the structures that not only enable but even foster violence in different forms. It is important to me to talk about the acts of resistance of my interlocutors and other Syrian women in Sanlıurfa. Scott argues that »everyday forms of resistance make no headlines« (1985: 8), which we should take as an imperative to acknowledge them. Being put in a position of high vulnerability, Syrian women in Sanliurfa create space for awareness and recognition of injustice. As willful agents, they act in resistance despite their limited field of possibilities. Strategies of resistance, in contrast to strategies of resilience, do not have to prove effective (Butler et al. 2016: 6). They can reproduce the very power imbalances that oppress the agent herself, and they can even worsen the situation. In many cases, to resist means to expose oneself to the possibility of more violence. This is the case when speaking up against violence to those who are inflicting it, or when wearing the Syrian-style hijab in the male-dominated public sphere. Of course, I was impressed by how my interlocutors and other Syrian women in Sanliurfa cope, manage their lives, and find strategies to resist. But none of this can substitute for governments and organizations defending human rights. The vacuousness of the idea of a savior from above is manifest in this connivance. Manon, Rana, Basma, Liha, Tara, my interlocutors, are aware of this, they name the violence it acquiesces, and above all, they resist. As a feminist and anti-racist activist and researcher, I call out others to name this violence, to demand change and to act in solidarity.

LITERATURE

- Akyol, Riada Asimovic (2014): New focus on child brides in Turkey. Al-Monitor of 08.01.2014. URL: al-monitor.com [20.07.2017].
- Baban, Feyzi / Ilcan, Suzan / Rygiel, Kim (2016): Syrian refugees in Turkey: pathways to precarity, differential inclusion, and negotiated citizenship rights. In: Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 43 (1). 41–57.
- Benz, Martina / Schwenken, Helen (2005): Jenseits von Autonomie und Kontrolle: Migration als eigensinnige Praxis. In: PROKLA. Zeitschrift f
 ür kritische Sozialwissenschaft 35 (3). 363–377.
- Bhabha, Homi K. (1994): The Location of Culture. Routledge.
- Billingsley, Amy (2013): Laughing against Patriarchy: Humor, Silence, and Feminist Resistance. In: Philosophy Matters Prize Winning Essays, University of Oregon. URL: pages.uoregon.edu [24.07.2017].
- Butler, Judith / Gambetti, Zeynep / Sabsay, Leticia (2016): Introduction. In: Butler, Judith / Gambetti, Zeynep / Sabsay, Leticia (Ed.): Vulnerability in Resistance. Durham. 1–11.
- Certeau, Michel de (1984): The Practice of Everyday Life. Berkeley.
- Cookman, Liz (2016): Women and vulnerable people are paying for Turkey's authoritarianism. The Guardian of 24.11.2016. URL: theguardian.com [20.07.2017].
- Davis, Deirdre E. (1994): The harm that has no name. Street harassment, embodiment, and African American women. In: Mui, Constance L. / Murphy, Julien S. (Ed.): Gender struggles. Practical approaches to contemporary feminism. Lanham/Boulder/New York/Oxford. 214–225.
- Directorate General of Migration Management (DGMM) (2017): Syrians under temporary protection by provinces. URL: goc.gov.tr [20.07.2017].
- Foucault, Michel (1978): The History of Sexuality. An Introduction. London.
- Foucault, Michel (1987): Wie wird Macht ausgeübt? In: Dreyfus, Hubert / Rabinow, Paul: Michel Foucault. Jenseits von Strukturalismus und Hermeneutik. Frankfurt/Main. 251–261.
- Freedman, Jane (2012): Analysing the Gendered Insecurities of Migration. A Case Study of Female Sub-Saharan African Migrants in Morocco. In: International Feminist Journal of Politics 14 (1). 36–55.
- Gerard, Alison / Pickering, Sharon (2013): Gender, Securitization and Transit: Refugee Women and the Journey to the EU. In: Journal of Refugee Studies 27 (3). 338–359.
- Gilson, Erinn Cunniff (2016): Vulnerability and Victimization. Rethinking Key Concepts in Feminist Discourses on Sexual Violence. In: Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society 42 (1). 72–98.
- Haberler (2013): Türkiye'de 3 Evlilikten 1'i Çocuk Yaşta Yapılıyor. Haberler of 11.10.2013. URL: haberler.com [20.07.2017].
- Hewitt, Roger (1986): White Talk Black Talk. Inter-racial Friendships and Communication amongst Adolescents. Cambridge.
- Howe, Leo (1998): Scrounger, Worker, Beggarman, Cheat. The Dynamics of Unemployment and the Politics of Resistance in Belfast. In: The Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute 4 (3). 531–550.

- International Organization for Migration (IOM) (2016): Migrant Presence Monitoring. Situation Report July 2016. URL: reliefweb.int [20.07.2017].
- Kanuha, Valli Kalei (1999): The Social Process of »Passing« to Manage Stigma. Acts of Internalized Oppression or Acts of Resistance? In: The Journal of Sociology & Social Welfare 26 (4). 27–46.
- Kaptan, Özgül (KADAV) (2015): A Decade of Violence against Women in Turkey. Research Turkey of 15.09.2015. URL: researchturkey.org [20.07.2017].
- Kıvılcım, Zeynep (2016): Legal Violence against Female Syrian Refugees in Turkey. Feminist Legal Studies 24 (2). 193–214.
- Kuumba, M. Bahati (2001): Gender and Social Movements. Oxford.
- Kwapisz Williams, Katarzyna (2014): Beyond Stories of Victimhood. Narrating Experiences of Displacement. In: Life Writing 11 (4). 437–455.
- Lacan, Jaques (1978): The Line and Light. In: Miller, Jaques-Alain (eds.) (1981): The Seminar of Jaques Lacan. The four fundamental concepts of Psychoanalysis. New York/London.
- Lüdtke, Alf (1989): Alltagsgeschichte. Zur Rekonstruktion historischer Erfahrungen und Lebensweisen. Frankfurt/Main.
- MAZLUMDER / Women Studies Group (2014): The Report on Syrian Women Refugees. URL: world.mazlumder.org [20.07.2017].
- Miller, Alice M. (2004): Sexuality, Violence against Women, and Human Rights. Women Make Demands and Ladies Get Protection. In: Health and Human Rights 7 (2). 16–47.
- Oakley, Ann (1981): Interviewing women: a contradiction in terms. In: Roberts, Helen (Ed.): Doing Feminist Research. London.
- Orwell, George (2000 [1945]): Funny, but not Vulgar. Leader Magazine of 28.07.1945. Reprinted in: Orwell, Sonia / Angus, Ian (Ed.): Orwell. As I please. 1943–1945. The collected essays, journals and letters. Nonpareil. 283–288.
- Schick, Sibel (2016): Frauenrechte in der Türkei. An der Seite des Mannes. Taz of 21.11.2016. URL: taz.de [20.07.2017].
- Scott, James C. (1985): Weapons of the Weak. Everyday Forms of Resistance. New Haven and London.
- Scott, James C. (1992): Domination and the Arts of Resistance. Hidden Transcripts. New Haven and London.
- Szczepanikova, Alice (2010): Performing refugeeness in the Czech Republic. Gendered depoliticisation through NGO assistance. In: Gender, Place & Culture 17 (4). 461–477.
- Tahaoğlu, Çiçek / Baki, Begüm (2017): Men Kill At Least 261 Women, Girls in 2016. Bianet of 03.02.2017. URL: bianet.org [20.07.2017].
- T'Hart, Marjolein (2007): Humour and Social Protest. An Introduction. In: Bos, Dennis / T'Hart, Marjolein (Ed.): Humour and Social Protest. Cambridge. 1–20.
- Ticktin, Miriam (2011): Casualties of Care. Immigration and the Politics of Humanitarianism in France. Berkeley.
- UN Development Programme (UNDP) (2015): Human Development Report 2015. New York.
- Weaver, Simon (2010): The 'Other' Laughs Back. Humour and Resistance in Anti-racist Comedy. In: Sociology 44 (1). 31–48.

- Wilkinson, Sue (1999): Focus Groups. A Feminist Method. In: Psychology of Women Quarterly 23 (2). 221–244.
- World Economic Forum (2016): Global Gender Gap Report 2016. URL: reports.weforum.org [20.07.2017].

Escaping Exclusion

Confused Moralities and Syrian Unaccompanied Minors' Search for Freedom in Turkey

EDA ELIF TIBET

Abstract: With the start of the negotiation processes of the EU-Turkey deal in November 2015, the first batch of Syrian unaccompanied minors, residing in a child and youth support center in Istanbul under state care protection, were transferred to a refugee camp by the (Turkish) Ministry of Family and Social Policies as part of preventive measures taken to secure the European borders. After having to spend a few weeks in the refugee camp, some of the minors chose to escape from state protection, in which they would have otherwise been locked up until the age of 18. By accompanying the minors during the events taking place throughout the ethnography, I explore the diversity of state rationalities, tensions, and contradictions existing between conceptions of rights and duties. I argue that this ambiguous moral configuration within various state agents leads to greater confusions (Fassin 2015), and leaves an open space for minors' agencies to emerge as a response, particularly at times of sudden structural changes. The state's shifting treatment towards the Syrian minors and their overall relationship, will be observed from a perspective of what I will call >confused moralities< practiced by the state — the police, social workers, gatekeepers, and teachers. Through youth participatory action research, I explore how seeking freedom has been exercised (Laidlaw 2002) by these minors in terms of their agency, in the context of escaping from exclusion (from becoming child soldiers, from imprisonment in Syria, and from detention in the refugee camp in Turkey) and in reclaiming their inclusion back into the institutions of state care through schooling.

Keywords: Syrian unaccompanied minors, refugee adolescents, moralities, freedom, agency, photography elicitation, participatory youth action research

Mazen had a mischievous smile on his face as he looked at the camera with great curiosity and enthusiasm. His hair kept falling on his forehead, blocking his vision. In order to see clearly, he had to lift his head up all the time. Realizing Mazen's funny situation, Yaman comes and drags him by his shoulder. They start a quarrel that makes everyone around them laugh. Their quarrel was about who would be the first one to use the camera.¹ Both Mazen and Yaman were from Aleppo, and 15 years old at the time that we first met in October 2015 at the yard of ÇOGEM,² (*Refakatsiz Mülteci Çocuklar için Çocuk ve Gençlik Destek Merkezi*), the child and youth support center for unaccompanied minor asylum seekers in Istanbul. Then Mazen left us to play soccer with the Afghan minors who were getting ready for their tournament in the front yard of the youth center. Ali made a photograph of the moment; he captured Mazen entering through a hole in the playground fence.

A week later (November 2015), when I met Ali, the Somali minor (17), to talk about the photographs they took, he tells me in awe that Mazen, Samer, and Aimar were taken by the police and social workers in a minivan to a refugee camp in Adana. Ali recalled that moment: »Sister, they cried so much, all of us here were extremely moved by their departure.« Minors were transferred to the Adana Sarıçam temporary accommodation center (refugee camp) assigned by the Ministry of Family and Social Policies (MoFSP) and as part of the new policy.³ I asked Ali what he thought of the photograph, and he told me his interpretation:

»I just saw him making the move; he wanted to play soccer with the others, so I took a few pictures without really thinking too much about it. But later on, when I came to think about it, it reminded me of someone who had to cross many borders and fences. In this case, a boy who had

^{1 |} This paper is part of an ongoing PhD dissertation, a joint collaboration between the University of Bern's Social Anthropology department and PH Bern. Our research project is called: »Transnational Biographies of Education: Young Unaccompanied Asylum Seekers and their Navigation through Shifting Social Realities in Switzerland and Turkey« and is funded by the Swiss National Science Foundation. It is coordinated and supervised by: Prof. Dr. Sabine Strasser & Prof. Dr. Kathrin Oester. As part of the research's main methods of conducting participatory radio shows and photography elicitations, in our first outing, four minors were handed cameras. Two Somalis, a Congolese, and a Syrian took the lead photographing the neighborhood.

² There are six unaccompanied minor asylum seeker centers called as ÇOGEM (Children and Youth Support Centre) run by the Family and Social Policy Ministry in Turkey for the age groups between 14 and 18. Van, Konya, Niğde, Yozgat and Istanbul ÇOGEMs are for males and Bahçelievler ÇOGEM in Istanbul is for females.

³ The Directorate General for Migration Management (DGMM) has requested that the MoFSP issue Directive 2015/20 No: 152065 and issue orders to refer the Syrian unaccompanied minors to Adana Sarıçam Temporary Accommodation Center (Refugee camp), which has been administered by AFAD, the Disaster and Emergency Management Presidency in Turkey. Both are responsible for the registration of Syrian minors.

to go through all of that and escape from everything in order to live like a normal child. It is sad but true; this is how life has been for us. This is the photograph of a boy who has to cross the fence in order to play.«

This moment, seen as escaping by Ali, would actually become true once and again in the lives of Mazen and the Syrian minors as they escaped from their war-torn country and later on from the refugee camp in Turkey. Their crossing repeatedly manifests itself in different spatial and temporal grounds upon their arrival to Turkey, and beyond their stay, as the minors continuously have to escape detention and police interrogations. By following the lives of the Syrian unaccompanied minors throughout the year, and being inspired by Ali's photograph on »crossing the fence in order to play,« in this paper, I will explore the act of >escaping< from various life-threatening conditions, moments, and situations that prevent minors from participating in daily life, and that deny them the rights to access education and other social services as well as, lastly, childhood in general. I discuss how crossing the fence manifests itself, not only as an act of escaping from state control, but also as an act of reclaiming >freedom< in relation to minors' agency.

Following Arendt's view on the intimate links between freedom and power (1972), I link freedom, agency, and the moralities of state agents. Building upon recent anthropological debates on morality (Zigon 2007) and ethics (Laidlaw 2002), I look at how state agents try to act morally and become ethical subjects (Fassin 2013: 249). Without having to approach the state agents as rational or strategic actors driven by power and interest, I join Fassin as he states, »the boundaries between the moral, the ethical and the political are empirically more confused than what one usually believes« (Fassin 2013: 249), since they all remain in between treating, receiving, and profiling the minors as children, refugees, guests, Syrians, the innocent, criminals, weekend fighters, terrorists, fugitives, and in local terms as *mazlum* (oppressed, downtrodden). However, in this paper, I will show how such categorizations result in minors escaping from these invented figures.

Throughout the paper, I explore how — prior to the EU-Turkey deal — the state care facility agreed to provide access to education and social services to minors in Istanbul, and how later on — after the deal — the facility denied them access by keeping minors outside the sphere of social interaction by transferring them into an enclosed refugee camp in Adana. From there, most of them escaped as a way to resist exclusion, marginalization, and further criminalization. It is therefore particularly important to highlight that the processes of the EU-Turkey deal stand as a life-changing event, as minors were forced to reject state care protection and follow different pathways in life at the age of 15.



Crossing the fence in order to play, made by Ali (Somalia, 17) on 27th of October 2015, Istanbul.

YOUTH PARTICIPATORY ACTION RESEACH

The access⁴ provided (October 2015 to March 2016) to the field site included the making of a radio show program⁵ and photography elicitations⁶ within the state care

6 | Photography elicitation is based on making photographs and then inserting them into research interviews and settings. The method evokes information, feelings, and memories due to

⁴ | The radio project and the proposed research on navigating educational pathways of unaccompanied minor asylum seekers in Turkey were received as an original proposal by the unaccompanied minor asylum seekers' shelter, and were granted official permission by the governor on the state level for the time period between October 2015 and March 2016.

⁵ Conducting a radio show enabled young refugees to narrate their own stories through participating in various roles as researchers, ethnographers, presenters, scriptwriters, performers, artists, interviewers, producers, sound engineers, and content makers; this all depended on their own choices and at spaces including outside the radio booth (Tibet 2018). The content of the radio show in which the Syrian minors' took place became mostly about their experiences of escape — from becoming child soldiers, being imprisoned in Syria or their escape from the refugee camp in Turkey. They have also shared their anxiety and frustrations for having to live far away from their homes and not knowing where their families are (wether they were alive or dead, they did not know at the time).

facility and outside in the neighboring areas. In the beginning, the research was conducted in a structured yet informal manner. The radio program participants provided me with most of the relevant themes, as they were continually and actively involved. My major task then became to ensure that there was enough free space for the multiple voices to emerge within the radio sessions. As such, the radio program facilitated the collection of past and recent memories on stories about escaping from exclusion. However, after their detention at the refugee camp with the introduction of the EU-Turkey deal in early November 2015, there was a methodological shift in our approach, as all of us were expelled from the state care institution. I found myself moving towards what is widely known as youth participatory action research⁷, as I accompanied the minors over the course of these actual life-changing events. The involvement of the youth in participatory action research emerged out of the necessity to address the stress, constraints, and exclusion they were facing on a daily basis. Especially through the photography elicitations minors were able to interpret and communicate personal stressors that provoked critical thinking and further enabled problem solving. The ethnography therefore showcases minors' own photographic self-representations in spaces of their own making, not in structured settings but in spontaneous moments during our interactions and time together during the events taking place (police interrogations, transfers to the refugee camp, searching for education). In collaboration with the refugee youth and with fine-grained attention to the in-the-moment cultural productions and learning within those spaces (Wissman et al. 2015: 187), life events and stories will be presented over a time period that involves the processes of the EU-Turkey deal - starting from early October 2015 to November 2015, when the deal was formally acknowledged, and in March 2016, when the deal began to be implemented.

ÇOGEM

Before the introduction of the new directive (Yönerge) by the Directorate General of Migration Management, Syrian unaccompanied minors were referred to the *Children and Youth Center Directorate* (ÇOGEM) alongside Afghans, Somalis, Iranians,

the photograph's particular form of representation (Harper 2002:13) or reflection on a moment that is currently lived.

⁷ I Youth-PAR was developed by the Institute for Community Research, an independent research organization, to work with urban youth in non-school settings to address in particular social problems and improve social competencies (Schensul et al. 2004:5).

Iraqis, Palestinians, Congolese, and many other nationalities. The center, which is under the management of *Istanbul Social Services*, has been functioning since 1998, and has been mainly for male children living on the streets. In 2008, with the increase in the numbers of unaccompanied asylum seekers coming to Istanbul, the center's function was changed to supporting unaccompanied minor asylum seekers and its capacity increased from 40 to 60 locations, administered by the Family and Social Policies Ministry, and is for 7-year-old to 18-year-old male children. The center is described as particularly being for those who have been neglected and exploited by their parents and who remain unprotected in the face of dangers: children who live on the streets and unaccompanied refugee children who have left their countries.

ÇOGEM was first introduced to Syrians between 2011 and 2012, as the war escalated. During those times, Turkey had maintained an open door policy, and, although Syrians became the newest group within the facility, they also became the least wanted, as it was feared that they would come in great numbers. Children's migration policy regarding Syrians »follow[ed] the general temporary protection framework under Article 91 that separated Syrians from other international protection applicants, refugees, conditional refugees, and subsidiary protection holders« (Soykan 2017: 55). Save the Children experts in Hatay claimed that protection for Syrian minors must be ensured by Turkey's Child Protection Law No. 5395, regardless of their nationality; Turkey is obliged to provide primary education, including language training, and medical care, however »the implementation of these legal requirements remains haphazard, and there is a great need for monitoring and follow-up.«⁸

THE EU-TURKEY DEAL AND THE CONFUSED MORALITIES OF THE STATE

On March 18, 2016, Turkey agreed to accept receiving migrants deported from the Greek Islands due to the EU-Turkey deal (European Commission 2016). And on March 20, the management of ÇOGEM told me that things were out of control and that they no longer had a hold of what the volunteers were doing, that they were not

⁸ | The quote is from an expert interview I made with Save The Children experts in Hatay in June 2016 in Turkey. As of the current political climax, we agreed to keep the names undisclosed.

ready to receive so many returnees from Europe,⁹ and that they were under extreme stress. Their concern also had to do with their lack of capacity; they did not have enough beds and space for the possible newcomers. Syrian minors were temporarily being held in ÇOGEM, but in the eyes of the law they were not officially perceived as refugees (as they were still described as >guests<). And indeed, once again they were removed to the refugee camp and were replaced with the incoming Afghans and other nationalities.

Exclusion is a process that needs to be stressed, since it covers the workings of social mechanisms and the recognition of situations created earlier for which no solution has been found, resulting in what Jarrett Zigon calls »moral breakdown« (2007). According to Zigon, moral breakdown is a moment of problematization¹⁰ and is an ethical moment (ibid.: 138). He makes a distinction between »morality as the unreflective mode of being-in-the-world¹¹ and ethics as a tactic performed in the moment of the breakdown of the ethical dilemma« (ibid.). Here, the ultimate moral breakdown would be the EU-Turkey deal, which fostered minors' transfers to the refugee camp as a process that started in October 2015. The deal was the culmination of events that took place in the summer of 2015, when Aylan Kurdi's image went viral, resulting in emotional explosions around Europe and the Western world, and that led to German Chancellor Angela Merkel's announcement that she would open Germany's borders (Fernando/Giordano 2016). Thereafter, the announcement of a temporary welcoming policy prompted one of the biggest marches of migration from Turkey and Greece towards Europe. Months later, the German state's performed tactic, resulting out of an ethical dilemma concerning an appropriate reaction towards the incoming migration movements, manifested itself in the closure of its borders - a process that also resulted in the end of Turkey's open border policy towards Syria. The EU-Turkey deal forced Turkey to take restrictive measures to have control over its own borders. No

⁹ According to the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement, »All new irregular migrants crossing from Turkey to the Greek islands as of 20 March 2016 will be returned to Turkey.« (European Commission 2016).

¹⁰ According to Zigon, the breakdown is very similar to what Foucault called problematization, as the notion describes »a reflective state in which an everyday, unreflected state, such as behavior, is presented to oneself as an object of thought as a particular moment of freedom and (one is able) to question it as to its meaning, its conditions, and its goals« (Foucault 2000: 117; see Zigon 2007: 137).

¹¹ Zigon borrows Heidegger's concept of being-in-the-world (to be at home in our familiar world), being-with, and breakdown as the conditions for an anthropological distinction between morality and ethics (Heidegger 1953: 51; see Zigon 2007: 134).

longer could Syrians from Turkey leave for Europe and Syrians in Europe came back to Turkey. As such, migrants continued to contest the ambiguities and contradictions in the political-legal spaces (Santer/Wriedt 2017: 149).

In this ethnography, the state includes different actors: staff members of the social policy ministry, social workers, teachers and gatekeepers (bekci) of the Children and Youth Center Directorate (COGEM), and the children's police. Each of the agents has different motivations for exercising power; in integrating or excluding people, they do not act as a unified entity. Being composed of different people, the state is the product and the determiner of both policies and practices, and hence looking at the values that are embodied by it denotes how it behaves like a moral agent (Fassin/Kobelinsky 2012: 448). I would initially argue that it acts as a confused moral agent, since each actor does not decide similarly according to their moral obligations, duties, desires, drives, and inclinations. A reverse shift in policies often leads to contradictory responses, which state rhetoric must respond to; personal values, compassion, and conscience clashes with the expectations and interests of shifting transnational rationales — the political, legal, and managerial dynamics of structures and the terms of their relationships. The constant swing from humanitarianism to security and vice versa leads to an increasing confusion between the two (Fassin 2005: 362). Therefore, in order to better explain the contradictory and confusing scheme of how each state agent plays a different role and makes different ethical choices. I would coin this pluralism and its paradoxical nature as >confused moralities< produced by various state agents. Confusion will be exemplified and defined in relation to 1) how the multiplicity of state agents creates multiple moralities that result in a variety of misinformed and confusing practices, and to 2) how an agent's morality becomes confused as a result of the sudden changing context caused by the policy shifts. The former is more about the multiplicity of state agents' practices and the latter is more focused on individual responses (meaning, it is not to be defined as entirely self-conscious or autonomous).

In the case of Syrian minors, their reallocation to the refugee camp marked how security became prioritized over children rights. Minors' rights were overshadowed by the new shift in policies, which often functioned in arbitrary ways and resulted in the violations of their rights. Such process of confusion leaves an open space for the >agentive counter-arguers,< as I will additionally call them — the Syrian minors and me as the researcher, who positions herself beside the minors. Hence when objected to forced resettlement to the refugee camp, the agentive counter-arguers found ways of contesting the ambiguous moral configurations of the state and produced counter-solutions by arguing with the state agents and taking action to search for opportunities to exercise freedom. Moreover, I showcase how truly excluded the Syrian minors felt

from the categories of >civilized and moral beings< throughout their struggle, and how they looked for ways for being reincluded into the state care facility.



Muhafaza odası at the children's police center, about 5 m², with a ceiling painted like a sky with clouds. Photographs by Eda Elif Tibet.

MINORS' AGENCY AND THEIR SEARCH FOR FREEDOM

Since understanding agency in terms of moralities is essential, understanding the possibilities of human freedom in relation to the anthropology of ethics is just as important. James Laidlaw argues that it thus requires further ethnographic description (2002: 315). In an attempt to address the lack of theoretical reflection on the nature of ethics in anthropology, throughout this paper I describe various ways the search for freedom has been exercised by these minors in the context of escaping from exclusion and reclaiming their inclusion back to ÇOGEM by: 1) escaping from the refugee camp in Turkey, 2) escaping from becoming a child soldier in Syria, 3) escaping from imprisonment within Syria, and 4) Claiming education.

Escaping from the Refugee Camp

During the crafting of the EU-Turkey deal in November 2015, unaccompanied Syrian minors were transferred to a space of their own in the form of a single big tent within the camp that would accommodate up to fifteen of them, both males and females. Spending two to three weeks in the refugee camp, Mazen, disliking his new living environment, escaped from the camp and brought a new friend (Burhan) along with him back to COGEM. Escaping the refugee camp could be seen as an attempt to contest the migrant children regime that has been established without the minors' consent or participation in the decision-making. According to the minors, remaining in the refugee camp was no different than being imprisoned. Mazen then came up with many questions: »What have I done to be sent there? What did we do wrong? Why did they punish us? Why don't they like us, why?«. According to him, imprisonment had something to do with punishment; however, it was not about an offense or crime he had committed, it was for a crime that he might commit in the near future. In my own assumption, their transfer to the refugee camp was not for punishment, rather for prevention. After all, the EU-Turkey deal was mostly about preventing refugees from crossing the seas into Greece and making it to European territory (JRS Europe 2016). With the introduction of the EU-Turkey deal, the unaccompanied Syrian minors suddenly became the undesirables and were to be kept in a small territory of exception — the camp (Fassin 2005: 379), as a practical solution to maintain the integrity of the European borders.

Escaping from Becoming a Child Soldier

»They have long shirts, black shirts, black flags, black ribbons, black masks, black pistols. They are covered all in black. But I don't want to be black; I like to wear my red pants. And it hurts, I have too much pain, can you give me medicine? So *Şeytan* (Satan) can't enter my mind again.« Burhan (15, Mimbic)

This is what Burhan told me a few weeks after we started doing the radio shows and photography workshops together. He told me how confused his mind is, and in many instances he was not able to control his temper. In one of our radio sessions, while we were waiting for Ali to arrive (our program presenter and translator, Somalia, 17), I was with Burhan and Yaman (Aleppo, 15) in the radio. Burhan's Turkish was still very basic; he tried telling us how he managed to escape, together with Mazen, from the refugee camp where he stayed for two and a half months. He tells us how he was kidnapped by ISIS from his home one day and taken into Iraq, close to a border town with Syria, where he got his first training, but that he had found a way

to escape as he did not like the treatment. Although Burhan still seemed to follow a moral code imposed by a fanatic religious group (ISIS), he demonstrated being a free ethical being (Foucault 1977; Williams 1972): he chose to escape. He wanted to have the freedom to make choices in regard to his appearance and thoughts, and, more importantly, he wanted to be accepted into his new host society. After hearing Burhan's story, we later on gave the microphone and the headphones to Yaman, who also told us his own story of escape.

Escaping from Imprisonment in Syria

Yaman was only eleven when he was jailed in a prison in Aleppo for chanting songs of liberation and freedom as part of the ongoing protests led by children. He was captured by the Assad forces and detained for nearly fourteen days until a barrel bomb hit a building nearby in the neighborhood. Officials, having to evacuate the place and the prison, let Yaman go. He recalled that day and told us during the radio show:

»I shook with the explosion. I was shocked. I started shouting: >Help, help.< There were five more boys in the cell. They screamed too. A man came and opened the gate. We ran to the exit. There was smoke all around the place. I went out and saw that the building around the corner was destroyed. There was nothing left. People started running, shouting Allahuekber (Allah is one). I saw a man sitting and crying: >My son, my son. < I could not take it anymore. I left. I ran in the other direction. I wanted to go to my house to my mother. But a van stopped right in front of me, the man said: >More bombs are on the way, come with us, we can take you to the border. < I refused, I told them that I needed to see my mother. They left. The man shouted: >Go to Turkey! Go to Turkey! < Then another bomb. I panicked and I cried. People were walking, so many people. I followed them. We walked for hours. We arrived at the border. We queued. When it was my turn, the gendarme looked at me and touched me everywhere. I got angry and told him to stop. He slapped me. He told me to leave my phone. I said I couldn't. He swung, a big hit to my hand, and I dropped the phone. My mother's number, her number was in the phone, and I lost her just like that.« Yaman (Aleppo, 15)

Yaman then sang a song for his mother¹² on the radio asking: »What is this war for my dear mother, isn't it a big sin (*günah*), isn't it enough, when will this end?«. For Yaman, freedom was about disobeying structures of control and this disobedience happened to become a revolutionary act. Yaman always demanded to be his own self, but how much of the revolution he took part in back in Syria was of his own choice, is questionable. Although agency raises the question of whether people's choices are genuinely their own choices (Laidlaw 2002: 315) — even if not their own choice, it should be considered as a step towards choice making; and this not necessarily on an individual level but also within a collective effort. »Freedom is a function of how much a person is left with, by his overall context, human and natural« (Carter 1999), as it is a choice if someone is left with by other individuals (Berlin 1969). So, also minors revolted against ÇOGEM, as the new policy restricted their access to adequate social services and to education.

Claiming Education

The minors requested that they get enrolled into formal schooling so that they would not be sent back to Adana. Social services agreed to their request, as they seemed positive about giving them a second chance. The social services within the facility also accepted my support and assistance in finding them a good fit. However, the order to have them sent to Adana was from the ministry, and they were not sure how long they could prolong the minors' stay in Istanbul. The social services staff thought that the educational and social services would be much better in the camp. However, due to a few unfortunate events and a misunderstanding between the school principal and the minors, no formal schooling ever took place.

THE POLICEMAN, THE GATEKEEPER, AND THE TEACHER

After his two nights on the streets in solidarity with Mazen, I managed to convince Yaman to go back to ÇOGEM. Yaman's documents had not yet been transferred to Adana and he could still stay in Istanbul. Following procedure, we had to go to the children's police to get Yaman readmitted. Mazen ran away as he feared that he

¹² Later in the following months, Yaman got the horrifying news that his mother had been killed during an air strike; she was left under the rubble of her house. Yaman left ÇOGEM and stayed out on the streets for some time until he found a job in a factory in another city. Yaman has been devastated ever since and is still in grief.



Muhafaza odası at the children's police center, about 5 m², with a ceiling painted like a sky with clouds. Photographs by Eda Elif Tibet.

would be treated badly by the police, recalling his previous unfortunate experiences. This whole situation had deep psychological effects on Mazen, and he started cutting himself all around his arms and legs; Yaman started doing the same. Although being quite scared too, Yaman came with me. There were two children's police centers $(cocuk \ polisi)^{13}$ that I could take him to, but Yaman did not want to go to one of them as he feared bad treatment. He said that the police had kicked him there before. The police looked at Yaman and said: »You are not a criminal, you did not commit a crime, no one can kick you, don't be afraid.« However, according to the social

^{13 |} The Children's Police (Çocuk Polisi, Çocuk Emniyet Şube Müdürlüğü) is a specialized police institution under the Turkish Interior Ministry's Directorate General of Security. The Children's Directorate General of Security is responsible for assisting missing or runaway children, children as forced laborers, begging children, street children, sexually abused and neglected children, children who have suffered from violence, and children who are pulled into crime and involved in: burglary, murder, drug abuse, sexual assault, violence, and traffic crimes. ankara.pol.tr [15.06.2017].

services in ÇOGEM, Yaman could be a criminal, as the staff member says: »This center is a place where the innocent and the criminals live together.« Yaman was then placed in a small room called *muhafaza odası*¹⁴ where he was asked to wait for his readmission to the facility. I sat next to him in the room. At some point, we looked at the ceiling above us and noticed that it is painted like a sky with clouds. Perhaps this was done in an attempt to make it look like a child-friendly space or to make such a claustrophobic space seem more spacious.

Yaman looked at his small red suitcase and took out some of the photographs we took during our time together. He looked at the photograph of a seagull made by his friend Burhan and said,

»If I become a policeman one day, I will never hurt or kick children. I will let them play and roam around freely. It is because humans stop each other from being free, they always tell you not to do this or that, I don't understand their problem, I always have to tell them to leave me alone and to not boss me, I never listen to them never, I only listen to me, because I am me.«

Hence, as part of his duties, being the children's police, being obliged to protect the rights of the minors, the policeman was aware of the obligation of having to take back the minors into the facility. This was not the case with the social worker during the night shift in ÇOGEM who stayed uncooperative. Only the gatekeeper guarding the facility at the entrance helped us to re-enter. Also, previously he had showed us the way and suggested that we use the police force for getting the minors readmissioned. He did not like that the minors had to sleep outside, as he said about Yaman once: "This one has the heart of gold, a very genuine and nice child he is, but just because of his temper he keeps losing. He better learn how to behave, otherwise he is doomed to live a hard life." While the social worker refused to take back the minor, the gatekeeper did, as he pitied the youth, creating a situation that oscillated between both sentiments of sympathy and a concern for order — minors were caught between a politics of pity and policies of control (Fassin 2005: 366).

^{14 |} *Muhafaza* in Turkish could mean any of these: Protection, guarding, preserving, holding, keeping, safekeeping, entailing, shielding, arrest, screen, disposal, care take, custodial, unthreatening, retention, shelter, housing, and asylum.



A seagull flying over the sea. Photograph taken by Burhan (Mimbic, 15) at Kadıköy, Istanbul 2016.

THE BREAKDOWN OF RELATIONSHIPS

The next day, I received a call from the social services and they told me that they did not want this to be a judicial case. The social worker told me:

»They need to learn how to survive on their own. If we stand strong, the kid will give up on the third day and will disappear. Of course we wouldn't want them to disappear, but I mean they will eventually leave. You have built a relationship with them; that is why you are getting hurt. But you need to understand: their whole clan is being hurt right now, and there is no solution. We are stuck here. Let them go.«

Similar to the night shift teacher, the social worker was also demonstrating a moral manifestation inclined towards the institutional interests with which the idea of >not building a relationship< came into the scene. According to the staff member, building relationships is problematic as the minor refugees there cannot be seen as individuals, but rather should be seen as a clan; as a whole. His views are a reflection of the general refugee policy in Turkey, which does not accept Syrians as individuals but sees them as a >mass influx.< This is reminiscent of how Zigon relates >moral breakdown«

to the importance of relationships (2007). Zigon further claims, when something breaks down, it becomes disconnected from its usual relations in the world« (ibid.: 138), and whe ethical subject no longer dwells in the comfort of the familiar, but rather stands uncomfortably and uncannily in the situation-at-hand« (ibid.). Following Zigon's suggestion to limit the study on moralities to what he calls the moral breakdowns, I observed how each state actor stepped away (or did not) »from the unreflective every day and think through, figure out, work on their selves and respond to certain ethical dilemma, trouble and problems« (ibid.: 140). This ethnography is therefore also an example of how everyday life in the facility has been disturbed and denied for a certain group of people — for Syrians.

CONCLUSIONS

Minors' agency is not only effective in reproducing or in changing the structures within which they act but also serves as a tool to achieve freedom of choice regarding their lives. Escaping from war and the refugee camp, looking for a school, are not only structurally or transformatively important and powerful, but are also expressions and manifestations of the search for freedom, and, most importantly, they are ways to obtain self-reliance and independence. Unlike Laidlaw, who separates agency and freedom, in the Syrian minors' case, agency is inseparable from the way to freedom. Freedom does not necessarily offer criteria for its full realization, but, by acting on the grounds of free will, minors did achieve an exercise of it (Laidlaw 2002: 323).

The state itself has shifted from humanitarian aspects towards a more controlling and authoritarian stance, as the new policy denied minors' rights for the sake of protecting European borders. Prior to the deal, Syrian minors were received by state care institutions, just like the other nationals. However, after the deal, compassion and caregiving left its place to suspicion concerning the minors' legitimacy for becoming unaccompanied minors who should be given equal rights to education and access to social services. Demonstrating the emerging suspicion, a social worker at the camp stated, »Mostly the child lies about his family background and lies about their whereabouts.« Previously, in a similar conversation with the administration back in ÇOGEM in Istanbul, they also mentioned how families actually send away their children to state care facilities on purpose so that the state takes care of their education and needs. »Most of them, they use us and take advantage of us,« said the social worker at ÇOGEM, right after asking me for my opinion on the following question: »Aren't we too normal anyway?«. Extremely surprised and not knowing how to react, I asked: »In what sense?«. The social worker repeated the question, »Aren't we too normal for a place like this?«. Here, in such a place, where the state of exception becomes the rule (Fassin 2005: 377), the abnormal has been normalized as the everyday of the institution is kept going, even at times of moral breakdown (Zigon 2007). Moreover, the whole relationship and interactions with the minors have all been exercised under great confusion. This is the main reason why I defined the moralities of the state >confused moralities< at the beginning of the article. These >confused moralities,< among other, resulted in the exclusion of minors. Hence, as a way out, minors respond to exclusion and try to escape from it in their search for freedom.

LITERATURE

- Arendt, Hannah (1972): Crises of the Republic. San Diego.
- Berlin, Isaiah (1969): Four Essays on Liberty. Oxford.
- Carter, Ian (1999): A Measure of Freedom. Oxford.
- European Commission (2016): EU-Turkey Statement. Questions and Answers. Factsheet on the EU-Turkey Statement. 19.03.2016. URL: europa.eu [01.08.2017].
- Fassin, Didier et al. (2015): At the Heart of the State. The Moral World of Institutions. London.
- Fassin, Didier (2013): On Resentment and Ressentiment. The Politics and Ethics of Moral Emotions. Current Anthropology 54 (3). 249–267.
- Fassin, Didier / Kobelinsky, Carolina (2012): How Asylum Claims Are Adjudicated. The Institution as a Moral Agent. Revue Francaise de Sociologie 53 (4). 444–472.
- Fassin, Didier (2005): Compassion and Repression. The Moral Economy of Immigration Policies in France. Cultural Anthropology 20 (3). 362–387.
- Fernando, Mayanthi / Giordano, Cristiana (2016): Introduction: Refugees and the Crisis of Europe. Hot Spots, Cultural Anthropology website of 28.06.2016. URL: culanth.org [28.06.2016].
- Foucault, Michel (2000): Essential Works of Michel Foucault, Vol.1: Ethics: Subjectivity and Truth (P. Rabinow, Ed.). London.
- Foucault, Michel (1977): Discipline and Punish: The Birth of the Prison. London.
- Harper, Douglas (2002): Talking about pictures. A case for photo elicitation. Visual Studies 17 (1). 13–26.
- Heidegger, Martin (1953): Being and Time. Albany.
- Jesuit Refugee Service Europe (JRS Europe) (2016): The EU-Turkey Deal. Analysis and Considerations. Jesuit Refugee Service Europe Policy Discussion Paper. URL: jrseurope.org [02.08.2017].
- Laidlaw, James (2002): For an Anthropology of Ethics and Freedom. Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute 8 (2). 311–332.
- Santer, Kiri / Wriedt, Vera (2017): (De-)Constructing Borders. Contestations in and around the Balkan Corridor in 2015/2016. Movements Journal 3 (1). 141–150.
- Schensul, Jean / Berg, Marlene / Schensul, Daniel / Sydlo, Sandra (2004): Core Elements of Participatory Action Research for Educational Empowerment and Risk Prevention with Urban Youth. Practicing Anthropology 26 (2). 5–9.

- Soykan, Cavidan (2017): Turkey as Europe's Gatekeeper. Recent Developments in the Field of Migration and Asylum and the EU-Turkey Deal of 2016. In: Hess, Sabine / Kasparek, Bernd / Kron, Stefanie / Rodatz, Mathias / Schwertl, Maria / Sontowski, Simon (Eds.): Der Lange Sommer der Migration. Grenzregime III. Berlin, Hamburg. 52–60.
- Tibet, Eda Elif (forthcoming 2018): Learning as Agency: Strategies of Survival among the Somali Unaccompanied Asylum Seeking Youth in Turkey. In: Bhabha, Jacqueline / Senovilla Hernandez, Daniel / Kanics, Jyothi (Eds.): Handbook on Migration and Childhood. Northampton.
- Williams, Bernard (1972): Morality. An Introduction to Ethics. New York.
- Wissman, Kelly / Staples, Jeanine / Vasudevan, Lalitha / Nichols, Rachel (2015): Cultivating Research Pedagogies with Adolescents: Created Spaces, Engaged Participation, and Embodied Inquiry. Anthropology & Education Quarterly, 46(2). 186–197.
- Zigon, Jarrett (2007): Moral breakdown and the ethical demand. A theoretical framework for an anthropology of moralities. Anthropological Theory. 7 (2). 131–150.

The EU-Turkey Deal and the Safe Third Country Concept before the Greek Asylum Appeals Committees

MARIANA GKLIATI

Abstract: This article discusses the first case law issued on the EU-Turkey deal from April to June 2016, which authoritatively answers the question whether Turkey constitutes a safe third country for refugees. In 390 out of 393 decisions, the Greek Asylum Appeals Committees ruled that Safe Third Country (STC) requirements were not fulfilled with respect to Turkey, essentially impeding the application of the EU-Turkey deal. Through empirical research, this article sheds light on the reasoning of the decisions of the Appeals Committees and investigates the impact of the EU-Turkey deal on them. This analysis is highly relevant to society today as it aspires to inform further law, policy, and jurisprudence in the field, especially since it provides access to sources that, due to language and other practical barriers, would remain far from the reach of legal and policy experts.

Keywords: EU asylum law, EU migration law, EU-Turkey deal, Greece, safe third country

For more than a year since its adoption, the EU-Turkey deal has been at the center of significant political (Nielsen 2016) and legal turmoil. The deal has been widely criticized by migration experts and NGOs regarding the presumption that Turkey is a safe third country (henceforth STC) for refugees (Peers/Roman 2016; AI 2017; Roman/Baird/Radcliffe 2016; Ulusoy 2016). The latest upheaval was caused by a ruling by the Court of Justice of the European Union (CJEU) stating that the EU-Turkey deal was not in fact an EU act, and therefore the court would have no jurisdiction to rule on the lawfulness of the deal on the basis of an action for annulment brought by three asylum seekers that were affected by the deal (CJEU 2017).

The Greek Asylum Service, the first instance authority responsible, has been implementing the deal, determining that the return of failed asylum seekers to Turkey is not objectionable as Turkey can offer adequate protection to refugees. However, the Committees have overturned these rulings in 390 out of 393 decisions, impeding the application of the EU-Turkey deal on the ground. In this article, I present a summary of a longer paper (Gkliati 2017) that aims to shed light on the reasoning of the decisions of the Appeal Committees. In particular, the paper investigates the reasoning of these decisions with regards to the issue of Turkey as a safe third county and the influence of the EU-Turkey deal on the Committees. The article deals with the first judgements issued on the EU-Turkey deal since its entry into force in April 2016 until the reorganization of the Committees in June 2016, which authoritatively answers the question whether Turkey constitutes an STC. Such an analysis is highly relevant for society at this time, as it aspires to inform further law, policy, and jurisprudence, especially since it provides access to sources that, due to practical barriers, would remain far from the reach of legal and policy experts.

THE EU-TURKEY DEAL AND THE >SAFE THIRD COUNTRY CONCEPT

The EU-Turkey deal aims to curb irregular border crossings via one of the basic sea routes into the EU — that between Turkey and Greece. Central to the deal is the readmission agreement, according to which all third-country nationals crossing irregularly from Turkey to the Greek islands after March 2016 that are not in need of international protection would be returned to Turkey on the premise that Turkey is safe for them.

Given that most of the people arriving through that route come from Syria and other refugee-producing countries, the EU-Turkey deal would not be able to significantly reduce arrivals. However, a blanket application of the STC principle runs the risk of extending the rule to any third country national arriving from Turkey (Peers/Roman 2016).

The STC concept expresses the principle that refugees should seek asylum in the first safe country they are able to reach. It is based on a strict and heavily criticized interpretation of Art. 31(1) of the Refugee Convention, which excludes asylum seekers from penalization for entering the territory of a state unlawfully when coming >directly< from a territory where they face persecution (Roman/Baird/Radcliffe 2016). The safety of the country to which a refugee is returned is necessary if it is to fulfill the protection standards of the Refugee Convention and the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR). This principle has been transposed into EU law in the EU Asylum Procedures Directive, which puts common procedures for EU Member States in place for granting and withdrawing international protection. Art. 33(2)(c) stipulates that a claim for international protection does not need to be considered on

its merits and may be considered inadmissible if a country that is not a Member State (third country) is considered to be an STC.

The requirements for considering a third country >safe< have been laid down in national law (PD 113/2013), which incorporates the text of Art. 38 of the Procedures Directive. According to Art. 20(1) of the PD 113/2013, a country is considered a >safe third country< when a person seeking international protection would be treated there in accordance with the following principles: (a) The applicant's life and liberty are not threatened on account of race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion; (b) the country respects the principle of *non-refoulement* in accordance with the 1951 Refugee Convention; (c) the applicant is not at risk of suffering serious harm as described in the Qualification Directive; (d) the prohibition of removal, in violation of the right to freedom from torture and cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment as laid down in international law, is respected by this country; (e) the possibility exists to request refugee status and, if found to be a refugee, to receive protection in accordance with the Refugee Convention; (f) the applicant has a link with the third country concerned, which would reasonably allow him or her to move to that country.

In Greece, asylum and subsidiary protection requests are first examined by the Asylum Service and, on appeal, by the Committees. Only after a claim has passed the admissibility stage can it be considered on its merits, where its substance is evaluated. The EU-Turkey deal operates under the presumption that Turkey constitutes an STC, and thus all asylum applications submitted in Greece should be considered in-admissible, and all applicants should be returned to Turkey to claim protection there.

Since its entry into force, the Greek Asylum Service has been implementing the deal, rejecting all asylum applications without examination of the merit on the grounds of Turkey being an STC. However, this presumption has been rejected by the Committees in 390 out of 393 decisions (AI 2017: 14), blocking the application of the EU-Turkey deal in practice.

These decisions have been hailed by several human rights organizations (e.g. AI 2016), while the European Commission has officially recognized them as proof that there are no blanket or automatic returns to Turkey following the deal, arguing that the »safeguards provided by the Procedures Directive [...] are in place and respected« (European Commission 2016a).

However, one month after the first decision of the Committees, following allegations of lack of objectivity of their members, the Greek Parliament adopted an amendment in a fast-track legislative procedure on 16 June 2016 that modified the composition of these committees (Art. 86 (3) of Law 4399/2016). Up until then, the administrative Committees were composed of one representative from the Ministry of Interior, one human rights expert selected by the government from a list compiled by the National Commission on Human Rights (NCHR), an official consultative organ to the state, and one representative of the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). Following political pressure at the EU level on the Greek government (Gkliati 2016), new Appeals Committees were created, composed of two judges and one member proposed by the UNHCR or the NCHR, shifting the majority of votes to the state.

In a complete change of course, the >new< Appeals Committees have since upheld the first-instance inadmissibility decision in all 20 inadmissibility decisions they have issued so far, ruling that Turkey is in fact an STC (AI 2017: 15).

It has become apparent that the need to study the content of the decisions of the original Committees extends beyond legal-historical interest into informing the constantly developing law, policy, and practice in the field, towards an issue that affects the life and freedom of thousands of individuals. In fact, according to Amnesty International (AI), 27,000 individuals have arrived on the Greek islands since the EU-Turkey deal has entered into force; more than half of which have applied or expressed their wish to apply for asylum. Until now, only 1,476 individuals have been reunited with their families, and 163 have received international protection in Greece. Furthermore, 865 individuals, of whom 151 are Syrians, have been returned to Turkey on the basis of the EU-Turkey deal (ibid.: 6–14).

An analysis of these decisions, moreover, indicates that these are not simply a parenthesis to the universal and unhesitating implementation of the EU-Turkey deal (Gkliati 2016). According to the Greek authorities, none of these returns to Turkey concern asylum seekers whose claim has been rejected at the admissibility stage, on the grounds of Turkey being regarded an STC (AI 2017: 17). Such returns have essentially been blocked by the Committees that overturned the first instance decisions by an overwhelming majority, but also due to »the efforts of non-governmental organizations and lawyers in Greece that assisted many asylum-seekers to appeal the first instance inadmissibility decisions« (ibid.).

METHODOLOGICAL NOTE

For the purposes of this study, a random sample of eight of the first decisions made by the Committees was reviewed. This sample is representative and sufficient to provide a basic understanding of the reasoning of the Committees. The decisions follow a similar line of reasoning. Indeed, often the text of one is copied to another, even when the committees are composed of different members. At this point, it is necessary to note that the most important decisions have been included in the sample. These include the first decision following the entry into force of the EU-Turkey deal, which created precedent and laid down the argumentation for the decisions that followed, and two out of the only three decisions issued that differentiate from the rest, agreeing with the first instance that Turkey is indeed an STC.

As far as the collection of data is concerned, the responsible Asylum Authority declined a request for disclosure of the documents, despite guarantees of confidentiality and data protection offered by the author. The first case issued is available in the public domain,¹ and the other cases were acquired through experts in the field and used in an anonymized form for the purposes of this article.

The article employs the method of analytical description in order to illustrate the reasoning of the decisions in a clear and comprehensive manner. To do so, the following section, making use of simple typology (e.g. negative vs. positive decisions), identifies the relevant indicators/criteria. The evaluation of the decisions is made on the basis of methodology and argumentation rather than on the basis of the substantial evidence. Based on the above, the paper describes a synthesis of the relevant indicators/criteria to provide the answer of the Committees to the central question of whether Turkey constitutes an STC. An in-depth evaluation of the decisions, in terms of methodology and argumentation, as well as a substantiated critical analysis of the re-organization of the Committees, can only be presented in the longer publication (Gkliati 2017).

This article takes into account legal and policy developments until 1 January 2017, unless stated otherwise.

EXAMINING TURKEY AS AN STC

Out of the 393 decisions issued, 390 are positive, in the sense that they overturn the ruling of the first instance and decide that the applicant's asylum claim is admissible. Only three out of the 393 decisions are negative, upholding the ruling of the first instance that Turkey is safe for the applicant and regarding his/her claim inadmissible.

First of all, all Committees agree that the unsafe situation in Turkey is not generalized to the extent that every return to Turkey would be prohibited *a priori*. The individual circumstances of the applicants still play a role as to whether Turkey is safe for them. The Committees also rule that the evidence provided is not substantial

^{1 |} Decision 05/133782 (2016). URL: eerstekamer.nl [15.11.2016].

enough to suggest »direct risk to the life and liberty« of Syrian refugees or »risk of serious harm.«

On the issue of *refoulement* (criterion (b)), in three out of the five cases in which it was examined, the Committees unanimously held that the principle of *non-refoulement* is systematically violated in Turkey, recalling incidents of violent rejection at the borders and mass deportations to Syria. In the two cases where the issue of *refoulement* was discussed but no risk was found, the Committees refer to systematic incidents of *refoulement*. However, they base their final conclusion on the fact that the Turkish authorities had detained the applicants, and although they were threatened with return to Syria, they were eventually let go, without the threat actually materializing. The main weakness of this argumentation is that it fails to explain how this incident guarantees the safety of the applicants from being arbitrarily deported in the face of the general situation of collective expulsions and violent rejection at the borders.

The most important basis for rejecting Turkey's status as an STC seems to be whether it is possible to obtain >refugee status,< (criterion (e)) as provided in the Refugee Convention. All Committees in the positive decisions agreed that this requirement had not been fulfilled. Two of the Committees ruled so unanimously, while in the remaining three the president of the Committee issued a dissenting opinion. This is perhaps the most stable basis for considering Turkey as not >safe< for two reasons: first, the outcomes are based on a wide variety of reasons; and second, the reasoning in the judgements is not solely founded on the situation on the ground, as described in NGO and institutional reports, but also, significantly, on the legal framework itself.

As mentioned above, the Committees focused on the personal situation of each applicant, rather than the general situation in the country. In Case 3^2 , the Committee avoided discussing the general state of Syrians in Turkey, basing its decision on the >link of the applicant< with Turkey. In addition, the negative decisions were also based on the fact that the applicants had a >link with the country,< paying little to no attention to the other criteria. This does not allow us to draw conclusions about their position on the issues of *refoulement* and >refugee status< for Syrians in Turkey. It is relevant to note that all three decisions were issued by the same Committee. It seems to have been the choice of these three members to focus on the existence of the link with the third country, avoiding a discussion on evidence on widespread *refoulement* of Syrians and the issue of their refugee status. Although this approach is method-

² | The case names have been encoded for the purpose of data protection, with the exception of the first case issued, which is available in the public domain.

ologically sound in Case 3, since the non-fulfillment of one condition suffices to reach a conclusion on the issue of the STC, this is not the same with the two negative decisions. The conditions in the law are cumulative and not alternative. In other words, the superordinate category of the STC needs to contain all the attributes included in the law. Thus, even if one condition is fulfilled, the other conditions nevertheless still need to be considered to decide that a country is safe. This methodological error fundamentally challenges the quality of these two decisions, while combined with the limited emphasis on the motivation of the decisions — the negative decisions are on average half the size of positive ones — creates uncertainty as to the precise legal reasoning.

Another element that reveals the lack of quality in these decisions is their documentation. The Committee members placed confidence in the declaration of Turkey as an STC by the EU-Turkey deal, while failing to take into account the general situation in law and practice concerning Syrian refugees, as documented in NGO, institutional, and academic sources. In contrast, the positive decisions are well informed about Turkish law and are thoroughly documented concerning the situation on the ground. The Committees referred to NGO and institutional reports, as well as academic articles, often presenting a clash between law and practice in Turkey. The first decision, *Case 05/133782*, seems to be the most clearly reasoned, with well-structured and elaborate explanations and references to the legal framework. It also laid the groundwork and produced the research and the basic argumentation used by the following decisions.

IMPACT OF THE EU-TURKEY DEAL

One further important question concerns the impact of the EU-Turkey deal on the Committees' decisions. An examination of the sample reveals that the adoption of the deal was seen by the Committees as an important factor that set the circumstances for their rulings, but not the only one.

In most cases, the Committee explicitly takes the deal into account, as well as important policy documents related to it, such as the first progress report on the implementation of the EU-Turkey Statement (European Commission 2016b), the Commission Communication on the next operational steps in EU-Turkey cooperation in the field of migration (European Commission 2016c), and a letter by the European Commission (Ruete/DG Migration and Home Affairs 2016) to the Greek Secretary General of Migration Policy on the same topic. According to this letter, following the legislative changes in Turkey, the protection afforded is equivalent to that of the

Refugee Convention, and Turkey has taken all the necessary measures for it to be considered safe for the purposes of returns from Greece (ibid.).

Only in Cases 5, 6, and 8 was the EU-Turkey deal not mentioned, though they pointed out that the Committee had adopted the opinion of the UNHCR that the STC question cannot be answered in a general manner (such as through legislation), but would have to be determined on a case-by-case basis (UNHCR 2003: 12), which was also required by Article 38 of the Procedures Directive (Case No. 29047: 19).

It is important to note that the President of the Committee in Case 8 based her decision regarding fulfillment of the >refugee status< criterion explicitly and solely on the EU-Turkey deal. Her dissenting opinion noted that Turkey had provided assurances that all those returned would benefit from the temporary protection regime.

In the first case, *Case 05/133782*, the issue of the EU-Turkey deal is discussed in detail. The Committee held (by a majority) that the notion of the STC needed to be interpreted by the authority that decided on the claim for international protection. The national legislature or administration or EU institutions could in principle establish the presumption that a third country is safe. However, such an act would limit the discretion of the asylum authorities and would shift the burden of proof to the applicant. Because of this shifting of the burden of proof, this presumption should be able to be challenged in court with respect to the correct application of the Procedures Directive.

Regardless of the legal nature of the deal (Peers/Roman 2016; den Heijer/Spijkerboer 2016), the Committee, in an alternative interpretation, held that the deal did not concern the application of the concept of STC to Turkey as such, but rather the obligation of Turkey to accept Syrians whose claim for international protection had been denied. If the deal had established a conclusion that presumed Turkey's status as >safe,< then it would have been necessary to include this presumption in a legislative or administrative act that could be challenged before courts.

It can be concluded that, although the Committees have taken into account the EU-Turkey deal, they do not accept an umbrella presumption of Turkey as an STC. This becomes obvious from the explicit interpretation of the precedent-establishing *Case 05/133782*, but also from the fact that in all cases, while acknowledging the deal, the situation is examined on an individual basis. With respect to the two exceptional cases that characterize Turkey as >safe,< we could argue that the lack of an in-depth discussion and argumentation on the basis of institutional and state reports shows that the Committees in these two cases relied heavily on the EU-Turkey deal. Their members seem to accept a strong presumption that is, however, not irrefutable. This can be deduced from the fact that the possibility of serious risk of persecution is at least superficially examined and rejected.

CONCLUDING THOUGHTS

To sum up, in 390 out of the 393 decisions issued by the Greek Appeals Committees, the requirements of national and EU law to consider Turkey an STC have not been fulfilled. From the analysis of the decisions, it can be concluded that the main issues, on the basis of which the Committees have drawn their conclusions, concern the risk of *refoulement* and the lack of protection equivalent to that provided by the Refugee Convention.

Another core issue that emerges from the analysis of the decisions studied here concerns the impact of the EU-Turkey deal upon the Committees themselves. The Committees take the deal into consideration; they do not, however, consider it binding regarding the interpretation of the STC requirement. They have held that national authorities have autonomy concerning the interpretation of the concept, which should be carried out on a case-by-case basis taking into account the particular circumstances of each case.

With respect to the two exceptional decisions that considered Turkey an STC, it would be safe to conclude that the Committees heavily relied on the EU-Turkey deal. They seem to accept a strong presumption of Turkey as safe, which is, however, not irrefutable.

The 390 decisions not considering Turkey an STC have significantly hindered the application of the EU-Turkey deal in practice, as the applicants could not be returned to Turkey. As a result, a decision was made to reorganize the Committees, and they were essentially replaced by new Committees that are now controlled in the majority by the state. The hypothesis on which that decision was based, i.e. that this would bring greater objectivity and independence and would provide more effective judicial protection is not substantiated by the conclusions of this empirical study. Issues surrounding the impartiality and independence of the new body can be investigated as the subject of future work that would focus on an analysis of the decisions of the new Committees. However, it can already be pointed out that the timing of the amendment, which coincides with decisions of the Committees blocking returns to Turkey, is alarming and suggests direct political intervention. This is all the more the case as the first indications of the behavior of the new Committees confirm their alignment with the EU-Turkey deal and the opinion of the Greek government and the European Commission.

This can prove detrimental to the rights of asylum seekers, and can lead to the responsibility of Greece for violations of ECHR decisions and the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights. In fact, the first case regarding the implementation of the EU-Turkey deal, is already pending before the European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR

pending; see also RSA 2017). The case concerns the Syrian applicant in one of the two negative decisions of the Committees discussed in this article. The applicant has filed a complaint regarding the violation of Articles 3 and 13 of the ECHR, concerning his deportation to a country where he may be subject to inhuman and degrading treatment. The Court has also temporarily suspended the deportation to Turkey of an Iranian national until the completion of the appeal proceedings, and has asked the Greek authorities for guarantees that the applicant will not be sent back to Iran.

In the light of the challenges concerning migration management in Europe, this contribution, by delving into an untapped and largely inaccessible resource — the decisions of Greece's Asylum Appeals Committees — aspires to inform the discussion concerning one of the most controversial topics amongst scholars, policy makers, and the general public, i.e. the EU-Turkey deal. The implementation in practice of this deal is of broader importance, since cooperation with third countries is one of the main priorities for migration policy at the national (e.g. cooperation agreements of Italy with Gambia and Sudan) and at the EU level (e.g. the EU-Libya deal) for the foreseeable future (European Commission/High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy 2017). This is still an open discussion, which started at the policy level, has moved to the field, and is continuing in the courts.

LITERATURE

- Amnesty International (AI) (2016): Greek Decision Highlights Fundamental Flaws in EU Turkey Refugee Deal. 20.05.2016. URL: amnestyusa.org [12.04.2017].
- Amnesty International (AI) (2017): A Blueprint for Despair. Human Rights Impact of the EU-Turkey deal. 14.02.2017. URL: amnesty.org [12.04.2017].
- Gkliati, Mariana (2016): Greece creates new Asylum Committees after decisions blocking returns under the EU-Turkey deal. Leiden Law Blog of 05.08.2016. URL: leidenlawblog.nl [16.06.2017].
- Gkliati, Mariana (2017): The application of the EU-Turkey deal. A critical analysis of the decisions of the Greek Appeals Committees. European Journal of Legal Studies 10 (1). 81–123.
- den Heijer, Maarten/ Spijkerboer, Thomas (2016): Is the EU-Turkey refugee and migration deal a treaty? EU Law Analysis Blog of 07.04.2016. URL: eulawanalysis.blogspot.nl [14.04.2016].
- Nielsen, Nikolaj (2016): EU-Turkey readmission deal in doubt. EUObserver of 06.06.2016. URL: euobserver.com [15.11.2016].
- Peers, Steve / Roman, Emanuela (2016): The EU, Turkey and the Refugee Crisis. What could possibly go wrong? EU Law Analysis Blog of 05.02.2016. URL: eulawanalysis.blogspot.nl [12.04.2017].

- Refugee Support Aegean (RSA) (2017): The European Court of Human Rights communicated the case of B.J. (v. Greece) and has addressed the Greek government with specific questions. RSA Blog of 30.05.2017. URL: rsaegean.org [17.07.2017].
- Roman, Emanuela / Baird, Theodore / Radcliffe, Talia (2016): Why Turkey is Not a >Safe Country<. Statewatch Analysis. URL: statewatch.org [12.04.2017].
- Ruete, Matthias / DG Migration and Home Affairs (2016): Letter to Vasileios Papadopoulos, Secretary-General, General Secretariat for Population and Social Cohesion. Ref. Ares (2016) 2149549 - 05.05.2016. URL: statewatch.org [12.04.2017].
- Ulusoy, Orçun (2016): Turkey as a Safe Third Country? Border Criminologies Blog of 29.03.2016. URL: law.ox.ac.uk [12.04.2017].
- UN High Commissioner for Refugees (2003): Aide Mémoire. Directive on Minimum Standards on Procedures on Granting and Withdrawing Refugee Status. URL: refworld.org [14.04.2017].

LAW AND POLICY

- European Commission (2016a): Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the European Council and the Council. Second Report on the progress made in the implementation of the EU-Turkey Statement. COM (2016) 349 final.
- European Commission (2016b): Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the European Council and the Council. First Report on the progress made in the implementation of the EU-Turkey Statement. COM (2016) 231 final.
- European Commission (2016c): Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the European Council and the Council. Next Operational Steps in EU-Turkey Cooperation in the Field of Migration. COM (2016) 166 final.
- European Commission / High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy (2017): Joint Communication to the European Parliament, the European Council and the Council. Migration on the Central Mediterranean route. Managing flows, saving lives. JOIN (2017) 4 final.
- PD 113/2013: National Legislative Bodies / National Authorities, Greece: Presidential Decree No. 113/2013 Establishment of a single procedure for granting the status of refugee or of subsidiary protection beneficiary to aliens or to stateless individuals in conformity with Council Directive 2005/85/EC »on minimum standards on procedures in Member States for granting and withdrawing refugee status« (L 326/13.12.2005) and other provisions, 14.06.2013. URL: refworld.org [17.07.2017].
- Procedures Directive: Directive 2013/32/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 on common procedures for granting and withdrawing international protection.
- Refugee Convention: Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees. 28.07.1951. United Nations. Treaty Series 189. 137–220. URL: refworld.org [13.07.2017].

CASE LAW

CJEU (2017): Cases T-192/16, T0193/16, and T-257/16, NF, NG and NM v. European Council. 28.02.2017.

ECtHR (pending): B.J. (v. Greece).

Authors

Ilker Ataç is a post-doctoral research fellow at the Department of Political Science at the University of Vienna. His research focuses on citizenship and migration policies, social movements, civil society, and Turkish politics. His work is published in several edited book collections and in journals such as Citizenship Studies, ÖZP, and Social Inclusion. He currently works on access to social services for non-deported persons.

Feyzi Baban is Associate Professor of Political Studies and International Development at Trent University. His research interests include international relations theory, cosmopolitanism, citizenship studies, and Turkey-EU relations. His work is published in several edited book collections and in such journals as Global Society, European Journal of Social Theory, Citizenship Studies, and Studies of Political Economy.

Cemile Gizem Dincer is a PhD student in Sociology at Middle East Technical University, Turkey. Her research interests include gender, sexuality, borders, migration, and domestic labor. She holds a master's degree in Women and Gender Studies from Middle East Technical University, where she studied the migrant domestic workers from Georgia in Turkey. She has worked in various projects on migration and has been a member of *Migrant Solidarity Network/Ankara*.

Firat Genç is part-time lecturer at the Department of Sociology, Istanbul Bilgi University. He received his PhD degree from the Department of Modern History of Turkey at Boğaziçi University with a dissertation entitled *Politics in Concrete: Social Production of Space in Diyarbakır (1999–2014)*. The research he carried out with Ferhat Kentel and Meltem Ahıska was published in 2007 with the title *Indivisible Unity of the Nation: Nationalisms that Shatter in the Process of Democratization*. His research interests include urban studies, migration studies, and social movements.

Mariana Gkliati is a PhD researcher specializing in human rights protection, refugee law, and European migration law. Her doctoral research focuses on the legal accountability of the EU border agency Frontex in the context of human rights violations. She teaches MA and Bachelor programs (Leiden University) and the MA Refugee Protection and Forced Migration Studies at the Refugee Law Initiative (University of London). She holds an editorial board position at the *Refugee Law Initiative Working Paper Series* and is an External Affiliate to Statewatch (Frontex Observatory). She participates in the steering committee of the Netherlands Network for Human Rights Research.

Duygu Gürsel is a PhD student at the Social Science Institute of the Humboldt University of Berlin. Her dissertation is about the flight of the migrant worker from the factory into entrepreneurship in West-Berlin. She is co-editor of the book *Wer MACHT Demokratie*?

Gerda Heck is Assistant Professor in the Department of Sociology, Egyptology and Anthropology and the Center for Migration and Refugee Studies (CMRS) at the American University in Cairo. Her research focuses on migration and border regimes, urban studies, transnational migration, migrant networks and self-organizing, religion, and new concepts of citizenship. In 2016, she conducted research in Turkey within the scope of the international research project *Transit Migration 2: A Research Project on the De- and Re-Stabilizations of the European Border Regime*. She is a member of the *Network for Critical Migration and Border Regime Studies* (kritnet).

Rejane Herwig studied Migration Studies at the University of Osnabrück. As a feminist researcher and activist, she is interested in the situation of women on the move and has been working on this topic in the context of Germany, Singapore, Greece, and Turkey.

Sabine Hess is Professor at the Institute for Cultural Anthropology/European Ethnology, Göttingen, since 2011. Her main areas of research and teaching are migration and border regime studies, anthropology of globalization and transnationalism, anthropology of policy with a focus on EU integration and processes of Europeanisation, gender studies, and anthropological methodologies. She coordinates the interdisciplinary *Laboratory on migration and border regime studies* at the University of Göttingen. She is co-founder of the interdisciplinary European-wide *Network for Critical Migration and Border Regime Studies* (kritnet) and member of the German *Rat für Migration* (Council for Migration)

Suzan IIcan is Professor of Sociology in the Department of Sociology and Legal Studies at the University of Waterloo and Balsillie School of International Affairs. Her research interests include: humanitarian aid and refugees, citizenship rights and social justice, and the politics of poverty and development. She is the author of *Longing in Belonging: The Cultural Politics of Settlement* (2002), co-author (with Anita Lacey) of *Governing the Poor: Exercises of Poverty Reduction, Practices of Global Aid* (2011), and editor of *Mobilities, Knowledge, and Social Justice* (2013).

Bernd Kasparek is a mathematician and cultural anthropologist with a focus on border and migration studies and Europeanisation processes. He is a founding member of the *Network for Critical Migration and Border Regime Studies* (kritnet), member of the editorial board of the journal *movements*, and member of the board of the research association *bordermonitoring.eu*.

Zeynep Kaşlı recently earned her PhD in Interdisciplinary Near and Middle Eastern Studies from the University of Washington, Seattle, with a dissertation titled *(Re)Bordering Territory and Citizenship on the Greek-Turkish Borderland*. Her research topics include citizenship, minority and migrants' rights, multi-level governance of mobility, diversity and borders. Her articles have appeared in Alternatives: Global, Local, Political, Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies, and Journal of Refugee Studies as well as several scholarly periodicals and volumes. She is currently an affiliated researcher at the Van Vollenhoven Institute for Law, Governance and Society in Leiden University and guest professor at the Vienna University, Political Science Department.

Maren Kirchhoff holds a Master in Global Political Economy, Kassel University (2012). Between 2013 and 2017, she has worked as a research associate in the project *Taking Sides. Protests against Deportation in Austria, Germany and Switzerland* funded by the German Research Foundation (DFG-No.: SCHW1389/5-1). Currently, she is doing her PhD about protests against deportations in Germany at the University of Osnabrück. She is a member of the *Network for Critical Migration and Border Regime Studies* (kritnet).

Johanna Neuhauser studied International Development and Latin American Studies at the University of Vienna. She completed her PhD on the mobility of marginalized sex workers in the transnational field of sex tourism in Brazil at the University of Kassel. She is currently working as a Post-Doc at the Institute for Migration Research and Intercultural Studies (IMIS), University of Osnabrück. Her current research project deals with the impact of the economic crisis on labor migration of Latin Americans in Southern Europe. Her research interests are in the fields of gender studies, labor migration, global inequality and Latin American studies.

Philipp Ratfisch is a doctoral candidate of the University of Osnabrück, Institute for Migration Research and Intercultural Studies (IMIS). His PhD focuses on the economies of transit in the Turkish-EU migration regime. Further research interests include racist movements in Germany and the role of organizations like the UNHCR in governing global migration. He is a member of the *Network for Critical Migration and Border Regime Studies* (kritnet) and of the editorial board of *movements*.

Kim Rygiel is Associate Professor in the Department of Political Science at Wilfrid Laurier University and the Balsillie School of International Affairs in Waterloo, Canada. Research interests include critical border security, citizenship, and migration studies. She is author of *Globalizing Citizenship* (2010), co-editor (with Peter Nyers) of *Citizenship, Migrant Activism and the Politics of Movement* (2012) and has published in journals such as Citizenship Studies, European Journal of Social Theory and International Political Sociology.

Elif Sarı is a PhD student in Socio-Cultural Anthropology at Cornell University. Her research interests include gender, sexuality, borders, immigration, asylum, and humanitarianism in the Middle East. She received her bachelor's degree in Political Sciences and International Relations at Boğaziçi University and her master's degree in Near Eastern Studies at New York University. Her current research explores the practices and processes of LGBTI asylum from the Middle East to the US and Canada via Turkey, as well as the lives and experiences of LGBTI refugees waiting in Turkey. She is co-editor of the Turkey Page at Jadaliyya e-zine.

Helge Schwiertz works at the Research Section Migration & Society of the Institute for Migration Research and Intercultural Studies (IMIS) at the University of Osnabrück. His PhD project *The Radical Democracy of Migratory Struggles* focuses on the organization and political practices of migratory youth in Germany and the United States. He is a member of the editorial board of *movements* and his research interests include migration and border studies, poststructuralist theory, radical democracy, and citizenship studies.

H. Pinar Şenoğuz is a post-doc fellow at the Institute of Cultural Anthropology/European Ethnology in Georg-August-Universitat Göttingen. She received her PhD from the Middle East Technical University in 2014 with a historical-anthropological study on a border town at the Turkish-Syrian frontier. She currently takes part in two international research teams, respectively on the Syrian migration in the Middle East and on the urban impact of transnational migration across Europe and the Middle East. Her research focuses on post-migration politics and conflict at the southeastern margins of Turkey.

Cavidan Soykan was a lecturer in human rights at Ankara University. After twelve years of work, she was dismissed from this post by a governmental decree in February 2017. She has a PhD in Sociology from the University of Essex. She is specialized in the asylum system of Turkey. Her main research interests are transnational migration, sociology of law, and sociology of rights. As an independent researcher, she continues to write and teach in these areas.

Eda Elif Tibet is a PhD Candidate on Social Anthropology, University of Bern & Research Assistant at PH Bern (Pädagogische Hochschule) and an independent documentary film-maker who has made award winning participatory films with her refugee friends that made it to many film festivals. The research is part of an ongoing doctoral dissertation, a joint collaboration between the University of Bern's Social Anthropology department and PH Bern. The research project is called *Transnational Biographies of Education: Young Unaccompanied Asylum Seekers and their Navigation through Shifting Social Realities in Switzerland and Turkey* and is funded by the Swiss National Science Foundation. It is supervised by Prof. Dr. Sabine Strasser and Prof. Dr. Kathrin Oester.

Bediz Yılmaz graduated from the Department of Political and Administrative Sciences, Marmara University (Turkey) and received her PhD degree in 2006 from the French Institute of Urban Studies (University of Paris VIII) with a dissertation on the social exclusion of forced migrants in a slum neighbourhood of Istanbul. Her research interests include migration, urban/rural poverty, spatial segregation, social exclusion, gender, and social policies. After working for ten years she has been dismissed from her position as assistant professor in the Department of Public Administration, Mersin University, because of being part of Academics for Peace. Since February 2017, she is Philipp Schwartz Fellow of the Institute of Migration Research and Intercultural Studies (IMIS), University of Osnabrück.